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NATIONAL NEIGHBORHOOD POLICY ACT

TEURSDAY, SEPTEMBEE 9, 1876

Hovse oF REPRESENTATIVES,
SoecodMITTEE 0N HoUsING AND CoMyroNITY DEVELOPMENT
or THE CoMaatTEE o8 Baxgrxeg, Correxcy Axp Housing,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met at 9:40 am., in room 2128, of the Rayburn
House Office Building, Hon. Thomas L. Ashley (chairman of the
subcommittee) presiding. -

Present: Representatives Ashley, Gonzalez, Hanley, Fauntroy,
Boggs, LaFalce, Tsongas, Brown, Stanton, and McKinney.

Mr. Asuarey. The subcommittee will come to order. The Subcom-
mittee on Housing and Community Development today begins a hear-
ing on my bill, H.R. 14756, a bill to establish a National Commission
on Neighborhoods, and companion bills such as H.R. 14361, introduced
l})gy my colleague from Michigan, the ranking minority member, Garry

rown, who will be here shortly, and H.R. 15388 introduced by my
Democratic colleague on the subcommittee, the distinguished gentle-

‘man from New York, John .J. LaFalce, and by our colleague from
California, Yvonne Burke. who also will present testimony in a few
minutes.

[The texts of H.R. 14756, H.R. 14361 and H.R. 15388 follow:]

(1)
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IN THE JIOUSE OI' REPRESENTATIVIES
Jurry 20,1976

Mr, Asnipey introduced the following bill: which was referred to the Com-

© €< ‘-3 [=;] [0 > w (] =
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mittee on Banking, Currency snd Housing

A BILL

To establi<h a National Commission on Neighborhoods.

De it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa-
tices of the United States of America in Congress assembled,
SHORT TITLE

Skerrox 1. This Aet may he cited as the “National
Neighiborhiood Poliey Act™.
FINDINGS AND PURDPOSI
Ske. 2. (a) The Congress finds and declares that exist-
ing city ueighborhoods are a national resonrce to he con-
served and revitalized wherever possible. and that public
poliey shonld promote that objective.

(b) The Congress further finds that the tendeney of

7
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public policy incentives to igmore the need to preserve the
built enviroment can ne longer he defended, either eco-
nomically or socially, and mast he replaced with explicit
policy incentives encomraging conservation of existing neigh-
horheods. That objective will require a comprehensive re-
view of existing laws. policies. and programs which affeet
neighborhoods. to asses< their impact on neighborhoods, and
to recommend modifications where necessary.
ESTARLISHMENT OF COMMISSION
See. 3. (a) There is herehy vstthishvd a cohmission
to he knewn as the Natioual Commission on Neiglihorhoods
(hereinafter referred to as the “Commission™) .
(1) The Conunission shail he composed of twenty mem-
bers. to be appointed as follows:
. (1) two Members of the Senate appointed by the
President of the Senate:

(2) two Members of the House of Representatives
appointed by the Speaker of the ouze of Representa-
tives; and

(3) sixteen public members appainted by the Presi-
dent of thhe United States from among persons =peeially
qualified hy experience and traiming to perform the daties
of the Comnission, at least five of whom shall he elected
ofticers of recognized neighborhood organizations.engaged

in development and revitalization programs, and at least

8
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five of whom =hall be elected or appointed ofiicials of

local govermments involved in preservation progranas,

The remaining members shall be drawn frow oatstand-

ing individuals with dewonstrated experienee in neigl-

horhood revitalization acrivities, from such fichds as fi-

nance, Imsiness, philanthropic, civie, and c(llu-;nimmlA

organizations,
The individuals appointed by the President of the Uuited
States shall he seleeted <o as to provide representation to g
broad cross section of racial. erhuie. and geographic groups,
The two members appointed pursnant 1o elanse (1) may not
be members of the same political party, nor may the two -
members apboiutcd pursuant to claise (2) be members of
the same political party. Not more than eight of the mem-
hers appointed pursuaut to clanse (3) may be members of
the same political party.

(e; The Chairman shall he appointed by the President,
by and with the advice and conseut of the Semate. from
among the public members.

(d) The exccutive dircctor shall he appeinted hy the
President, by and with the advice aud consent of the Scnate.
from ameng individnals recommended by the Connpission..

DUTIES
SEc. 4. (a) The Conupission shall indertake a compre-

hewsive stady and investigation of 1he factors conteihuting
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to tue decline of city neighborhoods aud of the factors neces-
sary”to neighboerhood survival aud revitalization. Such stndy

and investigation shall include. but not he limited to—

(1) an analy=is of the uspact of existing Federal.
State. and local policies, progronc-. aud lasv< on neigh-
hothood survival and revitalizazion s

(2) an identilication of the adwinistrative. legal.
and fiscal obstacles 1o the well-being of neighborhioods:

(3) an analysis of the patterns aud trends of public
and private investuent in urban areas and the impacet
of sueh patterns and trewds on the decline or revitaliza-
tion of neighborhoods:

(4) an assessment of the exXisting mechanisur of
neighborliood governanee and of the mfluence exercised
by neighborhoods on local government

(D) am analysis of the impact of poverty and racial
couflict on ncighborhoods;

(6) an assessment of local aud regional develop-
ment plans and their impact on neighborhoods; and

(7) an evaluation of existing citizen-initiated neigh-
borhood revitalization cfforts and a determination of how
public policy can best support such efforts.

(b) The Commission shall make reconmmendations for

modifications in Tederal, State, and lacal laws. policies, and

programs neeessary to facilitate neighborhood preservation

y .
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and revitalization. Snch recommmnendations shall include, but

not be limited to— -

(1) wew mechanisius to promote reinvestinent in
existing city neighborhoods:

(2) more effective weans of commmity participa-
tion in local governance;

(3) policies to encourage the survival of cgo-
nomically and socially diverse neighborhoods;

(4) policies to prevent such destrnetive practices
as Dblockbusting. redlining, resegregaiion, specu]ation‘
i reviving neighborhoeds. and to promote homeowner-
ship in nrbap eommunities;

(5) policies to encourage better maintenauce and
managenient of existing rental housing;

(6) policics to make maintenance and rehabiliia-
tion of existing struetures at least as aftractive from a
tax viewpoint as demolition and development of new
strnetures;

(7) modification in local zoning and tax policies
to facilitate preservation and revitalization of existing
neighborhoods; and

(8) reorientation of existing housing and commu-
nity development programs and other tax and subsidy
policies that affect neighborhoods, to hetter support

neighborhood preservation efforts.

11
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(e) Within two vears after the date on which funds
first hecome available to earry ont this Act, the Connis~ion
shall submit to the Congress aud the President a comnpre-
hensive report on it stndy and investigation under this sub-
section which shall include its findings, conclusions, and
recommendations and such proposals for legislation and
adininistrative action as may be necessary to earry out jts
recommendations.

COMPENSATION OF MEMBEES

Sec. 5. {a) Members of the Commission who are Mem-
bers of Congress or fuli-time officers or employees of the
United States shall serve withont additional comnpensation,
but shall be reimbursed for travel, subsistence, and other
necessary expenses inenrred inthe perforinauce of the daties
vested in the Commission.

(1) Memhers of the Commission, other than those re-
fcm.-d to in subsection (a), shall receive compensation at
the rate of S100 per day for each day they are engaged in
the actual performance of the duties vested in the Conmis-
sion aud shall be entitled to reimbursement for travel, sub-
sistenee, and other necessary expenses inearred in the per-
formanee of such duties.

ADMINISTRATIVE PROVISIONS

Sie. 6. (a) The Commission shall have the power to

appoint and fix the compensation of such personnel as it
12
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deems advisable, without regard to the provisions of title 5,
United States Code, governing appointments in the competi-
tive service, and the provisions of chapter 51 and subchapter
IIT of chapter 53 of such title, relating to classification and
General Schedule pay rates, but at rafes not i exvess of a
maximun rate for GS~18 of the General Schednle under
section 5332 of such title.

(b) The Connnission may proenre, in accordance with
the provisions of section 3109 of title 5, United States Code,
the temporary or intermittent services of experts or con-
sultants. Persons so cmployed: shall receive compensation
at a rate to be fixed hy the Commission but not in excess of
$100 per day, including traveltime. While away from his

or ler home or vegular place of husiness in the performance

of services for the Comumission, any such person may he

allowed travel expenses, including per diem in lien of sub-
sistence, as authorized by seetion 5703 (b) of title 5, United
States Code, for persons in the Government serviee employed
intermittently.

(e} Each department, agency, and instrumentality of
the Unitc}d States is authorized and direeted to furnish to the
Commission, upon reguest made by the Chairman or Viee
‘hairman, on a reimbursable basis or otherwise, such sta-
tistical data, reports, and other information as the Commis-

sion deems necessary to carry out its functions under this
RO {

»L-f.‘;{u.
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Act. The Chairman is further authorized to call upon the
departments, agencies, and other offices of the several States
to furnish, on a reimbursable basis or otherwise, such statis-
tical data, reports, and other information as the Conunis-
sion deems uneeessary to carry ont its fonetions under this
ticle.

(d) The Commission may award contracts and grant-
for the purposes of evaluating existing neighborhood revitali-
zation programs and the impact of existing laws on neighlor-
hoods. Awards under this section may be made to—

(1) representatives of legally chartered neighhor-
lood organizations;

(2) public interest orgamnizations which have a
demonstrated capability in the arca of concern;

(3) universities and other not-for-profit educational
organizations.

(¢) The Commission or, on the authorization of the
Commission, any snbcommittee or member thereof, may,
for the purpose of carrying ont the provisions of this Act;
hold hearings, take tcétimony, and administer oaths or
affirmations to witnesses appearing before the Commission or
any snbcommittee or member thercof. ILearings hy the Com-
mission will be held in ncighborhoods with testimony re-
ceived from citizen leaders and public officials who are

engaged in neighborhood revitalization programs.
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1 AUTHORIZATION OF APPROPRIATIONS
P) SEc. 7. There are authorized to he appropriated not to
exceed 82,000,000 to carry out this title, |
EXPIRATION OF THE COMMISSION

Skc. 8. The Commission shall cease to exist thirty days

N [} W

after the submission of its report under section 4.

Pa

15
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s H, R, 14361
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IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

Juxe 14,1976

Mr. LaFarce introduced the following bill; which was veferved to the Com-
mittee on Banking, Currency and Housing

- A BILL

To establish a connnission to investigate the factors con
to the decline of urban neighborhoods and the factors nec-
essary to meighborhood survival and revitalization, and for.

other purposes,

1 Be it cnacted by the Seate and House of Representa-
2 tives of the United Statcs of America in Congress a‘ssembled,
3 That:

4 SIORT TITLE

5 Secrioy 1. This Act may he cited as the “National
6 Neighborhood Policy Aect”.

7 FINDINGS AND PURPOSE

8 Sec. 2. (a) The Congress finds and declares that exist-
9 ing city ncighborhoods are a national resource to be conserved

16
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1 and revitalized wherever possible, and that publie policy
2 shonld promote that objective.
3 (b) The Congress further finds that the tendency of
4 publie policy incentives fo ignore the need to preserve the
5 Dnilt environment can no lohgcx- be defended, either economi-

6 cally or socially, and must be replaced with explicit policy

-1

. incentives enconraging conservation of existing neighbor-
8 hoods. That objective will reqnire a comprehensive review
9 of existing laws, policies, and progra M1 ¢y neigh-
10 b« yoods, to assess their impac, Lubuiucaus, and to
11 recommend modifications where necessary.

12 ESTABLISHMENT OF COMMISSION

13 SEC. 3. (1) There is herehy established a commission

" 14 to be known as the National Commission on Neighlborhoods
15 (hereinafter referred to as the “Comnﬁssion”) .

16 (b) The Commission shall be composed of twenty

17 members, to be appointed as follows:

18 (1) two Members of the Senate appointed by the
19 President of the Senate;

20 (2) two Members of the “Tonse of Representatives
21 appointed by the Speaker ¢ - :-:e House of Representa-
29 tives; .';nd'. |

R (3) sixteen public members appointed by the Presi-
2¢ . dent of the United Stafes fromn among persons specially
25 ¢ualified by experience and training ‘to perform the

17
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duties of the Commission, at least five of whom shall be
elected officers of recognized neighborhiood orga.nizations
engaged in development and revitalization programs, and
at least five of whom shall be elected or appointed offi-
cials of lucal governments involved in preservation pro-
grams. The remaining members shall be dvawn from
outstanding- individuals with demonstrated experience
in neighborhood revitalization activities, from such fields
as finance, business, philantliropie, civie, and educational
organizations. The individuals appointed by the I' s-
dent of the United States shall be selected so as to
provide representation to a broad cross section of racial,
ethnic, and geographic groups, The two members ap-
pointed pursuant to clause (1) may p::he members of
the same political party, nor may the =v.. wemsimers ap-

pointed pursuant to clause (2) be men:he < of the same

- ‘political party. Not more than eight o the mesmbhers

appointed pursnant to clause (3) may 'se_members of '
the same political party.

(¢) The Chairman shall be appointed I &= Pre<ident,

21 by and with the wdvice and consent of tin- Stmate, from

22 among the publiezaembers.

23

(d) The esecutive director shall be xp, soiinted #y the

24 President, by and with the advice and consets: of “fie Senate,

25 from among individuals recommended by rhe (Cuitne=sion,

17-154 0 - 78 - 2
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DUTIES
Skc. 4. (a) The Counnission shall undertake a com-
prehensive study and investigation of the factors contributing
to the decline of city neighborhoods and of the factors neees-
sary to neighborhood survival and revitalization, Such study
and investigation shall include, but not be limited to—

(1) an analysis of the impaet of existing Federal,
State, and local policies, programs, and laws on ncigth
borhood survival and revitalization; '

(2) an identification of the administrative, legal,
and fiseal obstacles to the well-being of neighborhoods;

(3) an analysix of the patterns and trends of public
and private investinent in whan areas and the impact
of such patterns and trends on the decline or revitaliza-
tion of neighborhoods; '

(+) an assessment of the existing mechanisms of
neighhorhood governance and of the influence exercised
by ncighh(n’lunﬂx ont loeal gm’cmment‘;' |

(8) an apalysis of the impact of poverty and racial
conflict on neighborhwods;

(G) an assessment of local and regional develop-
ment plans and their impact on neighborhoods; and

(7) an evaluation of existing citizen-initiated
neighborhood revitalization cfforts and a determination -

of low public policy ran best support such efforts.

19



15

5
1 (b) The Commission shall make recommendations for
‘2 modifications in Federal, State, and local laws, policies, and
3 programs necessary to facilitate neighborhood preservation
4 and 1'evimlil_kzuﬂtli‘gu. Such recommendations shgll include, but
5 not be limited fo — N
6 (1) new echanisms to promote reinvestment in
7 existing city neighborhoods;
8 (2) more effective mcans of community participa-
9 tion in local governance ;
10 (3) policies to encourage -the survival of e,COHOH-I—
1 ic;IIy and socially diverse neighborhoods;
12 (4) policies to present such destructive practices as
13 blockbusting, redlining, resegregation, speculation in
14 reviving neighborhoods, and to promote homeownersitip
15 in wban mmrﬁunities ;
16 (3) policies to encourage better maintenance and
17 management of existing rental housing;
18 (6) policies to. make maintenance and rehabiliztion:
19 of existing structures:at least as attractive from a taz
20 viewpoint as demofition and development of new

21 structures;
22 (7) modifications in local zoning and tax policies
23 to facilitate preservation and revitalization of existing

24 neighborhoods; and
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(8) reorientation of existing housing and commir
nity development programs and other tax and subsidy
policies that affect neighborhoods, to better support
neighborhood preservation efforts,

(¢) Within two years after the date to which funds first
become available to carry out this Act, the Commission shall
sabmit to the Congress and the President a compreliensive
report o its study and investigation ynder this snbseetion

Ak 4N nelnde s findings, conclusions, and recom-
mendasams and such propesals for legishtion and admin-
istrative action as may be necessary fo carry out its recong-
mendations,

COMPENSATION GF MEMBERS.

Ske. A. (a) Members of the: Cormmnission who are Meie-
bers of Congress or full-time officors or employees of the
United States shall serve witheut additional compensatior
but shall be reimbursed for travel, subsistence, and other
necessary expenses incurred.in the performance of the duszes
invested in the Commission.

(b) Members of the Commission, other than those
referred to in subseetion (a) shall reecive compensation
at the rate of $100 per day for each day they are engaged
in the actual performmice of the duties vested in the Com-.
mission and shall be entitled to reimbursement for travel,
subsistence, and othier necessary expenses incurred in the

performance of such duties.

21
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ADMINISTRATIVE PROVISIONS

Sec. 6. (a) The Comnmission shall have the power to
appoint and fix the compensation of such personnel as it
deems advisable, without regard to the provisions of title 5,
United States Code, governing appointments in the competi-
tive service, and the provisions of chapter 51 and sul-

wapler L. * chapter 58 of such title, relating to classifi-

cation and General Schedule pay rates, but at rates not
in excess of a maximmn rate for GS-18 of the Federal
Schedule under section 5332 of such title.

(b) The Commission may procure, in accordance with
the provisions:of section 3109 of title 5, United States Code,
the temporar— or intermittent servfces of experts or c¢on-
sultants. Persms so employed shall ;‘eccive compensation at
a rate to be =xed by the Commission but not in excess of
$100 per day. including traveltime. While away from his
or her home = regular place of business in the performance
of services for the Commission, any such person may be
allowed travel expenses, including per diem in lieu of sub-
sistence, as authorized by section 5703 (b) of title 5, United
States Cocfe, for persons in the Uovernment service
employed intermittently.

(¢) Each department, agency, and instrumentality of
the United States is authorized and directed to furnish to the

Comuuission, upon request made by the Chairman or Vice

22
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Chairman, onr a reimbursable basis or otherwise, such sta-
tisticul data, reports, and other information -t
sion deems necessary to carry out its functic...
Act. The Chairman is further authorized to call upon the
departinents, agencies, and other offices of the several States
to furnish, on a reimbursable basis or otherwise, such sta;
tistical data, reports, and other information as tli;z Commis-
sion deems neccssar;' to carry out its functions under this
title.

(d) The Comniission may award contracts and grants

for the purpose of evaluating existing neighborhoed revi-

talization programs and the impact of existing laws en

. neighborhoods. Awards under this section may be made to—

(1) representatives of legally chartered neighbor-
hood organizations; :

(2) . public interest organizations which have a
demonstrated capability in the area of concern;

(3) universities and otlier not-for-profit educational
cg_'gani@:iqps,,,_

e,
(e) The Commission or, on the authorization of the

.Commission, any subcommitteec or member thereof, may, for

the purpose of carrying out the provisions of this Act, hold
hearings, take testimony, and administer oaths or affirma-

tions to witnesses appearing before the Commission or any
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subcommittee or member thereof. Ilearings by the Com-
mission will be held in neighborhoods with testimony re-
cetved from citizen lenders and public officials who are
engaged in neighborhood revitalization programs.
AUTHORIZATION OF APPROI'RIATIONS
Sec. 7. There are authorized to he appropriated not to
exceed $2,000,000 to carry out this title.
EXPIRATION OF TIE COMMISSION
Sec. 8. The Commission shall cease to exist thirty days

after thie submission of its report under section 4.
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IN THE IIOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

Serreyuer 1,1976

Mr. Browx of Michigan introduced the following Lill; which was referred to
the Committee on Banking. Curreney aid Housing

A BILL

To establish a National Commission on Neighborhoods.
1 Be it enacted by the Senate and ITouse of Representa-
2 tives of the United States of America in Congress assembled,
3 . SHORT TITLE
4

Secrioy 1. This Aet may be cited as the “National

5 Neighborhood Policy Act”.

6 FINDINGS AND PURPOSE A

7 SEC. 2. (a) The Congress finds and declares that exist-
8 ing city neighborhoods are a national resource to he eon-
9 served and revitalized wherever possible, and that publie

10 poliey shonld promote that objective.

11 (h) The Congress further finds that the tendency of
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public policy incentives to ignore the need to preserve the
built environment can no longer be Qefended, either eco-
nomically or socially, and must be replaced with explicit
policy incentives encouraging conservation of existing neigh-
borhoods. That objective will require a comprehensive re-
view of existing laws, policies, and programs which affect
neighborboods, to assess their impact on neighborhoods, and
to reconnuend modifications where neeessary.
ESTABLISHMENT OF COMMISSION

Sec. 3. (a) There is hereby established & commission
to be known as the National Commission on Neighborhoods
(hereinafter referred to as the “Comimission”) .

(b) The Comunission shall be composed of twenty mem-
bers, to be appoiuted as’f ows:

(1) two Members of the Senate appointed by the
’i’n'ésidellt of the Senate;

(2) two Members of the House of Representatives
appointed by the Speaker of the House of Representa-
tives; and

(8) sixteen public members appointed by the Presi-
dent of the United States from among persons specially
qualified by experience and training to perform the duties
of t]xé Commission, at least five of whoin shail be elected _
officers of recognized neighborhood organizations engaged ‘

in development and revitalization programs, and at least

26
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five of whom shall be elccted or appointed officials of

local governments involved in preservation programs.

The remaining members shall he drawn from outstand-

ing individuals with demonstrated experience in neigh-

borhood revitalization activities, fron; such fields Y&S

ﬁnanée;- business, philanthropic, civie, and edncational

organizations,
The individuals appointed by the President of the United
States shall be selected so as to provide representation to a
hroad cross section of racial, etlmic, and geographice groups.
The two members appointed pursuant to clause (1) may not
be members of the same political party, nor may the two
members appointed pursuant to clause (2) be members of
the same political party. Not more than eight of the mem-
bers appointed pursuant to clause (3) may be members of
the same political party. v

(e) The Chainnan shall be appointed by the President
from among the public members.

(d) The executive director shall be appointed by the -

President from among individuals recommended by the’

Commission.
DUTIES T

SEc. 4. (a) The Commission shall undertake a compre--
hensive study and investigation of the factors contributing

to the decline of city neighborhoods and of the factors neces-

27
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sary to neighboerhood survival and revitalization. Such study

and investigation shall inclunde, but not be limited to—

(1) an analysis of the impact of existing Federal,
State, and local policies, progranis, and laws on ncigh-
borhood survival and revitalization; _

(2) an identification of the administrative, legal,
and fiscal obstacles to the well-being of neighborhoods;

(3) au analysis of the patterns and trends of public
aud private investment in arhan arcas and the impact
of sucl patterns and trends on the decline or revitaliza-
tion of neighborhoods;

(4) an assessment of the existing mechanism of

neighborhood governance and of the influence exercised

by neighborlioods on local government;

(5) an analysis of the imipact of poverty and racial
conflict on neighborhoods;

(6) an assesment of local and regional develop-
ment plans and their impact on neighborhoods; and

(7) an evaluation of existing citizen-initiated neigh-
horhood revitalization efforts and a determination of Liow
public policy can hest support such efforts.

() The Commission shall make recommo.ndations for

modifications in Federal, State, and local laws, policies, and

programs necessary to facilitate neighborhood preservation

28
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1 and revitalization. Such recommendations shall include, but

2

<

3
4

(o]}

o =1 o

not be limited to—

(1) new mechanisms to promote reinvestment in
existing city neighborhoods;

(2} more eﬁectivé means of community participa-
tion in local governance;

(3) policies to encourage the survival of economi-
cally and socially diverse neighborhoods;

(4) policies to prevent such destruetive practices
as blockbusting, redlining, resegregation, speculation in
reviving ncighborhoods, and to’promote homeownership
in urban communities;

(3) policies to encourage better maintenance and
inanagement of existing rental housing;

(6) policies to make maintenance and rehabilita-
tion of existing structures at least as attractive from a
tax viewpoint as demolition and development of new
struetures:

(7) modification in local zoning and tax policies
to facilitate preservation and revitalization of cxisting
neighborhoods; and

(8) reorientation of cxisting housing and commu-

nity development programs and other tax and suhsidy

29
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policies that affect neighborhoods, to better support

neighborhood preservation efforts.

(-c) Within two years after the date on which funds
first become available to carry out this Aet, the Commission
shall submit to the Congress and the President a cowmpre-
hensive report on its study and investigation under this sub-
section which shall include its findings, conclusions, and
recommendations and such proposals for legislation an
administrative action as may be necessary to carry out its
recommendations. .

COMPENSATION OF MEMBERS

Sec. 5. (a) Members of the Commission who are Mem-

bers of Congress or full-time officers or employces of the

United States shall serve without additional compensation,

‘but shall be reimbursed for travel, subsistence, and other

necessary expenses incurred in the performance of the duties
vested in the Commission.

(b) Members of the Commission, other than those re-

“ferred to in subsection (a), shall receive compensation at

the rate of $100 per day for each day they are engaged in

the actual performance of the duties vested in the Commis-

- sion and shall be entitled to reimbursement for travel, sub-

sistence, and other necessary expenses incurred in the per-

formance of such duties..

L
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ADMINISTRATIVI® PR VISIONS
Six:. 6. (a) The Commiswion - :all have the posver to
appoi: and fix the compemsazion  { such persomnel as it

deems advisable, without rear : 10 : e provisions of ritle 5,

Unite: ! Swtes Code, governing' np+ onts in the coz: -
tive se . .. and the proviions - =. 351 and subckaptes
IIT oi ciapter 53 of suck title vy 1o classification :ﬂ.nd
Generz] Schedule pay rat+- . .st .3 not in excess of a
maxinmum rate for GS-15 of ©.  « .eral Schedule under

sectior 3332 of such title.

(b) The Commission may pre e, in accordance with
the provisions of section 3109 of ti: 5, United States Code,
the temporary or intermittent ser..ces of experts or con-
sultants. Persons so employed shail repei&e compensation
at a rate to be fixed by the Commission but not in excess of
$100 per day, including traveltime. While away from his
or her home or regular place of business in the performance
of services for the Commission, any such person may be
allowed travel expenses, including per diem in lien of sub-

sistence, as authorized by section 5703 (b) of title 5, United

States Code, for persons in the Government service employed

intermittently.

(c) Each department, agency, and instrumentality of

‘the United States is authorized and directed to furnish to the

3t
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1 Commiission, upen request made by the Chakaae -~ e’
2 Chairman, on a reimbursable basi < or othets w, o -

3 tistical data. reposts, and other imnmmtic « a5 het oo -

4 sion deems necessary to carry ou: its fu. ., >

5 Act. The Chairman is further antzorized AT

6 departinents, agencies, and other offices of the ..

7 to furnish, on a reimbursable basis o otherwise . 1 4

8 fical data, reports, and other information as

9 sion deems mecessary to carry out its functions i

0 title.

1 (d) The Commission may award eontract.

2 for the purposes of evaluating existing neighthorl

3 zation programs and the impact of existing laws ¢ ..o

4 hoods. Awards under this section may be made to~

5 (1) representatives of legally chartered iz ..
6 hood organizations;

7 (2) public interest organizations whic:. jmae s
8 - demonstrated capability in the area of concern-

9 - (3) universities and other 11()t;f()1'—pr0ﬁl eactn Zona
0 organizations.

1 (e) The Commission or, on the authorizatiom - -fhe

22 Comuiission, any subcommittee or member thereof.. mu

23 for the purpose of carrying out the provisions of this- i«
24 hold hearings, take testimony, and adininister oatis -
25 aflirmations to witnesses appenring hefore the Commisiion or

0

1

PO
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any subcommittee or n:zuiher there:.f. Hearings by the +’om-
mission mll be held in meighliwrhoods with festimony re-
ceived from citizen leaders amd public officials whe are
engaged in neighborhood reviteifizztion programs.
AUTHORIZATION OF APPROPRIATIONS
Sec. 7. There are smthorized to be appropriated such
sums as may be mecessary-to carrry out this title.
EXPIRATION OF THIE COMMISSION
Sec. 8. The Commission shall cease to exist thirty days

after the submission of its report under section 4.

33
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Mr. Asurey. The purpose of eszabiish=r » Na~ional Commission or
-"sseighborhossds would be to invesmigate 1o fucto=s contriburing te the
wieeline of wzdan neighborhoods amd mesu:t s we must take to insure

% heir survival and revitalizazion. 1 is vi stuelly i1npossible 7o contem-
mlate the problems of Amcricar “ities ~ithout recognizine that the
=ssential building block of the 1~ < & residential neighborhowd.
#hille we recognize the essential »:iz2re ot - of neigitborhoods, the truth
‘3. wa know very fittle about the dy.m: s of ther growth or decliine
znd the factors'that contribute to tueir ~ong=tern stability.

Absent such knowledge. most of Anr v=*nrts to ceal with such airban
~probiems are brok=n ones. sometimes she—sighred. .and sometimes con-
‘tradictory. In holcing these hearings or 7 bl tr.sstablish a National
{Commission on Neighborhoods, I haven  fesior =hat it will e acale to
;provide answers o the very hard ¢ -tion: about neighborhood

~itality. Rather. as T see it. it is one step wad « very important one of
LImereasing our understanding of this ve— diftr=rit problem.

- “ur first witness this morning will be ¢ 1 colizurue from California,
Afrs. Burke. She was to be our first witn=ss. I ~honld say, but because
frs. Hills does have a time problem, se a~e going to call on the
¥Sccretary first so that her schedule can be cleared to meed her
iconvenience,

;. So. Madam Seccretury. we are very p::ased hy your presence here
&;Ehis morning, and w - hope your testimony will be as helpful as it
:always has been.

Let me just say. for the sake of other ~witnesses. that w= do have a
rather large number of those who wil. be odfering testimony this
morning, so it is my hope that the subconumittee can sit straight
through until we hear from all witnesses. We urge all witnesses to
iplease limit their oral statements to no more than 10_minutes and
submit your prepared statements for the record. This will permit the
members more time to direct questions to the witnesses.

Then, Mrs. Hills, if you would be kind enough to proceed.

STATEMENT OF HON. CARLA A. HILIS. SECRETHRY OF HOTSING
AND UTRBAN DEVELIPMENT

- ecretary Hitrs. Thank -vou, Mr. Chatrman, and members of the
EMirrommittee.

- L'am pleased to support H.R. 14756 intraduced by Chairman Ashiley
fend HL.R. 15388, a similar hill, introduced by Congressman Garry
Brown. The purpose of these bills is to establish a National Commis-
sion on Neigﬁborhoods. A ‘partisan mernbership structure propesed
for the Commission, the mamdate of the Commission. and the proposed
Z:year timetable all make sense. The Senate has passed an identical
bill introduced by Senators Proxmire and Garn. and I hope the House
will act promptly to send this legislation to the President. i

i . The objectives of the National Commission on Neizhborhoodszoin-
cide with _the President’s concern for improving onr neighborhwods
and with HUD’s own emphasis on the preservation and revitalizazion
of our cities. As you know, the President on .“mne 30, 1976, cremted
a Cabinet-level Committee on Urban Development smd Neighborhood

34
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Revitalizatier ::nd asked m: - aair.  _..e President gave the comzy
mittee the foui ving threespar assign Lal:: i
First: Coamuot a comprene. -ive 1o 2w '.)f =1 major Federal pm—¥
grams whicho o an impuc - the eitizes aid their neighborhoods s,
report resuitst: .ne Presudes::. 3
Second: Seel the perspe . s of ! al ofeluls and neighborbmm:y
groups on Fede. 2] program: viich afi <t the w
And third: . evelop rec..amandat ns v the President and thec
L ongress for chomges in Fewwmal polic.. s amd = -ograms affecting citie
and their nsigh-orhoods in - rder to  aee muiszimmum de~c1saonma
responsibili=y «- the local I el to r mov— sgnl s
obstacles to 1he -xercise of .iis authwrity, o
coordinatior x:. delivery v “edleral progri:

The work i 2 proposeq Naciona! ' amr
will complemser— ~he work already um. srwuy |
mittee. The Y. mal Commssion o e
policies and twe-rams of all Ievels of w ey imeludings the .Sta
and local lewel. “"he President’s Commrrss- - ~iiil focms on general mas
tional policy- issiz2s and on waxs to Im=wm.  :me coordimation of Fed-
cral programs zs they relate 1 : cities.sai. cronborhomds. When the]
National Comnzii-sion on Neigo. _borhoo: :szzblished and in opera-d
tton. I would a close 11211:011 betwe-a1.11- sl the President’s Cam-.
mittee so that t_z» Cominissic: s interin: vecw )u,II_lE‘Ildathn\ could be im-
plemented imreciiately whensver feas: ble. (o problem of prewious
Presidential mmumnssnons b= been tha ther too often operate n af
vacuum, thus I+, g many ep-ortunities Tor :lirect impact on pOhm%(
and programs.

Chairing the President’s Committee tuas reanforeed v support for
the National Commission on Neignberhwods. Ve have begun to as-
semble information on Federal programs whic: have an 1mp'1ct on
cities and neighborhoods and have come:to zt least seme initial con-
clusions about how the delivery of Federal aid might be made more
efficient and resmonsive. But as this semmiztec and my fellew wit-
nesses this n-orming are well aware, tizs is an cnalwtical task of im-
ineasurable complexity. and w © have a kmg way o go. We welcome the
participation of the proy - (‘omm‘\\wn im <earching for the best
ways to mairtain and m\'ilfll._ct‘. our urhay neigr.othoeds. ,

T am also pleased that the Commis=ion = mar.date goes bevond study

> provide for bem 1

iom on Nelighborhoods;
: the President’s Cam—
“ramds will look at the

yatil e

and analysiz. and also «alls for d emtaet with leesd officials and
neighborhood residents. Reveral me: @ = of tae Presicient’s (’ommitj
tee have already visited citics thyvaz cat the ~ountry..and in connecy
tion with the Commitrec's work. 7 ersonaliv have —sited Bostwm

¥
ecretary Math-- vs is in (}mu%
sident’s Clonunitrs, E

Baltimore. Newazk, and thtebur"
homa City today representing the *

These visits have included meer zz= with hundred:  local ¢
and neighbiorhood leaders. as wr . = leaders of cr-::de VT

business orzanizations. Qur visits ' ve tuken us to ey haifls, sl

look at mamy of the [)lohl“‘ﬂ‘-\ ai.) rasrations “wlichh, am Deartg

down on both public and priveee les ;
But the mnicture is by iwm

neighborhovds which are “ieht ng: ..\:“C‘L:

-
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headvay rowurd .bility  nd vitality. There are © :peful signale @
sour cities and neiziiborho: ls. and our =mared challenge is to nurtt~e
the opportunities frr revi alization and clear away -he obstacles.

Botd‘the Presiclent’s Co- amittee and e national ommission 1 il
- be able to draw @n the e: erience being accumulat=d under curr:nt
urian prograins. a- well a. : number of demons:raticns already unc.er
fsway or paanned.

For example, 7 am az:sed by both locally ele-ted ofticials and
neighborhood leac=rs that our community develop:ient block grant
program serves a2 an unu=aally flexible tool for atzacking the prob-
dems of neighborhoods in varying sages of ditliculty. Block grant
funds are being used for asisting houweowness in older but still sounc
meighborhcads who need rlatively small & nounts of assistance fo:
smaint nance or es-ntial repairs. Thiz type of assiszance was impos
isible under the categozicai restrictions of older programs. Bloc:
sgrant funds, of ¢onrse. are also beingz used for more extensive v
thabilitation of properties whieh need major work. i addition, thes
‘funds are available for street repair. lightine. and other neighborhoou.
Amprovements which support the rehabilitat:on ffort.

I many cities the commmnity deveiopment program is energiziiz::
neietuborhood orgamization= which see a nev apportunity to work witi-
cit- officials for the improvement of their zeichborhoods. The block
grarzt approach is i possibie model for oth: = Federas programs which
are < -hanneled in varions ways to cizies and .uzizzhbornoods.

TIhere are 2 number of research and demansuration pregrams whick:
algo. show promise for discovering the kev: tem neizhborhood revita--
lizzrrion. For example, HUD has been suppurting for the last 2 year:
‘the work of the Urban Reinvestment Task Force. and we wil] be in-
crezsing that support from $2.5 million in fiscal vear 1976 to $4.5°
fmtiiion in fizcal year 19770 This wiil permit the Urhan Reinvestment
‘Task Force ro expand into an additional 24 efties. for a total of 53
cittes. More recently, FIUD has announced grants toraling $5 milZion
to_22 cities for innovative projeets in neighborhood “sreservation. In
addition, last week we approved a grant to the Natonal Center ~or
Uroan Ethnic Affairs to study and document suecessfiil neighborhwod
revaralization efforts in two cities. Baltimore and Providence. "Tha
Cenrrer will then seek to transfer those successful strategies to nejgm-
boranads in twio other cities. Newark and Chiesam, Luser this snoft .
the Departments of “ommerce, Labor. and IV T wil' nuzzke Geong-on-
straiion grants to 10 -ities to assist them in =v-ces=Zull=: limking m: -
power. economic deve-lopment, and communit-- development funds =
forder to strengthen ~he economic base of citzes und meighbornoe::

- In conciusion. I would like to pledge my fuwll suppert to the wi: «

of the Narional Comnaission on Neighborhood: . We want to cooperz:
With it in every way -o achieve the shared obje-tive of improvige oné
cities and neighborheods.

. Lwill be pleased to respond to any questions.

[ - . o
© M. Asmrey. Thanz vou very mnch, Madan: Secrotery. It icabway-

a pieasure to have you before the subcommittee, marticuzarsy wien ver
Ecmne' m foursquare hehind the legislation that issofferec:.

oS-

-

Se~retary Hivis. I enjoy those occasions. «is0.
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Mr. Asuiey. I dave say—1 won't say it is rare, but I think histery
would bear me out when I say that it is rare in an odd number of
years, partienlarly that fourth year in the fall.

Madam Secretary, my bill calls for the authorization of appropria- i

tions of $2 million to carTy out this title. You ave very good:at running
demonstration programs on practically mothing, and I don’t mean
that in a derogatory sense at all, but I am wondering abont this §2-
million authorization level. It was perhaps by inadvertemee I now
realize that no additional authorization of funds for fiscal vear 1977
may be made by this or other authorizing committees after ¥ay 15
cf this year under the provisions of the Congressional Budger Aet.

Tell me, how much (llo vou think that a Commission of this kinnid,
the siatf, if provided by the legislztion, with the travel expenses, would.
be necessary to do a good job? Can you give me any kind of figure:
as to what you think miglt be an anrual cost of the Commission ? ‘

Secretary Hivs. Ihave to confess. Mr, Chairman, I have not grveny
any serious thought to what a commission cf this size. running ory
approximately 2 years, or at least no longer than 2 years, would neead:)
to have a competent staff. !

|

!

I would be happy. however. to have our people analyze snd Zee
what is the lowest amount which would adequately fund such a Cam~y
mission. if that would be your desire. ‘

Mr. AsuLEY. Assuming it would be in the neighborhood of—well]
let’s say a conple of hundred thousand dollars a wear, and asstmn
further that ~e are in a bit of a budget impasse, do you suppmse Gt
these funds might be available internally if thar were required iim

order for the Commission to be functional, or to become functiomml?

Secretary Hires. I would have to say, without any analysis. that
$200,000 per year is probably clearly too low. ,

You mentioned at the outset that we run ovir demonstratioms
practically nothing. and practically nothing is exuctly what we have
left. So I believe, on analysis of what would be an appropriate figmre;
we would find it extremely difficult to push furtber into our puilicy:
or research budget, which has already. as yvou know, been squeezed|
down to a very, very low level.

Mr. Asgiey. It would be your thought that the President’s Conta
mittep would continue to ofrerate despite the enactmuent of this legns~
lation: establishing a statutory Commission?

Secretary Hirs. Yes, I think it wonld be desiranle dor it to em
tirce to operate, T think that the eight Cabinet officer= wiio are ser~ingg
with some serionsness on this committee provide a -irmemsion which iy

can hoth best earry out their mutual objectives. :
Mr. Asiney. Working togethier bnt separately., I take it. Oivriowsi
the Commission provided in this legislation is somew hat more brondi
based than the President’s Committec. And it is Four rhought that th
should work sidé-by-side but. separately, in cooperation? _
Secretary Hirws. I cannot tell you that were T to have started fr: g
the beginning that it wonld not have been possible towomprise a growgy
that would have included all three levels of government and nelghbory
hood associations. Bug I think the way it is proposed now, working ing
harmony is a very effective way to reach a mutual objective.
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So, yes. they can work together and work in harmony. I think there
ought to be an extreinely close laison hetween the two groups.

Mr. Asurey. Your testimonx indicates your support and that of

our Department. I take it that it reflecrs the support of the admin-
i1stration: is that correct. Madam Secrer::ry?

Secretary Hives. I believe that I spesi:z for the administration, Mr.
Chairman.

Mr. Asuvey. Well. I don’t want to push you. If you say it does, it
does. I was wondering whether vour tstimony has been reviewed by
the Office of Management and Budge: or the Domestiec Council or
what have you.

Secratary Hiris. We have used the usunzl channels for review of this
testimony, as with all others.

Mr. Asucey. Thank you. Madam Secyetary.

Mr. Brown!?

l\{r. Browx. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and good morning, Mrs.
Hills.

Secretary HiLrs. Good morning, Mr. Brown.

Mr. Browx. It's nice to have you wirth the subcommittee again.

My bill varies a little bit from Mr. Ashley’s. I did not want to be-
come picayune about it and change all the little things that I thought
ought to be changed. I thought it ought to be the same bill, with two
exceptions. One is, I don’t have a dollar figure in the authorizing sec-
tion; rather, it just says, as we oftentimes do, “such swins as may be
appropriated.”

Mr. Ashley. working with the Budget Committee and all. is going
to have to work with the Appropria:ions Committee to determine how
much is going to be made available for these purposes.

The second thing that I have dene in my bill is to eliminate the
confirmation of the Chairman and t 1e Exi~utive Director of the Com-
mission by the Senate. The bill does not pr wide for any specific duties,
any specific authorities, anything of that .ature, for either the Chair-
man or the Executive Director, aind theresfore it seems to me to require
confirmation of people to whom vou do nmt give any particular duties
or responsibilities or authorities 1s just urrnecessary.

However. I know that the chairman w-nld like to have us act on a
piece of legislation that is identical enowrh with the Senate’s so it is
not going to require any conferemce o1 hareling. So I am not going to
make a tremendous issue of this. Eat it s-ems to me it is nnnecessary,
especially the confirmation aspect. e oftientimes get bogged down in
confirmation of these people. and =5 a comsequence, you don’t get the
Commission in action and moving rmtil much later than you otherwise
would. And. T cannot see where the legislation delegates to these peo-
ple such particular authority that would justify the need for confir-
mation, If you're into that. you might ax well confirm all the mem-
gers, because they seem to have similar powers and responsibilities and

uties,

Getting back to your colloquy with Mr. Ashley concerning the
executive hranch Committee—it seems to me they could work together
very well. The legislation establishing this Conunission seemns to me
to be primarily oriented from the ground up, neighborhood up. and
regardless of how you try, when you have an executive branch Com-
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mittee, it is hard to get anyone to believe it is anything but from the
top down. So it seems to me ihat they can be compatible and can both
make a contribution without duplication of effort and duplication of
funds. '

I know you have other things to do this morning, so I will not take
more of your time. I just want to say it is a pleasure having you with
us.
Secretary Hirrs. Thank you, Mr. Brown.

Mr. Asurey. I am going to call on the members on the basis of their
arrival here.

Mz, Fauntroy?

Mr. Favxtroy. Thank you. Mr. Chairman.

At this time I would like to insert in the record. without objection, a
statement. -

Mr. AsurLey. Without objection. your statenient will be inserted at
this point. ‘

[The statement of Congressman Fauntroy follows:]

STATEMENT OF CONGRESSMAN WALTER E. FAUNTROY IN THE MarTerR or H.R.
14756, WHIcH WoULD PROVIDE FOR THE ESTABLISHMENT OF A NATroNaL Col-
MISSION ON NEIGHBORHOODS

It gives me a great deal of pleasure to associate myself with the legislation
introduced by our distinguished colleague, Thomas L. Axhley, which would
provide for the establishment of a National Commission on Neighborhoods.

It pains me greatly, however, to have to admit the xad trnth that so many
of us fail to recognize the need to preserve and rebuild our comwmunities that
;:*e must establish a Commission to tell us what I think many of us already
tnow.

On the other hand, the fact remains that this needs to be dope and the
mandate which the Commission would be provided in this bill is of the pature
I would want to-see considered. Our housing policies, our incentive programs,
such as community development bLlock grant assistance, and our demonstration
projects have never been examined in the context of their impact an the total
community. This bill will provide that examination and will. I hope, confirm
or deny our beliefs and perceptions of what we think is the impact of our actions.

We must save our neighborboads, We must embark upon an effort that will
make rehabilitation as much a national policy as the ereation of totully new
housing stocks and new communities. I applaund the intentions of this bill and
look forward to hearing from the witnesses.

Mr. Favxtroy. And to add my thanks to the Necretary for her
excellent testimony.

I simply have one question. Madam Secretary. You have mentioned
both the Cabinet-level Committec on Urban Development and Neigh-
borhood Revitalization established by the President earlier this year
and the Urban Reinvestment Task Force. As I have looked at the
bill and listened to your testimony, I could not help but think that
ths comprehensive task which the Commission set for itzelf would
benefit from the funetions appavently being performed by both of
these entities. In looking at the composition of the Conunission, I
wondered to what extent we expect to call upon those who have been
deeply involved both in thie question of reinvestment in the cities and
the policy matters which have claimed the attention of the Urban
Development and Neighborhood Revitalization Committee: and to
what extent may we expect appointees to the Commission to draw
heavily upon their work within these two areas, at least ?

Secretary Hirs. Well. Mr. Fauntroy. as I read the legislation, there
are five members required to be elected or appointed officials of local
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governments. five members required to be elected officers of recognized
neighborhood erganizations engaged in development and revitaliza-
tion programs. The remaining members, in addition to two Members
of the Senate and two Members of the House, must be drawn from
outstanding individuals with demonstrated experience with neighbor-
hood preservation activities. And I cannot believe that with that
composition. cach will not draw from his or her current and past
experiences which are indeed at the local level—as Mr. Brown so aptly
put it—ac the level from the ground up.

So in answer to your question. I think we could expect just what
You are asking.

Mr. Fav~Ttroy. You would not see the necessity of really mandating
that a person do be involved with the present committee and someone
from the Urban Reinvestment Task Force be placea on the Commis-
ston in the same fashion that we placed representation from the Senate
and the House !

Secretary Hirrs. I am not sure that mandates have a real place on
this Commission. I would think that a member from the President’s
Committec might be an apt appointment, and I would think that
someone who had been involved in such a splendid effort as the Ur-
ban  Reinvestment Task Force would be a highly considered
appointinent.

But if you start putting mandates in a 20-person Connnission, and
you are going to get requests all over for a mandate for a variety of
groups. So I think I would leave it to the good judgment of the parties
making the appointnents. .

Mr. Favxrtroy. Thank you.

Mr. Asurey. Mr. Hanley.

My Haxpeey. Thank you. Mr. Chairman.

Madain Secretary, it is always a pleasnre to have you aboard. I

“certainly want to express my uppreciation for your support of this
concept. along with my connendation to the authors of the legisla-
tion. T feel that it has very definite need. T know as a longtime pro-
ponent of urban renewal. as I observed the implementation of 1t, I
s endured mueh in the way of disappointinent, as I saw those who have
energetically implemented the program without giving any thought
to the ramifications insofar as neighborhoods were concerned. They
would move in and bulldoze a large sector within a city, flushing the
residents of that area out into another area which would become a
target for the fast buck operators who would then convert the orig-
inally intended one-family residences into multiapartment dwellings.
Instead of nrban renewal providing the intended improvement in the
community, we created another ghetto. And that condition exists in
so many of onr cities today despite the hundreds of millions of dollars
that have been pumped into that program.

So, hopefully, in a way, the Cominission that we talk about today
can contribnte to the alleviation of that shortcoming with regard to
perhaps many of our other community development and urban renewal
programs.

I would be lesg than candid if I did not say that T am always appre-
hensive about duplication. I would hope that this would not. be the case
with regard to the efforts of the President’s Commnission, that is. that
of the intended body. should this become enacted into law.
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"Can you tell me, is there a full-time staff working on bebalf of the
President’s Commission.

Secretary HiLrs. Not a separate staff, as such, but the persons with -
expertise within HUD—for example, the Assistant Secretary for Pol-
icy Development and Research is working very closely with me in my
role as chairing that committee.

Again, his Deputy and his economists are working very closely on 1t
So we have not had a separate staff hired but are using the resources -
that we have available. And since it is not only the HUD programs
that are involved, but all of the IFederal programs that are involved,
where there is data required that concerns another department, we cnll
itpon our counterparts in those other depdltments

Mr. HanNLEY. So, there is not any specific budget for staff purposes
with regard to the President’s Commlssmn" e

Secretary Hiris. No.

Mr. Haxpey. Along with your support, I would assume that your:
position would be transmitted to the Office of Management and Bud::
get when we get to the decisionmaking process related to the moneys
necessary to fund this staff. :

Secretary Hirrs. Certainly, my position favoring this 1eg1$latlon,
and strongly favoring the objectives of this legislation, has been
already passed to the Office of Management and Buduet, and has their
concurrence, along with that of the administration.

Mr. Haxrey. T believe you have already said that you are in essence
speaking on behalf of the President. The President would concur
with you?

Secretary Hirrs, That is correct.

Mr. Haxvey. Thank you very much, Mrs. Hills. Again, it is nice
to have you with us.

Secretary HiLvs. It is my pleasure to be here.

Mr. HaNcey. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Asurey. Mr. Stanton?

Mr. StaxTon. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mrs. Hills, I am very
glad to see you.

Secretary HiLrs. Good morning, Mr. Stanton.

Mr. StanTox. I sort of have to play the devil’s advocate a little bit,
and I say that out of all due respect for the present Secretary of
HUD. The President and the chairman of our subcommittee are all
in favor of this, but T am always cautious, and particularly right
now, on another one of these national commissions; primarily based
on My own experience.

And, although I see my friend Mr. Rees is a cosponsor of this bill,
the experience that the two of us have had at the most recent estab-
lishment of a national Commission—iwhich was a national Commis-
sion on supplies and shortages in which we pushed. and now finally
is moving along rather smoothly Regrettably, it is about 2 years late.
And. as I look back on this Commmsmn My, Chairman. I think one
of the things that you would want in this type. of legislation, if you
go this route, is a deadline on which the President of the United States
would have to appoint the members.

We got into a discussion about the confirmation by the Senate,
and so forth.

E
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In the mining industry, for example, we excluded that type of
:person. You involve people who are closely related to the neighbor-
hood problein in this one. What it amounted to was a good year’s
“delay. It went back and forth to the Senate; who liked this guy, who
‘liked that fellow—and before the President of the United States ever
‘came up with the members on the Commission, we were months behind

schedule.

~ You want to set some type of deadline. Of course, that throws you
into the next problem of implementing this particular legislation,
and I hope we are doing more than just moiherhood here before an
_election, Eecausc it is such an important subject matter that has to
-be addressed. And whether or not it is 2 national Comunission or a task
force, or a combination of this coinmittee or subcommittee, and a sub-
committee of the Senate, and members of HUD who are most involved .
in this, I' would look at it as: What would accomplish the purposes—
which are excellent—as outlined in all of the legislation, in the light
-of what could be accomplished the quickest? -

Another word of caution, as we go into this thing, although your
testimony hit it: Is this the type of legislation that some of us are
going to have a hangup on 1 year from now, or 114 years from now,
and say, well, we ought to do this, but let us wait another 6 months; the
national commission is going to report on this, and they have got a
lot of information, and we are going to need that? And under this
legislation, I cannot conceive whether or not Mr. Carter or Mr. Ford—
it could be conceivable that it would be almost Easter until he got
around to appointing Commission members.

Mr. HaxrLey. Would the gentleman yield ?

Mr. Stanrton. Yes.

Mr. Hanrey. I want to give you assurance that Mr. Carter has
assured me that he will expedite action on this Commission.

Mr. Browx. Will the gentleman yield ?

Mr. StaxtoN. What 1s it going to be: January 21, or April 21°?
You know, we are here this morning for more than window dressing,
I hope. So, I just bring that out, Mr. Chairman, and I appreciate
the time.

Mr. AsuLEY. Mr. LaFalce?

- Mr. LaFarce. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

~ Madam Secretary, I would first of all like to quote from a recent
letter by Senator Proxmire, in which he says that “Mrs. Hills has
tackled the challenge of her job with skill and sincerity,” and that
she has brought in a positive tone to HUD.

. Secretary Hirrs. That surprised me, too.

. Mr. LaFarce. I want to concur in that statement by Senator
Proxmire. and I only wish that you had the backing of OMB and
the administration to carry out the skill, sincerity, and tone that you’
have brought to the office. But, hecause I do not believe you do have
that, I would like to ask you a few questions.

You state that yon support this bill. that OMB does, and that the
administration does. Do I therefore have your permnission. since funds
are lacking in the budget resolation, to offer an amendment this after-
noon; and state that T have the support of the Ford administration
for approximately $500,000 in order to fund this bill in fiscal 19772
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Secretary HiuLs. Well, certainly, you have the ability to offer such
a resolution. I do not know how that complies with your Budget
Control Act. ,

Mr. LaFarce. I know I have the ability to do it. But I am wonder-
ing whether I have the right to say that you, OMB, and the Ford:

d%mmstratlon would concur in that amendment. You said $200, 000
was too low. So I suggest $500,000.

Secretary Hivws. Ia%mve not analyzed the $500,000, Mr. LaFalce;-
and I am not certain of how you would offer this leglslatlon Would:
this be a supplemental appropriation to P.D: & R.’s budget?

Mr. LaFarce. I would suggest making it an amendment to the
budget resolution this afternoon, and time is of the essence.

Secretary Hirrs. Well obviously, since you are raising the questlon
for the first time this morning, I have not had the opportunity to clear
this with OMB or with President Ford.

Mr. LaFavrce. Well, there is a difference in passing and authorlzmg
a piece of leglslatlon, and appropriating money for it.

Mr. Browxn. Will the gentleman yield? ‘

Obviously, I have not seen any of the leadership go down to the
White House and ask them if it 1s OK to adopt any kind of budget
resolution.

Mr. LaFarce. Well, I did not know until this mmorning that the.
President was going to back this bill.

Mr. Browx. The budget resolution is a product of the Congress;
not the administration.

Mr. LaFacwck. T know. But it helps if the administration supports
efforts when they are made.

Mr. Browx. Vell, I think the Secretary has already said that she:
concurs in the concept. How much money should be authorlzed for
it, she does not know at this point in time. So she is in no position’
to say that she \\onld endorse any kind of amendment you wou]d
offer, and I think she is totally justified in that.

Mr. LaFarce. Mr. Brown, you have been very helpful to her. Thank
you.

Let me go on, now. I have to differ with the statement by the chau-
man of our subcommlttee, Mr. Ashley, who said it is a rare occur-
rence—every fourth year in the fall—that the administration seems
to agree with plopoqals made by this legislative body. I seem to think.
it has been happening recently with soine degree of frequency.

But the appointment on June 30, 1976, of this so-called Presidential
Committee that is unstaffed after what have been years of neglect of
the neighborhoods is, I think. a very questionable activity.

You mentioned in your testimony that the Urban Remvestment
Task Force had $2.5 million in fiscal 1976, and $4.5 million in fiscal
1977. Was that a product of the administration’s? Did the adminis-
tration request $4.5 million?

Secretmv Hinrs. Yes. That was a request within our budget of
PD. & R.

Mr. LaFarce. I ams not talking about that. T am talking about
OMB’s recommendation to the President on the budget. Wasn't it
added on by the Congress?

Secretary HiLLs. Let ne state that that poxtlon comes out of our
P.D. & R. budget. We were considering the 1cqnost of upping the
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Urban Reinvestment Task Force allocation from $2.5 million, and we
~were working with Mr, Whiteside, whom you will have the opportu-
“nity to exchange remarks with this morning on what is the optimum

size and what his group can optimally carry. . '

There has been testimony, I believe, before the Senate. And it was
suggested, since that program was so successful, it ought to be might-
‘ily expanded. And I believe—at least I was advised by Chairman
Proxmire—that Mr. Whiteside demonstrated himself to be a most un-
usual bureancrat, in strongly urging that his expenditures and pro-
gram not be mightily expanded in a sudden fashion, hecause you
would lose the merit of what he had been able to achieve.

We believe that the funding that we have now settled on is the right -
level of funding at this time,

[In regard to the above matter the following letter- with attach-
ment was received from Assistant Secretary for Policy Development
"and Research, Hon. Charles J. Orlebeke containing background in-
formation on HUD funding of the Urban Reinvestment Task Foree 1]

DEPARTMENT oF HoUSING AND URBAN DEVELOPMENT,
: Washington, D.C., September 15, 1976.
Hon, Jonxy J. LAFALCE, .
House of Representatives,
Washington, D.C.

DEAR Mg. LaFaLce: During the September 9 hearing on the proposed National
Neighborliood Policy Act, you raised a question abont HUD funding of the
Urban Reinvestment Task Force. My purpose in writing. is to provide you with -
additional background information in order to clear up any counfnsion which
may remain following the exchange at the hearing.

In order to provide for the orderly management of the Urban Reinvestment
Task Force, the funding of the URTF by HUD's Office nf Policy Development
and Research is governed by an interagency agreement covering years 1975-1979.
Specifically, the agreement called for HUD funding at $2,8608,000 in FY 1975,
$2.500,000 in FY 1976, 1977, und 1978; and $1.5 million in FY 1979. )

As you know, the Urban Reinvestinent Tusk Force Is & demonstration pro-
gram, and we have heen evaluating it as it as developed over the last two_years.
Since the program has shown considerable promise, we began soine months
“ngo to discuss with the URTF the possibility of increasing our support for the
‘program in order to perit some expansion. The attached minutes of the URTF

meeting of June 23, 1976, reflect these discussions. At that meetlng, the Staff
Director of the URTF was authorized “to go forward with investigation of
:Wways to provide for manageable incremental increases in Task Force activities;
.[and] to coordinate with Assistant Secretary Orlebeke in regard to potential
additional Department of Housing and Urban Development demonstration grant
‘funding .. .” - )
- No_definite decision could be made on the amount of the increase since Con-
:gressional action on the budget for the Office of Policy Development and Re-
-search had not been completed. What happened was that the Appropriations
“Committee Conference Report set the Fiscal Year 1977 URTF at $4.5 million.
e had actually heen contemplating a larger increase for the URTF if Con-
‘gressional action on the overall research budget had been more favorable than
-it turned out. But since our original request of $71 million was cut hack to only
$55 mlllion, we were clearly unable to do so. In short. we are happy about the
$2 million increase for the URTF and would have heen even happier if our
budget cutcome had made it possible for us to increase it further.

If you would like to have any further discussion regarding our support for
URTF, please let me know-. -

Siucerely, :
’ CHARLES J. ORLEBEKE,
Assistant Secretary for
. Policy Development and Research.
Attachment,
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MINUTES OF THE SEVENTH UrBAN REINVESTMENT TAsx FomrcE MEETING OF
Ju~E 23, 1976

(AMENDED)

The Task Force met in room 830 (Management Information Center), of the :
Federal Home Loan Bank Board, 320 First Street, N.W., Washington, D.C. at’
2:00 p.m. on the 23rd day of June, 1976. : .

Present: Members Garth Marston, Philip C. Jackson, Jr., and Robert E.
Barnett, Charles Orlebeke representing Carla A Hills, and James Keefe repre- .
senting James E. Smith. Also present were: :

HUD staff.—Claude Barfleld and Sybil Phillips. Co

Task Forcc staff.—Wm. A. Whiteside, James A. McNeirney, Harry Brunett,.
Jack E. Gallagher, Rosanne Brady, and Winnie Morton. .

NHSA staff.—Mary L. Widener.

FDIC staff.—Paul Horvltz and Margaret Olsen.

FRB staff—Bernard Freedman.

FHLBB staff.—Richard Platt. R

Acting Chairman Marston opened the meeting and called on Wm. A. Whiteside-
to present the Staff Director's Activity Report (Attachment A of Agenda). Mr. ¢
Whiteside presented the report in summary, touching on sallent points and:
responding o questions. Additionally, Harry Brunett gave a short briefing on:
Neighborhood Preservation Projects, and Mary Widener commented on NHSA-
Secondary Market developments.

Acting Chairman Marston requested action on: C

Action Item 1—It was resolved that the minutes of the February 17, 1976
meeting of the Urban Reinvestment Task Force be approved as submitted.

% 3 * * * * * *
Approved by the Task Force Members. ‘ .
% * * * T * % »
Action Item 2—It was resolved that the Proposed Amendment to FY 1976
Budget be approved as submitted.

a * * , * *® * *
Approved by the Task Force Members. )
T om : * * * * * %

Action Item 3—It was resolved that Action Item 3 be approved as restated: "
APPROVAL FOR THE STAFF DIRECTOR to go forward with investigation ;
of ways to provide for manageable incremental increases in Task Force activis’
ties: to coordinate with Assistant Secretary Orlebeke in regard to potential addi-.
tional Department of Housing and Urban Development demonstration grant’
funding; and to develop a methodology for securing additional competent man-
agers in conjunction with the increase in activities and funding. o

* * * * * %k 2
Approved by the Task Force Members.
* * * % * * *

The meeting adjourned at 3 :45 p.m.

Mr. LaFaccE, Secretary Hills, how much was your grant to the Na-
tional Center on Urban Ethnic Affairs for? . A

Secretary Hirvs. It was $474,000, I believe. o

Mr. LaFarce. How long did it take to process that grant? It is not
true that it took about 13 or 14 months from the time it was submitted-
in order to get approval? - :

Secretary HiLrs, I am advised that the first version of the grant
was submitted last fall, and it has been going through staff assessment
and some reformation, and that the sum is $474,000 that was awarded.

Mr, LaFarce. Tt has taken over 1 year to process this application ?

Secretary Hirvs. I have to advise you that the proposal was initially
for a different amount, and a different scope,
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Mr. LaFavrce. The proposal was for approximately 17 :Zies. as op-
posed to 2. Is that not eorrect?
- Secretary Hiris. That is correct.

Mr. LaFarce. What T am concerned abont is this annonncemnent

~comnes this morning, the day of the hearings. I think the ofticial notice
-was vesterday. This particular grant and the appointment of the

Presidential Committee remind me a little too much of what happened

“at-Yellowstone a few days ago: a major parks proposal following on
~the heels of a tremendous scandal insofar as the condition of our na-

tional parks is concerned.

*- Secretary HiLis, Mr. LaFalce, I take exception to that. I upfn‘eciate
_Your remarks made earlier abont the problems of earlier urban re-

newal.’ Now, we have had for less than 2 years, or just about that
time—certainly less than 2 years in inplementation—our block grant
Programs, whereby we have moved the decisionmaking down from
Washington to the local level. And we have seen the benefits of the
prograni. . .

With this additional experience and knowledge, the President ap-
pointed the Comthittee on June 30, 1976. I think it is a beneficial step
after this time period, secing what the locally elected ofticials, work-
ing with neighborhood associations, can do. o

Sometimes we say too early in the game that we ought to proceed
mussively, even where there are mistakes. On the other han(}, I can

@ive yon a footnote of our urban homesteading program, whereby we

1ve proceeded with caution and study, and have seen an ubsolntely
splendid program, as distinguished from earlier homesteading pro-
graumns which-have failed. The same is trne for expanding the Urban
Reinvestment Task Force beyond the level which it can adequately
handle,

Now, if yon are snggesting that June 30 was not a propitions time

for the President to proceed, based upon the solid study and recom-
‘mendations from his Cabinet advisers, then I take issue with you.

What yon wonld be suggesting is that the President should be inactive
the whole last year prior to an election, and I take strong exception
to it.

I can tell yon I think we have made magnificent progress in the
short few weeks that our Committee has been in effect. The Committee
had learned a great deal. I believe locally elected officials have appre-
ciated onr open lines of communications and our efforts to streamline

‘the delivery of Federal grants to them. I believe the neighborhood

associations will be equally praiseful of our efforts here.
Mr. LaFaccr. I believe my time has expired. May I just ask per-

‘niission to have Senator Proxmire’s letter inserted into the record ?

Mr. AsuLry. Withont objection.
[Senator Proxmire’s letter referred to by Congressman LaFalce

follows:]

[From the Washington Post, August 18, 1976]

SEN. PROXMIRE ON THE ADMINISTRATION'S HOUSING RECORD

The August 3 Washington Post carried a “Taking Exception™ article entitled,
“Speaking for the Neighborhoods," by Housing and Urban Development Secre-
tary Carla A. Hills.
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1 must take sharp issue with the implication in Mrs. Hills’ article that HUD.

is making great progress on the urban housing front. The harsh fact is that, since
January, 1973, this government has given practically no new housing assistance

to the nation’s poor. In that month, President Nixon froze all federal housing -
aid, and kept it on ice for a year and a half while he impounded, studied, and

stalled. Then, he resigned, two years ago this month, leaving Gerald Ford to
sign and implement his alternative—"Section 8” rent assistance. )
President Ford began by retaining Nixon's moratoriuin mastermind, James

Lynn, as HUD Secretary. Few people were surprised, therefore, when another ..

year passed before HUD got the new program started. Lynn was rewarded with'.

the head job at the Office of Management and Budget, and Carla Hills took over.
She inherited a disaster. People believed by then that Section 8 was intended

to be unworkable as a way to continue the moratorium. The low-income groups, ..
local housing agencies, builders, certainly Congress, and even the HUD bureau-

cracy itself, were deeply cynical, and even embittered.

Mrs. Hills tackled the challenge with skill and sincerity. She brought in a”

positive tone.

But tonpe is not the same as results, and neither are the HUD actions Mrs. Hills -
cites in her article. They are merely tiny sparks of promise whiclh, when con-
trasted with the emormity of our urban need, or even the tools which Congress

has made available, are, in my view. pitiful.
Let me respond to her points in turn.

~ 1. Many of the HUD activities she cites are just studies. The new committee -
on neighborhoods, in fact, takes up half the article. Creation of a committee may

be worthwhile. It is hardly a record of achievement. .
2. The community development block grant program has virtues, certainly, but

also 1nany, many problems. Neighborhood action groups recently told Congress .

that HUD's totally handsoff policy has let city officials use the fuunds for political
rojects which bypass the people. HUD's simplify-at-any-cost mentality has even
led them to fight some of our best separate programs, like rehabilitation loans.

3. Mrs. Hills points to urban homesteading, which sells abandoned homes fovr
a dollar if people will fix them up. She does nnot mention that ihis program is only
ail éxperiment—very small,

4. The Secretary acclaims the Urban Reinvestment Task Force, and I share
her enthusiasm. She does not say that HUD has threatened to withhold part of
this small program’s needed funds.

5. Finally, Mrs. Hills says that “Urban housing has been upgraded through

" HUD’s program of rental subsidies for lower income familles,” evidently a sadly

misplaced reference to Section 8.

Let me offer the following contrasting record of IHI'D’s accomplishments,

1. The two-year old Sectinn 8 program is supposed-=» assist 400,000 families by
September 30. As of June. only 23,064, or one-twentiezi. of these families were in

their homes. Only 1.450 of these units were new or substantially rehabilitated, an”

incredibly sad record.

2. HUD expected to Lelp 50,000 lower incwme fimrnilies hecome homeowners
this past year. In fact, they helped 2.337—again abwut § Der cent! .

3. HUD has threatened to-rescind funds for lousirre rehabilitation loans.

4. The administration has strenuously opposedl a small droD in interest rates on
elderly housing loans, needed to make this hevusiing feasible.

5. Public housing and other strong programas which could fill the void are
almost totally shut down.

The list goes on. The point is clear: results are what count. And results we,

don’t have. )

Mr. Staxtox. That reminds me. There were one or two of the mem-
bers of the subcommittee this morning who wanted to ask a couple of
questions to the witness. ' ‘

Mr. Asirney. Well, the record will be kept open. I am sure the Secre-
tary will be more than pleased to submit answers.

Mr. LaFarer. Mr. Chairman, may I ask unanimous consent for 30
seconds?

Mr. Asncey, Yes.
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Mr. LaFavce. I just want to say that the Urban Reinvestment Task
Force was very helpful to me in conducting a seminar on the problems

- of neighborhoods in my congressional district. .\ representative from
. NHS came, as did a representative from the neighborhood preserva-
tion program. And a representative from HUD came as well. We had
“about 300 people who are involved in neighborhood development and
" revitalization from many perspectives attend a seminar that lasted an
~entire day. And Mrs. Hills, I want to thank you and your Department
for the cooperation that your Department shiowed in helping me con-
duct what I thought was a very helpful seminar in my congressional
disirict, : '

Secretary Hivws. Tam delighted you found it useful.
© Mr. Asniey. Mr. MceKinney ?

Mr. McKixxey. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Welcome, Madam Sec-
-retary ; it is good to see you again.

Secretary Hirrs. Thank you, Mr. McKinney.

Mr. McKrxxey, This, by the way, is near and dear to my heart; in
fact, even as a nonresident of Washington, we have a neighborhood
association. We close off our streets four times a year; we have block
parties, we watch cach other’s homes. There is a feeling of solidity
In & mixed neighborhood in this city, and it is good.

And when T was a kid living in Pittsburgh, you did not stay out of
trouble because there were a lot of police. You stayed out of trouble
because your neighbor saw you riding on the back of a sireetcar up
Shady Avenue, and immediately called vour mother and said. wour

kid’s on the back of the streetcar. And yon stuck together.

One of the things that bothers mue abant this, Mrs. Hills, is=t is
another Commission, and it is anotier repart.

This is sort of a double-edged sweord. =0 I hope vou will tak:. the
~eriticism in good spirit. It is HUD s polisies—which 1 know-yo:..are
‘changing. your Presidential Comni ssion wants to change—that-are
_destroying my neighborhoods. Site- criteria selection, inipaction of
‘subsidized housing, so-called—thowrh T have not discovered what
they mean by it—race impaction, noz= level impaction, and so on:and
I so forth. .
..~ These policies. in every instance inmmy northeastern industrial cities,
-are making us destroy, rather than rebuild, neighborhoods. In cities
such as Bridgeport and Stamford and Norwalk, we do not have the
~sturdy brick buildings of a Washington, which can be rehabilitated,
or which can be taken over by urban homesteading. We have, un-

fortunately. very dilapidated three- and four-story frame buildings,
- which asually have to be taken down. Something new has to be put up.
.And we have the ared, nsually, in abandoned lots, so we do not have
. to move people. ]

But we are continually told by HUD’s representatives: “Oh, no,
you cannot build any more subsidized housing there. So, in essence,
- we have to tell people, if you want a decent place to live, we are going
to have to throw you ont of the neighborhood.

I puess what [ am getting to is. the Commission is a Commission,
and the report is a report. What I really want to know is, how would
-you feel abont giving this organization some power in HUD, so that
~we could have the necessity of a neighborhood review, just as we
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have the necessity of an environmentai-zeview, a site criteria review,
and an economie impact review. et cetcra; in other words, making it
a viable part of your organization. which has the power to make an
exception to the regulations of vour department that are now destroy--.
ing so many of our neighborhoods. :

And, let me say that 1 know you do not write these regulations, and -

its statements. But what I am trying to say is: How do we go from
Commission to action, and how do we get a voice for a neighborhood :
which wants to maintain itself over all of the selection criteria that
destroy our neighborhoods which are now extant ? : ’

Secretary Hiris. Mr. McKinney, I think it would be premature to.
stipulate to a process that might be obtained from a Commission that~
has not yet been created or appointed. Yon raise some very tough social
igsues. You and I have discussed them. The site selection criteria,
which try not to concentrate economically disadvantaged people re-
peatedly in the same geographic area, have proponents on buth sides
of the fence. The socia! issnes. which require a very delicate balance;,;
are always difficult, and tli=< is one of them. 3

Clearly, we do not want tn create ghezios of people who are similazly-:
disadvantaged. On the other hand. we c:o not wish to destroy neighiver- 4
hoods. Ar so it is with racial problems. where we find concentramion
of our m.nority citizens. What -ve wre trying very hard to do mito
open howsing opportnnities to all prople. so that they have choires.
And we are, as yon know. reassessing site selection criteria.

But, one has to think very caveinl: v where there is a concentrazion
of lower income people in one part o the city, and a request to buaild .
in that part of the city. and you e znother bid in a less conmen-
trated area somewhere else in the cicw. and the tenants would prefer
the latter..and you only have funds = fund one of the projects.

So, it is difficult. We are Jooking at site selection criteria. I thinkthe .
social issues with respect to rehabilitative projects, and projects on
urban renewal, require a different focus,.perhaps, than new construe-
tion. But this is a policy question which we are analyzing right now,
and I think that we will bring—1X can assure you we will bring—the
neighborhood impact and those concerns to bear when the policy de--
cision is made. : :

Mr. McKixxey. Thank vou very much. My time is up. But I ap-
preciate your expression that as long as you are Secretary of HUD,
that you will concentrate on what this Commission would say. I just”
wish we could empower them a little bit. I certainly am not one that..
wants to add to any neighborhood’s problems, but to have to destroy
a neighborhood in order to give people decent housing is to me what
has destroyed our cities. It is Boston’s problem, and Bridgeport’s, and
the problem of every other city in the Northeast.

Mr. AsmLey. M. Gonzalez?

Mr. Goszacez. Madam Secretary, do you really feel that this legis-
lation 1s necessary—this type of legislation, now? Do you believe 1t:j
should have this kind of priority at this point? ,

Secretary Hirws. I think this legislation can perform a useful serv-
ice to the country.

Mr. Goxzarez. I know that a lot of these ideas are useful. I am:
talking about priority. I am talking about the urgency, at this time, n"
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the waning period of the 94th Congress. to enact another study Com-
mission. Do vou really feel there is an urgency about it ?

Secretary Iires. Mr. Gonzalez, it does not. trouble me that the proj-
ect is in the waning days of the 94th Congress. I think the latter part
of the 94th Congress should be as productive as the first day of the
94th Congress, and I say the same thing with respect to the adminis-
tration that I serve.
¢ T think that we should take those proposals, those issues and causes

at we see, one by one, and call them as we see them. T heiieve that
he problems of owr neighborhoods are real and that this study wouwld
be beneficial. I amn delighted the President did not wait npon:the erea-

on of the Commission before appointing the Committee, and I ttink
hat the Committee has made considerable progress. But I think the
Commission can work in harmony, and be useful, on our murual
pbjectives. :
 Mr. Govzarez. That's fine. That’s a nice philosophic statement. I
Hon’t think anybody. could quarrel with it.
~ My question is, “Do yon really feel this is necessary ?”

Secretary Hires. I believe that this is the best suggestion that Con-
rress has made with respect to studying our neighborhood problems;
hnd. I think that the study will be useful, of course.

My, Stanton has raised concerns that could materialize. You always
fvorry when vou appoint a Commission whether you are simply ap-
pointing another level of bureaucracy. His experience, of course, with
the Commission on snpplies and shortages to which he referred. is that
they strove vigorously to appoint persons who have no familiarity
wvith the issues at hand so that there would be no allegation of confiict
pf interest, as T nnderstand it. _

Now, in this Commission, to the contrary, there is a nandate that’its
members be people who are deeply involved with the issues of mur
1ieighborhoods, whether they be locally elected officials or people who
wave worked with neighborhood. associations or a blue-ribbon citi-
kens’ committee so I think there is a good opportunity.

I admit that I have no crystal ball. The Commission, if not driven
by an administrator who is going to call meetings promptly and set
Headlines, will not be productive. ' :
* Mr. Govzarkz. Let me interrnpt vou becanse we have limited time
nd I don’t mind this, ordinarily, but T do mind under the circum-
stances. You are chubbing my time during my limited question period.
.Don’t vou believe. though. that since yon are in power. you are the
Becretary of HUD. yvou do presently carry ont programs that yow can
1se -judament value decisions as to whether you are going to preserve
E&emoi‘ghborhoods or not.?

“For example, FFUD insists, where yon have, as you said awhile ago,
 choice between funding the rehabilitation effort in an inner city with
Funding a ranch town on the perimeter or outside of the city.

. Secretary Hircs. I did not say that, Mr. Gonzatez. :

{' Mr.6GoNzarez. But vou are doing it.

! Secretary HirLs. That is not correct., Mr. Gonzalez.

© Mr. Gozzarez. Let me state that in answer to Mr. McKinney’s site
felection problem, the project is the same. It will be an elderly project
br a bid for a low-income family project. And the question is: Which
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site would one select ? Whether one selects one thzt is bid in anwurban
renewal area, in a rehab area or possibly where chere is less conaens
tration of shailarly disadvantaged people.
Secretary HivLs. There are merits on both sides.of the argument.
is often difficult but it is not a question of ranch zumbler versus-a lowd
income project. : ' i
Mr. Gozzarez. Well, I may not have made myself clear; but thati
the exact case in San Antonio, Tex. ,
We have had, we have been told and HIUD has said, and its spokes
man and Deputy Secretaries and Assistant Secretaries that where theéi
has been & number of funds and a commitment to a ranch town, whi
by its very definition, will house the near mnillionaires or millionaires
that there are not sufficient funds to carry ont an inner-city project.
That has, also, been equally approved by the local governing body.,
Secretary Hires. Mr, Gonzalez, I would like to have tlie opportunity
to brief you on.our recent programs. And, you have cautioned mel
about the length of my remarks; but I certainly will augmeint: the
record to clarify this matter if permitted by the chairman. N
We have an allocation from Congress for low-income housing thaf
is geographically spread equally based on the statutory formula and
there is no competition between the millionaire’s house and our furid
for low-income citizens. K
Mr. Goxzavez, Well, if you would just be kind enough to reexaminey
the San \\ntonio sitnation with specifie reference to vanch town versng
a request by the renewal authorities or the new agencies there forf§
mner-city projeets. I wonld appreciate that. beeause I think vou wil

3
i

find that you may not be acquainted with all of the facts.

Secretary Hirrs, T will also say that this administration requested
more moneys for low-income housing than the Congress wag willing tof
srant. . :

We asked for 850 willion and got $675 million. So onr commnit}
ment is real. 1

Mr. Goxzsuez, All T can say is T am not attacking the adnrinistrs
tion. This isn't a political charge. T am pointing to a specific. Pusig
program and decisionmaking process in JTUD where vou hiad a choices
where yon had a decision: wliere there are two demamds. One fouy
inner-city improvement: one for outside-city improvement. And
decision has been made as I have explained.

Now. T think, if you will review that case; just take the city 4§
San Antonio and forget Fort Worth and the other projects. I thidkis
won will see what the facts are.

Secretary Hinrs, Mr. Gonzalez. we do not make the decision at HUER
with respect to inner-city improvement or onter-city imprm'emeﬁﬁ
The locally elected officials do based npon a formnla of funds. B

We have no control over the use of those funds other than withir
broadly stated congressionally enacted gnidelines.

The locally eclected officials must spend their community idevelopf
ment funds to remove blight. to assist low-income families or to md
dress an urgent community . development need. It is not determined by}
any bureaucracy in HUD—unless you wish to take ns back to thd
sixties where the rules were quite different. B

But since 1974, believe me. it is not HUD's decision on inner-cit)f
versus outer-city improvement.

51




O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

47

Mr. Asurey, Mrs, Boggs has returned from another meeting, Mrs.

Boggs, do yon have any questions? :

_ Mrs. Bogas. Thank yon so much, Mr. Chairman.

L am sorry that [ have not been here for the testimony. T would just
ike to make a statement at this point that I am very happy that the
Secretary is here with us. This is a very important bill and something
hat is very badly needed to have cohesiveness among the various
rojects and proposals that all of ns have worked with for a very long.
ime. My own city of New Orleans identifies by neighborhood. Ask
tnyone where they live, they will tell you, “I live in central city” or
‘I live in the Garden District.”” And, they will tell yon the street or
treet nmmber where they live. It is a very neighborbood-oriented city.
And because of this, I think many of the pregrams have been able to
vork in a cohesive fashion.

As the Secretary knows, we have two Horizons on Display program
wojects in the city at Coliseum Square. This is recognition of the kind
'f cohesiveness that can exist in onr neighborhoods, but we have many,
nany problems where areas of need go untouched and we have, per-
wps, still too much concentration in other directions.

So I am very grateinl to you for veing here and I am sorry that I
lo not have some questions at this moment, but I am sure T will after
[have fully read yonr testimony.

Thauk you.

Secretary Iimas. Thank you.

Mr, Asuiey. Mr, Stanton.

Mr. Staxtox. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, ]

I just wonld like to ask Mrs. Hills one more question—6 months
1o, the Small Business Committee passed a bill and we went.to con-
‘erence with the Senate. Senator Tower wi~ “wud set on having a
ational Commission study the probler:is of ~i.ail husiness in this
rountry. He had a bill with a $1 million budget.

We talked him out of it and substituted for it. an assistant to the

Jirector of the SB.\, to have Senate confirmation, and Assistant Sec-
etary—whereby hie conld draw from within the organization people—
¥S~17's or 18's who have been in this field for vears and come up with
tstudy of small business problems,
“What bothers me on this legislation is that for years people have
seenn dealing with nrban renewal or neighborhood cities ancl not the
rolitical high speetrum of Presidential appointees: but. within your
wganization you have the expertise of people who have been there for
rears who could be taken from their particular job and put into a
roader aspect of looking back and eoordinating this project.

I think that snch a possible organization could be formed to study
le real problems that exist with Federal implementation of programs
hat affect onr neighborhood. To draw within the organization people
vith perhaps the ability or the appointment of a task force—to have
iomebody from the House staff or the Senate staff—members helping
erve on an advisory Commission.

Don’t yon have some (38-18 who has been on urhan renewal for yvears
vhiom yon could dieaw under the leadership of somebody who the
Senate wonld appoint in FITD who conld accomplish these things if
aken from their joh for a few months? Five or six or ten people like
lhat, augmented with others could accomplish a great deal.
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Secretary Hirts. I have a great deal of confidence, Mr. Stanton, witht
respect to the professionals in HUD; and they have years of accum
ulated experience and expertise.

I think the perception, however, is that the participation from thé
ontside is desirable. I am not certain whether vou conld reform the
legislation which is now being addressed into one creating an advisory
Committee reporting to someone within the Department and still gen-
erate the same degree of confidence that a report from a purely outside
group would gencrate. That is something that we would have to dis:
cuss. I think that in an alternative and it is not a frivolots alternative
It is just that it involves those competing considerations. You and:
might have a_great deal of confidence in such a group and 1 could
certainly set down deadlines and feel comfortable that T know that
within a short period of time, a splendid work product couid bef§f
produced. | .

But that is not to say that the proposal now before us could not alsd
be as effective. It is difficult, without a crystal ball, to know who willl
be apointed, whether they will meet deacllines. set deadlines, and b
an efficient organization, I think the objective of the legislation is useq
ful, and meritorious. And so for that reason. I support it. .

Mr. Asnrey. Madam Secretary, thank yon very much, indeed, forf8
your valuable testimony this morning. It Tias been most constructive
and we will excnse you at this time.

And, T would say to the members of the subcommittee that we dcf§
have a number of ‘witnesses, We must proceed with some degree off
alaerity. '

Our next witness is our most distinguished ‘colleague fro
California——

Secretayy Flnas, Thank yvou. Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Asniey [contimiing]. The Honorable Yvonne Brathwaitg
Burke. 4 '

Weare delighted you are with us this morning. Mrs. Burke. And i
vou will proceed, please: we are trying to limit testimony to the extent
possible because we have a time problem. If you wonld care to hav
your full statement inserted in the record. we could do that.

Mrs. Bueke, I would like to ask that the ful] statement be inserte
into the record. ’

STATEMENT OF HON. YVONNE BRATHWAITE BURKE, A REPRE[S
SERTATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF CALIFORNIA B

Mirs. Borkr, T will summarize and address some of the issues, -

I do want to commend yvou. Mr. Chairman, for introcdneing thid
legislation and for giving it your full support. I do think it is neces i
sary for us to consider this legislation at this time. T have also intro
duced a piece of legislation substantially the same but with :certaili
differences; and I would like to emphasize and discuss thoge difference i
tocday. '

Before T do that. however. T think we nst give credit to peopldl

Arthur Naparstek. and Gale Cincotta. of Chicago, are people whd
really bronght forth the material and emphasized the need for thifh
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neighborhood concept. In hearing before Senator Proxmire and now
:oday, they have continued to stress the importance of rebuilding
1eighborhoods.

There ave three changes I made in this legislation that caused me to
ntrodnee this separate bill. The frst change is language emphasizing
‘he diversity of neighborhoods. This whole question of neighborhoods
1as become a very sensitive issne in recent months. .

1 think the phrase “ethnic purity™ brought it to our attention—the
nference that there are some very positive characteristics in neighbor-
100ds and that those same positive characteristics ure also the factors
Tt hve ofton enitssd e greatest nitngonisin.

Aiit; e e appronelt bulliling up these neighborhoods we want also
‘0 build on and emphasize the need for phualism and diversity in
reighborhoods. Our policy should preserve neighborhoods, but not in
v manner that keeps people isolated. By promoting diversity, we
will insure that we do not eliminate those factors that ave necessary
for a positive environment.

The second thing is that in this legislation we have indicated there
should be 30 neighborhoods that wonld be studied. And, we say that,
secause we feel it is necessary to review a cross section of varions types
>f neighborhoods.

The third difference is in the level of authorization, found on page 9.
We are recommending a level of $5 million rather than $2 inillion
secause we feel there is a need for an expausion of the bill’s approach.

I wonld now like to address the question, “Why a Commiission 2” The
need is actually for a review of some of the legislation that Congress
has passed. We have found that, for a number of reasons, some of the
tremendous ideas that have come from this coinmittee have not neces-
sarily preserved neighborhoods. We have seen the dynamics of red-
lining and the refusal of financial institutions to lend money in certain
areas. ‘The new redlining legislation has been important in reversing
this process. But we also know that some of onr Federal programs
have a similar individnal approach built in, or the kind of approach
that bnilds in incentives to put money into certain arveas desirable
from a business standpoint. I think that what the Secretary has said
has just emphasized the problem.

- We say to HUD, “You're going to have to do something about your
foreclosure rate; yon're going to have to do something about your
repossessions.” Well, FLUD has heen concentrating so mnch on that
that they have not put money into some areas that we see deteriorat-
ing in front of our eyes.

We talk abqut urban redevelopment, which we have all supported
because it is ntcessary. But. we know. as a matter of fact. any time
yon have a matching requirement of money, and a redevelopment proj-
ect which has overwhelming approval from business and political
gronps, that the incentive is to pnt the matching money into that
very popular downtown project rather than putting out into a neigh-
borhood where it is more urgently needed. but where it will not nec-
sssarily have the same visibility or the sane attractiveness to many of
the commercial and financial interests. So that within many of our
programs. we have iniadvertently built in a whole pattern of disin-
centives that thwarts the legislative purpose. This legislation recog-
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nizes that we are going to have to change some of onr legislation.§
Toward that end. we mnst have a Commission to develop a workable
plan. ] _

I don’t feel that the Commission approach is haphazard. A Com
mission can study the whole problem. evaluate the impact of Federa
programs. aud make concrete recommendations. T think that is the
real merit of a Commission approach as opposcd to developing legis§
lation that anthorizes a program withont mnch evalnation of the
need. There are many other things T think we could talk about as far
as the need for neighborhoods is concerned. -

But I wonld like to emphasize the thing we have tonched npon i
the bill that T have introduced and that is the need to develop the
integrated ncighborhood. In many instances. we are talking aboutg
competing with suburbia. -

I tell you. quite frankly. minorities and poor people are the firs
ones today who sometimes want to leave their neighborhoods. Andj
they want to leave the neighborhood becanse it 1s no longer a desirable
place to live. But that is simply becanse we have not made it a desir-§
able place to live. If we start bnilding np some of those neighborhood=
in our inner city. we won't see this increase in flight that 1s no longzig
just white flight.

Flight today is poor people flecing. everyone flecing becanse theyt
want a desirable place to live. I think that is really our challengey

To evaluate what it wonld take to rebnild those inner cities and to
rebuild those neighborhoods and make them desirable is the_thrust
of this lezislation. T think the time is running ont. T say. “Yes, we
should do it in this session.” T say we chonld have done it last sessiong
but we did not get aronnd to it last session. Certainly, at a time whe
vou are talking about evalnating legislation. yon are talking aboutj
reevaluating departments and what those departments do. It is alsog
a very logical time to evalnate whether or not the approach we havd
used in the past has been one that has been affirmative or negative
And that is the reason I commend this approach and I say. “Yes, weg
should proceed this year.” ’ ‘

[The prepaved statement of Congresswoman Burke follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF HoN. YvoNNE BRATHWAITE BURKE, A REPRESENTATIV
1Ny CoNGRESS IPrRoM THE STATE OF CALIFORNIA :

Mr. Chairman. Members of the Subconimittee. T am pleased to he here todaj
to discuss HR 15389, a hill 1 aave inteoduced to establish a National Commissior
on Neighborhoods, This bill speaks to the need for a comprehensive neighbor.
hood policy which takes into account the great diversity in neighborhoodsy
throughout the nation.

At the outset. I would like to commend three people. without whose help
this legistation would not have been possible—>Monsignor Geno Baroni and Art
Naparstek of the National Center for Urban Ethnic Affairs. and Gale Cincotta
of the National Training and Information Center in Chieago. This bill is the
result of their studies bighlighting the problems created by federal policies
which overlook the fundamenial coucerns of people who live. not in abstraef
“recions” or “statistical areas.”” but in neighborhoods reflecting ethnic, racial
an: repxious diversity.

This legislation altacks the patehwork mentality we lave evidenced toward
neighborhoods and encourages a sound and viable neighborhood policy with
the concerns of people uppermost. It recognizes rthat the American concept off
“planned obsolescence’” should not be applied to neighborhoods, Houses should
acquire character and dignity over the years. rather than being discarded, 1ikd
auntomobiles, for next year's mudel. ».
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One of the major practices contributing to thix neighborliood decline—red-
Hning—wax dealt with recently by Congress. In the investigation of this problem,
both the Senate and House Banking Committees fonnd that many mortga
entders did uot appreciate the attachnent people have for their neighborhoods
md that lenders often arbitrarily devilued older neighborhoods, thns aeceler-
iting their decline,

However, banks are not the ouly forces respousible fnr neighborhood dete-
rioration. Indeed. probably the greatest single influence on urban nheighborhoods
is the federal government. The impact which federal policies and prograts have
npon neighborhoods for gooed or ill is extensive, Often it is indirect: frequently
it is unintentional. In some casex, mistaken policies involving large sums of
money have had tragic effects for the residenrs.

Oue prime exmmple of such a poliey is the practice of granting mix incentives
for homeownership. While one of the major rationales for sne¢h snbsidies is the
need to promote housing constrnetion. a snbstantial side-cffect has been the
enconragzement of a move v the suburbs, In fiscal year 1976, tax expenditures
for mortgage interest and jroperty tax deductions inereased to an estimated
$11.8 billion. while direct honsing snbsidies amounted only to $2.8 billiopn. In
fiscal year 1977, direct honsing snbsidies will rise to an esthimated £3.6 billion.
The increase in such tax expenditures since 1073 is one and one-half tinmes the
totel amonnt for direct expenditnres. It has been estimated that the top 1%
of the income distribntion—people with incomes above $50.000—receives more
than 10%% of all honsing subsidies. At least 909 of all families and individnals
with ineomes at this level receive honsing subsidies through the tax systen. In
rontrast, only 7¢¢ of all honsing subsidies go to that 149¢ of the population with
incotnes helow f3000—even thongh they have the most desperate housing needs.
Less than one hounsehiold in ten in this income range receives any honsing
subsidy. either directly or throngh the tax systens,

Further aggravating the flight from the central cities are FHA’s mortgage
nsurance prograims which encourage long-term mortgage loans by institntionat
enders, As of December 31, 19720 FILA's section 2603 nn<ubsidized mortgage
insurance program covered more than 103 billion in outstanding loans, pri-
marily for subnrban snbdivisions, Yet in the central cities, the volume of FHA-
insured coustruction has been minimal. This. in turn, has enconraged the move
0 the suburbs with their FHA-supported honging,

Still another contributor to neighborhood decline is the problem of conserva-
‘toh of existing honsing. Even apart from any need for new housing, we have
1ieglected to recognize that mneh existing honsing in the central cities is strue-
nrally somnd. needing only repair and maintenauce, Compared with the high
osts of tinaneing new honsing coustruction, reclaiming existing honsing stoeks
N it relatively inexpensive way to upgrade neighborhoods. Yet here again, the
reneral impossibility of seenring loans from institutional lenders. throngh red-
ining and other practices. has ereated a prevalent pattern of short-term non-
nstitutional financing at high interest rates which has discouraged housing
naintenance and moderate rehabilitation.

Reliated to this problem of urban financing is the lax and uneqnal enforce-
nent of honsing laws and regulations, As o Member of the Honse Appropria-
ions Committee, I serve on two subcommittees with jurisdiction over HUD,
‘he Federal Hone Loap Bank Board and the Civil Rights Division of the Jus-
ice Departinent. Early this year. I questioned Assistant Attorney Geneéral
stanley Dottinger regarding the nnmber of cases referred to his division for
yroseention by HUD aud the Home Loan Bank Board. In fiseal years 1974 and
O73. there were no referrals from the Bank Board to Justice. Tn faet, to date
he record of the Home Loan Bank Board in civil rights complinnee activities
s disnal, It is little wonder that residents of our deelining neighhorhoods have
ittle faith in the overall compliance effectiveness of onr regulatory agencies.

Suburban govermments have eompounded the problem by using zoning ordi-
nmnees, restrictive growth policies, refusals to extend city services, and other
neans to maintain the existing character of the suburbs, The federal govern-
nent has achieved similar effects by consistentty nuderfunding programs such
& OEO's Community Aetion Programs and Model Cities. At the same time, bil-
ions of federal dollars have been spent on enormous downtown renewnl schetes
yrimarily benefiting commereinl and political interests. The requirement of
natching local contributions has often resnlted in n coneentration of money
n these renewal areas, enabling the city to gualify for federal renewnl funds
rithont increaxing its overall expenditures, This has left other sections of the
idties without funds for needed improvements.

-
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Mr. Chairman, these are just a few of the many problems created by the lack
of a comprehensive and coordinated neighborhood policy. They reflect the fae
that we in Congress too often have attempted to solve one problem without un
derstanding its connection to other, scemingly unrelated, problems. Resolving
the urban credit problem represented by redlining ultimately requires counfront
ing thie larger underlying difficulty of reversing urbun neighborlicod deterioral
tion and promoting stability and preservation. Ounly then will we signal signify
cant improvement in the quality of life in our central cities.

I feel that this legislation is a unecessary first step toward reversing the del
cline of our cities through a recognition of their vitality and the importance
of drawing city dwellers into the decision-making process. 1 urge the subcom
mittee’s favorable consideration of this legislation. Thank you.

Mr. Asmiey. Mrs. Burke, thank you very much for an impressivy
statement. 1 agree completely with your analysiz. And 1 agree, too;
that this is simply a necessary first step that has got to be taken. IJ
we are to put together any kind of a positive, rational strategy with
respect to our neighborhoods, I think we have got to draw upon thﬁ
experience that is available which has not been assembled, really
in a very intelligent way, to date. And I think we have got to loo
further 1f we are to understand the interrelationships that do exis
in our neighborhoods that have got to be considered and responded
to if onr neighborhoods are to be viable and strong.

So I congratulate you on the initiative you have shown in develop
ing vour legislation. I think it is very parallel to that whieh others
of us have put forward.

Mr. Brown!?

My, Stanton?

My, StanTto~. All I want to do is add my thanks for your appear
ance here this morning and for your strong interest in the subjec
matter, not just recently but for a long. long time. We all appreciatg
it.

Mr. Asurey. Mr. Gonzalez. :

Mr. Goxyzarez. I have no que-tions, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Asurey. Mr. McKinney.,

Mr. MeKivxey. I wonld just like to congratulate you and say thaf
I agree with you, and T wish you wonld comne join the Housing anc
Commmnity Development Subcomumittee.

You =aid one thing. Mrs. Burke. that really hits right at the hear
of the problem. It 1s one of the reasons 1 think we should study this
and that is. very simply. that the political power 1= not where wy
need the help. T tried to tell the Seeretary, for all of the efficiency
ot the bloek grant. for all of the lack of bureaucratese. and for all the
loeal decisionmaking. that the local deeisions in my ecities are mad
on the popular front. They ave made by a mayor who is running fo
reelection, they are made by a mayor and city council that wants tg
point with pride. and they point with pride to 10- and 15-story build
ings bnilt downtown. and they don't point with mmel pride to thg
part of the city they never show you when von get the official tond
and the official welcoming key. If we ean just in some way discovey
how to get the money to where it is going to do the best for people
we wonld solve a lot of problems. And T would dare say that fo
every dollar that we put into revitalization, just as for every dollas
we put inte preventive medicine. that we would save an enormous
amount over what we now pay in final sheer desperation when we
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ear the whole place down and build something that no one really
vants to live in.

But we do not know. and I think that is one of the reasons that we
trongly support any one of these bills, including yours. that would
dAve us the ability to know haw. I think we conld not only save
noney but we conld save lives, as far as the quality of life is
:oncerned.

My concern is—and I say this even in Darien, Conn., which is one

f the richest towns in the United States of America, that we are
uilding a society today which, in my opinion, is as divided as the
ociety that Abraham Lincoln talked about that would not exist half
‘ree and half slaves. We are building a society where the new wire wall
s economics, and whether it is minority or poor or untrained or
lderly, we are isolating these people from everything this conntry
stands for. and we ave isolating them in our older cities. three of which
[ represent. .Anc until we can find a method to make these conmnunities
lesitable places to live, we are going to have serious problems in this
rountry.
And oue of the mmuzing things, as a resident of suburbia myself,
= that having lived in Washington for 6 years. I cannot really see
vhere anyone likes suburbia. The city has everything to offer. It has
bverything to offer clozeby. A city like Washington is a joy to live in,
ind vet we have isolated and let onr cities fall apart. And I appreciate
-our efforts in tryving to do something abont it. And speak to your
eaders next terim and come over to the Housing Committee.

Mrs. Boerke. Well. T am really doing that becanse T am on the HUD
A ppropriztions Subcommittee, so I just try to follow up on what vou
o. .

“Mr. Asmiey. Mr. Fauntroy.

Mr. Favxtroy. Mr. Chairman. I, teo, want to commend our dis-
inguished colleagne for her leadership over the years in this area
nd at this critical point in the Nation's struggle to revitalize our
Nation’s cities, for giving us snch a persuasive and perceptive analysis
bf the continned problems we experience and of the value of the estab-
ishment of this Conmnission in see if we cannot hetter ccordinate and
oncentrate our efforts in stablizing our neighborhoods and improving

e equality of life for all of onr people in them.

I simply want to commend her and say that we will do all that we
an to see that this legislation becomes law and that the Connnission
inctions in a fashion so that we can addvess eflectively the problems
Fou have identified.

Thank yon.

Mr, Asmiey. Mrs. Boggs.

Mis. Boges. Thank yvou. Mr. Chairman.

Thank von. Mrs. Burke, very mmch for vour forceful testimony
nd for your deep interest in and your knowledge of these programs.

his is evident not only becanse of vour seat on the IITD Appropria-
hons Subcommittee from which you have heen able to exercise diligent
versight. but also in your true personal knowledge of the neighbor-
oods and their problems.

T comniend von, especially. for saying we have to keep the neighbor-
oods diverse. and I think this is what this committee has tried to say
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in the community development block grant program, that we wanted
social, economiic, health, and educational advantages that would keep
the neighborhoods so alive that we would not see massive exodus, pard
ticularly by the young people, and so that it would also be attractive
enough to have them come back into the neighborhoods to help tq
revitalize them: where good health care. where sone expression of the
arts and humanities as a neighborhood, a place to go and to express
this, of good economic opportunities, good educational opportunitied
were all a part of the neighborhood made up of all sorts of people, al
ethnic differences, all racial ditferences, all age differences.

And I think this is what a very effective mayor of my city, who ig
not running for reelection but who has been a great spokesman for
the urban areas of this country, has recognized. And 1 was particu
larly interested in the part of your testimony directed toward housing
laws and regulations that are not really being followed. I thinH
the Commission would have a great deal to do in this regard
as well as in trying to coordinate all of the programs directed toward
neighborhoods.

Thank you so much.

Mr. AsHLEY. Mr, LaFalce. '

Mr. LaFavce. I want to thank Mps. Burke for her very fing
testimony. '

Mr. AsaLey. Mr. Tsongas.

M. Tsoxgas. Thank vou, Mr. Chairman. o

I want to give my commendation, as well, First, I live in an oldey
city in Massachusetts that has declined for vears and years and yearg
and years. There are two problems that we have been involved In, i
trying to rehabilitate the city, and our use of community block grang
moneys has been excellent in beginning the process of the multiple usd§
of block grant moneys for neighborhoods and revitalization. :

We Lave got two problems. One is that the minds of the people i
the neighborhoods are generally negative. They want to get out o
there. And it is really a difficnlt process of convincing them there i3k
something attractive about the inner city. There is sonlething to it
soul or its identity that is more amenable to a lifestyle than a
Identity-less suburbia. Convincing people in the inner city, it is truell
is very difficult. )

Second is the mindset of the outsiders. There are parts of this counf§
try where—like the suburban parts of Connectient or Massachusetts o
the “Sun Belt™ where things are going very well, thank you, and
they don’t really care about those parts of the country that are dej
teriorating. somchow as if we are not all part of the same conmtry. A§
long as we are doing well. why worry about what is happening tdg
New York City or Lowell or séme of the other ¢ities. And that jus#
has {o be turned around. because heyond the facr that it is selfish, i
is going to affect everybody in the long term.

The problem is that private capital—and we are supposed to bq
a capitalistic society—is not doing its job. Tn my own city we havde
set up a development corporation using private capital, and it is likde
pulling teeth to get the money invested. There is no initiative from th .
private sector. And the fact of the matter is that despite the rhetori
of this clection. the Government js oing to have to do it. becausy

‘
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srivate investments will not go into those areas because of the Ligh
-isk. And the issue is not social responsibility; the issue is the risk
>f that capital. They are not going v go in. The only one left to do
t is the Government.

Here is the Congress today. this afternoon, going to vote on the
Rousselot amendment to balance the budget. That is the biggest prior-
ty this country has, given the deterioration of various parts of our
Nation. And it is unfortunate that we spend the time we do looking
it that kind of a problem as opposed to really doing something about
hose parts of our country which need help desperately.

And I think you are right; I think time is running out. If we do
10t respond to that in the near term, I think we are going to pay for
t deurly as time goes on.

Thank you very much.

Mrs. Burke. May I just address one point you made. We have seen
xamples of neighborhood restoration. The only thing is, we have
ways seen them change to the affluent. and I would just like you to
hink about where you live and I would like you to think about Wash-
ngton. What has happened in Washington 1s that you took the most
lismal neighborhood and you made it Capitol Hill where if you get
v house for $100,000 you are very pleased. You go into Los Angeles
vhere they took the most miserable place and made it a Bunker Hill
Cower, because there was an investment to take advantage of all of
hose areas. Or Watergate. The land where Watergate now stands
ears ago was Fogey Bottom, which was probably the most miserable
shetto in Washington. We have scen it turn around to the afluent
¢here we just move out a large group of people and put up a desirable
nilding out of their financial reach. The goal we have never accom-
lished is to keep the same people there. And that. to me, is really the
hallenge that faces us. We-are trying to apply a model that we know
vorks, but we have never made it fully workable.

And here, of course. the phenomenon we are seeing is that every
najor city but Washington is losing population. Here there is such
- need for housing that we have seen the afluent replace the poor in
nany areas.

So I don’t think there is any question that you can do it. You can
ring people back to the city because the city is desirable. It is con-
enient. It costs less money. And if you have a fuel crisis and you get
verybody upset about the fact that they are not going to have enough
as or 1t is going to cost too much. they will be delighted to come
ack.

Oar challenge is, how do you keep that same economie hase ? T think
he only way vou cau do that is to have a comprehensive plan.

Mr. Tsoxaas. The challenge is economic: it I3 not social. The fact is
hat the poor people in the examples you used have jist been pushed
urtiier ont of sight. but they stiil exist. Poor people don't zo away.
wd it is economie—and the issue is economie.

Where is the difference going to come from? 1t has to come from
he Government. It is not going to come

Mrs. Burik. T think the impetus has to come from the Government,
ut Capitol Hill is not necessarily an example of government partici-
ation. Capito! Hill is an example of individuals and private enter-
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prise building on a neighberhood concept. but at the snme time pushing
the original residents out. And it is a growing thing, because it keeps
pushing further and further out in the whole redevelopment of that

neighborhood.

Mr. Tsoxcas. The redevelopment is not taking place. to a large
extent, by the people who lived there previously.

Mrs, Borke, That is right. This is exactly why I think it is neces-
sary for us toapproach it the way this legislation does.

Mr. Tsoxcas. Thank you.

Mrs. Borse. Thank you very much.

Mr. Asirey, Mrs. Burke. thank you very much indeed for an ex
cellent statement and excellent testimony.

Statements on the National Neighborhood Policy Act have bee
received from Congressman John M. Murphy from the State of Ne
York and Congressman Les AuCoin from the State of Qregon. !
might mention Mr. AuCoin. a memnber of our committee. is deeply
interested in this legislation. T will insert the statements in the recor

at this point.

STATEMENT OF Hoy. Jory M. MURPHY. A REPRESENTATIVE IN CONGKESS FROM TH
STATE OF NEW YORK ON THE NATIONAL NEIGHRORHOOD PorLicy AcT

Chairman Ashley. members of the subcommitfee. ladies and gentlemen: 1 a
here today to indicate my full and wholehearted support-for the legislation this
subcommittee is currently considering. The National Neighborliond Policy Act
This bill. which has been successfully reported from the Senate Banking Cur
rency and Housing Committee. would establish a national commission on neigh
borhoods to study the impact of federal laws and programs on the neigliborhood
of this nation. The commission will make recommendations as to how the Federa
Government can alter the focus of these programs in order to encourage th,
preservation of neighborhoods.

The fact that preservation has become a stepehild of federal policy becam
evident during hearings conducted by the Congress on the practice of ‘‘red
lining.” the unjustified denial of mortgagde credit to older urban neighborhoods
It was found during these hearings. conducted in May of 1975, that there was
zeneral lack of programs. regulations and statutes which encouraged the prese
vation of established neighborhoods. The problem of red-lining has been ad

ary 2. 1976. We can now. through this bill. zct to correct our past oversight an
work for the preservation of one of our Nation's national resources. th
neighborhood.

The need for this type of legislation has been recognized in the platform of th
Democratic Party which states in part. “we call for greatly increased emphasi
on the rehabilitation of existing housing to rebuild our neighborhoods—a prios
ity which is undercut by the current pattern of Federal housing money whici
includes actual prohibitions to the use of funds for rehabilitation.”

The Commission established by this act while evalurting the impact of Feder
laws and policies, will concentrate its recommendaticns in eight areas: method
to stimulate reinvestment in existing city neighborhoods: metliods to promot
greater comnunity involvement iv 'he governing process: policies to insure th
integrity of socially and econon: ~aily diverse neighborhonds: action to prevel
destructive practices such as red-lining. resegregation and speculation in revivin
neighborhoods. and to promote increased urban homeownership: encotrageimneny
of better maintenance -and management of exising rental units: policies whic
will make the utilization of existing structiras at least ax attractive from a ta
standpoint as their demolition and development of new struetures: moditication
in zoning and tax policies at the local level: und the realignuient of presen
housing and community development plans.

Although the House and Senate versions of this bill are substantially the samg
there are two major differences which 1 believe make this bill. of which T a1
a .cosponsor. the hetter. The first of these mandates that 50 neighborhoods. ref




O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

57

esenting the ethnic. racial and regional diversity of the narion be evaluated
to the nature of presenr neighborhood revitalization programs and the imjpuact
‘ f existing law on these areas. By setting a specific nnuber of peighborhoods
0 undeszo an in-depth evalnation, we can assure the validity of the recommen-
tions the commission will make and also that the funds the comission may
ward s grants or contracts to carry out its research will be nsed most
flectively.
I do fear that we may have unintentionally limited the workings of the com-
ission through that part of zection G sudsection e which states that “the
nmiission =hall restriet its hearings to those neighborhicods which are being
valuated as previded for in section 6(d) of this zet.” This precindes the com-
ission from conducting hearings in a 51st, 52nd. or 53d neighborhiood. even if
nformation required for the completeness of its report could be obtained through
these meetings. If a restriction must be made. perhaps =ubsection (d) conld be
mended to read. “the commission may award contriets and grants to no more
rhan 50 neizhborhoeds representing the ethnic. racial and regional diversity of
he Nation, for the purposes of evaluating existing neighborheod revitalization
programs and ti-c impaet of existing laws on neighborhoods.” I believe this wiy
the commission w-ls ;aninrain eontrol over the site of hearings it deems useiul.
ut wilj ke jaevirier fron spreading its funds so thin as te make them ineffec-
five. 1 vouL: qree the sboiamittee to study this problemt when further con-
siderisiz; s - b
The xe¢

eFvaep between the Honse and Senate bills is the amount
of monter *ae orinssioh would be entitled to during its 2-yveur tenure. The
Senate bili » i ¢ osnillion: the House bill £5 mitlion. ! beliove the House
figure ix th¢ oy vo veasonable when considering the massive undertiaking the
rommission; wir; . If to for the next 2 years,

My supprrt - izlation stems from my experience in my congressional
district in Ne- Uity where a great many of the eomunercial and public
itruetures g o ¢ ir of the housing units were Lnilt before 19030,

The city hax hee ¢ the IS00°- the Nation's gateway: providipg millions of
ounigrants theizs “ek at their new country. Many of these people chose to
iettle in the eity, “wnaing together with others of a similar background inte
1eighborhoods whra: £epan to take on many of the characteristics of the home-
ad they bad Teft bBehind. Areas sueh as Little Italy developed; in this case in
1 neighborhood. 1eft behind by the furthier migration of Irish familios. Chinatown
‘00K shape at the tirn of the century whey. in the perind between 1880-1910.
he size of the {vinese nopnlation grew from 700 to ahnost 13.090. Today approx-
mately 70.000 C:isnese-Americans reside in a Chinatown which is much the sane
18 it was in those cuciy days,

Both of these neighburhoeds, as well as others like Greenwich Village. the
3owery and the Iuwer eastside. are as vital today as they ever were. Comnmunity
rganizations suchi as the Little Italy Restoration Associntion (LIRA), the
3owery Residents Committee, the United Jewish Couneil of the krver eastside
tnd the Chinatown Improvements Committee, nre hard at work in their quest
0 keep their neighborhoods heaithy and strong. Much of the efforts of these
roups goes into preserving and renovating the existing resources they have
vithin their communities. As an example, LIRA. in cooperation with the city
't New York Planning Department. s developed a comprefiensive plan for the
otal preservation and restoration of the 125 acrex which compose Little Ttaly,

The c¢ity of New York has further recognized rhe need for preservation and
s formed the Mayor's Office of Lower Muanhattan Development. designed to
timulite the restoration and utilization of existing structures for their historie
8 well as funetionat value,

Many times organizations such as LIRA, and I am sure others like them
ros2 the country. are faced with an unreasonably hard fight to win support
or their preservation proposals, Many lending institutions seem to hzve o
brizht-~hiny-new”™ complex: if an investisent opportuuity fits these three
riteria it is worthwhile. If not. it's not worth the attention. The IFederal Govern-.
tent through the work of the Commission must promote the idea that restora-
ion, preservation and renovation are not four letter words.

By passage of the National Neighborhood Policy Act we will be making a de-
isive step in this direction; we will be recognizini our neighborhoods as a na-
ional resource to be preserved and cherished rather than tornp down and for-
otten. While the epactment of this Act is an important first step. it is onty
hat. We cannot sit back and say the Federal Government is now a friend of

v
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neighborhood preservation. We capnot afford to wait 2 years for the report of
the commission to begin the needed redirection of Government programs ang
policies. The process must start right now and become a continuing factor in
all of our efforts.

1 urge the subcommittee to give its most favourable consideration to thiﬁ
legislation.

Thauk you.

[From the Congressional Record, September 8, 18761

STATEMENT Y CONGRESSMAN LEs AUCeIN ON THE NATIONAL NEIGHBOREOOD
Poricy ACT

Our cities and towns are currently faced with problems that seem on_thd
verge of overwhelming them. The rate and degree of decline have led tq
predictions of the demise of some of our greatest metropolises.

Belatedly, Congress has become aware of the impact of tnese problems no
just on individual cities but on our entire society as well. It is beginning o movy
to reverse this trend.

In my judgment, many of the problems confronting our cities have take
root as a result of the breakdown of our neighborhoods—the basic buildin,
blocks of urban society. Who among us cannot recall the neighborhoods in whi
we grew up? We did not gro:.. up in Los Angeles. or in $t. Louis, or in Boston
We grew up in one of the many neighborhoods that make up these towns an
hundreds just like them across our country. Perhaps these neighborhoods co!
sisted of no more than a few square blocks, but the impact they had on oa

ters were developed, in which our 4dreams and ambitions ivere nurtured, an
in which lasting friendships were made. This, not the eity, was our “home."”

In recent years, however, we have seen many neighborhoods lose the sen
of identity that distinguisbed and sustained them. We have seep neighborhood
in which only fear was nurtured and in which people are suspieious of thei
neighbors. We have witnessed an exodus from our cities to the subur's nearl,
as great as the migration from rural areas to the cities of a few generaticus ag
The resulting social and economic impacts are only too apparent.

The Federal Government has a responsibility to join with State and lo
governments to reverse the decline of our cities. Indeed, many of its policie
and programs may bave unwittingly contributed to their decline."

In response to this, I have introduced legislation, H.R. 15454, calling for th
establishment of a National Commissiou on Neighborhoods to investigate th
factors contributing to their decline and to make recommeudations for reversin
this trend. This legislation differs from similar bills in two important respects
First, the life of the Commission is set at 16 months ratlier than 2 years an
second, the Commission’s work is to be divided between a preliminary 8-mont|
study of faetors contributing to the decline of our neighborhnods and a co
cluding 8-month period of apalysis of the results of this study leading to coq
crete, substantive recommendations to Congress.

1 believe these changes are important for two reasons. First, there is alread
a considerable amount of material available from various. respousible sourc
concerning the problems of our communities. I believe the Commission shoul:
utilize this existing work to the greatest extent possible in order to avol
duplieation. The 2-year study envisioued in reiated bills precludes the use o
the Commission’s work during the 95th Congress, when important decisions wil
Le made coucerning the future of programs begun under the Housing and Con
runity Development Act of 1974. To proceed with congressional getion in thes
areas witliout the henelits of the Commission’s work not nly robs us of valuablj
input, it may even contradict their findings. :

Second. to present Cougress with just another studys containing standar
recommendations is simply not enough. For Cougress to act wisely it need
facts on a variety of optioins. My bill will provide us with those facts.

It is my hope that Congress will act upon this legislatiou before adjournment
The Senate has already passed a version of this bill, and the Housing aw
Community Development Stbeommittee of the ITouse Banking, Currency amn
Housing Committee is now huliding hearings on this subject. T am extremel
pleased by the growiug support for this legislation and I look forward to quic

passage.
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Mr. Asurey. Our next witness is Robert S. Warwick. Acting Direc-
or of the Office of Housing and Urban Affairs for the Federal Home
-oan Bank Board.

We are pleased to have you with us this morning, and I understand
rou have a statement which will. without objection, be filed at this
ime. And if youn will be good enough to sum up your testimony as
riefly as possible, we simply must get on with our other panelists in
hort order.

TATEMENT OF ROBERT S. WARWICK, ACTING DIRECTOR, OFFICE
OF HOUSING AND URBAN AFFAIRS, FEDERAL HOME LOAN
BANK BOARD

M=, Warwick. My name is Robert 8, Warwick. T am Acting Direc-
or of the Office of Housing and Urban Affairs at the Federal Home
soan Bank Board.

Acting Chairman_ Garth Marston regrets he is unable to attend
oday’s ﬁeul-ing, but he has asked me to bring a letter from him. which
“would request be included in the record.

Mr. Asnrey. That will be submiteed in the record at this time.

[The letter referred to by Mr. Warwidk from Acting Chairman
farston follows:]

FeperaL HoxME Loy BANK Boarp,
Washington, D.C., Scntember 9, 1976.
fon. THoMAS L. ASHLEY,

‘hairman. Subcommittce on Houging and Community Development of the Com-~
mittce on Banking, Currcncy and Houging, House of R:prescntatives,
Washington, D.C.

Desar MR, CramrMaN: A longstanding commitment precludes my.appearing
efore your Subeommittee to testify on H.R. 14736, which proposes a1 national
smmission to foens on the revitalization of neighborhoods. I am pleased. how-
ver. that Bob Warwick, Acting Director of our Office of IHousing and Urban
fairs, and Bill Whiteside, Staff Director of the Urban Reinvestment Task

‘orce, will have the opportunity to share with you our views and experiences in

AMs important ared. Each of these men has been deeply involved in working

r solutions and their efforts have Leen essentinl to whatever success we have

ad.

The Board has reeognized the impertance of neighborhood preservation for
lauy years and pioneered in the development and support of the Neighborhood
lousing Services program, a neighborhood preserviation strategy which deeply
wolves the lenders which the Board regulates. The savings and loan industry
dcognizes the hmportance of healthy neighborhoods, and has historically pro-
ided the major source of tinance for homeowners in neighborhoods.

We thus weleome constructive efforts which will promote the preservation of
ur Nation's neighborhoods. However, neighborhood preservation is a complex
nd delicate undertaking. We believe it ix basieally a local affair and we urge
hat Federal involvement remain that of o catalyst. We believe a major lesson of

e NHS program is that the Federal role is to facilitate and encourage the

evelopment of local working partnerships of neighborhood residents, local gov-

rnwent cind lenders who can then deal with this cssentially local concern in

‘ays appropriate to the local setting.

Your bill, and the identieal bills introduced by Representatives Brown, Burke,

aFalce. and Murphy. reflect an apprecintion of the complexities involved in

thieving the goal of healthy, self-renewing neighborhoods, ind I believe the
ttioual commission you propose can make a significant contribution.
Sincerely,
GARTH MARSTOX,
Acting Chuirman.
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Mr. Warwick. I am appearing on behalf of the Board, which we
comes the opportunity to present its views on thi= legislation an
to——

Mr. Asurey. We do want vou to capsnlize this. The full stateme
will appear in the record.

Mz, Warwick [continuing]. The Bourd has a longstanding cor
mitment to the revitalization of onr Nation’s citiox. And ont of th
commitnent. I think we have drawn several important lessons.

First. older residential neighborhoods are often best served by r
storing and preserving them, and that many neighborhoods thoug
to be declining actually contain =ubstantial amounts of housing, whos
abandonment wonld be a real waste of valuable resources.

Second. we have learned that the canses of neighborhood decli
are many and diverse and that solntions for decline require a combin
tion of strategiez. rather than a single approach.

Third, we have confirmed the fact, [ thizk. that healthy ueighbo
hoods are very complex organisms and that we must exercise speci
care to insnre that onr efforts to save them do not. in fact. destr
them. We at the Board have been encouraging construetive efforts ¢
preserve urban neighborhoods. and. in particnlar, we have pioneere
in supporting the neighborhood housing services program, which is
carefully conceived neighborhood strategy designed to involve all
the essential participants in the revitalization and preservation
neighborhoods.

Our support for this program began 5 yvears ago. when we unde
took to brng to other eities a progran that had been initiated in t
citv of Pittsburgh by financial leaders, private citizens and locs
overnment officials. In 1974, these efforts were expanded with tl
formation of an Urban Reinvestment Task Foree and with the receip
of demonstration grant funds from HUD.

Board members-and key statf officials have taken a deep person
interest in the program. as have the presidents of our 12 Federal hor
loan banks. I think the degree of this commitment can best be ind
ecated by the recent ereation of an Office of Neighborhood Reinvestmen
of our Federal home loan banks. designed to provide administratis
support for the activities of the Urban Reinvestment Task Foree.

The progress we have made with the task foree has led people t
urge that these efforts be expanded on a dramatic seale. We welcom|
these expressians of support. but our experience has tanght us ths
each inerease in onr efforts mu=t be rhonghtfully planned on a man
ageable scale if we are to contimie the quality of work which so man
have thus far found so enconraging.

As Secretary Hills explained carlicr, we are currently workin
with HUD to effect a substantial expansion of the aetivities of th
task force. We believo this level of expansion wili best serve the 1011%
term interests of netghborhoods around the country.

From our experience with the task force. we have learned a coup)
of things. We think it essential that urban revitalization and preserv:
tion be local in naturc if it is to sneceed. Tn the NIIS program, the ta
force role has been to enconrage and facilitate the formation of locs
partnershipz which include neighborheod residents and loeal govery
ment officials, as well as representstives of private financi
institutions. ‘1

\

65




O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

61

We hava found that the process of encouraging local working part-
rships is a very critical aspect of our work. and it isalso a very sensi-
ive matter. which we have to undertake with a great deal of eare if
e are to avoid jeopardizing the very local cooperation we are seeking.
The Board supports the enactment of H.R. 14756. because we be-
eve that the findings and recommendations of the Commission pro-
Escd here can make a significant contribution to the preservation and

toration of our older urban neighborhoods. We believe the act is
ridence of an increased commitment to seek improved methods of
reservation and restoration, rather than relying solely on subsidy or
earance programs.
' We note. in particular, several aspects that we believe are particu-
irly commendable.

First. we believe the broad mandate in the act is implicit recogni-
on of the multitude of canses and solutions we will be required to
ring to bear to halt decline.

Second. we :1H)pr0\'e of its emphasis on evaluating existing policies,
eling that such an approach can spot both strengths and weainessas.
Third. we are pleased with the broad conposition of the proposed
ommission. We would. however. suggest that membership include
‘presentatives of State and Federal agencies having responsibilities
. the area of urban preservation. Programs sponsored by these en-
ties have had a significaut impact on urban neighborhoods in the
ast. and. thus. we think their representation on the Commission
ould be quite appropriate.

We think this £1' two reasons. One, the Commission’s ¢ “tical evalu-
ion of existing programs may well result in the implementation of
1provements. even prior to the submission of any final veport, if
rency representatives are participating. Two, we also feel that pro-
-ams presently in the planning stage could be modified as a result of
:perience gained by membership on the Commission.

In closing. we would like to thank the comnittee for the opportunity
submit our views on this legislation. We believe the National Com-
ission on Neighborhoods ean make a significant contribntion, and we
il be pleased to share with the Commission the lessons we have
irned from our Urban Reinvestment Task Force.

I note that William Whiteside. the Director of our Office of Neigh-
rhood Reinvestment and the head of the task force, will appear be-
re vou shortly. and I am sure you will find his description of their
ork most interesting.

T wonld be pleased to respond to any questions yon might have at
is time.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Warwick follows:]
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Mr. Chairman ana Members of the Subcommittee, my name
is Robert S. Warwick and I am acting Director of the Office
of Housing and Urban Affairs at the Federal Home.Loan Bank
Board. Acting Chairman Marston regrets that he is unable
to attend today's hearing on H. R. 14756, the National
Meighborhood Policy Act, which would establish a National
Commission on Neighborhoods. I am appearing this morning
on behalf of the Board, which welcomes the opportunity to
present its views 6n this iegislation and to acguaint tne
Hembers of.the Supcommittee with our activities in this area.

The Board has a strong and long-standing commitment to
the revitalization of this Nation's cities. Wwe have long
been aware Of the problems confronting our urban neighborhoods
and of the problems confronting lenders seeking to serve
those neighborhoods. We have encouraged positive ;fforts
to solve these problems, and these efforts have helped
us to recognize several important factors. First, an older
residential neighborhooa is often best served by the
restoration and preservation of its existing housing stock.
Many ﬁeighborhaods presently denominated as "declining”
contain sound housing whose apbandonment constitutes a waste

of valuable resources we can ill-afford.
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Second, the causes of neighborhood decline are many
and diverse. Thus a solution requires a combination of
strategies, each tailores to particular aspects of the
total problem.

Third, the Board's experience has confirmed the fact

that healthy neighborhoods are complex organisms ccmposed ;

i

of many elements, Special care must be taken to insure

that efforts to save do not, in the end, destroy.

The Boara itself has been active in encouraging éonstgi
effofts to preserve urban neighborhoods. We have pioneere&i
in the development and support of the Neighborhood Housing

Services program, a carefully conceived neighborhood presek

vation strategy which involves many of the essential partici
bants in the revitalization and preservation of existing -’
urban neighborhoods. Our support for NHS began on an
experimental bésis five years ago when the Board first
undertook to bring to other cities a program initiated
by financial leaders, private citizens, and local governmeﬁ%

officials in Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania.
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In 1974, these initial efforts were expanded by the

formation of the Urban Reinvestment Task Force and the

receipt of demonstration grant assistance from the Department

of Housing and Urban Development. Board Members and key
staff officials have taken a deep personal interest in
this program, as have the presidents of our regional
Federal Home Loan Banks. The degree of our commitment
to this effort ;s underscored, we believe, by the creation
last December of. an Office of Neighborhood Reinvestment of
the Federal Home Loan Banks to provide core administrative
support fo£ the ongoing activities of the Urban Reinvestﬁent
Task Force.

The progress w2 iL.ave made with the Urban Reinvestment
Task Force has led many to urge that these efforts be expanded
on a dramatic scale. We have welcomed these expressions of
confidence and share the belief that the activiti;s of the
Task Tox:w aust be expandéd. Hcwewar, our experience has
tau¢nl e frat each increase in our efforts must be thought-

fully planned on a manageable scale if we are to continue .

_tie quality of work which so many have thus far found

encouraging. and useful. We are currently working with the
Depértment of Housing and Urban Development to effect "a

substantial expansion in the activities of the Task Force,
and we believe this expansion effort will best serve the-

long-term interests of neighborhoods throughout the country.

i
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From our experience with the Urban Reinvestment Task
Force, we have learned that neighborhood preservation is a
complex and delicate understaking., we believe it must be
essentially a local effort if it is to succead, as we have
come -to recognize that involvement by the Federal Government
is frequently most effective when the Government serves as
a catalyst for local participants. In the NHS program, the
Task Force role has been to encourage and facilitate the
development of local‘working partnerships of. neighborhood
residents, local government officials, and private lenders.
This balanced partnership then deals withvlocal neighbor-
hood preservation in Qays appropriate to each local setting.
We have also found that the process of encouraging lg?al
working partnerships is a critical and sensitive matter
which must be undertaken with great care if we are to avoid

B
jeopardizing the very cooperation we are saeking.

The Board supports enactment of H.R. 14756, the National
Neighborhood Policy Act, because we beliéve the Commission’'s
findings and recommendations can make a significant con-
tribution to the preservaticn and restoration of older
residential.neighborhoods. Further, the Board applauds
this Act as evidence of an increased commitment to seek
improved methods of preservation and restoration rather

than to rely solely on massive subsidy programs.

71



O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

67

In supporting this Act, the Board believes it appropriate
to call attention to certain salutary features of the
legislation. First, the broad mandate granted the National
Commission on Neighborhoods is implicit recognition of
the ﬁultitude of causes and solutions tha% will be required
if the process of neighborhood decline is to be reversed.

Second, the Board commenas the Act's -emphasis on- V-- e
evaluation of existing policies. Analysis of the respective
strengths and weaknesses of existing pulicies may- permit
the elimination of duplicative and n6n~productive effort

and concentration on heretofore unaddressed areas of

of concern.

~ Third, the Board is pleased with a hroad composi-

tion for the proposed Commission. Such divers;ty will

" enable the Commission to view both problems and

solutions from a broad and knowledgeable perspégxive.
We would, however, suggest that ‘the membership include
representatives of State and Federal agencies having
responsibilities in the area. Programs sponsored and

administered by these entities have had significant

impact on urban neighborhoods in the past and thus thair

representation is seemningly appropriate. Moreover, inclusion

of such representatives may have additional benefits. First,
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the Commission's critical evaluation of on-going progtams
may result in the ihplemgntaflsn of imprcovements even
v prior to the Commission's 1. .3 report. Second, programs
pPresently in the pianning stage could be modified as a
result of the experience gained from membership on the
Commission. )
A In closing, we would like to thénk the Subcommittee
for this opportunity to share with ybu our views on H.R.
14756. We believe the Hational Commission on Neighborhoods
proposed by this bill.can make a significant contribution,
an.d we would bé pleased to ;share the lessons we have learned
from our several vears of experience with <he Urban Reinvestment
Task Force.
William A. Whiteside, Director of the Office of
Neighborhood‘Réinvestment of the Fecderal Home Loaq Banks
and Staff Director of the Task -Force, is also scheduled
to appear before your Subcommittee. I am sure you will

£ind his description of the work of the Task Force most

PR

interesting and informative.
I would be pleased to respond to any questions you may

have.
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Mr. Asarey. Thank you, Mr. Warwick.

T want you to take back to the Board my congratulations and that.
of the subcommittee for the pioneering work that has been done by
the Board. There is no question about that, and it is a kind of corner-
stone tha’ we can build upon that experience that is just enormonsly
valusble.

Mr. Warwick. Thank you.

Mr. AsuieEy. As one of the sponsors of the legislation we are con-
sidering this morning, I am pleased to kuow of the Board’s support
for the proposed bill, because, having been cn the firing line in more

- than a score of cities, having established on i dwmonstratic basis a

number of programs in these cities, the fact that the Board does feci
this legislation can be valuable is very significant to us.

Are there any questions?

Mr. Tsongas? ‘

Mr. Tsoxgas. Do you have a copy of the report of what your Board
has done that you could send to us?

Mr. Warwick. I would be glad to submit a short statement on it.

Mr. Tsoxgas. Could you send it to my office, please?

Mr. Warierk, Yes, Fine,

Mr. Asutey. Thank you, sir, very much indeed for your testimony.
And, again, let me express the gratitude of this committee.

Our next witnesses comprise a panel. including Msgr. Geno C.
Baroni, president of the National Center for Urban Ethnic Affairs;
William Whiteside, Staff Director of Urban Reinvestment Task Forvee.
Dr. Arthur J. Naparstek. director of the University of Sonthern
California’s Washington Public Affairs Center: and Mis. Gale
Cincotta, chairperson for the National Peoples Action, Chicago,
Hlinois. :

If 1you will be kind enough to come forward. we will begin with this
panel. A

We welcome all of you to the hearings this morning. I nmst say that
each of you is well known to the subcommittee. T have had the pleasure
of greeting in my home community of Toledo. Monsignor Baroni. T
know that others of von have been there.

Monsignor Baroni. if you will be kind enoungh to lead off. we will
appreciaie it, sir. ‘

You have a statement. If vou are going to-follow the statement,
which is relatively short, vou may do so. Otherwise, it will be pre-
sented for inclusion in the record.

STATEMENT 0F MSGR. GENO C. BARONI, PRESIDENT, NATIONAL
: CENTER FOR URBAN ETHNIC AFFAIRS

Monsignor Baroxt. Thank von, My, Chairman. and members of
the subcommittee.

I have sabmitted some material to yon for the record. T wounld like
to just comment on that material at this time.

My name is Monsignor Geno €. Bavoni. and. as yvou mentioned. 1
am president of the National Center for Urban Lthnie Affairs. T am
happy to be here for the first time, Mr. Chairman. hefore your new
leadership. In the past, I have been here before Mr. Barrett. Mr, St
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Germain and Mrs, Sullivan and many, many other committees. And I
see my friend, Congressman Fauntroy, over there. :

I was at oue time director of an urban rehabilitation program here
in the District, to try to do 235 and 236. I also put togetner—here, in
a Ditb—with Mrs. Sullivan the fivst 221(h) honses, also, with Senator
Percy. So I have had some long experience in inner-city neighbor-
hoods and in working-class neighborhoods.

A number of people have commented—Congressman MeKinney
and Mrs. Burke, and other Congressmen have mentioned the vlight
of our cities. I am here to say and to try to reemphasize two or three
points to this subcommittee and to snpport this testimony. :

So if I may, I will start, Mr. Chairman, by mentioning Toledo,
which is, ~*. you mentioned, your hometown. 'There are two programs
in Toledo, in River East and in the Birmingham area, which are
under the process of 1ehabilitation, revitalization.

In the Birmingham area, it is a very mixed, black and white, com-
munity. And that community was dying. That community was having
its own cancer, its own blight. And the issue is that if neighborhoods
die—because that is Wwhere people live, in neighborhoods—if neighbor-
hoods die, cities dic.

Someone here was tryving to quote me. Our cities in the North are
going to become -black, brown, and broke, and we are going to have
a new American apartheid, abandoned cities; ahandoned cities, sur-
rounded, perhaps, by increasingly hostile snburbs.

But onr cities are too important. That is where people live. That
1s where their emotional investment is, their cultnral investment, their
economic investment. And vou just cannot wipe them ont by free-
ways; you cannot wipe them out by nrban renewal. There are too
many things there. People have roots. _

Onc of the most important challenges we face in our northern,
urban cities is, first of all, to recognize that we are in a pluralistic
society and to recognize that pluralism. And how do we do urban
revitalization, ncighborhood revitalization in a pluralistic, urban
society ? ,

Our_experience comes from working in 42 different cities, starting
fron Baltimore to Boston to St. Paul to St. Louis. 42 cities in that
kind of geographic range. Our experience has been that we have had
inner cities that are dying and surrounding neighborhoods that are
dying: and if these neighborhoods continue to die. then. our cities
will end up being bankrupt and broke.

Now, this bill must be scen in connection with last year's bill, the
Home Mortgage Disclosure et That act showed us that cities are
being redlined, and sometimes millions o2 dollars—even in the District
of Columbia and other cities—millions of doilars of people’s money
are placed in local tinancial institutions. and then those people cannot
get the money back. They are being disinvested. Then. when you want

“to borrow the money, vou are redlined. So that bill needs to be

implemented. That Dbill eame. like thig bill. from the community.
One of the things that T think is very important to mention heve

is the evolution of the neighlorhood emphasis on urban revitalization.

It did not come from Congress at first. It did not come from the

_academies. It did not come from HUD. It did not come from any

75



O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

71

part of government. Last year’s Home Mortgage Disclosure Act cams
from community people and neighborhood pL-opie. )

In 1972, Mrs. Cincotta, sitiing over there, had a meeting in Chicago
of 1,600 people, black, Hispanic, white, ethnic—from 65, 75 different
cities. And they found out they all had the same problem. They were
being disinvested; therc were disincentives. There were obstacles.
They were being told their neighborhoods were dying; they were
being told they live in changing neighborhoods. They were being told
they counld move to the suburbs to get a better deal.

They had trouble with insurance. They had trouble with FITA.
They had all kinds of préblems. And they also had psychological
disincentives. They had commercial disincentives—you know, a drog-
store closed down; the little market closed down. Why should I fix
up my house three blocks away. if he closed up his store? Al of these
kinds of disimcentives and obstacles added to the problem.

So the home mortgage disclosure bill came out of the neighborhood
movement in this conntry, and it eaine here. That is why this bili, this
neighborhood Commission. then. has to b seen as another part of that
evolutionary process, that involves neighborhoods and the people
who live in them. It is the people who have raised this issne and
brought it here.

There have been a lot of good remarks made here by Congressnten
McKinnay and and Fauntroy. and Congresswomen Burke and Boggs.
Everybody has made good remarks about that.

T would like to say that we have spent millions of dollars, just our
center, trying to research this issne. And we have fouad a number o
things. :

Ve have one little study here. “YWhe is Left in the Neighborhood 27
We Zound ont that people want to be. want to live in neighborhoods,
and people want to work together. That stu-dy exanined §7 neighbor-
hoods in 18 metropolitan areas.

We have another study here. this one on “T'rban Disinvestment,
New Implieations for Community Organizations.” done by Dr.
Arthur J. Naparstek and Gale Cincotta. That was based on the reality
of redlining and disinvestment.

There has been a2nother study done, a thicker one, *Neighborhood
Decentralization: An Option for Urban Policy.” reviewing Federal
programs and how Federal programs have actually helped to destroy
neighborhoods and destrov cities.

Then swe have another docnment for small businessmen. These are
actual examples. This is not academic or theoretical research: these
are actual places, cities, neighborhoods. neighborhood economic re-
vitalization, that we have been trying to get OMPE to do in the
Department of Commerce.

Then there is another study. by Dr. Cricus. “Neighborhood Revital-
ization, a Case Study of Three Cities.”

So T am saving there are studies. and there arve eximples being
done. If T wanted to add something to yvour bill. T wonld recmphasize
something that has been mentioned ere. whicl: is mere inpnt from
neighborhood people. ‘

One of the problems T have with the President’s Commission is
that there are no neighborhood people on that Commission.
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Someone asked a question about neighborhood review. That ought
to be underscored on your billy the question of neighborhood review
and neighborhood input.

I want to make two points. One point, again, is that the evolution
of this bill came from people in communities who are desperate,
who found out they had a Iccal issue, and they ha.e¢ made it a na-
tional issue. And now rhey want to make it a part of policy. There is
no urban policy, and if we want to start an nrban policy, you have
to start with neighborhoods in revitalizing our eities. Otherwise, the
cancer of the inner city and the cancer of our society will give us
broke and abandoned cities.

So I wanted to say that even the President’s Commission—~and I
must say this for the record—the President’s Commission was set
up becanse 80 neighborhood people met at the White House on May
5. 1976, and the President said to them, “What do you want us to do?”

And they said, “We want you to talk about revitalization of our
neighborhoods.” And so he set up the Connnission on June 30, 1976.

I also want to point ont that You have the public sector and you
have the private sector, but there'is a third sector that needs strength,
fhat needs help, and that is the reighborhood and the community
sector. People at the neighborhood level do need technical assistance
to deal with their revenue-sharing nioney. They do need technical
assistance so that they can go down an<d say, “OK, Toledo has $14.9
million in evenue sharing.” Neighborhood people have to deal with
city hall and government regulations. :

So neighborhood community groups that we have helped, like in
Toledo, the River East—>Mr. Chairman, got $2.5 million out of rev-
enue sharing, but they had technical assistance. They studied the
guidelines. They went to the mayor: they went to the other com:.
munities. They said. “We will support you; yvou support nus” and
they became part of the process. We are now talking ahout building
democracy you know; we are talking about building democricy.

And the Congressman is laughing, becanse T went after him, too.

Mr. AsuLey. Let me interrupt to say that, indeed, what you say is
true. and there was a goocl deal of foree and persuasion used by the
excellent citizens of east Toledo. who. of course. are being sued by
evervother neighborhood in the cify.

Monsignor Baroxr. T think vou have someone from Toledo, Mr.
Palmer. who could probably talk about that, too.

The participatory politics is a very difficult thing.

Mr. Asneky. Baf less so for the people of east. Toledo.

(Go ahead. please.

Monsignor Baroxt. 1 really wanted. then. just to summarize—in the
Greek terminology. nrbs. u-r-b-s—that was: city. that was the geog-
vaphy. that was the place. but the civitas were all of those vohmtary
groups that made life livable in a city. And in our city, they are vot-
ing less and less. Be they political. be they government. e they church,
be they labor. be they business. that civitas is fulliv o apart at’the
neighborhood lovel.

Those voluntary kinds of associations that ma e like livable at the
community level, ‘that is what needs strengthening in our society, so
they ean deal with that enormous publie and private sector. Not to
throw garbage on the mayor's lawn, but to become partners.
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So I aia arguing for community partnership to deal with the public
and private sectors, if we are going to really build democracy and
revitalize cities. I am talking about an important step.

This bill—it is late; but this bill is important. It is a policy indica-
tion that we must revitalize our cities, we must involve the people, we
must involve the neighborhood people. And if the neighborhood people
become believers in the revitalization of their cities, that the neighbor-
hoods can be revitalized, we then perhaps can begin to revitalize onr
cities.

I think I will stop there, Congressman.

Mr. Asnrey. Excellent.

Thank you very much.

I think, although therc would be any number of questions of Mon-
signor Baroni, that we will go throngh the panel and then question
at that juncture.

[The prepared statement of Monsignor Baroni; an article from Re-
sponse magazine of July 1976, entitled “Strategies and Programs for
a Neighborhood Urban Policy”; a study for the Office of Minority
Business Enterprise, Department of Commerce entitled “Who's Left
in the Neighborhood?”; a document entitled “Urban Disinvestment:
New Lmplications for Cominunity Organization, Research and Public
Policy” by Arthur J. Naparstek and Gale Cincotta, follow :]

PREPARED STATEMENT of Moxsiexor GENo C. BaRox1, PRESIDENT. THE
NATIONAL CENTER FOR URBAN ETHNIC AFFAIRS, WAsHINGTON. D.C.

Mr. Chairman, members of the Committee, we are Very pleased t¢ have the
opportunity to give this testimony. .

It is critical to point out that when one talks of national urban policy in a
pluralistic society one must begin with neighborhood policies. That the neighbor-
hoods are the building blocks of a city has become something of a cliche, yet
it must be remembered that the richness of any city is epitomized by healthy
neighborhoods, a seuse of hlace in which the human dimensions of family, friend-
ship and tradition can be maximized. All too often we tenc to think of cities
and neighborhoods as collections of buildings rather than the very human systens
of ethnic cohesiveness and cultural diversity they really are.

It is not an exaggeration to say that historically our cities have offered un-
equaled phbysical, social and cultural richness. Even today. despite the stagger-
ing difficulties under which they labor, the urban areas of our country retain
the potential for ¢ffering that wealth and there is growing agreement that a
major national effort is in order so that such potential may be restored and
utilized. o :

Since its inception in 1970, the National Center fur Urban Ethnic Affairs has
worked on the premise that people live in neighborhoods, not cities. Such a per-
spective is coming into Inore common usage and signifies a major first step
towards the revitalization of those communities.

In March of 1972, Black, Hispanic. and multi-ethnic grouns from some fifty
cities came together in Chicago for a National Housing Conference co-sponsored
by the National Center and the National Training and Information Center.
Participants in that conference began to discuss and understand how their
neighborhoods were being exploited and destroyed by the concerted and individual
actions of the lending, insurance. reul estate industries and the Federal Ilousing
Administration. Taking inspiration from the realizaticn that the problenis of in-
dividual neighborhoods- were not isolated, bnt in fact represented part of a na-
tional problem, community leaders like Gale Cincotta and the National Training
and Iaformation Center began to do sophisticated local research to determine the
lending practices of local institutions and the FIIA. Simultaueously, Dr. Arthur
Xaparstek and the National Center for. Urban Ethnic Affairs began to investi-
gate potential national strategies for combating redlining and urban disinvest-
ment in general. These individuals and many others across the country worked
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both separately und together to bring the matter of redlining to the attentjon
of the public at all levels of governplent. One result of these activities was the
National flome Mortgage Disclosure Act of 1073, In this way a local issue became
a national policy issue,

This Act however. ix still only a preliminary step. since all it does is establish
a4 common and reengnized data base in wrban investment which must serve us the
foundation for wany other actions,

Much has been wiitten and sxzid about redlining and disinvestment over the
past few wmonths, Besides research and community development experience in
forty-two cities, the National Center for Urban Ethnic Affairs has heen involved
in the development of the concept of an urban neighborhood policy. Because
of this, we recognize that g national neighborhood commission would be a step
in the right direciion. We tirst put forth the notion of a National Commission
on Neighborhoods in a baper on neighborhood decentralization which was pre-
sented to the National Urbap Policy Roundtable in January of 1976. Our ration-
ale for sueh a proposal is the one which must underlay this bill, numely that
the problems of neighborhoods and cities are sg complex that any simple solu-
tions will become counter-productive., Instead. a comprehensive review of gl
neighborhood impacting planning, policies, programs and legislation at all levels
of govermmnent be uccomplished.

Unless the complicn ted interactions of public and private actions and policles
for neighborhoods is considered, any future national neighborhood policy is
doomed to the same t¥pes of failures exemplified by its predecessors.

More tools are needed if our neighborhoods are to have g chance, tools for
national policymakers as well as tools for neighborhood residents. And this
Is the final point I would like to make. nautely that we must recognize the seem-
ingly simple fact that people make up the neighborhoods and that any govern-
niental policies nimed at revitalizing neighborhoods must make that fact its
cornerstone.

A major strength of this legislatien. which our experience and research whole-
heartedly support. is the fact that it requires commmnity people as a sfgnifiennt
bart of the Commission's menthership. I would urge You to ersure that this pro-
vision is fully implemented. for I see such inclusion of neighborhoo: people as
& guarantee agajust any of the problems common to such commissions.

[Reprinted from Response Inagazine, July 1976
STRATEGIES AND PROGRAMS FOR A NEGuBoruoop UrBAN PoLicy

Msgr. Genp Baroni. President, The National Center for Urban Ethnic Affairs,
Washington. D¢,

Most of our public and private institutions as well as the urban policy of
Federal, stute and local governments have ignored the ethnie factor in urban
Ameviean society. We cannot imderstand thie urban erisis unless we understandg
the ethnic, racial aud cultural diversity of the American people.

One of the challenges of onr quest as Americans for self-(leﬁni(ion is to recog-
nize that our national self image as a wmelting pot is not an adequate frume-work
to deal with our ethnic and racial diversity. We need g new rhetoric to hogzin the
task of redefining ourselves ay Americans, We are the most ethnically. racially,
religiously, regionally diverse nation in the world.

We must somehow fearn to live with onr diversity and to recognize that our

. strength and uwnity will he bound in the legitimization of .our ethnic and cul-

tural phiralism, :

What are the policies. strategies and programs of a neighborhood urban
poliey 7 We shunld begin by pointing out the disincentives and disinvestment
attitudes, policies. and brograms that have led to publie and private urban
disinvestment, Our programs and policies have served to discourage personal as
well as publie and private institutional reinvestment strategies in our urban
neighborhoods,

Muny scholyrs, pbolicy analysts apd others ageee that the neighborhood is a
neglected unit of American urban life. Residen’s in cities all over the country
are now organizing te improve their neighbechoods, Strategies for neighbor-
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hood revitalization have many varvintjons:, and evolve from different ideological
perspectives, However, one theme rms thronghont every strategy—the desire
to assist people 1 becowe tmere involved in the provesses of goveraance and thus
share in the ecntroi of their neighborhoods and their Hves,

The primary foetis of any decentralization strategy must be the city, for with-
out a workable strategy on the local level, the best efforts of other governmental
units will ‘be fruitless, We should develop a two-platsed neighborhood decentra-
lization mode that would begin by combining political and administrative de-
centralization in a fashion that perwmits and ehconrages citizens' participation.
It would have to recognize that ench city is different and no one ean prescribe
a generic model. Nor can one preseribe the mwechanics of developing linkages Le-
tween neighborhoods, city and regional governmental units. Such o model
should be considered a liutited approach tow:rd weeting the seleeted needs of a
neighborhood.

There is @ paucity of Federal legislation which legitimizes the neighborhood
as a legal authority, A major problem in writing legislatica has been in defining
the appropriate role of the Federal government. We define the role as having
to deal with three major areas of coneern @

1. The structuring of financial resources;

2 The reorientation of Federal prograuuns, agencies and regulatory hodies;

3. The provision of techuical assistance through model legislation.

More specifically, a neighhorhood policy needs to be enacted tu serve as a
tnodel fur a comprehensive approach toward :

1, Bestructuring the procedures of governance through a mixture of
centralization and decentralization services. :

2, Restructuring financial systems with emphasis on subsidy and incentive
programs.

3. Molding Federal funds aud programs with local conditions.

4. Provision of oversight over relevant regulatory bodies in the context
of neighkorhood problems.

5. Rearranging human and educational service delivery systems in ways
that will inerease ultilization and decrease ethnic and racial tension and
polarization. .

Neighborhood decentralization is no urban panacea. but must be studied iz
light of our increasing concern for counmmity and the probiens besetting our
cities. "The chailenge to the public and private sector nnd the« insurance indnstry
in particular, is in devising creative policies, strategios a2nd programs which
2 n support neighborhood revitalization that can support .ppropriate political
and administrative decentralization efforts,

During the past decade the insurance industry leadership expressed its con-
cern that our nrban crisis demanded a response {rom every sector of our society.
I have followed this activity in Response over the years :nd became sensitive
to the fact that a partnership between the public and private sector could not
succeed without the cooperation of the community or neighborhood sector.

Our cities are made up of neighborhoods. 1f our neighborhoods die, our cities
will continue to die.

We need to reinvest in nur urban neighborhoods if onr American cities are izot
to become black. brown and broke, thus establishiug the new Awmerican apart-
heid—abandoned cities surrounded by hostile suburbs.

Besides support for the new downtown commercial enterprises we need the
support, new strategles, policies and hrograms of the insurance iudustry if we
are to Uevelop revitalization and reinvestment mentality in the surrounding
urban neighborhoods that are crucial o urban svrvival, Neighborhood revitaliza-
tion in our plurafistic urban society is erucial if we are to denl with polarization
at the critical point where people must shape and share ‘the burdens of social
change—in their neighborhoods.

We plead for support of those leadership institutinus—ineluding the Insurance
industry—to help in the revitalization of our cities i.v jolaisig as partaers with
commuuity groups to reinvest in onr urban neightiorkoods as the building blocks
of our plnralistic urban society.
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UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE
Office of Mincrity Business Enterprise
Washington. D.C. 20230

FOREXNORD

The future health of American cities is inextricably linked to the
continued economic viability of their various neighborhoods. what is
broadly referred to as "the urban crisis" can be seen in microcosm

as a series of struggles of urban neighborhoods to maintain or secure
the amenities of life for their residents. The success of these efforts
depends to a large degree on creating a climate of hope in these
neighborhoods. Derisions cf businesses and families to reinvest in
their neighborhoods by improving or rehabilitating their properties will
rest very much on their perceptions of the neighborhoods’ long term
prospects. ’

A little over two years ago the Cffice of Minority Business Entexprise
(OMBE) begap to develop strategies to encourage the revitalization of
center citv neighborhood shopping areas. The National Center for Urban
Ethnic PZfairs played a major role in this research and demonstration
effort.

"Who's Left in the Neighborhood?" is the result of such research
sapported by OMBE. This study, drawing on Bureau of the Census data

from 1960 to- 1970 in 18 Eastern and Midwestern industrial metropolitan
areas, analyzes trends in a large sample of white, black, and Hispaaic
working class neighborhoods. This study reveals the diversity of
conditions in these urban neighborhoods. Effective development strategies
must consider the differing requirements of each particulax neighborhood.
With the increasing deccntralization of Federal resources and authority
to city governments, greater opportunities are present for the direct
involvement of neighborhoods in planning their future.

Alex -Armendaris
Director
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WHO'S LEFT IN THE NEIGHBORHOOD?

A Report on RelativeAConditions in the White, Black
and Hispanic Working Class Neighborhood of our Older
Industrial C.ties

Geno Baroni and Gerson Green
The National Center for Urban Ethnic Affairs
Washington, D.C.

May 5, 197§

SUMMARY O0F FINDINGS

The rep« ¢ is based on a comparative analysis of B7 white, black
and Hispanic center city neigkborhoods in 18 metropolitan areas. The
neighborhcods in the sample are all working class, of low and moderate
income, have large concentratioas of poverty, and are located in the
older industrial cities of the Northeast, Mid-Atlantic and Midwest re-
gions of the nation. Basic data are derived from the U.S. Census of
1960 and 1970. The basic measure against which all other geopolitical

units are compared throughout the study is the metropolitan average.
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The report is intended to provide neighborhood residents and polit-
ical leaders with objective data on relative conditions in the various
cultural enclaves. Our hope is that the report will contribute to the
creation of a consensus on urban policies to meet the requirements of
all of the groups. We believe that the need to achieve consensus among
groups often engaged in damaging conflict i3 a condition precedent to
undertaking the political task of creating liveable central cities.

This task appears to be more urgent than it has been in the recent
past in light of the trends that indicate the possibility of the older
industrial regions becoming the new underdeveloped areas of the nation.
The trends indicate that these areas, formerly thought to be the most
affluent and powerful in the nation, may soon begin to be perceived as
the Deep South once was, and as the Appalachian Region still is.

Alcthough the data is objective the interpretations may not be so
characterized. We confess to a bias in favor of significant municipal
decentralization of authority and resources to the neighborhoods, and
of an emphasis on neighborhood stabilization at a level of equal im~
portance of that assigned to racial integration. Both the data ani our
experience with neighborhoods and local government in all of the regions
indicate the desirabilicy of such a new ewphasis. .

General Conclusions

1. The locus of decline in the center cities of the older indus-
trial areas has been in the working class neighborhoods. The neighbor-
hoods fell further behind the metropolitan, suburban and city averages
on most significant measures of stability during the decade of the 1%60's.
The decline of the neighborhoods occurred in spite of serious governmen-
tal and private efforts intended to improve conditions, and also in spite
of a decade of vigorous economic growth and reduced unemployment.

2. Although some important gains were made by the neighborhoods,
particularly in some measures of education and income, the hard-core
probiems remained at least as severe as at the beginning of the decade
when measured against the reducti:i.s achieved by the metropoiitan areas,
the suburbs, ond the cities. All of the neighborhood:, irrespective of
racial or ethnic identity, can still be legitimately classified as dis-
advantaged by generally accepted governmental and scholarly criteria.

3. As expected, of all of the geopolitical units the black and
the Hispanic neighborhoods are least equipped to deal with the stress
and the demands of contemporary urban life. The supposedly stable white
working class neighborhoods are experiencing conditions more similar te
the black and the Hispanic to a greater degree than is generally under-
stood to be the case.

The white, black and Hispanic neighborhoods are suff ciently
similar when compared to metropolitan, suburban and city averages to con-
stitute an as yet untapped political base for consersus in the creation
~f public policies for development rilevant to their peeds. -
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4, In spite of some significant gains made by the neighborhoods
it is evident that their problems are rooted in bigh concentrations of
poverty and severe racial tensions. The neighborhoods do not have the
ability to sigoificantly reduce uyrban poverty. This task must necessari-
ly continue to be the primary responsibility of the larger public and
private sectors and will be amendable only to long term employment, in~
come aud development policies that have yet to be formulated.

However it is our judgement that the racial tensions that
plague the working class groups in the city will only be amenable to
solutions created by the neighborhoods themselves, in some sort of coali~
tion around common issues. The lack of progress ir neighborhood stabil-
ization in che 1960's, as revealed by the data, indicate that top—-down
legislative or judicial actions hold little promise for halting or rever-
sing the decline of the neighborhoods.

5. There were wmajor increases in family disincegration and increas-
ed economic and social pressure on women in the neighborhoods during the
decad2. This was particularly true of the growing stress on black women,
especially on pothers. Increases in fapily disintegration were suprisingly
high for the white neighbtorhoods, far exceeding those of the black areas
in some categories. This was an unexpected finding in that the heavily
Cacholic ethnic neighborhoods have long been thought to be strong family
oriented communities. .

Family disintegration in these neighborhoods exceeded the metro-
politan average by substantial percentages. By almost all measures of
facily and residential stability, as well as increased pressure on women,
all of the neighborhoods far exceeded the problem levels of the metropol~
itan areas and the suburbs. The study suggests that conditions in the
neighborhoods justify considerably more attention from the governmental
and the private social, educational, religious and health services sectors,
as ‘well as from the feminist movementr in general, than has been afforded
th problems of the working :lass women in the past ten years. It 1i: our
judgement that the problem is reaching truly acute and dangerous propor~
tions, and that access to appropriate assistance is minimal, It is not.
inconsistent to hold that unless t%e situation is improved that successive
generations may experience greater difficulty than that of the present.

6. There are major ecological fenvironmental implications in the
study. This is particularly true of automobile ownership rates in the™
neighborhoods which are substantially lower than those of the metrepolitan
areas and the suburbs, and which declined further over the decade while
the metropolitan averages markedly increased. The trernd was definicaly
to fewer cars in the center city and a great many more in the suburbs.

The higher densities of the center cities, and their generalivy
less favorable topographic characteristics in terms of air pcllution re~
tention, argue for a serious reassessment of who is carrying an undue
burden and who is benefiting from the massive highway construction and
the minimal investment in rass rapid transit systems. It is also likely
that, given the limited open space of the center cities in comparison
to that of the suburbs, that both children and adults, particularly i
elderly, are ar a distinct disadvantage in coping with the harassmen=
-resented by traffi~. While highway accidents for automobile passenge 4
has declined, pedesirian accidents have not.
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7. One of the major problems in the formulation of public policy
s tha absence of commonly held criteria or measures to determine which
neighborhoods can or cannot be stabilized or revitalized by established
planning and investment procedures. Although conditions in the working
cless neighborhoods are difficult when compared to the metropolitanm,
suburban and city averages by most measures in this study, it may well
be that during the 1960's the governmental, the media and the scholarly
sI:reotypes actually reinforced patterns of public and private disin-~
vestment of the kind required for development.

In spite of the evid:. stresses and the public image of
deterioration all of the neighborhoods have large percentages of people
who have achieved competitive educational and income levels to indicate
that the advantages of their areas have not been positively exploited
for the benefit of the residents and the cities. Our study suggests
that the retention in the neighborhoods of large numbers of socially
and eocnomically mobile residents is evidence of the possibility of creat-
ing stable and liveable communities.

But established criteria are absent. For example, is a neigh~
borhood with 66% of moderate, middle and upper income families as com~
pared to 77% for the metropolitan average a good market for investment?
This happens to be the case with one category of neighborhood in this
study, yet it is evident in this category that private investment has
consistently declined during the postwar Two period, as our fieldwork
established over the past year. This certainiy constizutes a counter
argument to that which holds thav the neighborhoods can only serve as
temporary staging grounds for the upwardly mobile, which is the very
antithesis of stability. If this alternative argument is granted credence
it is evident that the social climate, rather than objective measures, is
the cause of. decline. If this be the case the healthy white, black
«nd Hispanic neighborhoods are destined to decline further because of their
accidental proximity %o large concentratioas of poverty and to severe
racial tensions, rather than due to objective economic conditionms.

Education

1. There is virtually no difference between white and black neigh-~
borhoods in educational attainment or in percentage of out-of-school youth.
Both remain far behind the metropolitan average in all measures, indica-
ting that they are in a seriously non-competitive position in seeking
employment, training and higher education opportunities. Hispanic neighbor-
hoods are in the least competitive position.

2. There is no significant correlation betwzen neighborhood educa-~
tional attainment and income. White and black neighborhoods markedly
differ in income even though their educational levels are almost precisely
the same. Black and Hispanic mean income are similar in spite of
much higher levels of black educational attainment. Tnis appears to con-
stitute strong evidence in support of black claims of massive discrimi-
nation.

3. White and black neighbortioods fell even further behind the mat-

ropolitan averages over the decade in reducing their percentage of resi-
dents with an elementary school education or less. This occurred in
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spite of the heavy concentration of compensatory education projects io
the center city neighborhoods.

4. Blacks made greater gains than the mertTopolitan areas in per-
centage of high school graduates, while whites fell further behind their
position of 1960. Both white and black neighborhoods increased their
percent of residents with some college attendance to a grester degree
than did the metropolitan areas or the suburbs over the decade. White
neighborhoods made particularly large gains by this measure. This
may mean that the white neighborhoods retained a very high percentage
of their college attendees and the black neighborhoods lost a zignifieant
aumber to other locations.

5. One quarter of the 16 to 21 year olds in the white and black
veighborhoods were not in school, and one third of the Hispaaic.
Whites and blacks had two-and-one-half times the raZe of the suburbs,
znd Hispanics three~and-one~half times. 7This is also the age group
experiencing the highest rate of unemployment, and considered te be one
of the more important causes of neighborhood deterioration.

_income

1. The metropslitan areas and the suburbs reduced their percent-~
age of residents in poverty to a much greater degree than either the white
or black neighborhoods did over the deecade. The disadvantaged neighbor-
hoods did not competitively beneiit from the great economic growth of
the period, nor does it appear that the anti-poverty and other social pro-
gram efforts adequately compensated for this failure. While the metro-
politan areas and the suburbs were experienicing a 50 percent reduction
in poverty, the poverty population of the white neighborhoods declined
by 36Z and the black by only 26Z. This miy be attributable to the con-
tinued migration o! the poor to the center city neighborhoods during the
decade.

2. The family mezn income of white neighborhoods was 237 below
that of the metropolitan areas, black neighborhoods were 402 less, and
the Hispanic 39X. If che value of services received by the winority
neighborhoods are included the income differencas between the white and
minccity neighborhoods may be negligible.

3. Whice neighlorhoods contained 60% mure poverty families than
the metropolitan avetdge, blicks 200% more, and Hispanics 1402% more.

4. In spite of tha burden of large concentrations of people in
poverty the neighborhoods retained significant economic strength. Two-
thirds of the families in the white neir-horhoods were of the woderate,
niddle or upper income levels, as were ....-half of the blaeck and Hispan~
ic neighborhoods. White and black neighborhoods inecreased the.r percent
of middle incrme families at a greater ratc than either the metropolitan
areas or the suburbs. The black neighborhocds made the greatest gains,
possibly due to governmental aati-poverty and other compenlatory programs
of the period. The trend was similar for the inerease of upper income
families.
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Occupation iad Employment .

1. In the sample of metropolitan areas the only occupationsl cate-
gory thet experienced a major declins was that of the blue collar worker.
Sovernzent employment experienced tl.: greztest inzrease while privace
employment d¢- "7 .d slightly.

2. The r..centage of white and black government emplement was
about the same as that of the metropolitan areas and the suburbs. The
study does not support the common assumption that center city resideats
benefit from public employment wore than the Suburbs. The perczptag.
of Hispanic neighborhood residents engaged in government employment vAs
40% less than that of all other groups. Black neighborhoods made the
greatest gains in government employment over the decade.

3. The metropolitan areas had almost double the percent of resi-
dents employed as professionals and managers as that of the white neigh-~
borhoods and almost triple that of the minority neighborhoods. Qver the
decade the rate of increase of the metropolitan areas was more than
three times that of the white and black neighborhoods. Gains in this
occupational category for both white and black neighborhoods were exactly
the same, resulting in a weaker position in 1970 than existed in 1960.-

4. Unemployment rates for all of the neighborhoods exceeded che

metropolitan average, with the black areas the highest. In general, male
unemployment was reduced far more than that of females over the decade.

Fanily And Residential Stability

1. There was a general decrease in the rile labor force and a con-
current increase in the female labor force for all groups during the 1960's.
The greatest decline was in black males.

2. All neighborhood groups had significantly lower percentages of
married females with husbands in the labor force than the metropolican
average. While the metropolitan average increased over the decade; t e
white and black neighborhoods decreased. Thus the economic burden on both
black and white females in the neighborhoods was markedly increased.

3. All of the neighborhoods contuin hfgher percentages of the di-~

. vorced and separated than the metropolitan average. Black female rates

were triple that of the metropolitan average, and Hispanic double. The
increase in white and black divorce and separation rates during the 1960's
was at least double that sf the metropolitan areas. Although white and
black neighborhuods both experienced very major general rates of increase,
the largest were for white males and black females.

4. Hispanic neighborhoods had the same rate as the metropolitan
average of families in poverty with a female head of household and a child
under Six years of age. White neighborhoods were well belnv the average
and black neighborhoods were significantly above. The pressure on the
black female increased heavily over the decade.

5. White neighborhoods most approximate the age composition of
the metropolitan areas. This finding counters the general assumption
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that tha white etbnic neighborhoods ar2 becoming enclaves for the aged.
Blsck and Hispani: neighborhoods were more imbalanced, particularly in
nigher percentages c¢f school age children.

6. Hispanic reighborhoods are vhe most recentiy estabtished uivan
enclaves and whites the longest. Mcre than one—third of the white neizh~
borhoods have been in residence prior to 1960, while less than a quarter
of the black and one-fifth of the Fispanic have.

7. tloze ownersaip rates for all of the neighborhods are well below

the metropolitan average. White neighborhoods had the highest percent-
age and the Hispanic the lowest.

Cormercial Amepities And Housing

1. All neighborhoods nave adequate percentages of residents engaged
in retai}l and wholesale trade, and in finance, insurance and real estate
to provide the entrepeneurs needed to upgrade their declining commercial
centers. White and Hispanic neighborhoods have higher percentages than
blacks. Never-the-less one of every five blacks in the neighborhoods
is engaged in these industries.

2. Black neighborhoods experienced a significant decrease of resi-
dents engaged in retail trade over the Jecude, while white neighborhoods
and the metropolitan areas as a whole incrzased substantially. Both white
and black neighborhoods gained significantly in residents engaged in whole-
sale trade, but still fell further behind the metropolitan average than
their position in 1960.

3. Automobile ownership rates are a factor in neighborhood com~
mercial areas competing with large shopping centers and central business
districts. About half the neighborhood families had autos compared with
over 80Z for the metropolitan average. While the metropolitan areas
increased significantly in ownership rat:r over the decade, the white
neighborhoods remained at the same level ~ud the black had a sharp decline.
It is possible that the low car ovwnership rates of the neighborhoods
reinforces their marginal commercial districts.

4. There were very large decreases in housing vacaccy rates for
the metropolitan areas and the suburbs and increases for the neighborhoods.
The increase in the rate for black neighborhoods was very high, 35%.

5. The metropolitan afeas and the-suburbs had the same percentage
of minimal value housing as their percentake of people in poverty. The
azighborhoods had a large excess of housing valued for people in poverty.

6. The neighborhoods have a great disparity between their per-
centage of low, moderate and middle income residents and housing valued
within thoir means. There is a severe shortage of housing in the neigh-
borhoods for these groups and a surplus in the suburbs and the metropoli-
tan areas.

7. At least eighty percent of the houses in the neighborhoods
were built before 1939. The average for the metropolitan areas was fifty

percent.
- )
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I. IHTRODUCTION

It is generally conceded that the urban plauning and development
expericoce of the post-World War II period indicates that the zoals of
public policy hzve nor been met. Tnatead of a revii.,lizavion of our
urban cultures we find ourselves inhibired by ethnic 112cial 2od social
class conflict. These conflists are seewingly immune to massive govern-
mental programming and to the ccasiderable participation of the privats
ecmonic and social gsectors. The atritudes of botn the public and pri-
vate sectors as re, .rds future urbian revitalization efforts remain
positive. Howeve> yrban leaders are not as euphoril and aggressive as
they were during the decade of the 1950's. Theras is little confidence
in current pubiic cr private policles and programs. The skills and
resources are still available to undertake new initiarives but the
political will is absent. The climate is reactive and focused on crises.
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We believe that this paralysis of initiative is due to the lack of
coasensus ancugst the most directiy affected groups, those comcentrated
in the center city neighborhoods. These grovps telieve themselves to
be in a highly competitive situztion in a time of chaos in public policy
and values. They feel they have been abandoned by their truscted politie.
cal, economic and religious institutions, ard are striggring to sustain
their positions in the heirarchical pecking order of urban life as
reflected by the status and security cf their neighhorhoeds. The more
afflus:-< city neighborhoods and zuburbs are involved in the struggle
only in indirect ways, and do not perceive the =onflicts over busing for
integration, employment and entrepeneurial opportunities, and adequate
housing and community services as having a direct bearing on their life
styles. This lack of a sense of involvement, or even o7 a rudimentary
understanding of the problem, confirms the commonly held assumption that
the matter either must be solved by the working class groups themselves
if they are to sust:in their economic and cultural ‘investments im their
neightorhooeds, or they must continue to exist in a climate of fear anmd
conflict. It is also commonly undezstood that the perpetuation of the
present climate will ‘continue to undermine the efforts of the cities to
sustain a pluralistic urban society, a wix of social class, racia! and
ethnic populations essential to our concepcion of democratic life.
Therefore the stakes are high and a failure to continue a public commit-
ment to the reconstruction of our urban centers at this time may cost
us dearly throughout the toreseeable future.

The fears and conflicts which dominate our urban life at this time
appear to preclude the effective intervention of traditional leadership,
be they individuals or groups in either the public or the private sec~
tors. This is particularly true of the role of ov~ political leaders
who face a no-win situation due to the apparent failure of all efforts to
achieve consensus. The mayors, city councils and urban bureaucracies
are at the center of this vortex. Their probluems are so irmediate amd
so acute that there ! little likelihood that we can expect them to
effectively intervene in spite of their recont acquisition of resources
and authority from the Faderal Government. The problem of local leaders
is how to plan to meet the needs of the working class ethnic and racial
groups that comprise their constituency. Thir is essentially an inter-
cultural dilemna expressed at the neighbrzthi~oe level and no longer amen-
able to solutions imposed by institutional au.xority, be it political
party, union or church, the principal inscitutions of the neighborhood.

It is increasingly evident that the requir¢d consensus on urban
policy will have to be created by the competing groups themselves to a
large extent. The political, economic and cultural institutions will
undoubtedly have o play very major roles in the creation of workable
policies and programs. There is mo solution possible without these
still powerful for :es. ‘However there are preconditions that have to be
met before their [ rticipation is possible. The working class ethnic
and racial groups . ill first have to achieve sormie consensus on what
they consider to be urban policies which meet their need to preserve
and improve their ways of life, their cultures of community, before
leadership can intervene without too high a political risk in dealing
with warring ethnic and racial constituencies.
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Le: thare be no mistske that such cultures of comwzity do exist
asd are indeed powerful factors in urbap politics. The sense of threat
to a culture is clearly visible in the urban stzuggles that bave always
charucterized the older industrial cities. The pluralistic pature of
Asevican urban life persists in spite of the increased iategration of
the neighborhoods in the larger comtext of American social systems.

The (ultural eaclaves and identities survive wichin the diversity of

the neighborhoods. The policy of plasing respemsibility for the solu-
tion of urban problems cm the culfural comzunities, on the neighborhoods,
was begun in the 1960's and remains one of the few hopes for creating a
basis for wature behavior in the cities. The idea of decentralizing
both auchority and respounsibility to the people i3 now widely discussed.
The neighbothrod is the :uly human scale context in our vast urban
areas to which such authority and responsibility can be devolved. Thus
this study of aneighborhuads.

The revival of blazk comscivi-.2ss and the exmergence of stroag cul-
tural identiffcatiors of the mors re:ently urbanised Hispamic groups are
well known. Less known because the: are less sharply defined and articu-
lated are the identizies of the well established Eastern and Southern
Furopeans, =ainly Catbolic, and the priparily Protestant and recently
vrtanized white groups from= the Appalachlas regfons. We believe the
fuzure of urban life in our older industrial cities is to a large extect
deperdent upon the inclusiegn of the white working class groups in the
public policy formation processes in which the more affluent neighbor-
hoods a4 the Piatk and Hispanic groups are so intimately involved. It
zust be remembered that the white workicg class neighborhoods were either
excluded from or only minimally iavolved in the urban political and pro-
grammatic developmentc of the higxziy active 1960's. Such exclusion is
clerrly no longer possible. There can he no workable policies formed
wit = taeir participation.

We bave undertaken this demograprnic amalysis cf the waite, black and
Bispanic working class neighborhcods 1o provide objec~iva information on
relative conditions. There are a sigmificant number of assumptioms about
the neighborhoods which appesr to goverm «urhban pclicies. The principal assumpt
ion being that the white working class has reached levels of affluence
and stability approaching middle class status, snd that the black and the
Hispanic neighborhoods zre exclusively cultures of poverty. We believe
that to a surprisisg degree the neight. rhood residents themselves, as
well as political and private secteor leaders-'n, huve bought this rathe
sinplistic formulation without sufficlent eru=fi--Zlon.

This report is baized on 3 study of 87 neignborhoods ir 18 metropulitan
areas. These areas include most of the large aad older industria. cities
in the Northeast, Mid-Atlantic and Midwesr regions of the nation. The
neighbcrhoods included are all working class. Most have ¢ -ary ethnic
and racial identities and contain significant percentages of thea low or
ooderate income, as well as large concentrations of pcverty. When com~
bined they are representative of che majority of the residents of our
clder industrial cities. However this is not a scientffically selected
sarpl. We did not choose the sample knowing what the tusults would be.
We r:lected minority neighbrrhoods which have qualified as "poverty" neigh-
borhoods through designation by local govermments for Model Cities and
Community Action programs. .e selected the white neighborhcods because they
abutt the black a..d che Hispanic, are primarily working class, and are
thought to be in competition with the minorities and in a process of decline.
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In order to obtain realistically descriztive profiles of neighbor-
hoods we had to reconstitute U.S. Census dats to conform to boundaries
defined by resident organizations. These baundaries are generally
accepted by political leaders, planners, investors and the media. The
18 metropolitan areas included in this study range from medium to large
size and are located in 14 states.

Baltimove, Maryland
Boston, Massachusetts
Buffalo, New York
Chicago, Illinois
Cincinnati, Ohio
Cleveland, Ohio
Detroit, Michigan
Hartford, Connecticut
Indianapolis, Indiana

Lowell, Massachusetts
Milwaukee, Wisconsin
Newark, New Jersey
Philadelphia, Pa.
Providence, R.I.

st. Louis, Mo.
Springfield, Mass.
Toledo, Ohio
Wilmington, Del.

The sample of neighborhoods reflects the composition of the main work-
ing class groups which comprise the central cities and fall into three
categories.

White 54 neighborhoods
Black 23 neighborhoods
Hispanic 10 neighborhoods

There are seven Puerto Rican and three Chicano neighborhocods in the His-
panic sample. The white neighborhood sample includes the following:*

Mixed White Ethnic 15
Italian 10
Polish 10
French Canadian 4
Appalachian White
Irish Catholic
Slavic

Hungarian -
Portuguese
Russian Jewish
Greek

German

HERRPNDNDWS

Other than goverghentally defined levels of poverty the judging of
conditions in the neighborhoods as good or bad is highly arbitraxy and
general. There are few accepted measures other than income or housing
values, and these are frequently debated. For example we do not know how
to stipulate with any precision the most desirable age mix, or level of
educational attainment, or the number cf auto's a neighborhood should
have for the good life, or the mix of occupations and income strata that

best contribute to social stability in a community.

* We will publish a second report which will deal with the characteris-
tics of the groups which comprise the Hispanic and the white neighbor-
hoods. There are important differences between groups such as Puerto
Rican and Chicano, and Italian and Polish. The data is too complex to
properly handle in one report.
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However we are a people with a belief in progress azd rherefore
tend to measure conditions in relation to the most successful achieving
group generally thought to b2 represented by the suburbs. It is the
way we think, plan and supposedly form our public policies. This study
thus employs specific comparative measures which we hope will be under-
standable to most readers. They are comionly used in the plaunning
fields for demographic analysis.

To determine relative conditions, we compare the black, white and
Hispanic neighkborhoods to each other. Hopefully this might be helpful
in creating a means for determining a wore rational utilization of re-
sources. We frequently compare tha neighborhoods to the suburbs to es-.
tablish differences between areas thought to be in decline and those
believed to be 3table. We also compzre the neighborhoods to the metro-
politan areas of which they are a part and which is the only available
norm or average for such a study as this. When appropriate we include
the cities in the comparisons.

It is imporzant to note tha the suburbs are not all affluent and
without social and e:onomic problems of tlheir own. It is particularly
true of the metropolitan areas in this study many of whose suburbs are
also aging and primarily working class in composition. The suburbs do
tend to concain more of the higher Zncome workers, as well as the
affluent, and represant an alternative life style to that of the cities.
They also represent the predominant political force in urbaa life, and
are characterized by a more monocultural identity than that of the city
neighborhoods.

We are convinced that the question of culture {s crucial to an
understanding of the center city neighborhoods, perhaps as imporiaat
as are material conditions. Central uity neighborhoods retain much
stronger and directly expressed ethnic, racial and social class iden-
tities than do the cities or the metropolitan areas as a whole. Even
though they are not monolithic in identity, indeed they are often
caught in patterns of corpetition, they do have contexfual commonali-
ties within which diversity can flourish.

The high degree of community identity achieved by and within black
groups, ané, to lesser degree by Hispanic groups is well known and thought
to be both pesitive and essencial to their stability and development.

But that of the white ethnic groups of the center city neighborhoods is
thought by many to be acachronistic, a rasidue of the past destined to
be obliterated by assimilation into the "mainstream' of American life.
This does not appear to be the case. The domimant cultvre in the white

. working class neighborhoods of our older industrial cities is Cathelic

ethnic, although almost all of the nation's ethaic groups are also pre-
sent. These strong Catholic ethuic cultures which have persisted for
generations should be thought of as parailel to the black aad Hispanin
cultural groups of the cities. °

08
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American Catholic ethniCs =re concenrrated iz the Northeast, Mid-
Aclantic apd Midwest regions deslt with Ian this study. For exaople,
these regions have 80% of the narions Freach~Canadiams, 882 of our Ital-
fans, 87% of our Pulish populationm, and 842 of our Irish Catholics.*

The belief that these ethnic groups kave lost their identity and gained

a new cne is, of course, the delring-por theory. Zver if one assumes the
vzlidity of th2 melring pot theory rather than thar of insistent cultural
pluralism, which we do notr, the data indicate the large base of first and
second gemeration in most Catholjic erhnic groups, particularly those of
Eastern ond Southern European identity. .

PERCENT CATHOLIC ETHNIC GROUPS WHICH ARE FIRST
AND SECOND GENERATION IN THE UNTILED STATES**

English 31 -
Irish 31
German 35
French-Canadlan 54
Polish 66
Eastern European 77
Italian 84
Spanish-speaking 88
Lichuanian 90

Although the nine groups range from 31 to Y0 percear first and second
generatior, six of the nine are wvell above 50 percent. Umly the English,
Irish and German are primarily third generatioc and later. These groups
are not in the neighborhoods of the central cities in significant numbers
~or in identifiable culrural eaclaves with few exceptions, such as the
Irish Catholic neighborhoods of Chicago, Boston and New York.

It s our conviction that relarions azmomg cthe White ethnic, black
and Hispaunic groups will be decisive to the future of our older industrial
cities, and will be a prime determinant of tke style and degree of am-
bience of urban life in America, It is this conviction that motivates and
informs our study. -

‘~ have offered these introductory recarks, which we anticipate many
will £ind to be highly opinionared, because we feel thatr readers deserve
to know the bias of the writers, We feel that all research, no matter how
cbjective or empirically based, is coandirioned by the political yiews of
the invesrigators. We admit that cur research is $o condirioned by years of
work on issues of importance to the low income and working class ethnic.and
racial groups of the nation's older industrial cities, and by our experience
in neighborhood organizing with our colleagues in the field.

* Hszrold J. Abramson, Ethnic Diversity in Catholic Americz, New York,
John Wiley and Soms, 1973.

*% Abramson, Op. Cit.
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The report is orgarized into fyye parts within yhich the
comparisons among white, black and Hispanic neighborhoode are
made, as well as comparisons of the neighborhoods with the suburbs
and with the metropolitan areas.

II. EDUCATION
III. INCOME
IV.  QOCCUPATION AND EMPLOYMENT
V.  FAMILY AND RESIDENTIAL STABILITY
VI. COMMERCIAL AMENITIES AND HOUSING

An Apgendix describes the METEQDOLOGY that was employed in hapdling the
U.S. Census data that was the data base for the study.

N

Although such categorization represents urban 1ife in.a fragmented
fashion, and indeed it is difficult to derive a human view ot the urban
community from such data, it will be necessary for the reader to flesh-
out the statistics through imagination based on experience, which can
be supplemented by reading studies of greater depth and more compelling
descriptive insight.

However public policy is supposedly based on factual argument, and
factual arguments are inevitably based on statistical amalysis. It is
through this accepted process that we hope to contribute to the urban
policy discussions that may influence the future of the cities.

If the reader understands tbat it is the same people in the same
neighborhoods described in each section, and that the intent 1is to des-
cribe the material dimensions of their lives rather than the emotional
and relational, ome can gain some idea of the ‘extermalities of urban
life. If the reader is an urban resident, or a suburban resideant with
either work or personal relationships with the people of the neighbor-
hoods, these collective statistical profiles may then have greater mean-
ing.

There is no doubt that the profiles suggest that people im the
neighborhoods are leading lives that, in many ways, are lives of greater
stress than most suburban residents experience. For example the greater
rates of unemployment of the neighborhoods can be best understood in
light of recent research both in our country and in West Germamy that
conclude that unemployment is a cause of emotiomal depression and of in-
creased crime rates. It should be understood that decaying and dreary
housing is undoubtedly an emotiomal burden for families that must devote
large amounts of their energy to sustaining a decent home. Career as-
pirations are conditioned through being employed in low-paying and dead-
end jobs requiring a greater determination with less fuel for motivation
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. I3
thap thasa in iohs of grester mebility,..

Conversely to take a wholly negative view of the life of the poor
and the vorking class urban neighborhoods would be a serious sigtake.
As ve will document large mumbers of nedghborhood rasidents are in
Income strata and have achieved educational levels which engble them
to live vhere they wish but nevertbeless they remsin. They remain
because they prefer the culture of the neighborhoods and the city over
that of other areas. It may be ethnic, religious, family, pesrs, or
that diffdicult to define ccucept of life style that hold people in the
veighborhoods. It may be a combination of these and the appeal of
urban design that neighhorhood people cherish and feel cannet be found
elsevhere, including what chey consider to be a supportive sanse of
commumity. Whatever it i{s, it has many positive dimensions but is threazened.

Our findings contain few surprises. They reinforca the wall
documented problems of the uxban black and Hispanic populations. They
de suggest two unexpected conclusions. Pirst, that the Hispanics,
particularly the Puerto Ricans, are in many ways facing far grester
difficulties than the blacks. Second, that the populations of the white

‘neighborhoods face more problems than we thought and are much closer to

the biacks and Hispanics on the majority of measures used than thay are
to the gsuburbs and to the metropolitas aversges.

There are aiso positive findings as well. The neighberhoods
retain substanrial percentages of the moderate and the middle income
and cha well educated, providing a base for urban develspmsat that
few realize is present, and providing a counter argusemt to that
vhich holds that the center city neighborhoods can only ba staging
grounds for the upwardly mobile who will inevitably seek more affluant
residencial aress, the concept of the :ngﬂen: neighborhood.

II. EDUCATION

Education 1s generally viewed as a msjor factor in determining
patterns of settlement, particularly for the middle and the upper income
groups. Education is therefore vital to the stability of the neighborhoods,
their tax base, and bslanced social structure. We have found in our work
with neighborhocds that the schools and the geseral educational ailieu are
important determinants in the decision of many fswilies to remain or to
leave.

Although the educational conditions of the neighborhoods are
extremely deficient when compared to those of the auburbs and to the
metropolitan average they did make significant gains during the 1960's,
One can argue that these gains vere insufficient, that the people in
the neighborhoods remain in a non-competitive position and this 1s indeed
the case. Nevertheless the data clearly document that the gains of the
neighborhoods exceeded those of the suburbs and metropolitan areas on
asveral key educational characteristics. One example of this z:g: J:p

e

between th hborhood thi burbs can be seen in their
P:rcenngeeogeﬁgh §cgooi ;xtlgdua:e:? s.

..
VI
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Table 1. PERCENT HIGH SCHOOL GRADUATES -~ 1970
Metropolitan areas 55
Suburbs 60
White Neighborhoods 31
Black Neighborhoods 33

Hispanic Neighborhoods 24

The suburbs have almest double the percent of graduates as that of the
black and the white neighborhoods, and even a higher ratio when compared
to the Hispanics. However, the implications of these depressing data
are somewhat amelinrated by the great gains made by blacks during the
1960's.

Table 2. PERCENT CHANGE IN HIGH SCHOOL GRADUATES - 1960 TO 1970«

Metropolitan Areas +60
White Neighborhoods +36
Black Neighborhoods +84

These major gains for blacks over the decade enmabled them to surpass
the white neighborhoods which they trailed in 1960.

We cannot explain but can speculate as to the reasons the blacks
vwere able to wmake such significant gains.. The achievement may be partly
due to the great emphasis placed on education by the Civil Rights move~
ment and the Great Society programs of the 1960's. Black communities
were mobilized for change to an unprecedented degree. Government con-
centrated resources and perscnnel in the ghettoes through numerous
efforts such as the anti~poverty programs, Model Cities, manpower training
and compensatory education. All of these programs had education and
literacy components and they increased the numbers of black educators and

: other project staffs. Black Studies programs proliferated and research
. on the cultural dimensions of learning grew measurably. Evidenily these
efforts worked to a degree, perhaps more than is generally
recognized.

The white neighborhoods increased their percentage of high school
graduates by only one-third, falling further behind the metropolitan
average in 1970 thantheir relative position ia 1960. This inadequate
gain occurred at the same time that they were experiencing a major
decrease in Catholic school enrollment, which may have a bearing on their
performance. The movement of some affluent workers out of the neighbor~
hoods was also a factor.

* The 1/.5. Census did not include the Spanish speaking in 1960
thus zccurate measures of change for Hispanics from 1960 to 1970
Cannot be made.
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The data on college attendance follows the same pattern of a
continuing great gap in attainment of the neighborhoods when compared
to the suburbs, but with neighborhood gains over the decade that exceeded
those of the suburbs.

Table 3. DERCENT OF RESIDENTS WHO ATTENDED COLLEGE - 1970,
AND PERCENT CEANGE FROM 1960

Change

1970 from 1960
Metropolitan Areas el +27
Suburbs 23 +22
Wnite Neighborhoods 9 T+72
Black Neighborhoods 8 +39
Hispanic Neighborhaoods 6 -—

Both whites and blacks made greater gains than the suburbs and the
metropolitan areas as a whole. 1In spite of these Izpressive gains by
the neighborhoods the suburbs still have roughly three times the percent
of residents who attended college. Black neighborhoods began the decade
with a slightly higher percentage than whites of residents who artended
college. The significant increases made by the whites during the ten
year period resulted in their passing the black neighborhoods in this
measure. It is possible that the whites were in a better position to
take advantage of the immense growth of publicly supported higher
education programs due to greater family stability. However the change
is most likely due to the greater movement of educated blacks our of

the ghettoes.

It is not our position that urban working class neighborhoods
should necessarily match the educational attainment of the suburbs.
The neighborhoods need not reach parity with the suburbs to renew
themselves. Many people do not wish for or require higher education.
Many skilled jobs which require only a high schosl degree pay as well
or better than jobs which require some higher education. The important
point is that the opportunity structure should be in place for those
who wish and are able to utilize it. Some of the policies and programs
of the 1960's markedly improved the opportunity structure for residents
of working class neighborhoods, including major bilingual programs of
benefit mainly to Hispanics.

The current problem is that improvement in the educational
opportunity structure made in the 1960's 1is clearly threatened by the
political and economic climate of the 1970’s. The preoccupation of the
media and political leaders with the issue of busing for racial
desegregation has sbscured the educational problem of the working class
neighborhoods in the cities. Not only are the opportunity structures
which were so painfully built in the 1960's threatened, but the very
stability of the neighborhoods and urban life in general is at stake.

In spite of the gains that we have outlined educational condi-

tions remain abysmal. We know that improving educational conditions
for large cultural groups is a lengthy process and that keeping the
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Jpportunity structure open and consistently improving it will be the
waork of several decades, regardless of the level of public investment.
To be ip a position to adapt to the massive techmnological and social
changes of our times requires a long-term effort in education, and,

i{f the city neighborhoods are not stabilized, and indeed revitalized,
future educational gains may oaly result in a further building of a
suburbap society at the expense of the urban, most likely increasiag
the isolation of ethnic and racial populaticas. We do not believe that
such a result is necessary or foreordained, but will occur if the great
need to deal with educational deficiencies in the neighborhoods is
obscured by issues with which the neighborhoods cannot deal. These
deficiencies are major and afflict all racial and ethaic groups.

Table 4, PERCENT RESIDENTS WITH ELEMENTARY SCHOOL
EDUCATION OR LESS IN 1970, AND PERCENT
CHANGE FROM 1960

Change

1970 from 1960
Metropolitan Areas 26 -32
Suburbs 22 . =30
white Neighborhoods 40 -9
Black Neightorhoods 42 -3
Hispanic Neighborhoods 53 _—

-Again the gap is serious with che neighborhoods having almost double the
percentages of the suburbs. But more ominous than the size of the gap
is the insignificant reductions made in this category by the neighbor-
hoods. The neighborhoods have at least the same percentage with only
an clementary school education as their combined percentage of high
school graduates and those with college attendance.

Table 5. PERCENT RESIDENTS WITH ELEMENTARY SCHOOL EDUCATION
COMPARED TO PERCENT OF HIGH SCHOOL GRADUATES
AND THOSE WITH SOME COLLEGE ATTENDANCE - 1570

E ementary Hégg chool
S tollege

ucation ollege
Metropolitan Areas 76
Suburbs 22 B3
White Neighborhoods 40 41
Black Neighborhoods 4l 41
Hispanic Neighborhoods 53 30

It is our belief that the serious imbalance in the educational

attainment of the neighborhood popularions is not solely a result

of inferior educational systems. As important have been governmental

urban reneval and housing nrolicles thar reduced opportunities in the

cities and increased them in the suburbs, thus drawing-off the more

wobile neighborhood people who happen to have been those with the

highest levels of education, or those aspiring to such. This has left

the neighborhoods with an inordinately large percentage of youth with
wminimal hopes and expectations who happen also to be the age group with

the highest percentage oI unemployment. They can be Seen in large numbers in
the streets and public places in all center city neighborhoods, and are a def-
inite inhibition to development, often causing great fear amongst the people
in residence. They are sometimes referred to as "social dynamite."
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Table 6. PERCENT RESIDENTS OF AGES 16 TO 21 NOT IN SCEOOL - 1970

Metropolican Areas 13
Suburbs 10
White Neighborhoods 24
Black Neighborhoods 24
Hispanic Neighborhoods 34

This category, gemerally thought to be an indicator of dropouts or
pushouts, is often associated with high crime rates and increasing
drug and alcohol usage, and with esrly marriage and family
deterioration. Both white and black neighborhoods have precisely the
sage rates, two and one-half times that of the suburbs.

e

The Hispanic neighborhoods, as they do in each educacional category,
suffer higher negative rates than all other groups. We think that the
poor position of the Hispanics, particularly the Puerto Ricans, is due
not only to lanjuage problems but also to thelr relative newness to
urban life. If educational opportunitles provided the Hispanics were
comparable to those provided the Blacks in the 19€9's, the 197G Census
would show them to have made significant educational gains. However
the reduction of the rate of support for education and other related
services indicates that the Hispanie groups will have to rely on other
means than increases in public investment.

One of the most imporcant findings ¢f this study is chat there isno strong
no correlation between educational attainment and income. Whire and
black neighborhoods have achieved precisely the same levels of education
and whites seill earn more. This is partially explainable by the older
average age of the white neighborhoods, meaning that they have been in

. the job markez lcnger. Butr there is further evidence thact there is no
correlaticn berween education and economic well being. Both black and
Hispanic neighborhoods have about the same.age struccyze and, although
black neighborhoods lead Hispanics by large petcentages in every
educacional category their annual income is approximstelv the same.
Again, although blacks have much higher levels of educational attainment
than Hispanics they still suffered higher ievele of unemployment in 1370.
Educational achievement has not resulted in a corresponding increase in
economic well-being and security, nor have equal employment opportunity
laws and programs. The black communities have a special burden. Blacks
have the highest number of female heads of hcusehold and the double
bind of both racial «.i Sexual discrimination appears to more than
counter-balance whatever benefits are gained through education.

The lack of correlacion between education and income indicates
that there may be considerable validity in black Assertions of
American racism in employment and promotion practices. Bowever the
current situation in the cicies which pits working class whites against
‘blacks is tragic and counter to our stated national goal of stabilizing
the neighborhoods. It should be evident that the white working class
neighborhoods do not run the economy, do not discriminace {n employment
or in the setting of equitable pay scales. The mutual hostility of whites
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and blacks is clearly misdirected. If educacional conditions are considered
to be an issue 0f interest to both whites and blacks in the center cities
then political coalition on these conditions appears to be a geauine
possibility. Secting aside the questfon of busing for imtegration it is
clear that whires and blacks have a potential cocmop agenda and that

busing =ay not zeet the peeds of either group. The controversy may

indeed be obscuring the real educatioral issues. The following surmarizes
the remarkable similarity of educatioral copditions in winite and black
center city neighborhoods.

Table 7. COMPARISON OF EDUCATICN CEARACTERISTICS OF WHITE AND

SLACK NELGEBOREOODS (percentages) - 1970 .
White Black
Elementary School Education or Less 4 41
One to Four Years of High Scheol 41 47
Graduated From Bigh School 31 33
Attended College 9 8
ages 16 to 21 Not In School 24 2%

Alzhough the neighborhoods made some important gains during cthe 1960°s,
pacticularly in terzs of high school graduates for blacks and college
atzendance for whites, the educational conditions of chese gcoups and the
Hispanics is very low when compared to that of the suburbs and the
setropolitan areas. They are too lowv given the requirements of a more
complex and selective job market and of the declining economic base of
the older industrial cities. This situation wiil be even more

damaging if the slow growth race of the Americat econowmy continues.

IrI. INCOME

OQur findings on relative income positions are twofold. TFirsc, che
whice neighborhoods have higher concentrations of povercy than we
expected, falling well below the relative affluence of the suburbs and
somewhat above the deprivation of the blacks and Hispanics. Secom=d, even
the poorest neighborhoods have about ome-third of their families “:iich
can be classified as middle or upper incowe.*

There were two standards of ecopamic sufficiency established by the
Federal Gorerament in 1970, the 'poverty” level set by the Office of
Econonic Opportunity, and the "lower" standard of living set by the
Bureau of Labor Statistics. The OEO poverty level for a family of four
was $3,800 and the BLS lower standard was $6,960.** These stapdards are

* Throughout thke study we will be referring to various income strata.
The five strata utilized are:
Poverty: $4,000 or less Middle: $10,000-15,000
Low: $4,000-7,000 Upper: $15,000 and over
Moderate: $7,000-10,000
** OE0 Income Poverty Guidelines (Revised), December 1, 1970,
OEO Instruction 6004-1b.
~Spring 1970 Cost Estizates for Urban Family Budgets, (family of &)
December 21, 1970, Bureau of Labor Statistics, USDL-11-606;
Revised Equivalance Scale: For Estimatizg Income and Budget
Costs by Family Type, Bullecin No. 1370-2.
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based on aralysis of normal survival costs familiar to everybody:
housing, food, clothing, health care, transportation, recreation and
furnishings, among others. As in the establishment of all standards
the judgment of minimal survival requirements is somewhat arbitrary.
We do not wish to argue the validity of either standard, leaving such
judgments to the reader. The following table includes both standards
in the assessment of poserty or low income.

Tabie 8.  PERCENT RESIDENTS WITH FAMILY INCOME OF $4,000 OR
LESS (OF0), AXD WITH $7,000 OR LESS (3LS) - 1970

0E0 LS
Metropolitan Areas 10 23
Suburbs 7 i8
White Neighborhoods 16 34
Black Neighborhoods 30 52
Bispanic Neighborhoods 24 48

The findings confirm the well known concentrations of poverty in the
black and Hispanic neighborhoocs and establish the white neighborhoods

as containiag higher percentazes than expected, double that of the
suburbs.

The findings on the white neighborhoods are somewhat surprising
in thar recently published research concludes that American Catholic
etheic groups exceed national average income by considerable amounts,
and that wany of these groups, including Italian and Polish Catholic
Anericans lead all Protestant groups. Andrew Greeley's very useful
and original research that established the rankings is based on
national samples.* Our data indicate that the American Catholic
ethnic groups in the neighborhoods of the older industrial cities are
not sharing in that relative affluence, but are closer to conditions
in the black and Puerto Rican neightorhoods.

Table 9. FAMILY MEAN INCOME OF ITALIAN, POLISH. BLACK
AND PUERTO RICAN NEIGHBORHOODS - 1970

Metropolitan Areas $10,405
Suburbs 10,886
Italian Neighborhoods 7,712
Polish Neighborhoods 7,072
Black Neighborhoods 6,203
Puerto Rican Neighborhoods 6,065

* Andrew M. Greeley, Ethnicitv, Denomination, and Inequalitv,
Center for the Study of American Pluralism, the National
Opinion Research Center, Chicago, Illinois, October 1975
(A Bicentennial Report to the Ford Foundationm)
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The reascn that these findings are somewhat surprising is that the white
ethnics have a much longer urban experience than do blacks and Puerto
Ricans, and a higher average age and thus more time in the job market.
In addition they are purported to have a more developed institutional
infrastructure such as the Catholic Church, the labor moverent and

local political organizations thought to be of considerable material
benefit. Yer Italian, Polish, and Puerto Rican meighborhkoods have
significantly lower mean incomes than the geceral categories of which
they are a part throughout this study. To return to those gemeral

categories.

Table 10. FAMILY MEAN INCOME - 1970
Metropolitan Areas $10,405
Suburbs 10,886
White Neighborhoods 8,009
Black Neighborkoods 6,203
Hispanic Neighborhoods 6,318

This table tells the basic story. The mean income of the white neighbar-
hoods is $2,877 (36%) less than that of the suburbs, and 51,806 (23%)
more than that of the black neighborhoods,

So we have seen how the workers' neighborhoods are burdened with
great concentrations of the low income and with marginal mean incomes.
But as in other dimensions of this study we find that there are
encouraging aspects as well. The neighborhoods have retained large
numbers of the middle income. It is necessary to point oot this fact,
long known to demographers, to counter the popular poverty sterectypes
of the “ghetto" and the "barrio”, or for that matter the working class
stereotypes of "Little Italy” or "Greek town".

Table 1il. PERCENT FAMILIES OF MODERATE, MIDDLE AND
UPPER INCOME LEVELS -~ 1970

. $7,000- $10,000- $15,000
‘ 10,000 _15.000 or more TOTALS

Metropolitan Areas 20 31 26 /
Suburbs 19 34 30 83
White Neighborhoods 23 27 16 66
Black Neighborhoods 19 19 9 47
Hispanic Neighborhoods 23 20 9 52

It turns out that the neighborhoods have a majority of families who are
at least of moderate income, although their totals are far below those
of the suburbs and the metropolitan areas. One of every five families
in the black and the Hispanic neighborhoods were wmiddle imcome, earning
between $10,000 and $15,000, as did one of every four families in the
white neighborhoods.

The stereotypes about center city neighborhoods as "cultures of
poverty"” have been established by overly zealous anti-~poverty advocates
and clearly represent a distorted image that affects the perceptions of
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the general public, investors and even planners and political leaders.
This image feeds the speculators and heightens the patterms of public
and private disinvestment. Anyone familiar with working class urban
neighborhoods knows that they have pockets of poverty, which, in
physical terms often comprises only a minority of the neighborhoods.

The majority of the general physical environment meet standards of
acceptabilicy and are frequently amongst tha most attractively designed
elements of che metropolitan areas, including the suburbs. Yet studies
on "redlining" document that neighborhood residents and marchants have
been unable to obtain loans because of this distorted image, thus
further burdening neighborhood efforts of revictalization which are
already sufficiently difficult due to the high concentretions of poverty
and low income residents.* Thus it appears that public'and private
development policies have not been based on factual information but
rather on exaggerated and distorted images of the economic and physical
conditions of the neighborhoods.

At this point the analysis of income strata becomes much more
cowplex, especially in tracing gains made over the decade. The
neighborhoods, stereotyped as poverty or marginal areas, actually made
greater gains in the mnderate and middle income levels than did the
suburbs and the metropolitan areas as a vhole. Unfortunately, they
failed to reduce thair poverty and low income strata as much as the
suburbs and metropolitan areas did during the decade of the 1960's.
Nevertheless, the gains were substantial.

Table 12. CHANGE IN PERCENT OF MODERATE AND MIDDLE
INCOME FAMILIES FRCM 1960 TO 1970

$7,000~ $10,000~

10,000 15,000
Metropolitan Areas C =21 +133
Suburbs =33 . +110
White Neighborhoods - + 9 +165
Black Neighborhoods +32 +210

The neighborhoods also increased in the upper incoma levels at a greater
rate than did the suburbs and metropolitan areas. In spite of the gains
the suburbe have double the percent of upper income families as that of
the white naighborhoods, acd more than triple that of the minorities.

* Tha exhaustive studies of "Redlining" by the National Training and
Informacion Center, Chicago, Illinois, and their orgenizing of
neighborhood leadars throughout the nation has raised public
consciousness about this phenomena. "“Redlining” is the judgment and
designacion of neighborhoods by lending institutions as areas of
high risk end thus ineligible for mortgage and rehabilitation loans.
The Congress racently passed legislation requiring public disclosure
by lending institutions of both depoeits from and loans to
neighborhoods.

The Congress paseed and the President signed on Decembar 31, 1975
the Home Morrgage Disclosure Act which requires savings institucions to
discloae the amount of  deposits received from urban sub~areas and loans
made to thosa aress. This theoretically enables citizens to idencify
instances of potential "redlining". See "urban Disinvestment: New Implications
for Community Organizarion, Research and Public Policy," Arthur J. Naparstek
and Gail Cincotta, A joint publication of The National Center for Urban

‘Ethnic Affairs aod the National Training and Information Center, Washington, D.C.

1975.
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Table 13. PERCENT FAMILIES OF UPPER INCOME LEVELS ~ 1970 *

'$15,000-  $25,000

25,000 or more TOTALS
Metropolitan Areas 20.4 5.7 .
Suburbs 23.3 6.8 30.1
White Neighborhoods 13.5 2.3 15.8
Black Neighborhoods 7.8 1.1 8.9
Hispanic Neighborhoods 0 8.2 0.9 9.1

It is clear that the neighborhoods have some afflv
‘white neighborhoods had almost one of every sev
incomes over $15,000, and the black and the Hi
every ten families earning at these levels in

Table 14. CHANGE IN PERCENT OF UPPER INCOML KAl
FROM 1960 TO 1970

$15,000- $25,000

25,000 or more
Metropolitan Areas +391 +271
Suburbs +337 +213
White Neighborhoods +469 +355
Black Neighborhoods +638 +371

These gains yere made in a decade of great economic growth and major
increases in governmental programs. The most remarkable aspect is that

the neighborhoods held these economically mobile populations in spite

of the riots and the rising crime rates of the 1960's. However the

larger question is what will happen as we face a period of slow growth

or no-growth accompanied by a marked diminution in governmment programs

that prime the pump. Such a situation presents grave dangers to

achieving intergroup consensus on public policies in the cities. If

the cities face the fiscal crisis that many predict, this of course will
exacerbate group tensions even more. Public services will inevitably decline.

It is our belief that the moderate, the middle and the upper income
groups are concerned about keeping what they have. The poor and the
lower income aspire to reach the level of the moderate income. Even
in a period of slow growth of the economy these are .reasonable goals,
particularly for the poverty and the lower income. It is the problems
of these groups which have great negative effects on the viability of the
neighborhoods, thus it is essential to improve their situation for the
benefit of all the residents. In fact those of moderate income and above
cannot improve their general enviromment without improving the lot of the
poverty and the low income in their neighborhoods. They can only leave
the neighborhoods with drastic effects on the cities resulting from such
flight. Income policies should therefore be geared to achieving these
goals, and specific programs should be targeted accordingly. If we do
not do so there is a very real danger that there will be further decline
in the quality of neighborhood life, resulting in greater social chaoa
and family disintegration than we experienced in the 1960's. -

.. Mfuch of the increases in the income figures in this report are a function
of inflation between 1960 and 1970. However, the effects of inflation_over
this period are relatively similar and the comparative data rexains valid.
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We think this dangerous situation is a real possibility because
during the 1960's many of those in poverty and the low income had
hopes stimulated by a period of general economic growth, as well as
national efforts and rhetoric designed to specifically ameliorate
their condition of economic insufficiency. But they now know that
they do not benefit adequately from such growth. Some real gains
were made, but not to the degree expected, and not for those most
in need. It appears that economic growth nefits the poor and the
low income in the suburbs more than it doe their counterparts in the
central city neighborhoods, in spite of the efforts of the 1960's.

Table 15. CHANGE IN PERCENT OF POVERTY AND LOW INCOME
TAMILIES FROM 1960 TO 1970

$4,000 $4,000~
or less 7,000

Metropolitan Areas ~49 -65
Suburbs ~48 ~70
White Neighborhoods ~36 =35
Black Neighborhoods -26 -~40

Even chough beginning the decade with far fewer poor and low income
the suburbs and metropolitan areas reduced these categories to a
greater degree than did the neighborhoods. Conversely, the ]

" neighborhoods were able to increase their more affluent groups to. a
larger extent than the suburbs and the metropolitan areas.

We speculate that general economic growth therefore in the main
- _benefited the subutbs more than it did the neighborhoods, particularly
in terms of the poor and the low income. At the same time we feel that
< »the data indicate that governmental social programs increased the number
of moderate, middle and upper income people in the neighborhoods more
than it did for those groups outside of the cities. This latter finding
was not unexpected in that the social programs were concentrated in the
cities, but the low income and the poor did not benefit as expected.

An example of this may well be the impact of the educational .
Support programs of the 1960's. We stressed that there is no general strong
correlation between educational attainment and income in Parc I.

The income data in general confirm this finding. But it is entirely
possible that some of the growth of the moderate, middle and upper income
strata in the neighborhoods is attributable to these educational programs.
If so, then the educational systems need to reassess those program
approaches which are supposed to be geared to the needs of the poor

but in effect benefit the non~poor. It appears that our data support

-the findings of James Coleman and of Christopher Jencks that family is
the crucial factor, or at least that family is the main factor in
enabling students to exploit improved educational opportunities.

The income differences between the white and the minority neighbor~
hoods may not be as great as indicated by the data. We have no specific
information on the economic value of services, but in general, the
minority neighborhoods receive more services of economic value than do

7
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the white communities. We realize that these services are justifiably
compensatory, but from a strict statistical view, ignoring the result

of historic forces which caused many of the minority problems,

the minorities nevertheless receive services of economic

value. We do not believe the method of government compensatory programs
is the best possible. We would prefer cash grants or vouchers to
stimulate a free market in services, but it is necessary to assess

what is actually operative.

The minority neighborhoods qualify for and utilize services of
economic value far more than the white neighborhoods do. Such services
as public housing or housing subsidies, day care, food commodity and
stamp programs, preferred employment in summer programs, educational
services such as Upward Bound, Head Start and the Elementary and Secondary

. Education Act Projects, health and 4 ni ' 2f other services may well
add up to as much or more than the $! qual difference between minor-
ity and white neighborhood familv From this perspective
the income differences are not z Lgnifi 1s generally thought.

B IV, OCCUPATION .. ZNT

The center city neightborhoods have been traditionally blue collar
in identity and continue to be so. Many of the neighborhoods contain
important industrial plants or abutt such facilities. In the main
these facilities are thought to be increasingly obsolete. Consequently,
plant and management have been moving to the suburbs supposedly attracted
by low cost land, lower taxes and employee safety, or to other regions )
for new markets or cheaper labor. The net result of these post-war trends
has been loss of skilled, stable, and well paid workers and a reduction
of the tax base of the cities. 1In spite of these losses the regiouns
containing our older industrial cities remain the leading areas in heavy -
industry and retain the largest numbers of skilled workers who are
heavily unionized. But they are no longer concentrated in the city
neighborhoods to the extent they once were.

The older industrial cities remain the administrative and research
headquarter locations for many of our largest corporations. The
headquarters are held in the cities and metropolitan areas by the con-
centration of institutions of higher education, the sophisticated
marketing capacitiés located in the cities, the presence of large numbers
of prominent financial institutions, and the dense markets of the regioms.
We feel that the competitive advantages of the suburbs are no longer ‘
as meaningful as in the recent past due to increasingly higher taxes
and rising crime rates. Similarly the advantages of the South and the
Southwest regions of the nation are diminishing as unionization increases
and labor costs rise. The trend to the West has also faded.

The post-industrial society may not ultimately cause as much
dislocation as has been generally anticipated. There are indications
that we are moving toward becoming a national economy in terms of both
cost-of-living and income equalization of our various regions. The con-
tinuing growth of the South and the West is not a threat to the dense clder
industrial areas but rather an opportunity to improve urban life without
the added burden of trying to absorb masses of immigrants, as was required
during the entire post-War Two period. The emergence of a nationally

v
.
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balanced economy may slow down the pattern of loss of population that the
olaer iudustrial areas nave been experiencing, aiter ctne growtn of tne

"Sunbelt"

slows down. The increase in union membership in the South may be

a major indicator. In a U.S. News and World Report article the following
reasons for the changing situation in that region were inventoried:

°As industry continues to move south, competition
becomes keen for available workers. In some areas
of the Carolinas, unemployment now is less than 2
percent of the work force. With jobs already going
unfilled, companies no longer can afford to fire all
dissidents. Even workers who are discharged have
little trouble finding a job with another company.
°Workers are becoming increasingly aware that the
cost of living in this area is not substancially
lower than in other parts of the country, and thus
they are pushing for the sort of pay gains that
unions tend to win for members.

°The environment has changed Communities linked to a

single plant and the fami “mpany ties fostered

by paternali- Lo «tinction in an increasingly
mobile ¢

°Union or. .y tw. _,oups = blacks and the young -

are most receptive to organization. Young workers,

the union men say, have not encountered a lifetime of
anti-union indoctrination, and they demand more from

a company than did their parents. Blacks learned

the value of organization during civil-rights struggles,
these aides report.

°Politicians no longer are openly hostile to labor
groups, and some seek ullion endorsement. In the

recent past, open endorsement was a "kiss of death'.*

* The actual figures documenting union membership gains in the eight states
of the South are impressive, as the following from the same article

indicates:

Union Members

1964 . 1970
Alabama 158,000 193,000
Florida 214,610 299,000
Georgia 166,000 251,000
Kentucky 15,000 250,000
Missisgsipsi €2,000 - 76,000
North Car=ii=a 100,000 137,000
South Carziiza 48,000 81,000
Tennesgsee.. 201,000 274,000

* "Againsc Stiff Cpposition, Unions Rise In The South”, U.S. News
and World Report, September 3, 1973.
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Union membership increased by 36 percent in the South from 1964 to
1970. Natiomally union membership increased by only 15 percent.

The Southernm states more than doubled the national rate of growth.
Although there is no way to determine the time frame of equalization,
barring major economic or political uphzavals a ten to fifteen year
period seems to be 3 reasonably educated guess.

At the same time the high-growth service industries such as
health, education and public employment are not only unionizing at
a rapid rate but are also adopting a more activist stance which includes
beginning efforts at improving services for their consumers as well as
the traditional concerms of wages, benefits, and working conditions.
It is possible that the labor movement will again become a major
factor in social change as new leadership emerges from the vast new
memberships, which, coupled with the now established tripartite
production planning by management, labor and govermment in many
industries, may provide the working-class with a new means of affect—-
ing urban policy. It is within this context that changes in the
occupational composition of the workforce should be assessed. There
were important changes during the 1960's.

Table 16. PERCENT CHANGE IN 0CC. 2ATIONAL CATEGORIES
IN METROPOLITAN AREAS OF THE STUDY -1960 TO 1970*%

Government Workers +37%

Service Workers +31%

Professional & Mapagerial Workers = +24%

Sales & Clerical Workers +10%

Blue Collar Workers - 9%

The most important change is the reduction of blue collar employment in
these highly industri:lizwz szeat The trend from blue to white collar

employment need not b o major Txomiem if educaziwn and occupational
training programs adi - to == new realities and if white collar pay

gscales are competitivs w.th —me bioe collar jobs that were lost.

% There was a slight @mcline of ~wo percent in private sectol
employment during hits re—n. This should not be viewed as
overly significant =T .ow=T 3 percent of those employed
are in the category TETIv I8 wage and Salary".

With the excepttot af == piack neighborhoods. employment as
private, household wrris=rs-was such a small percentage as to be
inconsequential. ZEkzmpTEnt == black residents :in this category
comprised 4 percen: :'iT 7370, a decrease from 1960, indicating the.
opening of other cmartaniirias. Nevertheless ir is evident that
this is still an eenloymemc CELegory of some importance for
central city blaci- ., =2 maw ~=main soO in the future given the
organization of ehald woreers and the improvement in
remuneration and =, kimg cov cions that has occurred since the
late 1960's.. Howms::r tie cat2zory ig not significant for the
metropolitan arezs s & #hole, nor to the.other groups in the
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0f particular significance is the growth and the role of public
sector employment, a focus of major attention over the past ten
years and definicely of importance to the development of the neighbor-
hoods.

Table 17. PERCENT OF RESIDENTS IN GOVERNMENT EMPLOYMENT - 197G

Metropolitan Areas 15
Suburbs 15
White Neighborhoods 14
Black Neighborhoods 16
Hispanic Neighborhoods 9

The generally held belief that white working class neighborhoods dominate
government ewmployment through their favored relation to city political
organizactions is not supported by our study. In fact the opposite

is indicated as can be seen by the relative gains in public employment
made by the various groups over the decade.

Table 18. PERCENT CHANGE IN GOVERNMENT EMPLOYMENT - 1960 TO 1970

Metropolitan Areas +37%
Suburbs +36%
White Neighborhoods +36%
Black Neighborhoods +47%

It seems that our public employment system as an instrument of govern-
mental policy is highly adaptive. This adaptive capacity remains in
spite of the declire of the patronage system and the emergence of
supposedly merit-based civil service. Blacks made by far che greatest
gains during the decade.* The belief that the great municipal reform
movements destroyed the patronage systems prior = the arrival of

the minorities, titus eliminating public employment as an upward
mobility route, is not_supported by our study. The rise of black
Political power in the cities has been accompanizad by a rise in

public employment. It can be expected that the -mext great push for
the opening of public employment opportunities will come from the
Hispanic derived: groups, and, to a lesser extent,. from the Appalachian
vwhices who have -been moving into the cities in increasing numbers and
are suffering from income insufficiency and other problems as much as
the blacks. and Hisvanics are.** .. :

* This isunot to say that blacks or Hispanics have made qualitative

galns in government employment comparable to the quantitative gains
..Lhatare ‘evident in our data. The white neighborhood residents may

stil} hold disproportionate percentages of the better paying jobs,
although equal employment programs have markedly increased members
of minority groups in supervisory positions since the Civil Rights move-
ment. Once in the civil service pipeline, mobility is almost
assured. And the education and Income levels of the white neighbor-
hoods indicates that upper level positions are held by those in the
more affluent city neighborhoods and by suburban residents, to a
large extent.

*% Appalachian migration to the cities appears to be slowing. We think
this to be the case in that the Appalachian region is expericncing popu-
lation growth at this tize. . .
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Being that one in every eight workers is now employed by govermment
the current fiscal crisis of the cities is a genuine threat. It is a

..threat in that the working class ethnic and racial groups, which are

more marginal and less mobile than the middle classes rely on such
employment opportunities, and if the growth of public employment is
cdurtailed, as it now appears it will ba, and if there is no correspond-

ing increase in private sector employment, we can expect additional economic
stress in the center city neighborhoods.

we can say that the public sector has been far more effective than the

.private sector in creating opportunities for black employment, and

that whites do not hold a favored position in public employment.-

Table 19. PERCENT RESIDENTS EMPLOYED BY FEDERAL, STATE,
AND LOCAL GOVERNMENTS - 1970

Federal State Local TOTALS
Metropolitan Areas 3.7 3.5 7.7 12.9
Suburbs 3.5 3.8 7. 14.7
White Neighborhoods 3.8 2.7 7.8 14.3
Black Neighborhoods 4.7 4.0 7.7 16.4
Hispanic Neighborhoods 2.5 1.9 4,6 9.1

Clearly the white and the black center city neighborhoods are competitive
with the metropolitan areas in terms of government employment. Suburban
government employment is evidently as large as their urban counterparts,
which we did not expect to find. A sort of equity has been established
in the opportunity structure, with the exception of che Hispanic groups,
particularly the Puerto Ricans. One conclusion that can be made is

that the urban-oriented governmental programs of the_1960's did result

in significant gains Zor blacks, not oxiy in public:employment, but

also in the ability tc:influence the distribution of public resources.

It is.our ovpinion thar:this is a result of the polirical process

affected through mass—based organizing. Black "wilitancy' not only
caused wide public exposure of black problems, but also identified
self-interest issues :or the black neighborhoods. This resulted in bloc
voting patterns that were unmistakable toc municipal political leadership.
Black militancy turned out to be the normal self-interest politics
tradirional to all groups, but more highly dramatic :than the experi-

ence of most other groups. This is partially due tooits occuring in a wmass
media age, and to the great injustics visited upon =xis group for so long.

The problem of the present time is ==at such wmilitancy rends the
political and social Zabric of the citiz= to an intolerable degree,
especizlly during a period of scarce ressurces and growing need.
Political leaders as well as the ethnic and minority working class
neighborhoods are curzently loath to pr—=:zeed along suchk lines. However
if the neighborhoods continue to have t--struggle for their very
existence, and if che mation's economy fails to recover at an adequate
rate, a return to =ilitancy in the center cities is inevitable for some,
and a retrext into unhealthy apathy is a probability fecr others.

Service industries represented the second largest increase in ewmploy-

ment opportunities during the decade. The suburbs.and :the black
neighborhoods experienced the greatest increase,

116



112

-25-

Table 20. PERCENT RESIDENTS EMPLOYED AS SERVICE WORKERS
IN 1970, AND PERCENT CHANGE FROM 1960

Employed in 1970 Change from 1960 .

Metropolitan Areas 11 +31
Suburbs 10 +45
White Neighborhodds 14 +35
Black Neighborhoods 21 +44
Hispanic Neighborhoods 15 . +26

Service industries do not necessarily provide high paying jobs and there
is some question as to the degree of career mobility and security that
they provide. This is a much more general category than the others.

Its meaning is harder to define. However we very much doubt that the
service industries provide employment with income comparable to that

of the blue collar fields, and may ultimately prove to be a factor in
decreasing neighborhood income.

All groups loox to the mrofessional and managerial categories to
enrich their ccllective occuparional and economic existence. This has
become clear to us as we assessed neighborhood atritudes on education.
Status occupations idencified by children in the :classroom appear to
have a great deal to do: with sanctioning the educatizn system and the
‘neighborhood as a desirzble residential area. If tize lawyer, professor,
physician, engineexr, or businessg person place thexr children in the
school, or purchase a home in the neighborhood, t== :status of the
school and the neighbor@nod rises in the minds of:mmmy. Thus this
occupational categery s considerable-meaning beyond that of the
econonic for many in the neighborhoods.

y—

Taﬁle 21. PERCENT RESZDENTS EMPLOYED AS PROFESSTDNALS AND
MANAGERS TN 1970, AND PERCENT CHANGE ZROM 1960

- 1970 Change

Metropolitan Areas 24 +24
Subizrbs 26 +16
Cities ’ 19 +19
_ White Nezghborhoods 13 + 7
Black Neighborhoods 9 -7
Hispanic Neighborhgods 9 —_

‘The suburbs have dauble the percentage as that of the white neighbor-
-hoods, and nearly triple that of the minorities. Bot: white and black
‘neighborhoods increased precisely the same in this occzpational category
over the decade. The gains for the neighborhoods- vere so minimal that

" they fell further behind taze metropolitan average thaz they were in 1960.

The cities increased in their percentages in this category during
the decade by 19%, which, considering the low levels cf the working
class neighborhoods, accounts for the large metropolitan increase,
larger than that of the suburbs. We believe this is attributable to
the growth of public programs and corporate research and headquarters
employment. This indicates :that cities have retained the middle and
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upper income to a larger extent than we anticipated. It also indicates
the importance of holding the middle income working class groups in the
neigbborhoods if a healthy spectrum of population is to be retained by
the cities. The imbalance of the cities income strata is far more than
that of the suburbs, which supports the proposition that the cities are
becoming the home of the well off and the poor. :

Figures for the decade indicate that all groups decreased their
nunber of unemployed, but this is not surprising being that the decade
began in recession and ended in prosperity.

Table 22. PERCENT RESIDENTS UNEMPLOYED IN 1970 i
o CHANGE FROM 1960

Unemployed in Change from
1970 1960
MALE FEMALE MALE FEMALE
Metropolitan Areas 3.5 4.6 =34 -15
White Neighborhoods 4.9 6.3 -40 -17
Black Neighborhoods 7.8 7.8 -2E -26
Hispanic Neighborhoods 6.4 6.8 -— ———

Female unemployment rates were higher than those for males ia all groups

except for the black neighborhoods. Similarly reductions.of male

unemploynent for the metropolitan areas and the white neighborhoods

were more than double the reduction of female unemploymect. Black males

and females experienced approximately the same reductions: The minority

unemployment rate is still the greatest urban problem and the difference

between whites and minorities 1s significant as expected. These rates

must be markedly reduced if the black neighborhoods are to be revitalized.

Important black efforts to improve employment security is an essential goal,

1f vigorously pursued. As employment opportunities have diminished jobs have

become the single most competitive issue between the three working class groups.

Expected decline in public employment will increase competition between the

RTOUPS.
The occupations and industries in which the neighborhood residents

are employed are evideatly leas secure as compared to the suburbs and

the metropolitan areas as a whole. The decline of blue collar employ-

ment opportunities is an ominous indicator for all of the neighborhoods

given their low levels of education and the increasing sophistication

required for employment in the better paying growth occupations.

Training and education programs will be faced with increased demands

from the neighborhoods as the technological base and the organizarion of

the economy undergoes further change.

V. FAMILY AND RESIDENTIAL STABILITY

The question of stability is one often noted and rarely exaczimed.
We do not know what underlies the concepts of family and communitw
stabilicy, particularly during an era of rapidly changing values. buc
most sense an erosion even though it is difficult to describe. ZIurrent
policies and services do not appear to have succeeded in stabilizing the
neighborhoods and this may well be due to our ignorance of the etimic,
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racial, social class and locatigonal factors, the great variety of which

characterize our urban life. Both th- """ ind ph-sical planning
fields assume a homogeneity tha' de Factors that destabili:
one ethnic group may not affect icut {ons effective with or
racial group may actually damage . s wee™ re ynderstand
differences on obvious issues such as . - affect the per~

formance of groups such as the Hispanics, b.: on  .re subtle cultural
differences we seem to be inhibited in our unders zanding. It is useful
to recall on this point that even the need for bilingual education was
Tesisted on the basis that the recognition of the pluralistic nature

of our gociety was gomehow damaging to the American identity.

Major changes occurred over the decade in the sexual composition
of the labor force, both for the metropolitan areas and for the
neighborhoods. Women are playing a larger role than they have in the
past, and, with changing sex role attitudes, their economic role will
continue to expand.

Table 23. SEXUAL COMPOSITION OF THE CIVILIAN LABOR FORCE
IN 1970, AND CHANGE FROM 1960 IN PARENTHESIS (percentages)

Male Female
Metropolitan Areas . 76 (- 4) 42 (+15)
White Neighborhoods 73 (- 4) 42 (+12)
Black Neighborhoods 63 (~17) 42 (+11)
Hispanic Neighborhoods 70 37

There was a general decline of the percent of males in the workforce,
particularly so for the black neighborhoods. The level of the black
male labor force was exactly the same as that of the whites and
approximately that of the metropolitan average in 1960. It was well
below both by 1970. This may be explained by the loss of black males
in certain age groups, particularly those 25 years or older. This is
perhaps partially attributable to shorter life spans and the great
disparity between black males and females who were divorced or separated
over the decade. Additional factors could pe the migration of the
black male in his search for employment if opportunities are not
available in his home area, the disproportionate number of black males
who enter wmilirary service as an altemmative to a civiljan career, or
the disproportionate number of blacks drafted for the war in Southeast
Asia.* The lower percentage of Hispanic females in the labor force

may be due to their newness to urban life and to language difficulties.
White and black femaies in working class neighborhoods have always
been in the labor force in larger percentages than the metropolitan
average. This has been equalized by. general gains in female employment
over the decade. Nevertheless it is evident by the low percentage

of black males in the labor force that black women are carrying far
greater aconomic burdens than all other females. It is also clear

that married females in the neighborhoods are carrying a greater
economic burden than the metropolitan average.

* The disproportionate number of black males in penal institutions
may :also be a contributing factor. e

[
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Table 24. PERCENT :ARRIED FEMALES WITH HUSBAND IN LABOR FORCE
IN 1970, AND PERCENT CHANGE FROM 1960

. 1970 Change from 1960
Metropolitan Areas 54 +5
White Neighhorhoods 45 -2
Black Neighborhoods 41 -9
Hispanic Neighborhoods 43 § -

The black nedghbprhoods, which had approximately the same percentages
‘as the whites in 1960, suffered a large declinme in this category. The
white neightorhoods declined also as the metropolitan areas gained
over the decade. The higher percentage of women with husbands in the
labor force.in the metropolitan areas implies that there are more
families wizh two adults employed than there are in the neighborhoods.
This is prozably a contributing factor to the relatively higher
incomes for: the suburbs and metropolitan areas as a whole. It also
implies that if the families in the neighborhoods wish higher incomes
they will 'have to increase their percentage of two member earners,
which may mot be possible if family disintegration continues to
increase in:the neighborhoods at a faster rate than the areas in
general and: if employment opportunities are not expanded.

All of the neighborhoods have higher divorce and separation rates,

requiring more single heads of households to work, and they are

' mainly females. All of the neighborhoods have higher percentages of
widowed, disproportionately female, again requiring more single heads
of households to work. With the very large number of pre-school
children i the black and Hispanic neighborhoods, combined with the low
educational_attainment of the adults, improving the employment situation
is not a likaly possibility unless more job training and placement
programs are.created, accompanied by major increases in the availabilicy
of free or imexpensive day care.

This is a truly major problem for women in the working class,
center city neighborhoods which has not receilved much exposure and
certainly not a very high priority in the public policy debates gf our
time. Without greatly expanded support systems it is unlikely that
incomes can be increased, child rearing improved or welfare costs
reduced in the cities. 1In the long run this will prove counter produc—
tive in both human and fisecal terms, as evidenced by the high out-of-~
school rates, increasing youth crime, and alarming rates of drug and
alcohol use by youth in these neighborhoods. With overburdened mothers,
absent or deceased fathers, and the paucity of counseling accessible
to these populations the prognosis is not good.

It must:be stressed that the white and Hispanic neighborhood women,
although not:in such severe straits as their black counterparts, are
suffering most of the same stresses. This can be seen in three South
Boston Irish:=neighborhoods where 33 percent of families below the poverty
level were dependent on public welfare in 1970, a year which preceded
the current cecession. The vast majority of these families were undoubtedly
headed by women. To a lesser extent we found similar situations in French
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Canadian neighborhoods in New England and Polish meighborhoods in the
Midwest. This problem of women as heads of households under great
duress is by no means solely a minority problem in the central cities.

There has been a general rise in divorce and separation, and in
the number of single males and females throughout the metropolitan
areas.

Table 25. PERCENT OF RESIDENTS DIVORCED OR SEPARATED IN 1970,
- AND CHANGE FROM 1960

1970 Change frow 1960

Males Female Males Female
Metropolitan Areas 4,0 5.9 +14 +26
white Neighborhoods 6.1 8.2 +53 +41
Black Neighborhoods 9.4 17 .3 +27 +62
Hispanic Neighborhoods 8.2 11.0 - ~—

These are complex data in terms of meaning to the ethnic and racial
neighborhoods, but they definitely mean a general increase in

family disintegration. This is particularly striking for

the white neighborhoods, predominantly Catholic and with strong ethnic
identities, which, although with lower percentages than the minorities
in 1970, increased in divorce and separationm over the decade as much as
the black neighborhoods did.

The rate of change for white males was the highest of all,
doubling that of the black neighborhoods and almost four times that
of the metropolitan average. White females rates exceeded the
metropolitan average by more than 50 percent. - The rate of increase
for black ‘females was very high, half again as much as that of the
white neighborhoods and double that of the metropolitan average. It
is evident that cultural differences between black and white neighbor~
hoods are significant and preclude simple generalizations. These
differences can also be seen within the general category of "white
neighborhoods''. For example the data for the Polish and the Italian
neighborhoods are an indication of this complexity. We included them
in the general category of "white neighborhoods", but when we compare
them to their gemeral category we find startling deviations.

Table 26.. PERCENT OF POLISH AND ITALIAN~AMERICAN RESIDENTS
DIVORCED OR SEPARATED - 1970, AND CHANGE FROM 1960

1970 Change from 1960

. le Male Female
White Neighborhoods (general) 6,1 8.2 +53 +41
Polish Neighborhoods 6.6 1.3 +50 -2
Italian Neighborhoods 5.9 9.2 +31 +67
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The disparity between Polish and Italian males is not very
excessive although it 1s significant, but the disparity
between Polish and Italian females is phenomenal. There are no
meaningful differences 1n the age spectrum for either group. We
capnot at this time explain these data but they do illustrate the
need for further research on center city neighborhoods, on cultural
factors and their family patterms.

It 1s generally assumed, especlally since Moynihan's report on the
black family, that those with female heads of households undergo wmore
stress than families with both parents. Combined with poverty this
is a very serious problen.

Table 27. PERCENT FAMILIES IN POVERTY WITH FEMALE HEAD OF
HOUSEHOLD AND CHILD UNDER 6 YEARS OF AGE

Metropolitan Areas 38
White Neighborhoods : 30
Black Yeighborhoods 45
Hispanic Neighborhoods 37

The white neighborhoods are experilencing the lowest rates and the
black communities half again as much. The Hispanic communities,
although new to the urban experience, do as well as the metropolitan
areas in this regard. This again indicates that cultural factors may
enable some groups to adapt more readily to urban and economic stress
thin others.

Changes in patterms of employment, divorce and separation
all have a major bearing on neighborhood stability, but, in the
percert‘ons of decisionmakers, the age spectrum appears to be of even
greater importance. Political leaders, planpers and scholars have
long held that the white working class and ethnic neighborhoods have
become homes for the elderly or senior citizen enclaves. The
assumption has been that because of the aging population little can
be done to stabilize the white neighborhoods. The study indicates that
although the white neighborhoods do have significantly higher percent-
ages of elderly, that this assumption is not based on fact. The age
spectrum of the white neighborhoods compares favorably to the
metropolitan averages for the various age groups.

Table 28. PERCENT OF RESIDENTS OF FOUR AGE GROUPS - 1970

0-14 yrs. 15-24 vyrs. 25-59 vrs. 60 & over

Metropolitan Areas 29 17 41 14
White Neighborhoods 26 17 40 18
Black Neighborhoods 35 20 36 12
Hispanic Neighborhoods 32 18 37 14

The white neighborhoods do have more elderly than the metropolitan
norm but are comparable to the matropolitan average in all other age
groups. In fact the rmacropolitan areas experienced a greater reduction

of pre~school children over the decade than did the neighborhoods. The
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perception of the white working class neighborhoods as excessively
aging is perhaps due to comparison with minorities, particularly
with the black neighborhoods. Although older than the average the .
characterization is clearly an exaggeration.

School age children are the cruclal question for the future of the
neighborhoods. All groups experiemced a decline in pre-school age was
children during the decade. The reduction of school age children was
typical for the nation as a whole by 1970, reflecting the end of tha
postwar baby boom . In spite of these changes the white neighborhoods
differ by only ome percentage point from the metropolitan average in
the 25 to 59 year old group. The most serious loss for the white
neighborhoods was in the 25 to 44 year olds, the primary child rearing
age group. All groups decreased in their percentage of 25 to 44 year
olds, perhaps due to the declining job markets of the older industrial
northern cities, and the shift of population to the Southern and
Western regions of the nation which has been general since 1945. But the
white neighborhoods declined by the largest percentaga.

Urban mobiliity has been an American tradition of great importance.
There are indications that Americans may be entering a pattern lead-
ing toward a reduction of mobility due to the limits and excessive
costs of growth, both economic and sccial. Urban areas, particularly
central cities, feel the need for socilal stability to a greater degree
than they now have achieved, for not only have they experienced high
mobility rates as the rest of the nation has, but have experienced
greater change in terms of social class, racial and ethnic identities.
However the surviving white neighborhoods appear to be as stable as
the metropolitan average.

Table 29. PERCENT RESIDENTS WHO LIVED IN SAME BOUSE IN 1965 AND 1970

Metropolitan Areas 56
White Neighborhoods 57
Black Neighborhoods -52
Hispanic Neighborhoods 45

The white and black working class peighborhoods compare favorably to
the metropoliran average, and there are indications that che massive
postwar urbanization of blacks is leveling off. It is unlikely that
the Hispanic urbanization is at this time.

Table 30. PERCENT RESIDENTS WHO MOVED INTO HOUSE BY 1953 OR_BEFORE

1949 OK 1950-

BEFORE 1959 Total
Matropolitan Areas 14 18 32
White Neighborhoods 22 16 38
Black Neighborhoods 11 12 23
Hispanic Neighborhoods 11 g - 20
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As expected the white neighborhoods have the most deeply rooted
populations, far more than the metropolitan areas, and the Hispanic
the least. This can be seen particularly in the category "1949 or
before”. The white neighborhoods had one third more residents than
the metropolitan average who have been present prior to 1950. The
black and Hispanic neighborhoods had one seventh less .
than the metropolitan average of those in residence before 1950. In
spite of the relative newness of the blacks and Hispanics they clearly
have a core of residents who comprise a percentage almost matching
that of the metropolitan areas in length of residence dating from
before 1950.

A fipal criteria of neighborhood stability is home ownership. It
is assumed that those who have financial equity in the neighborhood
will make greater efforts to assure stability than those who do not.

.. In working class neighborhoods owning a home is usually the only
investment that a family makes, with the exception of an automobile,
which rarely appreciates in value. Most working class people do not
own businesses, stocks, or bonds. Experience indicates that the
retention and expansion of home ownership may well be one of the
single most important and effective means of urban stabilization and
revitalization. Current national policy is based on the assumption
that programs which encourage home ownership are not suitable for
the center city neighborhoods, due to their large numbers of poor and
low income residents. This assumption is based on the failure of
home ownership programs for the minority neighborhoods. Unfortunately
this policy of disinvestment has been applied to white neighborhoods
as well which have greater wealth and commitment to place than do the
minority neighborhoods. There are also income groups in the black
and Hispanic neighborhoods who would be good risks if the neighborhoods
were more stable. The result has been unnecessary destabilization
caused by national policy. As will be documented in the section on
Housing we find that the white neighborhoods are midway between the
metropolitan average and the minority groups in home owmership. In
relation to groups in the city, the white neighborhoods slightly exceed
the city average. This further illustrates the inadequate base of
factual knowledge upon which national housing and community development
policies have been based, and their destabilizing effect on the center
city neighborhcods. The policymakers generally believe that the white
neighborhoods are areas of high and growing home ownership, which is
not the case.

In sum we can say that all of the neighborhoods experienced increases
in family disintegration, increased economic demands on females, and a
general decrease in home ownership to greater degrees than the metro-
politan areas as a whole. These negative developments occurred in
spite of the major governmental program efforts of the 1960's. We
found that the white neighborhoods are more deeply rooted than the
black or the Hispanic, have a more stable population, and contain an
age spectrum surprisingly comparable to the metropolitan average.
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VI. COMMERCIAL AMENITIES AND HOUSING

Center city neighborhood commercial areas are only now beginning
to receive attention as being vital to the future of the nation's
older industrial cities. Why this question has been ignored while
interest in neighborhoods has grown since 1965 is a matter of
speculation. We feel there are two possible explanations. First was
the focus on survival issues which was based onm the assumption that
comzercial amenities were minor questions when compared to those of
employment, housing, health, and education. Second is the generally
held belief that center city neighborhood markets are marginal and
excessively expensive to tap. These views are now being revised. The
center city neighborhood is not necessarily a marginal market. We
have stressed that the neighborhoods, particularly the white with 66%
of its population either moderate, widdle or upper income as of 1970,
all contain significant percentages of the economically stable.
Alchough black neighborhoods retaimed 47 sercent and Hispanic 52 percent
of these income groups, these are not inconsiderable markets. But the
commercial facilities in these neighborhoods are unable to attract
these groups. The social climate in these neighborhoods is the
retarding factor, not the amount of internal wealth. If the socilal
climate of the neighborhoods was positive the commercial opportunities
would be more widely recognized and exploited.

In discussing the process of neighborhood decline with resident
leaders, business people and municipal officials we have been con-
sistently informed that the decline of business corridors usually
precedes the decline of the neighborhoods as a whole. The spectre
of boarded-up shops and the emergence of enterprises specializing in
inferior goods and pornography, combined with the loss of chain super-
markets, chain drugstores, and, on occasion, department store branches,
is a severe blow to the neighborhoods. Such developments are serious
defeats in terms of losing commercial amenities formerly easily at hand,
as well as the lowering of public perceptions of the area for residents,
won~resident shoppers, entrepreneurs, investors and lending institutions,
and local governments.

There are major exploitable strengths in the neighborhoods from
the traditional point of view of investors and planners. Substantial
markets are present and the white, black and Hispanic neighborhoods
have large numbers of residents employed in highly compatible
businesses. 1In comparison to the suburbs the neighborhoods have much
higher residential densities, more public transit, and fewer autos
than the suburbs and metropolitan areas as a whole. All neighborhoods
want an urban ambience, the creation of which is heavily dependent
upon commercial amenities. These are factors which lend themselves
to a certain type of commercial development most often found in fash~
ionable middle class neighborhoods. The ethnic identity of a neighbor-
hood is also a potential advantage,as yet unexploited.
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Table 31. PERCENT OF RESIDENTS ENGAGED IN THREE INDUSTRIES
COMPATIBLE WITH COMMERCIAL DEVELOPMENT IN 1970,
AND CHANGE FROM 1960 IN PARENTHESIS

Finance,

Retail Wholesale Insurance &

' Trade Trade Real Estate*
Metropolitan Areas 18.3 (+26) 4.2 (+27) 5.6
White Neighborhoods 18.4 (427) 3.5 (+11) 5.1
Black Neighborhoods 13.7 (-11) 3.4 (+14) 3.9
‘Hispanic Neighborhoods 18.0 4.4 4.5

Over one of every four employed residents is engaged in retail or
wholesale trade, or in finance, insurance and real estate in the
mecropolitan areas. The white and the Hispanic neighborhoods are most
comparable to the metropolitan average, and the black neighborhoods
the least, having only one of every five engaged in business enter-
prises of these types.

Table 32. TOTAL PERCENT OF RESIDENTS ENGAGED IN THE THREE INDUSTRIES
COMPATIBLE WITH COMMERCIAL DEVELOPMENT - 1970

Metropolitan Areas 28.12
White Neighborhoods 27.0Z
Black Neighborhoods - 21.0%
Hispanic Neighborhoods 26.92

Neither the white nor the black neighborhoods matched the growth of

the metropolitan areas in these categories of employment, although

the whites were more competitive. Economic and cultural factors must

be considered. Again research is indicated if we are to understand

why the white and Hispanic neighborhoods are so comparable to the
metropolitan average while the black communities are declining in the
critical category of retail trade and producing such a small percent-

age engaged in finance, insurance and real estate. Any programs designed
to reverse the decline of the center city commercial areas will have

to consider that question, as well as the reagsons Hispanics are engaged in
wholesale trade to a greater degree than any other group, exceeding

the metropolitan average, or why Hispanics and particularly blacks are

so underrepresented in the finance, insurance and real estate fields.

All neighborhoods have adequate percentages of residents engaged
in businesses compatible with neighborhood serving types from which
to develop new entrepreneurs, even though many are young and
inexperienced. Many of the businesses are aged and obsolete, most -
are under-capitalized and require staff and management training, and
some are operated by highly skilled and successful entrepreneurs. The

*  Percent change from 1960 not available
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neighborhood busiszzss -zreas are not a ccmmercial :desert, although in
danger c¢i becomiz The vast major==y are having a difficulc
time in cowmpercin: he large shopprmg centers and the centrzl
business districts. :—==e of the difficulty can =iso be attribuzed to
an. apathy and..acz=x=zm=z of perceived decline as well as the failure
of effarts to mes—=c—-stition. In general efforzs te compete kave
not beem mounx2d. Nex nborhood organizz=ions in generi-
planners and zol: 2 leaders, increas.csly hndorsc
of commercial az the fate of t -~ sy

As we ‘ave Lommo i the Hispani. .. =z
are in bett= sho— T 2 trades than zre e .
haps the least ro——= sloyment catezory is
services”, The : :: - zrorhoods have .the i
this catego—r. b ~«7 , .perienced the greatest -z

reas. I 7T-

s and pezsonal
zentrati=n in
-z over the decade.

Table 33. =@z .z’
PERZUNA

JENTS ENGAGED IIi BUSINESS AYD
:S_IN 1970, AND CTHANGE FroM 1960

1970 Change from 1960
Metropol . .. :eaas 5.5 -33
White Ne- -2oods 4.5 =24
Black Ne ~noods 6.9 =45
Hispanic Mei. .borhoods 4.5 —
This decline coupled :h the gains of black nexz=norhoods in retail

and wholesale trade i=. .cate that even tizough the=- are now in the
least competitive pos:  ion, the black neighborhcads are beginning to
develop the internal exvertise and experience that can lead to an
improved competitive pcsition. Although we do not subscribe to the
concept that neighborhood residents should dominate their commercial
areas in the American economy as we now know it to be, we do believe
that it is essential, particularly for che larger neighborhoods, that
they have significant rcumbers of residents engaged in these businesses
as owners and operators. Skills are present in substantial degree and
the importance of the commercial corridors to the neighborhoods future
requires programs to increase their appeal.

In addition to the substantial and largely untapped markets that
the neighborhoods represent for their businesspeople, many contain
nigher percentages of elderly who prefer and often require local
shopping, and all of the neighborhoods rely far less on the auto than
do the metropolitan areas as a whole.

Table 34. PERCENT FAMILIES WITH AUTOS IN 1970,
AND CHANGE FROM 1960

1970 change from 1960

Metropolitan Areas 82 +20
White Neighborhoods 59 0
Black Neighborhoods 49 -1%
Hispanic Neighborhoods 58 ——

127



O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

Aizost one halZ of zize ae‘mhx.q sz czzmilies are without autos, while
this is the case with onl' om: ‘:zzzif the families in the mstro-
politan areas is 2 whole. fhe: =i-mave ecological. implicarcioms.

There is .. need =" v ite
private sector=: and r.:ghb¢ thom:

—msg ‘mvolving Cize pwblic and
-z :ions in the grzdual

" upgrading of t=z busitess - b o wlie sector is crucizl in
improving park=sg, liz .t | # . :zv, general design zrod fupnd-
ing the requirs=i techr :al ., . ~w-f.  'rivate sector invastment
and technical ::ssistan {s5 sgr e .-. 2. Neighborhood cxgzmizations

.2arn how to incortorate

engaged in remmwing th ... .=
- 2ning and support the

business as a =igh pnor P
reinvestment of public and pr - - Zor which the businesses
have been starvad for sever i : ‘articularl= in large
neighborhoods the revitalizzac? - . .z -mreial amenZties is essential
to improving the areas.

There is no area of puon. - .= -ich better illwrsrrates the
need for particewlaristic av7v w . aat is genermally chought of
as the urban crisis than fmmsizi L. + our data om nedigithorhoods we

are convinced that govermmen: . ..:.~zpaad communizy development

policy has been as damagirz. c = . .. lity of the neighborhoods as

has racial and echnic host: i T -'3. the low performance levels of -
public education and other — .z great fear now being expressed
for the future solvency of:: . z-:mnen:s is not primarily a

result of the bureaucratic -....
a period of radical change 7
cities. YNeither mismanagen:
tion of the poor and the mi.
investments of the anti-pov:
programs of the decade were -
amount of funds invested anc
urban renewal and transport:z
responsible for :he concentr

i_Zuring the postwar period,
" and incomm spectvum of the
:".. i~ programs zaused the urbaniza-
..+ programs of the 1960's. The
. ....xries, manpower and education
11 comparison to the immense
- -rnrough our national housing,
-—~=nz. These programs were also largely
smne poor in the cities.

It ‘is necessary to sexric -wzsrion public policies which
increased housing vacancies. the growth of home ownership
and the improving of the ho"vsqg sk, while unrealistically raising
the expectations cf the work:zz =’mswa in the cities. These policies
caused substantial financizl lcsses “=r the workers at the same time
that the Federal goveramentwa:z goa—=—=reeing substantial profits for
the investment community and:=wre -mmztruction imdustries throughout
the entire post war experienca :»7 =Tbzm renewal, housing subsidy
programs and expressway buildi=z.. Un-punted numbers of stable
neighborhoods were destroyed b+ =r2romental programs at the same
time as the surviving neighbc=s : were trying to absorb the massive
influx of blacks, Hispanics amc . smalachian whites who were ill equiped
to meet the requirements or u=—c . - I

The effects of housing and ==—>z: -=n:wal progczms have been
repeatedly exposed through Compr=er=——==! iearings, published research
and the findings of governmenral '—=——=z=sns. The Zzilure of the
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Federally -wsmceivedi acd direzted programs zas been conceded, =md the
burden for cr=ating new approaches has fallien upon municipal cfficials
at a time when the.22iscal climate at the lzcal government level is
conducive onls to cmurion. The data suggass that caution will have
deisterious affects= upon marginal neighbemoods in the short term,

and will promably srreclude any chance of scabilization in the long

run. This is: preditztz=ble in spite of some favorables trends for center
ciry life. Althousts rhere is some truth zhat center city neighborhoods
are becowing :more zrtractive to many who would normally go te che
suburbs for mousing, due to zhe growing dZissatisfac=ion with suburban
life® styles, increases in tax and crime rzres, the energy crisis and
the _jimits oS growtin, it is umrealistic tc ‘think thz=t the neighborhoods
will grow or improszz at the =xpense of the suburbs. The revitalization
of tie neighforhoodis should mot be predicaced on the decline of the
suburbs. What is rmquired at this time are unusual efforts by local
polirical anz buremucratic leaders mounted through mewly decentralizeq
authority anc resemrces devolved from and leveraged by the Federal
goverument, limited as those resources may be.

Alchough the concept is currently out of fashion we still believe
that high rates of home ownership provide an anchor for neighborhoods,
an element of stability and continuity which contrituces a great deal
to achieving commitment to community. The home cwnership rates of the
neighborhoods were well below thoce of the suburbs and the metropolitan
areas in 1960 and declined further by 1970.

Table 35. PERCENT HOME OWNERSHIP IN 1970, AND CHANGE FROM 1960

1970 Change from 1960

Metropolitan Areas 59 +3
Suburbs 70 -3
White Neighborhoods 43 =4
Black Neighborhoods 28 -17
Hispanic Neighborhoods .23 ——

The data indicate that not only was there flight of middle income whites
from the cities, but middle income blacks as well, as implied in the
high loss of home owners exparienced by the .black neighborhoods over

the decade. Vacancy rates increased slightly for the white neighbor~
hoods and significantly for the black, at .,the same :time as those of

the metropolitan areas, the suburbs and the cities decliped.

TabLe 36. PERCENT OF VACANT HOUSES IN 1970, AND CHABIZE FROM 1960

1970 Chamge from 1960
Metropolitan Areas 3.1 -31
Suburbs 2.2 -50
Cities - 4.3 -6
White Neighborhoods 4.3 + 4
Black Neighborhoods 7.8 +35
Hispanic Neighborhoods 7.0 ——
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These imoe :r zhe z=jghborhoccs durirs a ! whenz=ms= . azgers
concexts ‘reasingz Thelr vacamcy rates ars o0us amt o.simadic
che com:u af dezz~ in parts of the maias. ‘ods.

>s i+ the neighborhoad.; re: it bothi
. The meighborhood: sgil. atain a
cusing, an advantage o meez:. -the neec . low

a problem because the avail iy of i iiusing

advantage
amounz of
income Za

attracz:s wausiaally Zarge sozcecrati thus mar:
imbalzz2in _a58 and racizl sdeucfruz: The re:iz: sas

even had subsco zs of heusizm vzived 2zt 000 or _=am

1970: 12% Zor . 3% for the wmite. and 7 >r the Mmgpurel
Indeed these el .uan ~iz are the main lociztions wipare the —om< czn
Zind urban nous...:. wisc follows specificzlly ap=li=as to = meme

. ownership issue iz we :«ieve che same anzlysis wou.d appi To thes
rental Zarksts . well

We have atz:mote- to correlate income levels.znzi housimz valtes
in order tc che apount of affordaile ac :sizg for e
various inccme Teis results in & sz=r IroSs CEISUres
which can only © : take: as rough =stimares 0 izuic-.-e relazre howsing
market conditior s in tme nzighborhoods. We cautioz zhe reaswer thar
the following t-sles dc not represent fiule measurz:s znd should only
be considered a: broad incicatioms of the availabilizy of affordable
housing in the ~urious zecgraphic =zntities utilized :ina tuis study.

The currens rule =I thumb for home ownership is that people czn
afford to spend at a rztio of 2.1 times their income. The ratio was
2.5 times income in 1979. 1In 1970 the poverty popularions of the
center city neiznborhoods appear to have more available housing priced
for purchase within their means than the mexropolitan area as a whole.
The white and Hisparic poor have liouble the izount of housing stock to
choose from. The blacks also hava an edge at this level.

Table 37_.COMPARI::0:% JF POVERTY » FrLATION WITH AFFORNDABLE HOUSING - 1570

% BRousing %= Population
valued at with income of
$.,000 or less $4,000 or less . Difference
Are 10 10 0
18 16 2
7 7 0
zite Neighborhe:as 32 16 16
ck Neighborhczds 45 30 15
Eizspanic Neighberhoods 25 24 31

The availabilitr of low cost housirs: is a major deterwinant of the settle-

ment patterns nf poverty porulations in th: working class uxEgn neighbor-
hoods. The mer:opolitan arems and the swhurds have preciss cums2rgence
between housinz and income. The nelznborrivods have a signiffrantt excess
0f low cost hc. The nc.uses valued z- $10,000 or less are omt
exclusively dezerzorated steck. It does ziot alwavs follow that “he

77-154 O =76 -
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of housiumng edck iu the mejghiborhoods. iz iw:.-=in detarmiroat

salue. Thez ==2 zTegs of the reighbor Crofch low cajue
npous iy stock . zamzwnit~ared are uswally hizo - vrem-sjenc, They z<e
the ~r=ge are. - ¢ .’ii. ckange where pathc.om ~ehavior is mcst
evicomi. The * "meless, jzrgZnal urban residenT:. .= >ineé with =he
pew.  arzived : “he hasiz population z: tmr . ieighborhocd zub
ares.-.. A smal . of this type can hawe .z.. - -ous effects on

larg anc basz: _1lv ccuz 3 maighborihocds.

roct the low and moderzze -~ ome populatdons
sq3iag stock priced withz t -, ir means fe=
ttiees do in the

purss ot
cenle; ZILy DED IMOIILOWN.

Tablz 38. COMEIRTEW 777 LUM IND MODERATE INCOHET=" LATION
~TTORDARLE HIOUSING - 137

% Howsing Z Zopu. -.i0p
valued at wich dzmzeee of
©17.000~.20,000 $4..000-_ . . D00 X Difference

Metrope . itan An.ac &0 i 7
cities 51 G 11
Suburks 37 8
White Neighborkzzds 44 “L 3
Black Heighborbz.:ds 44 2
Higpanie Neighbowhacc: 3% e -8

The supply -7 housimz ir tha peighborhoods bar.:iv meets the
impiied needs of :roch wnizs zad Hiack low and modex:ite income residents,
with the Hispapic:neigkbo—homis smZfering from a siimificanr deficit.

There is a—u="ly :a gho-taga of low and moderzze income housing.in
the ceatzr city -neighhorhocods when compared to thexeerropolitan areas
or to the cities. ‘It Zs izh these income groups ixm the neighborhocds
that pelicymakers nave: thejr gresrest challenge in zttempting to
maintain a reasur=able balmace of class, ethnic and =acial composition.
The significapt>Zmmbers cZimoderare income neighborimod residents are
either occupyingzousing "char should ba available t-: rhe warginal income,
or are doubling~ur wifiziz tieir extepdew families rirobably “in overcrowded
comtTions. Tt womld apoear that retemtzion of the =zoderate income is
probiamaticzl, remardless= of racizl or =thnic {dextity, if thig maldis-
tribution conTinwmes. Thus I8 paztzculariy true fo= che chilg rearing ages.

The m==¢.i mcome, gemerally~ chought to be the most essential
group to refaw.. Zer stziilizing cthe neighborhoods:, face the greatest
deficit of su—x:ble housiny o .3~ income groum=.
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Z.ole 390 ZTMPARISON OF AIDDLE INCOME ¥ )PULATT Y
WiTd 4FFORDABLE HOUSING -~ 2¢70
% Housing = Pcpula=xe:n
valued at with inceme of
$20.000-35,000 $10,000-1>.300 I Difference
Mexropolitan Areas 36 3z S
Cizies 24 27 -3
Suaurbs (35 ) 3~ 7
Yhite Neighbezhaods 17 27 =10
Bizck Xeighbozhoods 6 1= -13
Hi spanic Neighhorhoows 3 22 -17

The suburbs and the metrmpolitan areas asmear o b - Lijequate
housing stock Zov this income group, with the -itiz< An & d=rficic
situatdion. Iz is likely that chere is suffic at zoussing ==ock Jor
the upper incame ir that the zity deficit is . _.nieal wares cowpared
tc that of the essemtizily working class andé poor meimhherimods, The
neighhorhoods evidematly account for the city deficzz. Thesa datz tenc
to support the assmmpticn of "redlinmding".

If the availaizlity of bousing priced within the means of the
s=vata of Zncome trutt comprize the cities is izmtrinszc to an equitabie
mousing policsy and mmeressary ‘to class .and cultmral balance, we can
=afely staze that =ic siuch workable poiicy now existzi-wiiiizh might achfieve
auch a.balance. I gexeral the data indicate :zhat -—= wworking class
arhnic-and racial neigitborhonds are suffering -wore tzar:.all other arwmas

Zrom deficiencies iz tie discrfhbution of housig stockwith the excepriom

cf their poverzy resddemts. Im particular the condiir—= is wost ~dimiZixr
for the white and tire black center city neighbewhoor=:. with Hispanics

im the mosz deprived sfTuatizm. In fact we car conciumie that the
meighborhoods are the omly areas of affordabis housizgz stock deficiency.

In addition to the imbaiance in availzhility of i—ousing in relatizm
o iprome the nmeighborhoods mumst contend wi—h much olizz~r housimg than
the merropolitan areas as a wvawle as the 1570 data iozuate.

Table 40. FERCENT OF Hg’{SING BUILT BESGZE 1939
Metropolitan Arezas L
White Nexgmborhieui 83
Black Mizignhorhrozs 78
Hispa=z: Newizhbe rhemds 87
In general our findinzs suppor: the asgempr..» - : "redlining", of massime

withholding of loans Zor purchase or rekab:i :
of center city housing indicates the need =
which are not readily =vailable. In oréar . cpmipimhortoods to hold

child bearing and chils rearing famsldes che— =wan be weimwestment if
residents are to upgrace :tmeir aging Mousine .3;‘_‘0::( o aiccemzxixle standares..

4o «f housimg. The age
wmbilitmtion, fumds for
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There nust be available loans for purchase aad renzbilitation. Thers
is a trend in sope areas to rerurn tu neighborhocds which con=ain
older housing by pecple seeking a center city life style, amd much
this stock is amongst th2 most atiractive we have, and much is of grax
culzural and historic valiue ro the nation

However all of the avidence
conzistant refusal of the lending insticut
neightorhocds which are characterized by a le
values, or whi:h are expected to -=nzer a periox of zlizme. The in-
ability of pcilitical snd neighboracod leaders s Zsvelop a surficient
public vision =0 take advantage cf the ocbviocus opr srfunity to retain
a reasamable amd iealthy =2ix 0f social class, raci:l sad ethaic
neighberhoods 3n t:ie nations' older industrial cis<ss is attritucable
te a psychologr of fmutalism. Urless this psvcaol zl climate is
alzered to one of homefulness it will be extremei~ 3iFficult to pre~
vent further exosion of urban life. To a large uwnzenr the. negative
climate is caused by ethnic and cacial temsions, j ion of
which is an essential przcondicicn to urban

ur ita document tne
o5 maxe loams in
term dec! ine ia nousini

z Loisstion.
A FLNAL NOTE

<nborhoods ¢i our
ages in urshan pox-

Our analysis of conditions =n the declizw
older industrcial cities confirms che felt ne=!
icies. These changes do not necessarily reguirze =zgoied iacreasas in
public investment, for public invastment stratezies failed zo eithz
reduce poverty or racial rensions. whica in our jué aze the o
aary causes of neighborhocd destabilization.

¢ appears that before new programs Or mcdi:w:i: .xisting e
in major ways ace attewpted by Federal, State or locz. government
neighbertnods themselves must crezte a common po:isifldr on these issues .
There is =learly no evidence {rom the recent pas:z ro suggest that
mentally mandated programs or dessgregarior lecisicm.’ will aither
poverty o= racial tensions, and as long as tiiese
no known Imvestment strategies will Tesult in ne

-

It ampears from our findings tzat che self-i-irer
zlass neiznborhoods dictates that ey fiag scme mwrws
sus that 13 not encumbered by the -mmumgly catramiiile
in attaining educational and resiis=mrial desegTesacs-
issues dominate the urban polizy I:2ld chere :s Lit:
neighborhood stabilization.

If the current situation persizts whnere. whit:
working class groups are ergagad ir continuizg awi:z
reactive relations there i: no pess:bility o the nu
into the required partnership =ith —he public and
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It is this brute political fact thar the ueighborhoods and muzicipal
leadership must deal with, Elected officials and private sector leaders
need £o continue current prograks egsentially unchanged as long as they
are caught ip the: existing urbau politrical climate. If the climare remains
as it is leaders=zp at both the neighborhood and municipal levels will
continue to be Frmcrive rather than take the initiarive. Leaders only
take the imiris=iwe if they believe they have a chance of beginning success-
ful eflores.

We believe that if some urbap policy consensus is not reached hetween
the working class cultural groups in the neighborhoods that they can only
fight rear—guar= acrions that will only delay further deterioracionm.
Similarly local pelitical and business leadership can only accept that
the working class meighborhoods will become or contimue to be staging
grounds for upward mobility for some of the current residents, and ultimately
to be redeveloped, probably for more affluent groups. This may occur even
though ciry plaTming agencies continue to designate the neighborhoods on
their futuristic Land-use maps as low and moderate income Tesidential areas.
Everyone knows Thaz che center cicy neighborhoods represent potentially
high profir develepzent opportunicies, given their prime location.

Our fingings :ndicate an alternative for the future of the neighbor-
hoods. Lf the whize, black and Hispanic neighborhoods can begin %o deal
with their very similar problems of education, employment, fawily deterjiora-
tion, housing ard cocmercial amenjities, and, in effect, "nake a deal” and
create a coaiition. then the major precondition for participation of the
political and busimess sectors will have been wmer. It is clearly zo the
jnterests o< the political apd econowic leaders, given their stared values
to then full ; cooparate with the neighborhoods.

Only & conspiracy theory of the intentions of political and business
leaders can justify che view thar they wish to continue the current situa-
rion which 'weduces taxable incowme, continuously increases the costs of
services, eliminant.s or reduces significant markets for private profir,
and endange<s the .ell being of all urban residents, regardless of social
class, race or et zlcity. Ir 1is also clear that neighborhood organizations
seeking to scabil: ze or revitalize their areas need to devote their talent
and energy to 1ss. s other than intercultural conflict. A resolution is
evidently desirat. for almost everybody in the city other than that limited
nuzber who Senefr: politically or comRercially from the misery caused by
instability and c.zacs.

Such zonsert._s or coalitiom is possible. Our experience in the field
jndicat=s rhat thire are an increasing number of neighborhoods organized or
wishing tc organl..e ro improve their home areas. There is alsc evidence of
increas=zz zooPermcion or coalition of the various working class cultural
groups zn any ¢iries. These groups tend to avoid dealing with questions of
desegrez S..-h evidence should encourage the formatiou of planning
vehicles =nat wil_ include the various neighborhoods and polirical leadership.
If ther= 1 to be public leadership initiative it should most likely focus
on the -reacion oz such vehicles of an inclusive nature, chat is, with
significan: roles Zor the neighborhoods.

It is essential to understand that the neighhorhoods cannot assume the
responsibiliry of neighborhood stabilization or revitalization witnout assuning
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Some authoricy and concrrol of resources which would need to be devolved
from municipal governmenr, No neighborhood~municipal governmenr parrner—
sbip is possible without such devolution. The voluntary groups in the
neighborhoods have long assumed responsibiliry without che needed
authority and resources and have achieved only minimal resulrs. Any
effective scracegy will have to deal with this need.

Tbe paralysis of residearial urban remewal and highway comstruction
programs is evidence of the force of negarive public opinion. The halcing
of these damaging prograss vi{ll not revitalize the cities, but if soge
feans can be found ro wove frow defense of the neighborhoods to initiacing new
and acceptable modes of renewal, then the older industrail citjes may be
able to.avoid the new urban crisis so commonly predicted.
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APPENDIX METEODOLOGY.

This appendix is taken from the STATISTICAL VOLUME of WHO'S
LEFT IN THE NEIGHBOREOOD: A Report On The Working Class Neighborhoods
Of Qur Older Industrial Cities, containing all of the tables, including
many not utilized im this report, and containing the breakdown of the
Hispanic and white g¥oups. This statement of methodology is included
for the readers genmeral information, although some parts are only
relevant to the STATISTICAL VOLUME.

This project was undertaken in two parts. Data was collected in
the fall of 1974 on neighbor.oods im Chicago, Illinois; Cincimmari,
Ohio; Cleveland, Ohic; Detroit, Michigan; Hartford, Conpecticut;
Newark, New Jersey; Pniladelphia, Pennsylvania; Providence, Rhode
Island; and St. Louils, Missouri. This data included basic socio-
economic statistics from 1960 and 1970 census information. In May,
1975, the study was expanded to include nine other cities: Baltimore,
Maryland; Boston, Massachusetts; Buffalo, New York; Indianapolis,
Indiana; Lowell, Massachusects; Milwaukee, Wisconsin; Sprinmgfield,
Massachusetts; Toledo, Obio; and Wilmington, Delaware, and further
socio-economic data was derived. - Data was collected on a total of 87
neighborhoods.

We utilized census data as the source material in an analysis of
neighborhoods in older industrial cities in the Northeast, Middle
Atlantic, Midwest, and Border States. The census tract was chosenm as
the initial unit of analysis and by aggregation of tracts, approximation
of neighborhood boundaries was achieved. Using this methodology, and
by employment of a computer, variables from the Fourth Count Population
and Housing Statistics were manipulated to measure neighborhood
characteristics. These characteristics were then translated into per-
centage form to allow areas of different sizes to be compared.

The neighborhoods were defined by 1970 census tract boundaries,
and although some tract boundary changes did ‘occur between 1960 and
1970, the 1960 data was aggregated to take this factor into account.
In most cases neighborhood organizations defined the boundaries. Im
other instances, individuals familiar with the areas were asked to aid
in the definition process, and city planning officials often recommended
areas of ethnic concentration.

Other important criteria for selection of neighborhoods included an
attempt to use ethnically homogeneous areas* so as to produce data
reflective of ethnic groups residirg within the tracts. For research
purposes, this becomes of primary importance in comparing the socio-economic
status of various ethnic groups.

Ethnic identity, as tabulated by the Census Bureau, gives only a
rough approximation of the ethnicity that would actually be found within
a neighborhood. The Census Bureau measures only "foreign stock population",
which includes foreign born and the native population of foreign or mixed
parentage. Natives of foreign born parentage whose pareants were bora in

* For the purposes of the research design, blacks are considered an
ethnic group.
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different countries were classified according to the country of birth

of the father. Natives of mixed parentage are classified according to
the country of birth of the foreign born parent. Thus, second generation
and "ethnic" is not measured by the census.

The ethnicity of neighborhoods in the second nine city phase of
research was further documented with the inclusion of "mother tongue'
data. A Polish neighborhood in Buffalo, with a 377 foreign stock
population contained almost 607 Polish-speaking residents. Thus, the
"true" ethnicity of the neighborhoods can only be approximated from the
Census Bureau collection techniques.

The 1960 census data did not include Asian, Lithuanian,
Yugoslavian, Portuguese, or Spanish speaking ethnic groups. French
Canadians and Appalachians have never been measured by the Ceusus Bureau.
However, it is possible to determine French Canadians by correlating
ethnicity (Canadians) and language (French). "Persons of Spanish
Origin" as defined by the Census Bureau in 1970 included persons who
spoke Spanish or persons in families where the head or spouse spoke
Spanish. Puerto Rican, as an ethnic group in 1970, is a subset of the
Spanish speaking category. For the purposes of our study Chicano or
Mexican-American neighborhoods were deduced to be those Spanish speak-
ing neighborhoods which were not Puerto Rican. This was supported by
other {nformation from local sources which indicated a high percentage
of Chicanos in Chlicago, Detroit, and Milwaukee.

A similar policy was employed in reference to the four WASP neigh-
borhoods. One neighborhood, East End, was documented as primarily
Appalachian.* Unfortunately no data existed on the ethnicity of the
WASP neighborhoods in St. Louis, Indianapolis, or Detroit. However,
persons familiar with these neighborhoods stated that they do indeed
contain significant concentrations of Appalachians.

The category of white ethnic neighborhoods included both neighbor-
hoods with populations of .predominantly one ethnic background, such
as Italians, Poles or Appalachians, and also included neighborhoods
with populations of two or more primary white ethnic groups. Knowledge
of these neighborhoods and their churches establishes the primary
Roman Catholic identity of most of these areas. Neighborhoods were
considered ethnic if the foreign stock exceeded 15%. The Census Bureau

* Michael Maloney, president of The Urban Appalachian Council,
addressed the issue of who is an Appalachian in The Social Areas of
Cincinnati: Toward an Analysis of Social Needs. '"Cincinnati's
Appalachian Committee defines an Appalachian as anyone who was born
in the Appalachian region (as defined by the Appalachian Regional
Commission of the Federal government) or whose ancestors were born
there...Anyone who shares in the regional subculture which evolved
in the eastern mountains can be called an Appalachian.”
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suggests that doubling this figure will give the approximate ethnicity
of the neighborhood. Using this as the guide the majority of the
white ethnic neighborhoods had an ethnic populations of between 40

and 70 percent. Given all these inherent limitations within the
research design, the ethnic homogeneity of the neighborhoods still
remains strong enough in the 1970 census for concrete conclusions to
be made.

With the 1960 data, this is not always true. First, measurement
of Spanish speaking and Eastern European ethnic groups was not well
established, nor was there any measure of language. The ethnic
composition of most of the neighborhoods within the study had remained
relatively stable for white ethnic and black neighborhoods, but in the
Hispanic neighborhoods this is not necessarily true. This means that

.the 1960 data and the changes or trends in Hispanic neighborhoods

from 1960 to 1970 are highly questionable.

The manipulation of the census data used the Shevsky-Bell method
of area analysis, and followed accepted social science research
standards. This method, first applied to the Bay Area of California
in 1940, consisted of constructing selected data into ratios by census
tracts. For instance in the Front Park neighborhood in Buffalo the
census data "under five years old" has a ratio of 89. The interpreta-
tion of this ratio meant that for every 1,000 persons in the Front
Park area 89 were under five years old. By moving the decimal point
one place to the left, the ratio was transformed into a percentage.
Thus, in the case of Front Park, 8.9% of the population was under five
years old. All values of census data in this study were expressed in
percentages.

The SMSA (Standard Metropolitan Statistical Area) percentage acted
as the primary independent variable, although in some cases the city
and suburban ratios were used. The neighborhood data was usually
considered the dependnet variable in comparison of characteristics.

Although trending analysis is more comprehemsive when more than
the minimum of two points are used, inferences based upon the changes
from 1960 to 1970 were accomplished by computing percentages of the
specific variables. Percent differences were found by subtracting
the 1960 percentage from the 1970 percentage. This figure was then
divided by the 1960 base variable, and multiplied by 100. For example,
in the city of Newark, 20.67% of the labor force was employed in sales
or clerical positions. In 1970, this figure was 22.9% realizing an"
increase of 11.6%. Although speculative this type of analysis provided
the statistical data base for assumptions concerning the future trends
found within these areas. . &

The methodology for aggregate percentages (white ethnic, black,
Hispanic, city, suburb, SMSA) used in this report was accomplished by
compiling the specific geographic variables, and then finding the mean.
This procedure is in itself stacistically improvident, in that it adds
percentages rather than numbers. Nevertheless, the aggregation pro-
cedure is still sufficiently accurate for reasonable assumptions to be
made concerning the data results.
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The '"white ethnic" composite statistic included all white
neighborhoods (53), while the Hispanic neighborhoods (10) included
both Puerto Rican and Chicano ethnic groups. A greater distinction
within specific ethnic groups was made when individual ethnic groups
were aggregated. These aggregations included 23 black neighborhoods,
10 Polish, 10 Italian, 7 Puerto Rican, 3 Chicano, 4 French Canadian,
3 Irish, 2 Hungarian, 2 Slovak, and 4 WASP, probably Appalachian,
neighborhoods, one Greek and one Russian Jewish.

" The integration of data between the first nine cities and the
second nine cities also promoted occasional problems. The two
greatest problems incurred were the paucity of educational data derived
from the first set, and the marital status definition. In the first
nine cities, the category of 'separated" was included with "married"
persons. In the second nine city data, "separated" is included with "
"divorced" persons. With the "age" category similar problems of
aggregation vere discovered, however, neither in the marital status
designation nor the age category were these technical difficulties
significant enough to affect the final results.

It was possible to collect far more data for the second nine
cities than for the first. Because of this some of the aggregate
tables are based on nine cities. However eight aggregate tables are
based on the second nine cities (Baltimore, Boston, Buffalo, Indianapolis,
Lowell, Milvaukee, Springfield, Toledo, and Wilmington). These tables
are Poverty Statistics, Number of Weeks Worked in 1969, Residence Five
Years Ago, Year Moved Into Housing Unit, Gross Rent, Year Structure
Built, Units in Structure and Number of Automobiles. The aggregate
tables School Enrollment, Occupation, Employment Status, and Marital
Status each have some categories based only on data from the second nine
cities. A finer breakdown on housing values was available for the
second nine cities so that there are two aggregate tables for Housing
Values, one which includes data from the second nine cities only and
the other which includes data from all eighteen cities. One aggregate
table, Place of Work, was based on data from seven cities: Boston,

Buffalo, Indianapolis, Milwaukee, Springfield, Toledo, and Wilmington.

The neighborhoods in the second nine cities tended to be smaller,
less educated, more poor, and more ethnically homogeneous. With the
exception” of one French Canadian neighborhood in the Boston SMSA, they
are all located within the city boundaries. The first nine city neighbor-
hoods varied in size, were primarily located within the city, and tended
to be more heterogeneous in character. : .

Given all the procedural limitations and methoclological problems
which have been discussed, the study still contains a high degree of
internal validity, and remains essentially correct in following accepted
social science research standards. This report represents perhaps the
wost comprehensive research in scope ‘and approach to diverse ethnic
neighborhoods undertaken to date.
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Foreword

“Redlining™ is a term that was scarcely known
four years ago. Bat thanks to the painstaking
efforts of community groups to preserve their
neighborhaods, we now know that arbitrary refusal
by lenders to invest in older urban neighborhouds
dooms those neighborhoods to o premature
death. That process. popularly called redlining,
hos peen documented in scores of cities by
community groups that labored in the basements
of county courthouses to pradu e statistics which
show comcusively thag coany neipghborley s were
nog gong anr share ge moency And
the ¢ ormaenty groups 3= oned Congmess for
redre-s :

The document onw. ~ olected in Eeanngs last
May buefore the > aate kg Commuzsee, It is
hard to recall s sue L the imputios for
retorm Camo s . EIURINTUTHNNT A0
Brass roots ong - Secompelling was
the testtmony wo within several
muantis Congres- Jresident Fogd
signed into lay ing bill whieh |
sponsored, the boame dorteage Disclosure Act
This legsslation wes pe-ed o spite a strong
backlash dunng th « s~ ot Congree~ against
mew regubdtory lewtine ny kind.

In many waye the Slortgage Disclosure
Act iy (he best kimd o e legislation becatise
it moreiv provides o groups and loval
officiale with informu leaves the precise
remedy te the locabity Wk~ to this new law.,
it will ne longer be necessary to assemble (js.
investment statistics, one me:tgage at a time, in
vrder to docement redhiming. The Act requires
every bank or saviags institution to give a public
accounting of where the community’s money is
being lent. With this disclosure, it will be much
muorg difficult for lenders to justify writing off
entine neighborhoods. as some h.\\'c.‘.dunu in the
past, .

Ciert

n

In our efforts to enact Federal anti-redlining
legislation, members of the Senate Banking
Committee received invaluable roscarch assistance
from Dr. Arthur Naparstek, and testimany from
the National Center for Urban Afiairs. It is alsn
fair to say that the disclosure bill would never
Iave become lasw but for the rescarch and local
orpanizing activite undertaken by the National
T aning and [nfarmatian Center under Ms, Gale

Acotta’s leader -rip. The very idea that mortgage
- vestnent schosure would be helpful in the

st to s vities trom arbitrary disinvestmunt
v direc s trem the community groups.,

Discloszz degsslation shonld be the beginning,
not she eosof cooperative efforts between
povemmeis at all levels and cammunity groups
to preser- and restore urban neighbarhoods,
Legislatior that grows out of the experience of
comamunit -~ 1s more likely to succeed than
legishatior - soosed from above, For years. the
thrust ot = el legislation {or America’s cities
has reflec: he Ameriizan instinet to tear down
the old ar. uild ancw, Neighborhood groups that
pretested o bulldozers were heard dimly, if at
all. Butac.murica begins o run outof infinitely:
cheap rese srees and suburbs reach their natural
limits, ponioy makers are beginning to hear the
prople ameunderstand the need for policies that
recognize s value of existing city neighborhoods
and the ned ta preserve them.,

As Congzess grupes fur acw approaches to the
preservativn of uld ncighborhoads, the lead will
unduubtediv come from the neighborhoods
themselves, as it so clearly has in the successful
anti-redlining campaign.

Senator Wilham Proxmire
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Preface

With: this paper and the recent legislation
which the Congress passed this ycar, we have
embarked on what I hope will be a new crain
the development of national policy—we have
finally recognized the importance of the
neighborhood as a basis in public policy
formuiation. Residential neighborhoods are
not simply collections of “real properties’’ to
be regarded without concern for the people. <
cultures and the potential econamic gain—not
‘drain, they have on a city.

Asfar back as 1971, when a number of community:
organizers and urban affairs activists got together
following a workshop run by the Catholic
Conference for Urban Ministry, we asked our-
selves, was it possible to develop a local issue
into a national one. This paper and the activity
which has taken place around redlining and dis-
investment throughout the country, has amply
demonstrated how far we have come from asking
that question. .

A year later, in March, 1972, Black, Hispanic,
White and mixed groups from fifty cities came

dogether for a National Housing Conference in
Chicago. Together the participants found that

the Federal Housing Administration (FHA), the
real estate. lending and insurance industries.

were largely responsible for the decline and
destruction of large arcas in the central aty.

The 1600 conference participants—politicians,
neighborhood activists and housing consumer
advocates—learned a great deal from one another
and came to the conclusion that black, white and
brown central city residents were being exploited
by these institutions.

Gale Cincotta of the National Training and
Information Center began to do sume sophisticated
rescarch in Chicago to determine the lending
practices of local savings and loan and other
lending institutions and the FHA insurance
practices. Arthur Naparstek of the National Center
for Urban Ethnic Affairs began at the same time
to investigate on 2 natiunal level 2 number of
potential strategies to combat urban disinvestment
and redlining.

Slosely, both the National Training and
Information Center and the National Center for
Urban Ethnic Affairs. found maore and muore
neighbarhood people working to combat the
problem. The issue began to surface in local
newspapers, in state legislotures, and finally. on
the fluors of the U.S. Congress with the inthioduction
of a bill by Senator Proxmire (D-Wisc), Chairman
of the Senate Banking Committee requiring full
disclosure by lending institutrons o she sourves
Of thetr assuts 1 f e placenest s Twae
.\imll‘u * S wene \"‘l'n\'llfk'd t SsMen
Moakly (D.-Masw and St Gere one (DKo

i7-154 0 -76 - 10
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Prior to the Congressional hearings on redlining,
communily groups were mobilizing to take action
in their cities. The U.S. Department of Housing
and Urban Development (HUD) began to take
another look at the problems of the neighborhoud.
HUD, aloizg with the Federat Home Loan Bank
Board supported a 20-city urban reinvestment
progmam modclicd after the Pittsburgh Neighbor-
hood FHousing Services program.

Concem and action to help resolve the problems
of redlining and disinvestment spilled over inao
hundreds of local neighberhood organizations
whoh suddeniy saw the same pattem of
instrzational bias and neglect in their communities.

Thw Catholic Church. concermed about the
waelfare and stability of the neighborhood began
to »in others 1n expressing an awareness of this
growing problem. The Campaign for Human
Dewvzlopment of the U.S. Catholic Conference
spemsored a project involving support for anti-
disimvestment programs in th2 cities of Cincinnati,
Boszon. Chicago and Washington, D.C, Most
recently, the National Conference of Catholic
Bishops affirmed their support for anti-disinvest-
mezt procedures. The Bishops, in a statement
titled " The Right to a Decent Home'™ affirmerd
thezr support for anti-redlining or anti-disinvest-
mert practices. Said the Bishops **. . . . discrimina-
tiorr based on geography is as destructive as
othzt forms of discrimination. We must insure
fair and equal access to available credit.”

Te document which follews addresses a
fur. iamental cause of urban dcterioration and
lay= the groundwork for the challenge that lies
ahe ad—the development of the re-investment
pre-cedures to aid declining neighborhouds. 1 feel
thi~ docament is particularly important because
it neoresents the melding together of notionat
amé community based perspectives on a specific
iseL

Eeopefully this paper will initiate a whole series
sons that will culminate in a national urban
hburhood policy that would look at all the
rs that have an impact on neighbiorhoads,
ane develop the kinds of solutions necessary to
revave our declining but still viable urban
neighborhoaods. 1t is hoped that this paper will
be used by various community and church
organizations involved in the problems of
dechining neighborhoods in declining cities.

Special thanks and a great deal of credit for
this paper must be given to the staffs of NCUEA
and the National Training and Information Center.
Thanks are also in order for the Campaign for
Human Development and the Ford Foundation
fur their inte:est in and financial support for
this project. Without them the cerchbarhood
issuise wonld never hay o e ational pelicy

Lol

Msgr. Geno Baroni, President
Nattonal Center for
Urban Ethnic Affairs
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A Urban Disinveswment:
. o . The Road o Deciine

Since 1933 housing and communzsy developm, ot
legislation swaerth Bulions of dollar- mas been
enacted into e Programs dire at halting th.-
physical deterioration of Americar cities include
Public Housing, the THA (Federau Housing
Administration). Urban Benewad Model Cities, and
more rearatly, Revenue Sharing, Comimunity:
Development Res enue Sharing (CORS) and hoasing
allowanees, to nante a few, Plans fuve been

+undertaken at every lovel, from the foeal to the
national, to preserve buth the fact amd the spint

Lof our dities. Yer in 1976, American . ities are stil]
confronted svith enurmous difficalines: middle-
class popalations flee to the » uburbe cconomic
and b bases erode. crime increases. and the
guality of life continues to decline The housing
ensis is expanding and now touches almost every
Major urban conter. Why, after o many programs
and so much attention, do thes.: problems
persist? Why are onr cities in greater trouble

now than ever before?

The problem of urban dechne s a compley one,
Govemment policy analysts, academicians,
journalists and others agree that it is caused by
a nuraber of converging factors including the
effects uf imr.\mclrvpulil.\n b dispersal, the
breakdown of municipal and state Hiseal systems,
huotsing obsolescence, demographic changes, and
real estate management policies

Despite suth analyses, however, urban pohicies
and programs have largely failed We believe that
while these tactors are indeed significant, the
principal reason for these failures is that the
systemic origing of urban decline have not been
clearty recognized, The reguisite preconditions for
effective change have not been met. [nstead of
purceiving that the detertoration of our cities is
rooted in cenarn institutionalized policies, attitudes
and practices. the tendeney has often been to
respond 1o symptoms. ¥or structured into the
SYSICMOn Mot eities are processes who b b
o disctieanation and ineawty The forme:
direan U evards saee the v rowards the st
P e gy arhbors o One thserominare

sanst ndiodes s the other discrimmate~
isanst entire commmunities When ent#ter o1 ghese
TS OPCrAtING, we Ln oxPect TUNsions Betwen
the races to inerease. ond tine decline of the
to aceelerate,

~)
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A second reason for the persistent failure af si.n
programs has been-the tendency to perceive tne
problem on a grand scale. Virtually all efforts to

" halt the decline of our cities are marked by a failure

to define national policy initiatives which serve
the varied needs of differing neighborhoods. If we

_are to speak realistically of Preconditions required

for effective change, it must be recognized that
the neighborhood—nol the sprawling, anonymous
metropolis—is the key. In real terms, people live
in neighborhoods, not cities. In real terms, their -
investments, emotional as well as economic, are in
neighborhoods, not cities. And the city cannot
survive if jts neighborhoods continue to decline.

Purpose and Assumption$

This publication addresses reglining as part of
the larger problem of urban disinvestment. lts
putpose is to discuss the redlining dilemma with
special emphasis on establishing linkages between
the private, public and community sectors. it
will define and examine redlining in terms of
cause, effect and inherent strategies for change,

“and provide case histories which illustrate both

its consequences and workable options for its
elimination. Finally, it will Provide specific
recommendations for dealing with redlining at the
I6cal, state and national levels, with primary
emphasis on options f, - 0Tganizing local citizen
efforts to combat it.

There are four basic, formative assumptions
underlying this perspective€ on the nature of urban
disintegration and the preconditions requisite for
ending it. The first of these assumptions is that
the roots of urban decline—and attendant
problems such as vandalism and widespread health
hazards—are systemic. Until these problems are
seen as the result of inpquillvs puilt into the
social fabric, programs at every jewel and of every
magnitude will restelt in W Lt wiccess,

A second, related assurPtion ~wten-s certain
preconditions whuch mus# be mert even the
minimal climaie #or effect!ve charge is to exist.
For example, since the availability of credit has
a direct bearing on the quality of urban life and
the net effectiveness of urban govemment, credit
policies constitute a major Precondition. Adequate
credit policies, supported by law and enforced
by both the public and the private sectors, must
exist to insure that the challenge of neighborhood
revitalization can oe met.

As mentioned earlier, a third assumption
made in this publication is that the neighborhood
iy the real arena for actjon to revitalize the city.

148

As a political, geographic and programmatic
component of the metropolis, and as the repository
of human economic and emotional investments,
the neighborhood is the logical building block for

- revitalization efforts. . E

The fourth, and equally important, assumption is
that needed systemic change can be fostered at
the grass-roots level. Contrary to popular belief,
citizen organizations have a long, honored position
in American life. The philosophy of acitizenry
united to effect change is at the vety heart of
our politics, and is one of the most direct, economical
and effective means to maintain a satisfactory
quality of life. The fact that redlining has come
to be recognized in many quarters as a factor
contributing to urban decline, is dué'largely to
organized citizens concemed about the condition of
their lives, neighborhoods and cities. As this
publication will show, the efforts of a variety of
citizen organizations provides a clear indication
that disinvestment is susceptible to grass-roots
pressures, and can lead to partnerships between
the citizenry, the public and the private sectors.

The Cycle of Decline

Disinvestment is literally a series of progressive
steps by which area lending institutions extricate
themselves from neighborhoods they predict will
detcriorate. Among the principal tactics in dis- |
investment is redlining. Thus termed because more
blatant practitioners draw red lines around target .
neighborhoods on area maps, redlining may consist
of outright refusal to accept mortgage or home- -
improvement loan applications. Or it may involve ’
a number of subtler actions: awarding mortgage
loans on inordinately short terms with high
downpayment requirements; refusing to lend on
properties older than a prescribed number of years;
stalling on appraisals to discourage potential
borrowers; underappraisals; refusing to lend in
amounts below a fixed minimum figure, and
charging inordinately high closing costs, to name
a few. As a policy, it is defended on the grounds
that investment in high risk areas is equivalent
to mismanagement of depositors’ funds, and is
ultimately counter-productive, both for the
depositor and for the lending institution.

In practice, however, redlining is less a protective
action against unnecessary financial risk, and
more a self-fulfilling prophecy of decline for specific
neighborhoods. First, the decision to “‘redline™ is
based on a subjcctive assessment of the likely
effects of (1) race or ethnicity, (2) age of the .
housing stock, and (3) the potential for financial
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loss 1 a given cammunity Second, that essment
s often made both prior to evidence ot actual
decline, and without reterena to such factors as
residenss” eredst ranings, the current comdihion ot
the housing <tock regardless ot age, and the viabaliy
ot the commumty as a2 swhole dnchading ats abliey
toatteact pew busers and the solvency of -
businessesl ’

Consegquentiv, tean antaSh healthy communities
And Prcanse the mmediate result or the dieciaaon
torrediine s thee withdrawal of monies regurred
oomamtn that commuenaty ~ bealth dysainsyestment
suires that dedine sl m et ocarr Toal
depositors hving i redhned area nnd that then
tod o metaae

s anstead ot bomgLonvy
and home HRpros ement Toans tar fogal use, are
direvted to other less rshy ateas ueually pew
subtsbs fhus the restdents o idbined
neghitorhoods are donide Lo
the bas
dedhine and by gts depreoing
Use 6t therr o i ~aving = Bound imestrcably o
vernng credit polictes and to the pscad weld

g of trban centers, redhminge, i shuost, hae
dostrin ive o and shorttemi consedquenoe
Lath for mnero oty ressdents and ther Oties
Lestinony betore the Senate Computtee on
Bankiny Fleusimy and Urban Artares iM gy 10759
cemverney the mdustny s mandatory desclosure ot
it~ leediogg datas s replete with yancrete cvamples
v the disinvectment provess and s etteces One
helptl wav e nderstand 1t operation = o
the eperietice o a tvpioa] neighborhood, begin.
ning eath the dismvestment decogun, and ending
with s hnal conseguence. Condensed and para-
phiased, the testrmony af Mr Theodore Ssnvder,
of the Milwankee Alhonce of Concered Careens,
provides aveny divar deseniption of the phawes

of detetroration pntneted by adecisnn o disinvest !

Thase HE R

: Healtiow Cooteturiy

The neighborhood s charadenised by
hotsing stock m eveellent condinon, by
ready access o coivenptienal montgage money
and home mprovement kans thiiving

loacal busitease~, il good city serviges

[hase T T Ty asion o Doy

Pacessetting v wde deposaitory iastituhions
and sonwe Local saving= and han assosta-
tins ~l ﬂl’lhgulll foan segquitements tor

that negbboiond, apd indicate a prefereno:
tor grantng moertlages «m ey hotise~n
the subutbs ap other pards ot the oy

Farnapating depositones determimne to act
mere apptessgeclv te Juined money o
ctheer areas The tanet nemhborhood s
redbined o tormnath selected 1o dis
v estment N
under hatsh temrs te eSS e don g

SITEY thete gre ontered ol

ments hither interest rites Shaet joar
he cto b onp ane tefuaed outrnsht
Lostrtatm otneocs S a0y there decisions
te s ut back on runam i the sedhimed
area by to penceive the oise o

detensonainon Keal estate appraser-
vmploved By e Svan
contirm the riak on the Basi o subgestive
criternt Phe asals sis Becomes g =alt-tainlbme
prophecy Foans cat oft lrons the neighbor.
hood sstre that the hoeusimg stock vl
dechine Home repares and improvennts

are et unattended. Ceneral contidence

i the nenshiborhoeod i undermend Potential
buvers yo cleeehoee for loans and tind
themeeli e steered Ly other Gner””

S IN-hrations

nershborhoongs
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Phase IV: The Rise of FHA Insured Mortgages
Savings institutions concur in the decision to
redline the neighborhoud, and shortly
conventional loans are considered to be "too
risky.” Inevitably, all the neighborhood
properties are financed under FHA 100%.-
insured mortgages. Realtors, speculators,
brokers, and big institutional investors,
accustomed to the complexitics of the "HA
mortgage process, move in.

Phase V: Decline
The neighborliood is “turned over” in a few
years. Praperty values decline, while taxes
ate higher, relative to the value of the
preieztivs. Absentee landlordism fourishes,
and with it, the incentive for property
maintenance disappears. Insured FHA
mortgages compound the luss of incentive
for property maintenance. Building
abandonment increases. Crime increases.
City services decline,

Phase VI: Urban Renereal
The redlined neighborhood is by now
completely blighted. The city sells the
property to well-connected developers.,
and large-scale, profitable projects are
begun. Canventional financing reappears
for the new developments, and the cycle is
begun again.

The cycle of decline described above suggests
the influence of several interrelated issues:

(1) That rertain factors will likely emerge as
common to redlined inner-city neighbor-
honds: ¢.g., residents’ raciatethnic makeup:
age of hausing steck and resideits” income
levels.

That systemic attitudes related to racial ethnic
minorities and Jower- and working-class
poor help to shape disinvestment policies,
and that institutionalized sclf-interest is
among the factors that inhibit efiective
industry response to the urban dilemma.
Since data on the lending pattems of savings and
loans are limited, it is as yet impossible to
present a precise statistical relationship between
such factors as race, ethnicity, age of housing
stock, level of income or proximity to ethnically
tranaitional areas, and disinvestmentiredlining.
While we acknuwledge the fact that until such
data exist in full, these relationships cannot be
fully documented, nevertheless, it is apparent that
they are key factors in the decision to disinvest.
This is not conjecture. Available statistics peint

-
1;1
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directly to the impact of race, age of hausing and
incame level upon redlining and the resultant
disinvestment.

No one, including statisticians, is prepared to
accept numerical data alons. Namative documenta-
lion—case histories, for example--abounds to
suppuort the conclusion that disinvested neigh-
borhoods tend to share three fundamental
characteristics:

1. 1f the neighborhood is not already pre-

dominantly black or ethnic, the population
is shifting toward a non-white majority, or
the neighborhood is in close proximily to
predominantly black ethnic arcas;

I. The housing stock is more than 15 years
old; and, :

3. The residents may be from many income strata,
but are primarily in the low- to moderate-
income brackets. .

It is important to examine each of these conclusions
in some detail.

Race and Ethnicity

Virtually every major document on the subject
of disinvestment, redlining and disclosure is
crammed with references to the relationship
between the residents’ raceethnicity, and the
decision to disinvest. Contained in the record
of the 1975 hearings on the Home Mortgage
Disclosure Bill (S. 1281), for example, is a
statement which serves as a small bibliography
of studices, linking the two:

A series of studics by the Committee of the
Judiciary, U.S. Senate, the U.S. Civil Rights
Commission and the National Committee
Against Discrimination in Housing on the
degree of conventinnal mortgage lending in
majar American cities in the last decade has
revealed the decreasing commitment on the
part of commercial and savings banks and
savings and loan associations to underwriting
single-familv residential mortgages in areas
undergoing, racial transition, areas that

soon would be iu transition, or areas already
deminated by minority groups.?

But these are not by any means the only such
reports. In the wealth of material on the dis-
investment problem, two studies focusing
explicitly on the statistical correlation between
raceethnicity and disinvestment have attained

an almost classic status: Karen Qrren's Corporate
Poicer and Social Change, and Richard ] Duvine's
Wihtere the Lemder Lopks Firsk These studies examine

.
o2
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Chicago and the Brany, New York Gespoctivelv.
and conchude signaticantiv that as the racul ethne,
conosition of A neghborhood moreases the
chanves tor s bemg dainvested alsoane

Athird study ot disipvestment pFratterns arrives
at torghly the seme conclusion Entatled Reen!
Aerrcies oenf e Redimoee and Do
ocess it documents the difticulty ot coming
HY h A truly workable detmition of redhinnmg
and notes that the seorhing defimtion 1o use by
the Federal Home Tean Bank Board (FHHL B
refers o

weograpine discnmination in lending

only wohere there s dear case tiuat the

area nowhich the property s Located s
Vharacterzed byahicher mimonty popualanon
thun other communitios adpacent to s h g
runoenty commumty wcho micht alao be red-
Hned b do not have a g

poriation

b ooty

Conmcer b armving at an adeguate detingtion ot

the redhinimyg provess s snsiant

el fop e
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T TTERIYING before Senator Provmire’s Committee.

ERE el

reasons. Brrct, by s osen working, denmitton. the
FHTBB ocknoseledues the sact that vace s o s
Bthely oy bBe a mapor tacter Second  the FHIERR
defmstron agnores the tact thot the prosence of

A maptity v Blacks moa neghborhoosd s nat

the only svav imehach race relates to disinvestment
Cven PrONImY oo a muajorey of neiswhites can
result i

A nerehbtorhood's loss ot tunds through
redlinmy This s Dorne out in g case study crted
by Pan! Bovd, CosChairperson ot the Oak Park
Community Organzation, on achive member
wroup 10 the Uhicage Metropoiitan Area Housmy,
Allanae

In March 1T20 0 woman in southeast Uak Fark
wd tor a second mortgage to Tn-Crty
Savines schere she had ber savangs and her
tirst mortnane She wanted to replace on

old turace She sweos told that she seould not
Be viven a second maorteage and that it <he
were smat she woald sell nght avay bedause
St the possitality of racnalchaage tnan

adpoin area S

a
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Table ]
Lending to Hispanic Populatiori
(Mortgage Dollars per Capita

—~ 132
—~ 124
- 116
-~ 107
I~ 100
- 92
- 84

5-5.9% “,
I
lesslhanS‘.ﬁ o
T T T T T T
- % B N 8 2 &8 83 2 3

45-59.9%
30-44.9%
20-29.5%
15-19.9%
10-14.9%

60-74.9%

&£

b
3 gl
tm 2

Source: S. 1281, US. Senate Banking Commiteee. Hrarmgs, 11 1073,

It is unfortunate that more data are not available in urban neighborhoods.® For example. a study of
showing the causal relationship between roze’ the lending pattems in Los Angeles. California,
ethnicity and mortgage disinvestment. But the supports the conclusion that ethnicity also
available data suggests a correlation between race malters very much in the lender's decision about
ethnicity and its impact on the decision to where to invest.

award mortgage and or home improvement loans

152
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The following statistics. presented as testimony
in the Senate Commuttee Hearings, describe
lending in Washington, D.C. between 1972- 1974,
and peint to the same pattern.

e Oulv 36% of the total D C. loan volume went
to eleven zip codes with an average of 8800
black population;

Nearly one-half of the loans to these zip code
areas {130 went to Caputol Hell neeshberhoods
(20002 and 200034 seith a rapidly increasing
white popilation;

Four predominantly white (47 z2ip code
areas (20007, 8,15, and 10} representing vnly
149 of the city's population, received #
of the total volume of 1D.C. real estate hrans,
Zip Code 20010, representing only 39 of the
ate's population, received 18% of the aty's
real estate Joan volunie and the average loan
size was $72,50¢. The average loan size in the
tour black zip code areas ref cred to above
amounted to only $22.300.7

Similarly, 3 campanson af Northeast and North-
west Philadelphia between Pet) and 1970 shoes
that.

¢ ... the percentage of mortgages granted in
the northwest arca by institutionat fender-
hays deervased from 73% of the otal in [He0
10 20% in 1970 During the same peniod.
the percentage of mortgages granted in
northeast area by instituticnal lenders as
fluctuated between 70 and 40% . .. * And,

e .. a1 eamination of census data reveals
in no uncertain manner that (while the two
arvas do nat differ substantially in statuhty
af income, level of employment, educational
level and other kes vanables), northwest arca
and northeast arca do difier with respect to
racial compuosition. The non-white population
in northwest area increased trom 18% 10 196 to
gt “970. In the northeast arca, nen-whates
numt - -d only 33 vut of a total popalation
in 1960 of aver 100,000 and the 1970 census
showed only 168 non-whites out of ap-
proximately the same total population.?

Mareover in Chicago:

e . .. theru is a clear trend in the relocation
pattems of Chicago savings and loan assovia-
tions: on the average, associations relocated
from Chicage community areas and suburbs
with higher percentages of non-white residents
to communities with lower percentages ot
non-white restdents By 1860 census measures,

associations moved from cOMuuuNity areas
with an average of 10.2% non-white residents
ta communities 3.7 nen-white, By 1970
census measures, the former office copymunity
areas had a non-white residency of 22.5%.

and the new locations had an averape nvn-white
residency ot 4 7o e

Rulated to these considerations is another series
of consequences Jl'iucting, thase wha live or want
to live in changing and or minority nerghbwrhonds,
The tirst is the torced uee of pri\'. ¢ financing.

As nuted by George Sternlich, ating Frederick
Case, there s evidence to sugges? that in one

ared at least, home buvers who utihize non-
institutional financiy pay % 12% higher lending
custs than those assocrated with institational
loans. ' Thus the ferced reliance on private
timancing that accompanics distnvestinent doubly
victtmized minonties, and thesc abuses are so
pronounced that such lending deviees are known
as “the Black Tax

A seeomd consegquence of conventional eredit
demat forces dependence on the complen FI{A
process. An exeellent study, prepared by the
Baltimore Departrient of Housing, Commuaity
Developnient and Mlanning. pones to the large
propertion of FHASInsured loans in areas in
which conventional financing s absent.!! The
ificance here as simply that diserimingtion
based on race ethnicity s net alwavs merely a
matter of otitright refusal to kend. Often, in fact,
1t i~ ctfected through the averose and abuse of
the FHA mechanism, a public insutanue program
characterized by high foreclosare rates due
more to its compleaity and poor administration
than to the neghzence of the mortgagor.

A third vonsequence is the practice of “under-
appraisal.” A report entitled, “Hame Mortgage
Financing and Racial and Economie hategration,”
prcparud by the LS. Commission on Civil Rights,
contains among its findings that ~a prafessional
appraisal form used until the carly 1470's inquired
whether a neighborhapd’s ethnic camposition
was changing,. if such a shift wat occurring, the
value of the property would be lawered for appraisal
purposes 7Y Gince such an appraisal is made for
mortgage purposes, “underappraising’’ cffectively
means that the potential buyer must come up
with a larger downpayment, or a second or
third maortgage.t*

sy

Age of Housing Stack

A second characteristic common to many dis-
investud neighborhoods is the age of ther housing
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Similarly, a report prepared by the Chieago
Metropohitan Area Housing Alhaney included
the telowimg statement

Another Qak Park resident, Bruce Samuels,
went to Bell Federal Savings and Loan i
downtown Chicago, a bitlion dellar savings
and Toan, which 20 vears aga acthively solicted
mortgage loans in Quk Park. The appheant,
with good ¢redit and an estabiished job,

was told by Bell Federal's staff that the house
was “too old” for a conventional loar en
standard terms. Yet this is o cery solid, well
kupt 53-year-old stucco-sided home. e
sdseguently ceretred Py tie achmeacledienee: of
Bell Federal that Bell Federal retuses b
oy hoase veee 13 e I3 years of age-—this

15 a billion dollar savings and loan —thus
effectively boventting almost all of Chicaga
and the established inner-nng suburbs around
it

Ant

gh the soutees trons which this publicatun
was compiled contamn some statistics and a
wealth of narrative data relating age of heusing
stock to redlining, they contin virtoally no
instances in which housing stock age Bas been
enamined as an independert variable. Despate the
absence of 3 good data base, solid evidence for
the relationship ewists in the way public officials
view the problem. For example, the hearings
recard contains a letter from Robert R Elhot

for Carla A, Hills, Secretany of the Department

of Housing and Urban Development. to Senatny
Prowmire. The letter, i ¢tect, himits the hearings
to the problem older wrban weagiborioeds undergo
with respect to montgage availabibity:

The Department of Housung and Urban
Development shares the Commuttee’s copeerns
for mavimizing atibzation of the natien’s
ensting housing stock, Pursuit of this
obpective requires that the Evecutive Branch
and the Congress seck to deitiop techniques
tor preventing,. lmmiting and reversing
decline v older wrban werdhborhonds woheny a
=tbstasttal portion oF onr cvsting "u‘ln-lu_\' stk

o ocated

A letter trom Frank Willie, Chairman of the Federal
Deposit Insurance Corparation (FDIC) to Senater
Proamire. also assweys that the bulk of testimony
on the disclosnre Bill will concern older areas:
S1281 1w basieally disclosure legislation which
aould require all “depositens mstitutions’
which make “tederalty related mortgage loans’
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small deposits, it is not good business to kean

to small borrowers 27 Ope montgagee sn Milwaukes
stated outright that 71 do not grant Joans for

under Sto.go ™ -

Testimony fromn community leaders and aty
officials given during the recent Senate
hearings on disclosure suggests a strong
relationship between redlining and level of
income. For example. Robert C. Embry. fr.,
Commissioner of Housing. Baltimore, Maryland.
stated:

‘Lending policies relating to the size of foans
eliminated a substantial portion ot Balmere
City transactions—the prevaibre, policy
being ‘no loans ander $§5.000 —where
percent of cur residential market is ande
S15.000.73

Data from East Los Angeles, Cahrornie make much
the same point:

The comparisan with the richest areas ot the
city 1§ staggering. Bevetdly Hills had dunng
these five months thirty loans per tract. and
$h17 per capita in single family leans,
compared e East Los Angeles’ £.56.%
Such reports make a clear case for the arpument
that redlining is related to leve] of income—in a
manner which discriminates by proximuny (the
refusal to loan in areas marked by low- to moderate-
incomes. regardless of the financial gualificaiions
of the applicant), and on the basic of mere size
of loan requested. A graph from Los Angeles.
shiwws a distinet correlation between median
faniy tncome. on the one hand. and concentranon
of montgages by dollar-value in the poorer inner-
city and the wealthier suburbs, on the other
As the report authars note:

Comparisons of per capita leading with inceme
levels 1in Los Angeles show even sharper
discrimination (than that based on rave). Areas
with a median family income of over $25.000,
had four times the per capita loan dollars

than the next highest income category. and
00 times the loan dollars than the loicest

income areas. !

The significance of these tigures, as the anthors”
point out, is that a simple dollar-valuc comp. =ison
of lenders’ records js apt to be misleading.
Whereas one lender may make a total of $100.000
in nortgages. he she may do <o in only four
montgages; another lender, making mortgages in
an eguivalent amount. may grant twenty foans.

1

53

But these figures also show guite dearly that
lenders concentrated 1n extra-city areas where the
median income tends to be high. and ignared the
inner-City, where median sncomes were bwer.
Asthe Baltimore Housing Commisatoner noted
n a similar study.

Qur genceral findings revealed that lending in
Balumore City feliowed certa:n geegraphic
pattems. Much ot the lending was concentrated
in arcas categorized by above average
income and value of housing. As expected,
we tound a dearth of lending in areas where
housing values wetre low and income low,
There were, however, persens and areas
winrch seented to represent acdeptable nishs
but appeared net to have adegquate aocess

to private montgage financing.*?

In short, the case studtes presented in the
testmony point to the impact of income in the
redhaning deciston They naote that the decision

i~ baced net se much on what income level means
with respect ta ability to carry a mortgage, but
rather. on wiat income level seems o say about
the neighborheod.

The-revicw of characteristics common to redlined
neighborhonds presented above is not by any
neans conclusive. In fact. it «=hould be read as
a signpost. an indication that though the hypothesis
tends to be boeme ot in available documentation,
a concerted effort should be directed at linking
these traits solidly to the disinvestment decision.
For exariple. until more data are available, it is
diubtful wheiher the majority of the depository
industry and its regulatory agencies can be
persuaded to respond effectively to the needs of
the lower-income groups and the minorities. The
banking interests, when left essentially to their
ovn govd faith to ond disinvestment, have been
astoni=hingly inadequate. Apart from a few
policy directives atfitming equal housing
opportunity, the industry has persisted in secing
citorts to ond redlining as cfferts to promulgate
bad basiness 7t little else is to be reasonably
expected when the regulitory agencies and the
depository fimas are caught up in burcaucratic
networks which are incestuous. Often FHLBB
members are former directors ot banks and Sand Ls,
and retired industry executives. In such a cir-
cumstance, it is ndive to expect any but self-
inter sted policice. Moreover. to date, Federal
policy makers have too eften gone Fut half the
distance foward creating etfective. equitable
policies For exemple, © » both HUD and the
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Table 11
Mortgage Lending Versus Median Family Income
Los Angeles, California
1970 Census
Morigage §
Per Capita
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Csvil Rights Commussion have issued cqual
housing endotsements, neither agency is equipped
with entaroment powers

This more than merely suggests the need for
thurough- guing eramination of the constilution
of regulatuny bodies and government entorcement
potensial. Ir calls nor only for mere and better
data on the tactors impacting disinvestment anc
an the relationship tetween redlining and the
cvele of aughborhood dechine. but alse fur a keen
analyses of the makeup of regulatony bodies and
examination of their policies conceming such
additional vanables as public services and state
and local usban administration.

As this chapter has attempted to demonstrate,
there 15 also a pressing need for studies which
vxamine the hypothesis that class is a prinaipal
wmmeon denominatar in inner- -city disinvested

neighburhoods. Again, if. as this prelimiman study

suggEests, the cotrelstion between level ot income
{a~ a ey determinant ot dasst and disinvestment
San be substantiated. a basis around which
blacks, browns and whites can unite for their
mutual beaofit will evist. Not only will such g
coalition spur the efforts to end redlining. but
also 1t wrll furns a canstituency agamst dise
mvestaent and related hoasiag, abuses which
neither the induary regulatony bodies nor Lecal,
state and Federal agencies can afford toagnore.
Finally. as Chapter I will show. citizen's grass
roats efforts alt across the country have prove
the effeeniveness of research and community
arkanizatien, i the attempt to vurb divnvestment
Thesr etforts have shawn condusively what even
nvrmplete studies can do to anm the public
against industry discrimunation Apat trom
making real progress, these ettorts alsa confirm
the need ter data sueh as the Disclosure law
provides. and for examinat:on of the svstemie
Ineguitics which enable disinvestment to occur
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s Coalinton, whoese earliest case histony”

The Chicago eifort began wid a tew church and
community groups whose members were resigenis
of redlined neighborhoods in Chicage's West
Side. n Ived these groups tomned the West Side
Vs tvpacal
ot tite hind of arcum-tance that can launch a
netrenal ettort, Ins carl davs two people—
upe a Pole and the other a Pa approached
vrie of Coalition's n o
complamnts ot having been denied loans desps
their good credit and sound reputations. The
teasen for the demiall they said. was “rpecial
arcumstances  —later detined as the lender's
opinion that the rerghborhood concerned was
Tgorng Jdown.’”

As 2 result of this mecting, members ot the
Ceadition paid a visit to the stending bank
where the “speaal arcumstanges” JtEUMent Was
put forward s pstification tor the loan denuals
Cuoahtion members countered waith demands sor
some vowe inwhere therr dollars wosld go) 1or
immediate procesving of the demed loans, ton
the establishment of 3 $3,000.000 nrortgage
resource pool and for the right to revies taruse
rejected applications, In turn. the bankers
responded with “stonewall” tactics, interrupted
brietly by a letterwhich cltimed that 300 leans
totatling $6.000.000 or 80% of the bank's capital
were vutstanding in the area, S3.00L00Q ot which
was n teal estate loans, In fact, however. the
bank's capital toalled ~ome S60 millien: and e
million in loans hardly constituted the aflesed
o} pereent

At tirs point, the Coalitton discu~sed 0 numbrer
of tactics for immediate actton—ndindmg the
posstbility of withdrawing the members” pooled
assets i protest. A quick chedk vielded atoral
of 29,000, a sum which would hanve nade ne dent
whatever in assets of S60 milhon, and the
tactic was shelved in favor of 4 more visible
srategy.

The Coalition again paid a visit to the bank,
this time to hand ow fhers to the dav's clents,
descnbing redlining. Aguin, the response was
negligibler a few police cruisers, a tew angny
protests as the dients understoed the signsticanpees
of redlining, 3 few furhive pecks rrom behindg
the bank's dewn curtans, and nothipg more

The strategy dlearly had to chapge And 1t did
The following Saturday, the Coalinen membiers
dividet inte ~mall groups and went to the bank
to trapsact ~ome busipess One by one. as Slowly
and ineptiy as posable, the greups opened
Savines acceunts of one dollar took out o dollar
fromm a checheng account and deposited 1t nghe

5

T7-154 O - 76 - 1]

e

away in 2 \avings dccount: regaested sacks full of
coins 1n exchange for a few bill; pretended to

be stedents engaged i resedrch, and pestered the
clerhs and tellens tor detailed innocupus .
intormation. bought 83 travellers’ checks, 81
money vrders, and vpened 51 Chnistmas Club
Thost whe were bilingual insisted on
thewr businessin Polish, Ukrainian,
zad ether languages. and meanvehite,
vtitside, drivers congested the parking ot and
rlapued the drvean teller. Stll not much
happened. But in an impromptu act of frustratien
and anger. one elderlv Polish woman slammed
her sack of Dity penmes to the floor, and

within two hours, the i 'p met with the pank's
president and 1ts Beard chairperson. Not oply
were 2l the demands won, but the bank alse
contnibuted S1.000 to the Coalinton, .

This kind ot tavtie was rep tted aroend the
ity nd atew other, similar Agreements wene
negotiated  But nothing of real substance had
vhanged. the Coaliton and the public were still
dependent on the industry’s good fajth in lending.
Naat, the Coalition moved “downtown,” ta the
larger inanaa’ institutions iR the “Lovp.” At
cach, they requested morgages on properties
within their neighborhoods, and at each. were told
time and again that “this is an FHA area.” or
“that's a changing neighborhood.” and were
offered better terms on suburban properties.
Repetition ot that experience led gradually to
the tnderstanding thot the banks had some
spectal knowledge that just was not public. and
to the recogmition that an FHA area meant a
neighborhood in which the banks wouldn'y “risk™
conventionai loans.

The Cealition regquested a meeting with the
Fresident of one large bank to pose a few direct
Questions Instead of coming himself, he sent two
vice-presidents who began their discourse with a
vondescending explanation of how a mortgage is
vbtuned, and interrupted with questions on
more relevant matters, ended their discourse by
valling the mecting an nguisition, and left
betore things even got started.

Shortly, the group dropped in on the president
at his home 1na distant suburb. After lengthy
negotiathns vn hits front poreh, he eventually
agrecd to meet the following week in his office.
At that meeting. he denied the existence of FHA
ateas, but contronted with facts, figures, names
and dates, he retracted that statement and promised
murtgages would never again be denied on
those grounds The Coahition, hotwever, was not
mchned to Pt mere promses; good faith
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broken once can be broken twice, with impunity.
Eventually, the two parties agreed that a meeting
with the County Savings and Loan Board would
be amanged.

The initial meeting between the Coalition and
the Savings and Loan Board led to monthly meetings
at which rejected loan applications were reviewed.
Matters improved slightly—13 previously repected
applications were approved-—but the burden of
proof was still on the community, and still the
necessary data were lacking.

This blow.by-blow account gives a good idea
of the tone and reaction that can be expected
in initial community'industry confrontations. But
it tefls only a small part of what can result from
such a beginning. Ott of this localized strategy
grew a number of developments with both state
and local ramifications. As the Chicago West Side
Cealition grew in experience, it recognized that
while confrontation with selected institutions
1s extremely helptul as an industry public
cunsciousness-raising 1actic to gain access to hey
officials with whom substantive negotiations can
occur, by itself it is not enough. Coalition leaders
shifted gears, and sought a broader base from
which to attack disinvestment and redhining.

The most significant and far-reaching result was
the First National Housing Conference in March,
1972, which not only produced reslutions that
generated national attzntion and sparked national
actions against housing industry abuses, but also
helped to crystallize the Chicago effort. People from
across the country—38 states and 75 urban centers—
went into the ‘72 conference with a relatively
narrow. lacal focus, and came out with the National
Training and Information Center {NTIO) to
provide information and to coordinate organizing
activities to expand the conference’s grass-roots
base. In addition, the conference participants
decided to form National People’s Action on
Housing (NPAH) to act as a national people’s
lobby on urban issues. The day-to-day tactics it
employed are less important than the formative
concepts and principal strategies with which
they were defined.

Coalition Building: National Action Strategies

The National Training and Information Center
(NTIC) has established an astonishing track record
in reversing redlining. disinvestment and related
housing abuses. {t serves 3s 2 national information
clearinghouse on redlining and FHLBB smortgage
lending policies wnd practices, whercas the
Naztional People’s Action on Housing (NPAH) serves

[
ur
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as a national network of anti-disinvestment
forces with national legislative repercussions.

By means of facilitating such coalitions as the
Metropolitan Area Housing Alliance (MAHAY),
NTIC has demonstrated quite convincingly that
an organized, mass-based community effest can
in fact reverse abusive policies. Its track nworg
continues to be usefu! not only as an iwentive
for other neighborhoods in other cities. bur also
as a study in specific strategses and thoir under-
lying cor.cepts.

NTIC has emploved five intestelated strategies
which, combined. constitute 2 model for comraunity
vrganizations involved in social action for change
on local and natienal fevels:

Neighborhood street organszing ‘o expand the
£rassroots base <0 necessary for comiatting the
destruction of our communities; -
Research into hard dataas ameans of pressuring
the industry and 1ts regulatory bodies for
disclosing data on mortgage lending practices.
and the use of both self- and industnv-generated
data as cvidence of the need for broad-based
cfforts to end disinvestment:

The use of confrentation tactics as a means of
calling industry ond public attention to the
natute and extent of the problem, and as
lezerage for negotiating preliminary victories:
The conduct of responsible negotrations at the
aty, state ai.d Federal levels aimed at effective
collaboration of citizens. industry officiais

and public authorities in ending redlining.
and

The development of specific programs and
policies at the city. state and Federal Jevels,
which will prohibit disinvestment and provide
teinvestment incentives.

The approach combining these strategies is a flexibice
one, and has resulted in concrete end products.

A closer look at several uf those kuey strategies

is important.

Research and Data Collection Programs

Before any community group can effectively svek
solutions to redlining. it must seek ways to
document the extent of the problem withio the
neighborhood. One of the most suscessful of such
vfforts has been a voluntary survey of savings
and lending data for Savings and Loan Associations
in the Chicago arca. This study, conducted by
the Federal Home Loan Bank Board of Chicago,
was stimulated by community organizations and
validated the concems of community residents.

The survey shewed that many of Chicago's older
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neighborhoods received only 3 cents for each

S1.00 they had deposited, whervas duning the same
period, the suburban communities received over
30 cents £2r cach S1.00 on deposit Qne of the

most severely redlined communities is zip code
area 60622 The study showed that while the
savings and loans reperted a tota! of $33 million

in deposits fram that area. thev unly made $360.000
in mengade loans dunng the peciod from june

30, 1972 to June 20, 1973, The survey also showed
that there had been a drastic 33 percen: decline

in the amount of home improvement loans within
the city between 1972 and 1973,

e survey in Chicago. however, also uncovered
several problems that should be comrected in
tuture surevs of this kind. Firs, the survey wa-
voluntary; consequently, a number of major
institatiens either did answer the questionnaine
or furnished unle partial answers, Second, the
geographec diclosures sohated was by sip code
a unit which 1« much too large tor accurate
compan<ens. For ecample, 0 many Chiaage 2
vode aren~, the neighbothoeds ren the entire
gamut from fusuey hetsang to lower-income units
ASa pesnit. the total investment i these ap
code ar N does notindicate ~evere redhnmyg
becay-e tha e=tment m upper-income housmyg
witsets the ik of investment an [owers amd
moderat-income bousing A more usetal unit ot
peographie decisure would be coensas traas
which are small cnough to be reasomably
homagerieous

A seqomd research approach s g doaal cadunteer

wt Fast evpenience
this
v 1

Jdata colivy fron resciirch o
1 Chreae and elaenhere boas shoun th

APProach s obren esseniial Because of

t
Wty reguiaton badres and their depositen

e

o
msttuton~ to cooperate i disdosng thaer
fendmg tevonds Appendin A contaans some o the
Approaches tovalunteer resetrch and examples
ot come ot the Jdata aellection instruments they
hace emploved cub as those aeed by the
Metropohinam Areas Houvng Ahgynee i Chioaae

Negotiation fur Public Poli

v Formulation

Chicase-based ertorts o aenront the redhin
isste re=tlted gn the creatton e enabling ot tae
revicwng nd nesotianng bodies 3 Governor's
Comnuaaien o review and tormalate reaemmenda-
Ming disnvestmoent and redhinimg
and the extating state Legishative Investieating
Crmmgtee sas emposered to stady redhners

The siest soep o wecinmyg the Goves

Nods | ong

IS

COMmIMIee T s o sertes of e i hend e
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a meeting with the Govemnor, at which he was
Fushed to express his concem by appoiating 2
Commission comprised of representatives of the
commun:ty, the financial and real estate industries
ard vther interests to investigate complaints ot
Mortgage practice abuses and formulate legislative
and regulatory changes to combat the problem.
It1s impurtant to note here that atizen efforts
persisted beyvond securing the Governor's comnst-
ment to create the Commission. The Cealition
wintinued to meet with the Governor's staff to
draft the details of the Commission’s makeup.

tor it felt that sizeable community representation
vn the Commission was crucial—ideally. the
Coalition sought vne-half the Commission’s
membership to represent coammunity Interests.

As the lllinets Governor's Commission procecded,
the community 1nterest segment worked as a team
to insure the passage ot a number of viable
resclutions, The first of the Commission’s
sigmiticant achieverments was the pas<age of a
resclution calling on the Governor to appoint to
the thenavacant position of Commissioner of
Savings and Loan Acsacations 3 person who was
vl svmpathenie to the probliems ot the community;
12 commtted to mandatory full, pubhie dicclocure
ot depostts and lending intermation by financial
instituttons and c3 commatted to the actice
entorcement of exasting staie antisredlining
reguiations The Govemor subsequently appointed
a Commissionat who has publidy commutted
himselt ta cach of these points.

A secend maper Commission achies ement was that
1t leitmatized commumity nreup etrorts 18S
providme a high-level torum tor brimting the e
tothe attention of palitiaans, avig leaders ond
the press And third otter monthe of dihiberations
the Commusaion arrived ot voncusions and
fecommendations wdentical to those that neighbor-
huoad greups wy Chicaco's redlined communities
Bad long advocated spedtically, the Commissian's
tina! report recanmended and proposed

(1 That thwe state pass a I dedaning the act
wrediting to beallegal
Ihat all tmanaal inshtutions be required to
Pubiiciy discdose on a semsannual basis
sustracts and 21p codes. the dollar

amuoant ot alf morteage lendmye and all

deposits,
13 The moditicatien of regulations govem:ng
charter, refocation hoanchimg. merger
or redesignation of home offrces tor state
or Fedy tered saviigs and foan
desonnatioens o that thes belter protect the
ot e

.

by

Mterests of the ol e
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19 The licensing and regulation of mortpage
bankers® (the most unregublated of all nmoor
sonrees of home financing) and,
A munstnum forebearance requirement in the
state that would combat the practice of tast-
toreclosure sommon amony, Fl 1A mortgagers.

,\‘m.ﬂ\l_\-, the Conmussion’s successes did not
end with recommondations and proposals. To date,
though the eensing and mimrmuin lorebearance
recommendations have met swith hmited syeeess,
astate disclpsure w, an anti-redlinimg law
and savings and lean regulation modifications
have been cnacted  The Commission and the
MAHA mectings also afforded the ctfort invaluable
contacts i the state legishituie who have helped
te shepherd ant-dismvestizent legrslation
toward enactmient

A second review and negotiating body, o,
addition o the Govemor's Commission, prew
out ot the Coalition’s organizing around dis-
investment Reacting positively o its calls tor
action, the Hhnos State Tegaslatore empeseered 1ts
Leyaslative Investigating, Committee to copduect
adetailed study ot mortgage rediming. In order
to deternine an eftective focus and approach,
aumunity group representatives mot wath the
Commattec’s director to ensure that a nambes ot
hev community demands sweere et

tD “Fhar the hearmy, would be at night s that

the residents of redhined communities
could attend:

(&)

governinental agencies. The most significant
staternents, notably, came from andercover agents
who posed as would be borrowers, thieir teshimony
vertficd atizens” allegations, and ensured that

2V That all financial imstititions by requited to the indusiry could no longer diseredit such
publicdy disclose on o semiannual basie, statements Nevertheless finanenal institutions’
by censas tracts and zip e s, the dollar representatives snll continued to deny any lorm
amount of all mortgage fending and all of redhining, even in the presence of “trony,
depots:, evidence to the contrary Sipmificontly, the

(3 That critical ey witnesses sugpested by the invissttating Commession had the power to

commumity groups be called;

: subpoeria data from o nmber of ianaal inst-
(B That these witnesses would be asked

tutions accused of redlining,. Analysis of that

questions submtted by the community
sroups, and
That heanngs and disclosure of lending data

{5

subvocnaed data cieardy indicated shat a number
of institutions wtilized their home offrees siimply
o take insavings trom the lacal commamty -

by financial mstitutions be requeered tor the
Invustipation.
Ihe Convminttee heargs mcluded testimony trom
A variety of persons—communty leaders,
residents of redlined communiiies whose {nmh:.l;'.v
applwations had been repected, industry otficials,
representatives of firms accused of n-dhnm;;,
and fepresentatives from a number of state and

which fater were imvested ain the subarbs

In suin. the Committee heaniog s further supported
and legittmized the effor!s of communmity proups
in redhined neighhosrhoods, remtorced Commisaon
resolutions, and helped lay the groundwork for
tature developments on the state Jevel

City Level
. - Negottions with municipal af ficials Ted to
CHs reform was later mboduced aean adinimietratsvee Dalev’s strong stand against redining, and to )
regtilatien paglier than as bytishibon ot aotcome the City Coungil’s passape of the muniapal auti.
1~ stdl pending redhirtg ordinan, More signicantly the

ta
a
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Chicago City Council adopted an innovative city
depository program which requires that all financial
institutions receiving deposits of city funds
pledge not to practice redlining and to disclose
deposit and Iending intormation by census tracts
(zip codes durmg the fivst year). The first of its
Kind in the country, the ordinance also authorizes
savings and foan associations to be cty depositories
for the first time. s passage was a primary result
of the documentation uof redlining in the aty by
the Federal Hlame Loan Bank Survey and the
continued cfforts ot community groups to rise the
issuce of redlining

A major factor sehich vitiates the ordinance’s
effect, loveever, is that schile 12 offers imsfitutions
incentives net booredline, e laeks ang sort ot mechanism
to foree o to stop the prachice: its voluntary
nature has already created some problems. For
example, only four small banks provided the
necessary disclosure information by the first bid
date. Second, other institutions claimed that
they could not retricve the necessary data in the
time allotted, and requested an extension of the
deadline. As a result. the city extended the
deadline from August, 1974 until anaary 1, 1975,
and delayed the disclosure by cenans requirement
for one year, accepting disclosure by 2ip code instead,
for the first year. But at this writing. almost 50
institutions have filed disclosure statements (by
zip code) with the city. The Chicago ordinance.
while it is a4 very useful and innovative step in
the erti-redlining fight. illustrates the need for
mandatory disclosnee for all financial institutions.
Incontives Yor disclosure are not enough.

Conferenres

As the Chicage experier e shows, the convening
of 4 housing conference may well be one ot the
most important steps a local community can take
as it laumehoes its attack aga’ wt redlining, Properly
congeived, the honsing conference can:

o Make the redlining problem public knowledge,

ond SECVE As 1 ensciotsness-naising tawtiy

o Produce bota aducatee, - waers and varions

stistegies for uturee action; and

o l'ressure industny and public officials to act.
Confereices serve to mise the issne by providing
A forum for presenting the problem to the com-
munity, to politicians and to the press. Newspopers
frequently cover such con ferences, and that ~. -
coverage i itselt 1s o valuable instrument for
public and ofticial comseivusness-raising. Second.
within the conference content, delegates from
various comniunities can mect 1y workshops to

26
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explore the nature and extent of redlining;
disinvestinent, and can exchange information abont
various strategies designed to combat it. Out of
these workshops can come specific tactics as well
as knowledge of broader-based strategivs and
nationai or state approaches to L‘mpluy for solutions.
And finally, because conferences attract large
numbers of people who explore various issues from
different perspectives, they are an ideal mechanism
for pressuring public and industry officials to
respond—or explain their failure to respond. At
the same time, they serve often as a public arena
in which elected officials can meet with their
constituents to determine needs and potential
changes.

For example, one of the most successful
conferences was the Third Nativnal Housing
Conference held in Chicagoin April, 1974, Attended
by some 1,000 delegates from across the country,
it resulted in:

(1) A commitment from the Urban Reinvestment
Task Force of the FHLBB to establish the
Neighberhood Housing Services Program
in Chicago; )

(2) The Governor's establishment of his

* Commission on Mortgage Practices, formed
to study the problems of redlining in Hlinois;
Mayor Daley’s strong stund against redlining,
which ied to the City Council's passage of
the municipal “anti-redlining onlinance.”
Appendix B provides a sample agenda for use in a
nativna! housing conference.

(3

Summary

These citizen coalition’ efforts ta end redlining
had impact on (1) public policy formulation; (2)
reinvestment programdevelopment, and (3} industry
vommitment to end redlining. Through the .
leadership and organization of MAHA (Metropolitan
Area Housing Alliance) and NPAH (National
l’euplc's Action on Housing), a number of strtegies
were emplayed to achieve specific objectives; no
one strategy was dominant, The National Trdining
and Information Center's major accomphshments,
then reflect the use of neighborhoud street
organizing. research, confrontation, negotiation
and policy formulation. and include:

e Egtablishing the annual National Housing

. Conferences—conventions attended by an

average of more than 1,000 delegates from
across the country, and noted for their
significant refurm recommendations:

e Continuing the NTIC a$ a clearinghouse for

disinvestmentredlining information, and a
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center for policy and program development
both in Chicago and nationally, through
publication of its monthly newsletter,
“Disclosure’;

Sccuring, through the efforts of MAHA, the
creation of the Govemor's Commission on
Mortgage Lending Practices, in the state of
illinois. and prompting reforms in the housingf
mortgagelending policies of the state of Hlinois:
Securing the Neighborhood Housing Services
Program-—a reinvestment incentive program
jointly sponsc red by the Department of Housing
and Urbar Development and the Federal
Home Loan Bank Board—for Chicago;
Winning numerous reinvestment commitments
from Chicago area depository institutions,
and, .

Establishing. through collaboration with state
and local officials, the Loan-to-Lender Program
for reinvestment, a novel program using public
bond nonies for establishing a mortgage

pool for formerly redlined inner-city arcas.
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. Implications For Public Policy

Who is to Blame?

Attempts fo 0t pate the problem or redhining
have been chzs 0 o by g Blane count
chimate. In that . e, represeatatives of
Federal regulatery agenvies, of morteape Lanks
and savings and loan institutions, deteod the
process on the grotids that o makes good
financial sense. representatives ot a variety ot
cihizens” groups. on the othy - hand., fight to show
that it is 2 destructive practiee resulting m
nesghborhood deching Sonnge proponents of redhineyg
bolieve that ot s a Necesaary respunse to abready
eristing deteriorttion. Others angue that the
tault Tres with mimonty wrogps, particularty those
who are seen as meapable of mantining properties
in g way that wall inspire the depository mnsti-
tutions with contidence that therr monges will not
be misplaced. For thew pare, entics of the
pracbice argue that redlining esists first because of
the pery meensitivity of policy regulators to
the needs of inner-city residents, principally the
poor and the munarities, and ~second, bevause ot
a stractured conflict ot imterest which prevents
agency n-_;;ul.\l«lr\ trom mstituting, and enforcing
nuecessary orrective meastres, fage tiste - whao
1 to blame is not a simple one; anitally |
involves unraveling the responses of the cveral
industry regolatory agenvies,

L

as

The Federal Regalatory Agencies

There are o Pasic categones et regulatoiy
bodies tor tinanaal institutions The fir«t contams
the Federal regudatony bdios chineh overse all
Federally-chatered mstitutions Thea imclude: the
Comptroller of the Curreney . whiech supervises
the national Lanks: the Federal Tome T oan Bank
Board. which supervises the Federal savings wnd
loan associations: thie Federyl Deposat Ipsurance
Corporation. the Federal Savings and Loan Insurance
Corpenation. which has regulatony powers over
not anly Federsl institutions, bug aleo over the
majenity of state-chartered instrgtions wluch
utthee it deposit insuranee, and over savimgs and
luan institutions. ond the Fedoral Reserve Board.
The second catsgory ob regulatony bodies is made
up uf the state agencies, which ~'up\-r\-|~..~ all stare-
chartrred financal institutions These include the
state oomnussiomer of savings and loan associations
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and the state commissioner of banks, though the
exact titles may vary from state to state.

billion line of credit with the U.S. Department
of Treasury.

Each uf these regulatory bodies has to some ® A savings 2nd loan association which is
greater or lesser extent abdicated its responsibility Federally chartered is excmpt from state or
for insuring that the public has equal and fair local govemment supervision. Several court
access to hume purchase and improvement funds, cases have held that only the FHLBB may
the most significant abdication being that of the regulate Federally-chartered savings and
Federal-Home Loan Bank Board (FHLBB). This loans. (This is an obvious form of protection
regulatory agency was empawered by Congress from “interference” by local political
in 1933, to safeguard two public purposes: institutions) .}

" (1) Provide local mutual thrift institutions in Huowever, there is no public evidence that it has:
which people may invest their funds; and (1} Established standards for the adequate

(2} Provide for the financing of hemes ¢ provision uf thrift and home-lending services
To this effect, Congress wrote: to the local communities designated in

| . i associations’ charter applications;
In order to provide local mutual thrift insti- (2) Developed examination-procedures to be

tutions in which people may invest their funds

and in order to provide for the financing of

homes, the Board is authorized, under such

rules and regulations as it may prescribe, to 3
provide for the organization and regulation

of associations to be known as “Federal

Savings and Loan Associations™, and to issue

charters therefore, giving primary con- .
sideration tu the best practices of local mutual 4
thrift and home-financing institutions in the

United States.*

Its obvious intent in creating the FHLBB was

used in evaluating whether associations

are meeting the thrift and home financing
needs in their local service area;

Instituted remedies for the resumption of
services, if routine examinations reveal that
associations are not mecting the thrift and
home-financing needs of their service areas;
or B

Protected communitics against the with-
drawal of thrift and home-financing services
as it applies to branching and relocation
pulicies.?

primarily that the housing needs of the local . Nor has the FHLBB been vigilant in fulfilling
" community served by each member savings and its mandate under the 1968 Civil Rights Act, The
loan association would be met. Consistent with Act explicitly forbids race discrimination in

this ubjective, Congress stipulated further that home financing:

the FIHLBB take great care in attending to the
sound financial practices of the member savings
and loan associations. Unlike its track record in
fulfilling its obligation—~mandated by Congress—
to meet the housing needs of each affected local
community, FHLBB’s record in attending to the
safety and soundness of its member S and L's
has been rather impressive:

e In 1970, over $10.6 billion in vutstanding
advances from the FHLBB were on loan to

. the member S and U's. In certain parts of the
country having a low supply money com-
pared with demand (e.g., Washington, D.C.)
advances from the FHLBB to member savings
and loans often amounted to some 30% of
their total asscts.

® The FHLBB also serves as a depository for
member savings and loans which wish to
deposit surplus funds or funds required to
be invested in short teym loans. The FHLBR
pays a substantial interest rate for these
deposits, and secures them through a $4

30
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After December 31, 1968, it shall be unlawful
for any bank. savings and loan association,
insurance company, or other corporation,
assaciation, firm or enterprise whose business
consists in whole or in part in the making

of commercial real estate loans, to deny a
loan vr other financial assistance to a person
applying there for the purpose of purchasing,
constructing, improving, repairing, or muin-
laining a dwelling, or to discriminate against
him in the fixing of the amount, interest

rate, duration or other such terms or
conditions if such terms, loans or other
financial assistance, because of the race, color,
religion or nativnal origin of such person or
of any person associated with him in
connection with such loan or other financial
assistance, or of the present ur prospective
vwners. lessees, tenants, or occupants of the
dwellings ur dwelling in relation to which
such lvan or other financial gssistance is to
be made or given . .. *




[t was not until April, {972, that the Board issued
nondiscriminaton ulations, it has vet to defing
M etfective entorcement sestem: Nor
Board 1aken concrete steps to end the redbiming

as prvticed by ats member nsbitutions.

A prehnunary report trom the Urban-Sapurisan
Iryestivent Study Group. Center tor Urban Atfairs
Northwestern Uptversaty, prosided to the Senaste
Bapking Comnmuttee o dengthy and detatled
Svamiaton of the FHILBRS statutory authorin
Whide it s not necessary Bere WO relterate that
ntull the report corresth conchides thae

evadenee
The evidenee as presented i this chapter wili
demonstrate that the Board dess have asatitony
abligation te <ateguard communities trom e
hoss ot thritt and home lending servaces.
and ths egal authonty cncomypasses it
pranchmg pohaes dabics thens

Andtsummanzes the case against the FEILBE
by neting that eltheuch enion ement powers
e there, T there s an apparent breakdoewn i
the Board' s mphanentation o i statutory

- obligations to regul e @ soaationss ance thev
have Beun chartered --to sesurte they provide:
advquate senvices to the senvics areas designated
in their charter apphications.”

Finailv the corpus of testimony (o the hearm

and
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Ineanere) coanting to the teed for inemed it

fum response from the FHLBB mdes ¢lear that
the “breakdown i its regulatony oftorts included
the éollowing

e The FHILBB has delaved in resolving a number
ot complames filed with it againsg the lending
Praciices af soine of its member savigs and
foans

® [he netettest of the 1972 response to the
Cavil Riphts At was to require merel an
Teduad bodang ender” poster i ead savings
and lean lobby and o clse e that etteet in
eachreal estate o advertisement, overiooking

the v oads awhich predemimate o savings

and loans advertising policies

® Representatives of the FHEBB and or ot the

PHLBS have rrequentiy retused to comply
. with regin <!~ for date disdosiing the ~avings
tesding e sves of member sadings and loans *

This ot net comprehensive o is i imtended
to b B meerely substantates the condluson that

tegidatony and entorcement efzonts undertaken
by the FHEBR with respect to s member banks
cinber savines< and loans leaves much

and ats
1o be desired

Asignneant problem contrenting the Board
1~ their vlose tes woath the entire savimg~
and loan imdustry whach make 1t more difteult
tar the Board 1o act obectively That thete are
Ciose th s s evidenced i tins statement trom



the report of the Center for New Corpe: e
Priorities. Les Angeles, Californa:

There 15 now 1o pablic representation in the
Cahfumia or Federal regulatory agencies
which regubate financial institations

indeed, the FHLBB recently appointed three
former savings and loan exccutives to senve
as “public” representative v its Advisory
Board.”

A similar lack of pubhc representation 1s also
found in many othes states and on the national
level. :

The State Regulatory Agencies

Typically. the state commissioner of savings
and loan associations (whose title may vary),
regalates all strte-chartered savings and koan
associations wilvin that stat2. These agencies are
limited with respect to their regalatory powers,
waasmuch as they have aathority only over state-
artered insiitutions. Twa key 'points should be
nade with regard to state regulatony agencies.
First, their agthority over states hartered savings
and loans 1s typically analogous 1o the pawer of
the FHLBB over Federally-chartered savings and
loan associations; e.g.. the aathority to review,
acecpt or reject charter applications, and the
authority to promulgate and often to eaforce anti-
discritnipation anti-redlining regulations. Second,
as the testimony of Governor Walker of Hllinois
makes clear, there is a need for parallel begislati
to insure that these state regulatory boards fulfill
their responsibibitios vis-a-vis protecting the local,
home-purchasing public. Condensed, Walker's
points are:

o (B~ implicationi, that the state regulatory
agencies have oathority analogous to that of
the FHILBB,

Theretere, without parallel tegislation to
ensure that they, too, protect the public from
direrimination by race and other neethods of
redlinmg disinvestment, half the battle wilt be
lost,

Further. without such legislation. savings

and loans themselves may sech only state
charters, thus escaping the consequences of
flaunting legislation which applics only to
Federally-chartered ‘savings and loans. (The
converse is aiso truc,)

Finally, legislation from cither the state fevel
or the Federal level, wnich soald apply (0 buth
Federally: and state-chartered savings and
leans, would ensure a healthy climate of

17
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competition between the two Kinds o
depuository institutions '

By virtae of their existence at the state as
opposed to the Federal level, state savings and
loan assaciation commissions are readily accessible
itizen action for ending, divinvestnient-related
practives, Includied in the complete body of
testimony provided by Governor Walker, and
reiterated mipressively in the statements and
reports of vapous citizen organizations, is .|mpl|-
proot that vitizen eftorts direvted towards
state regulatary bodies can pay off

The Depository lndustry

Certainly the blame for redlinimy, does not end
with the failure of tie prmany (Federal and stated
latory ncies to meet their public responsi-

bilties. The chiet actors are the depository
institntions themselves It has been shown that
the regulations, mandate -, and i many cases,
enforeement possers, o exist to prevent willtul
discrimination, and even urwitting acts which
are discrinunatory in cffect. The problem seems
te be how those rrgulations are interpreted, and
in that light, the depositary imstitutions are at feast
as much to blame as their regulators,

Five principal types of depository institutions
tunctivn In the conpventional maortgage sphere:

(1} Federal savings and loan associations;

(2) State savings and loan associations;

(3) Savings banks;

t4) Cuommercial banks: and

(31 Mortgaae banks
There is evidence that these institutions mutually
suppart cach uther. As the Adliance of Concerned
Citizens, Milwaukee, Wisconsin, points out in
its testimony before the Senate Banking Committee,
cach aspest of the industey pays perticular
attenticn to the others, not eoly to monitar tor
competitive porposes but also to monitor for the
decision to redline a specific neighborhood. Once
ane depository institutian beging e withdraw ws
financial support from a ne. shbarhood, the athers
rapidly follow suiit. Without that camplicity, it is
doubtiuj whether disinvestment decisions wauld
be the seli-fulfillin .+ prophecies they are; with i,
realization of the prophecy is guaranteed. The
Alliance’s examination of varied depository
institutions in Milwaukee suggests that these
institutiens can redline a given neighborhiood
without abjective cause, without public knowledge
or consent and without censur? from regnlatary
agencies. Though a cariety of methads is us

P
b




generally (according to research by the National
Training and Inforg *ton Center) the banks will:
(1) Require down payments of a higher amoant
than are usually required tor financing
comparable propertics in other areas. .
Fix loan interest rates in amounts higher
than those set for.all or most other mortages
in uther areas.
Fix loan closing costs in amonnts higher
than those set for all or most other mortgages
in vther arcas.
Fix loan maturitivs below the number of
years to maturity set for all ar most uther
mortgages in uther areas.
Refuse to lend on properties above a
preseribed maximum number of years ofage.
Refuse ty make loans in dollar amounts ...
below a vertain minimum figure, thus o
excluding many of thelower priced properties
often found in neighborhuods where
redlining, is practiced.
Refuse to lend on the basis of presumed
“economic obsoleseence’” no matter what
the candition of an older praperty may be.
Stait on appraisals to discourage potential
borrowers,
Set appraisals in amounts below what
market value actually shuuld be, thus
making hame purchase transactiuvns more
difficult to accomplish.
Apply structural appraisal standards of a
much more rigid nature than those applied
for comparable propertics in uther arcas.
Charge discount *‘puints” as a way of dis-
couraging financing."

Esseatially, the industry has argued thiit dis-
investment is a necessary cvil. The industry
representatives maintain that disinvesting a given
neighborhood is (1) a response to existing
deterivration, and (2} therefore, a means by which
they comply with their mandate ta exercise
judicious control over the financial decisions their
member banks and savings and lvans make.
Redlining, they argue, is goad businuss sense, a
way of pratecting their depositors rather thaa
of victimizing them.

For example, Thomas R. Bomar, foriner
Chaitman of the FIILBB, while cantiously
conceding that “the successful development
af remedial tools™ is required, notes the following:

1o

(3

(S

g 2

(10)

(1

. *Our impression has been that bocause these
institutions {devr.\ll)"chdrlcrcd savings and
loans] are chartered by some Government
authurity, they have a genvral responsibility
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and obligation to serve their area, and, in

fact, all of then do.

‘However, there 1s ne speeitic designation that
they must invest in any specitic neighborhood,
which we think is very wise bevaase this
regnites a sophistivated judgment as to the
rish-reward relationships.

‘Certainly. not only as a matter of basic logiv,
but alse as a matter of good busiaess sense,
hnancial institutions . . . make loans and
provide funds to those in the geographic area
in which they are lovated. Hoieever. ive draie

a4 distinction between that and saginy you nest
ingeest i ths given set of blovks of w territory,™
(Italics oars.) :

Linking the question of particular areas and the
question of the depository institution’s responsi-
bility to protect its depositors, Bomar continued:

‘We say to financial institutions, ‘Yot may
not discriminate ore any irrelevant basis, such
as semebudy’s race, or religion, or age, ot
national origin, or sex.

‘But we alsa say to them, *You must make
yuur determination on the basis of econamic
considerations. And if you don’t, we will see
to it that you do nat remain in husiness

very long. because if you den't do that, you
are taking undue risks with people’s savings.
‘Su, un the basis of cconamic determinations,
quite naturafly, when somebudy with a
fiduciary respunsibility prestmes that the
risk-reward relationships are vt of balance—
and there is sweh a limited supply of morigage
maney in the country, | really think that's
our primary problem—there are certain areas
that get rationed out,”'™

The probles:s with this point of view are its

_ viulations of the original Congressional mandate

34

which established the Federal Home Loan Bank
Board. Local thrift institutions as represented by
savings and loans are designed to serve home
wwners and smail depasitors, However, individual
customers are replaced by corporations (builders
and developers) which provide a guick retumn on
cach dollar loaned o1t, Certainly the riskireward
prinaiple shonld guide any business transaction,
but it is unfair to place a homeowner in compefition
with a curporation. Further safeguards are neceded
to proteet groups uf individuals wha have been
perjoratively labeled by society.

Other industry representatives argue that it is
difficult to corredate neighborhuod dedine and
redlining. For example, a MIT-Harvard Joint Center
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industry representatives, means the
rationing of money. and uitimately dictating
where the money will be lent;
(4) The cost of researching, storing and
retricving such data is unreasonable.'»
Each of the aforementioned issues was debated
during the fecent Senate Hearings. The thorough-
ness ard specificity of lay citizens testimony
stimulated Senator Proxmire to state:

. what stiikes me about this hearing is
that the banking institutions which I think are
ably represented by you gentiemen and {sjc}
five with figures and understand statistics
and understand the importance of facts and
documentation, =ome forward this morning
with a series of generalized criticisms of
the ideal.

*And the community groups that have testified
on previous days and Mr. Thrasher whose
testimony you have heard this moming come
forward with facts and documentation and
examples. 't understand your concern aboui
disclosing information that hasn't been
disclosed before and some concern about the
cost. Mr. Thrasher indicates that this has
been exaggerated. But « can’t understand

what ather real abjections yon have ta getting
the facts out.”"?

FOOTNOTES

1Gee U.S.C. § 1465 (2) 131933, as amended.)

i : .

ISee, for example, James Vitarello, et al., Rediming:
Morrgugr Dizint ul in the Disteict of Columlua
(Washington, D.AZ.: Public Interes; Research Gloup, 1973),

pp. 2-3

15, 1281 U.5. Senate Banking Committre, Hoarines, 1,
223-24.

Yind.. 485,

. See also pp. 210-551.

wpid . 531 52528,
S, 1281, U.5. Senate Banking, Cammittee, Heartngs, 1t

iy,

g 1281, U.S. Senate Banking Comnuttey Heanngs,
1, 24155 putssing.

"Cincolta, pp.add., pp. 10411

ind.. 796,

"“Wbid., 797,

Miud L 390,

sphid.. 5-13.

»5, 1281, Senate Panking Committee, Hearings, 1 589-963.
passim, and accompanying documents admitted as the
industry’s supporting data.

Vbid.. 950:52, passin,
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Conclusions

The Need for Mandatory Disclasure

Caven the tndure of the pramarn, teslton
Mencres arnd Sdepestorne imdiste o tespond
tthe needs of ther urban depositors the tatare
with respect o tedliming lookes grim indecd
But as menacned carlier the Past ~esetad vears
Pave Seent the fise of g phenomenon which has
Peenanstiumental mthe vttort oo tedinung,
Diespare the Lick ot complete dats numerons
Citreens’ ontanezations have mashailed vhongh
evidence o don tment the eareten, o and the etteas
ot redhimng and by means ot etlectinge orsangg,
e stimulated policy thanges at the GV st
and matienat leyels

Citieen anganeations have also demonstrated
that the praciee s indetonsible Murcover, it is
sUshertospthited Buasiness While s trae thay the
industry reaps huge probtits trem the compley
Iy e tment progess—an ctprced semvice changes.
abbnsnited tenms trequent and geuich moetgape
ttedosures all mean pront - the practice s
nevertheless pmensely wetetul Redlinvay

CItes peant Correcthe o the l\\‘»p.\nm.\-_ af songind
Buisingg stk and the stram on our b s deeads -
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arthitrar . Gence on new =tec b res Thev popmt
Aot the alimg hoeusimg onists w hihoas .
tapadi wotsonmt b actoss the vountrg and 1o
the demabition of anee pertedhy sound and Wl
teslnmable bunddimyis to ke wav oy nrban
fenew a) It tsons alone ooy sthiny,
O the e penae m humian dignstye ang hman
fesaurces progeht on by blhind chiss ang e
ernd e ke g cheadt case for she need tooand
Yedimnng And althouah s ditnoly e opanpomt
the previse soment at e hich disiny estipent
YU bt feast ovndent that ot e erlages
arbun ditc e, on md farther tha neighboy
hoods haye - g vyt e and coomom,
chupacte Tost Lihelv b
reddlme d
A fronupacondusion ot this sy port s that e
P liss prejuds e contibite catenaa elv oo the
Wrntion Lo e estment Pedioes Prgvan and
- Seeendany sonrce matetals validate thay amycliusgm
fe i evtent which = smpossible 1o e They
i Ao suppert the contentam that dia losure
. DTS e et wroups,
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are to be efevtive in neghborhood revitalization
efforts, 3t citizens are to have a chanes at recovering
control over their lives, they must patticipate in
genuinge, meaningtul w 1n the urban decision-
making process, 1 our neighborhoods are to surnvive.
that aceess and participation is vital. Moreover.
it is imperative that the pubhe have reliable data
on the credit flow it we are to achieve important
twu-way accountability to resideiuts of p aticular
neighborhoods, and citizens’ accountability to
tocal savings and loan institutions,

wWithant disclosire, we have only one-way
accauntability; as it 1s, citizens support savings
and loan associations by virtue of their deposits,
but must depend entirely on the indostry’s paper
asstrances that it shuns discrinunatory practices.
e believe that the enactment of the Tome
Mortgage Disclosure Act of 1975 will be a major
~tep toward developing the hard, statistical
documentation reguired for ending redlining and
Devond that, for prompting active reinvestment.

Neighborhoods: A New Direction for Urban Policy

A second conclusion of this report is thot 2 crisis
ists in our nationalt urban policy. America’s
cities, the fovas of the damestic programs of the
19ed’s, have been removed from center stage. The
absenge of urban rioting is taken by some to
indicate trban health, when 2othing could be
furthor from the truth, Not only are our citi
confronted with the same problems of a decade
SR they are Now canght in a worsening coonomic
bind gs categorical problems give way to
revenge sharing and block grants that often
mean fewer resourees tor lirge aties

The Federal gacernment is moving funds directly
to stages and citles with little concern as to how
and fur whom the money s utilized. On tep of
this, national economic problems have exacerbated
the difticulties by reducing ety income from
focal soprees wiile simultaneously rai-ing Ity
cests, Cres have fess money to spend. and at the
some tipe, higher costs and hittle gaidance on
prioritics The readlt s that many human necds
are Gomg: tnmet. Moreaver, ceonoImic decessity
encotpges litebaat, ar triage. strategicos where
certam urban sectors are watten oft as un-
salvageable. Winte this may seenr rativnal i
econamiv terma, it gnores the attendant human
tragedies ond costs

Withip the contest of sueh a crises in tirban
attairs, the demghborhood -the level of human
nteraction = hgs been disregarded Dy most Feder
pedicies The neighborhoed focus, pnll(n.\l.

1
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proganunatic and hunwn terms, is nat scen by
domestic policy makers to be a critieal focus.

In fact, the persistent failure of programs directed
toward reversingthe decline of our dities iv due

to a tendency to perceive the problens on 3 grand
scale, and a failure to define nadonal policy
initiatives and priorities which serve the varied
needs of differing neighvorhoods.

Preconditions for a Successful Urban Policy

Stractused into the urban system are 2 set of
preconditions which, if not met, represent 4
series af disincentives to avighbarhood revitaliza-
tian. Such disincentives often trustrate positive
urban policies and programs, and do not permit
¢itizens to participate in the govemmental
Process in ways that are cooperative and
Cunstructive,

Generally, these precanditions can be grouped
under three broad headings. Frest, there m be
a degree of public servrees (police, fire protection,
health services, recreation, vted sufficient to meet
minimom stapdards of neighborhood necds
Secomd, public actions. such as taxation policies,
city ordinanees and zoning regulations, must be
appropriate to needs. wiile simultaneausly able
to provide for reinvestment and revitalization.
Third. there must be adequate credit policics to
ensure the azailability ot funds and investment
oppartunitics sa as 1 permit and encourage
private and individual investment. Thuse three
factors are ovviously interrclated and intertwined,
but they provide an initial paradigm of definable
goals tar those caonverned with neighborhoad
revitalization.

1f such preconditions (public services, publiv
actions and eredit pohsics) cannot by met an
the local level, there can be little hope for the
suceess of federal programs. The underpinnings,

5
the toundation for the peneral health of the
neighborhood, will not exist: Cleary the problem
1s complen. How can federal policy influence

local decision makmg, and in essence. stimalate

a chimate tor reinvestment that will advance
netghborhood viatnline?

Currently. there 1~ a void in policy ad rivetoric.
Few, 1f anv, national leaders are discussing the
waye support can be provided for people to stay
and remnvest i their communities We do not hove
a nativnal policy wiiweh provides quidance and
deals with the wavs ditizens, Iy ab officials and
representatives of the prevate sector can work
toyetltes. Toa, the pattern ot citizens” Lick o
contidence mn their ot otticnls” abihity ta do their

Kby
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Appendix A

Onc of the major sourees of information about
community-based organizing in the area of housing,
and mortgage lending abuses, the Disclosure Bill
Hearings. repeatedly documents the necessity for
hard data. it also documents the difficulty
which community action groups can expect to
encounter in the absence of data disclosure co-
operation from the involved depository institutions.
In light of *hese facts. some tips on statistics
research will be helpful.

Passible Data Sources and Approaches

Accarding to the Hearings records, the follnwing
sources for data to document the existence,
exteot and or effect of redlining disinvestment
in a given city or community have been more |
or less productive:

Annually-compiled Surveys of Real Estate
Appraisers’ Reports, available from the SREA
Board of Trustees ia cach state. The exact

title of thesy documents may vary. Community
organizers should anticipate reluctanee on

the part of the Board to furnish data.

A comparison of city'county “"Real Estate
Cuides™ with the corresponding years” U.S.
Ceasus Tract Data. Census Tract data are easily
available from the Department of Commerce
Censits Bureau, in Washington. D C. Contact
the city or state Realtors Board or its equivalent
for information vn obtaining “Real Estate
Guides™ ur their counterparts.

A comparison of the records of the County
Recorder of Deeds with the LS. Census Tract
data tor the corresponding vears. Community
vrganizers should capect to recruit a number
of vulunteers for this time-consumin,, amld
arduous task.

An examination of city and or county tax
records for eaisting mortgage data. (Organizers
should also anticipate a large expenditure ~
time and personned chtorts for this approach.}
A questionnane sunvey of area depositon
institutions corcerninyg mortzanye and lending
statistics and palicies, and or a voluntee
‘undercover” campagn in which residents
pose as swould-be borrewers and pose le-ding
qQuestions to depository ofticers. The tollowing
surCey questionnarre erovides an cvample of
ane of the instrum s ceploved

m!

SAMPLE COPY

Wty -

[FTI

~

SAMPLE COPY
Westside Action Coadition
- Housing Comnuttee
Mortgage and Loan Applicant Questionnaire
Bank ur Savipcsond boan
None of P eson You Talked To—
Address(es) of Homes You Used .

Wauld They Crant a Mortgage? YES __ NO __
If no, what were the reasons they gave?

If yes, on what terms?
Amount of Down Paymen-
Interest Rate ——
Life of Loan -
Where did they suggest yev et looking foralvan
on the Westside?
Ifthey wouldn't loan in the WAC 2r2a, would they |
agree to loan in another part of the city?
YES NO .
I yes. whero?

Comments: e

Your Name _ . .

Date of Interview . __

Testimony, Vol. 1. p. 311,

Additional info,mation on possible data retrieval
sources and methads is contained throighout the
Hearings records, in testimony: fron pr -disclosure
advocates, The Records transeript may e ubtained
from the Governmient Printing Office. Request:

Document =

-819 (3, “Hearings Before the

Commiittee on Banking. Housing and Urban Affairs,
United States Seaate, Nioety-fourth Congress,

First Session. on S, 128! T Improve Public
Understanding of the Role of Deposstony Institutions
s Home Financing,” Vols. T and 1l
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The foliowing document i< part of the agenda
cemployved at the Third National Housing
Conterence, Chigage. Apnt 1973 1t mav be
hdpiul for planning other canferences on the
~ubject of huusing moertgage abases,

NATIONAL HOUSING CONFERENCE
St. Sylvester School, April 27-28, 1974

Satreday, Aprd 27

Y0 am

o s am

1 aom

“This Nvmshbarbood s Obsolets™ —
videotape of a nationally chown tele-
vision provren Bill Movers loarnat
which tocuses on the problem of ped-
g in Chicago

Panel, “REDLINING—
DISINVESTMENT"
Community leaders W
Elizabeth. NL R o Cer ot
Milwaukee W wd o1 Oak Padk,
Cicotes ot Chicago. 1L
Dstenpie of Chicago, Lwill discuss what
redlinany and disinyestiment s— what
are the first signs ot it —-whatean bedone
ta combat this bankers' rape of our
annmuneties

[}

Warkshops

PROXY—LLEDGE FIGHT

Using your money and vating power
to have s sav i pohivses ot the Tocal
Savings & —or “How tedrive an
S & U nurs Leadership: 1t Disterane
ut Saithwest Gommunity Conpress i
Chacage ond Jule Sztices of Hamnan
Actwon Community Omanization in .
Harvey, Ik whohave bothled depositars
attack~ on Tocal Savings & Loans.
REDLUINING—DISINVESTMENT
Mrree simultancous workshaops. Will
discirs~ 10 greater detatl the problems
of redlining and disinvestment. Specity
approaches and tactics an how to
sumbat it Will be presented.
ABANDONMENT

Direct action taken by a commumity to
deabwath THUD abandonment A specral
aure wilb beavideotape s publie
mecting WD foler Waner, Che o
Arca {hrevier or HUDY Specite

1:30 pm

2.3 pam

atecies and actions wall be dis-
clissed on how to climinate abandon-
ment. One of the main goals of this
workshop s to develop national
legislation to deal with existing HUD
abandonments and to prevent further
foreclosures znd abandonments.
Leadersiup: Ades Sherman. Prosident
of Brainerd Community Action Council
and Amita Willaas, Frances Kauvo, Alicn
Bakev. Ehoy Baker from United South-
west Citizens. This is the first of 3
warkshops which are planned as a
progression, concluding, with specific
strategies locally and nationally-.

Pancl: DISCLOSURE

Cougressmin Frand Annnnzio, House
Banking and Currency Committee, will
sprak on the plans of his committee

to make the FHLUBB du its job. M:

Ri i Piate of the THLBB will pive
Mr Bomar's answer to the requiest tor
nandatary national public disclosure.
Leadership: Gale Convotra, Mare Selons
of Chicago, Fr. liones Ford of Providence,
RU R Besare Crnrer ol Milwaukee., WL

Wotkshops

DISCLOSURE: DEVELOPING
NATIONAL STRATEGY—

What does disclosure mean? How can it
help tocally and mationally? Developing
A pational strategy that wall have pay-
att for foval conununities.
PROXY—PLEDGE FIGHT

A repeat of the carler workshop tor
those who missed it, but who are
mnterested in using voting and money
poser in dealing with a logal Savings &
Loan

ABANDONMUENT

Cantinued discussion of the abandon-
ment issueand means  tedingg with it
REHABR

How do vou make rehats wwork? Mike
Shumzansai Landmarks Presesvation
Counct. Ane Harper and Debaonr Howeand,
Voue ot the People, G Samnele,
VISTA Architectunal Services. George
Frasdde:. Bickerdihe Redevelopment
Corporation all speak from practical
evperience uf how relab can be
accomplished
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COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT Heidhamu, Ann, and Stephanie Sandy. Redlimng.
CORPORATIONS m Milicentee: Who's Destropmy the West Side?
What is a Community Develepment Milwackee: Council un Lrban Lite, no date
Corporation? How can one benetit your Marvland Departments of Housing and Conimunity
community” Joseph Lrrigu of the Development @ Planning. Report. Home
Cuommission of the Archdiacese of St Crionership and the Baltinore Mortgage Murket.
Paul and Minnecapolis and Richani Baltimore, no date.
Brustadt of Greater Minneapolis Nationai Training and Intormation Center, Dis-
Mutrupolitan Housing Corporation, closure (Issues 1-19) (August, 1974-December,
Gersenr Green of Naticnal Center tor 1973).
Urban Ethnic Affairs, Wazhington, D.C Creen, Karen Sorporate Poseer and Sacut Chie
will discuss altemative modeh for Baltimore. The lohns Hotkins University Press.
comnuwnity development. 1973,
REAL ESTATE PRACTICES Sternliot, George. Fire Urban Honsig Dilersntg
T 5 workshop features your triendly New Yurk, New \‘url\ City Housing and
neighborhovd panic peddler. Two Development Legislation. Wl
community groups, Calumet Improve- Trapp. shel. Organzzing Convcprs ¢ hicago:
ment Association and People of the i National Training and l~\fnr¥n.mun Center 1974
Valley Community Qrganization, will Trapp. Shel. Poeer Amalasts. Chicago: National

" demonstrate diredt confrontation tactics Training and Intormanon Ceoter, 1973
an these realtors. W hope the Panic Vitarello, James, Bill Batke and Cynthia Warh-
Peddler gets out of room 215 alive ington. Report. Redluzzag Mozt Disoricstnent

m Mie Destrict or Colioning,. Washington: D.C.
Pubhe Interest Rescarch Group, ¢f @l 1975,
Wysacki, Theadure, From the Streets, To the Halls
ot Congress. Chicago: National Training and
Information Center, 1975,
U.S . Comptruller of the Currency, Administrator
of National Bank~ Fup Honsing Fendmy Pilot
Prone s surceu CApproach Washangton: non. 1975,
L5, Congress. House Committee on the udiciary.
Subcomuuttee on Civil Rights Oversight.
Hearing. “11me Mortgage Financing and Racial
and Economic Integration.” Federa) Goovrsment s
Robe u the Achacsement of Dyual Dpporhmity
Selected Bib!iogmph\- m Honsing. August 17-14, 1470, vashirgton.
’ Geverninent Printing Office, 1972,
U.S. Congress. Senate, Committer on Banking.
Housing and Urban Affairs. 2 vols. S. 1281 1o

NEIGHBORHOOD HOUSING
SERVICES

Willtam Winteside, Staft Director of the
Urban Reinvee*aent Task Foree, which
is jointly sparescied by FHLBB and
12UD, wili describe this new idea in
making mortgage and rehab money
avaitable to communitics.

Pomarye Sonrces:

Adamson, Madeleine (ed.). Grganizer Notebooks: Improre Public Understanding of the Role of
- .Redlining, Vol. I (¥ashington: Movement for Depository lustitntions in Home Financing. Hearing,
conomic Justice, “974). . With Cungress, 1st session, May 5-8, 1975,
Case, Frederick, hmer City Honsing amd Private Washington: Government Printing Office, 1975.

Caterprise. New York: Pracger, 1972,

Cincotta, Gale. Regudatory Agencies and Uie Redlinging
awd Disinvestment Process. Chicago: Housing
Training and Information Center, 1975,

Cincetta. Gale. Redlting and FHA- New Recarch
[rois Dpal Hame Finaneng m Crcago Neighbaor.
hoods. Chicago: Metropolitan Area Housiag
Alliance, 1975,

Devine, Richard i Winstom Q) Renicand N Brenda
Sima, Whene the Lewdes Toods bt A Case
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New hw
bans had

Redlvaing hatle o
Major victory
foracticist here

New law
bans ‘bad
risk’ label

o g e et
RASHINGTON-—Presidest Foex 33
sighed the “redluusg™ bil. 8 Desuge

Arather provisicn @ *he same o1

tends wtil Maren 1. T, the requlaton
wnder

whict: the goverBiment sets’ cell-
g on Nterest thal may be had om
tavingy acveuns.

Rty o ux months, barks and s -
ingz aad lunmm-manmvwx-
L acest will nvundunkr
recining lew to Faske pubix lsta show:
ing where theyr mortzste loams bave
beea made.,

THE PURPOSE 1S 1s eaable tuntum:
er 3pd neghbarbood groupk 1o brem,
preasire Sgainut barks il dicrvonate
panst sgng wban ress, the peactice
knowr ag “redlining.

Criticy ropvicced Congross Uat urbae.
decsy beccmes nnavouable in sny l-ft
that g been redied by o dapk. Since
DEweomers are unable Lo shitin & mocts
fige iz 2 recined Deighborhood, L“-y
147, the peighbarhood camt SurTIve.

Banking groups oppowed the bill ‘nary
said [t -ou give vigiatle powers 1o
neigtborbood associaticas.

THE BATTLE, FOR srtactmest of 3
n:aunﬂ angj-redlining bul ';’,,""1"

aded by the Chicago-based ropolr
tan Area Housing Alliance, § conhton of
conunuruty

The xm«‘mﬂ:&d leader of the l»(N
wis Mrs. Gale Cineolits, &
bousewife from Chicage's Avatin ulm
borhond who alic 1eadS e Napongl
People’s Acton oc Houtng.

Thewr Dattle lo save decliong neigh-
borhoods included sireet deionstraticns

Ouispoker 3~

~egane, Gale Cincotta's c:'r(:enulm pol xm lumah-:l
T OMeNUT 100 a3esen of att-realing Negisiaton,

Redlining battle

Major victory
for aztivist here

By Steniey Ziemsa
GALE CINCOTTA Jed out 5 ressusding

Mis, Ciacolta, ftom Chicago's blue
collar Austin sectron, Lad joi Jearned
President F & mortgage dis-
cloaure mlmlernbunmumx
as3001atK0Es 1o make thew
knd.uwx:kwpubhc.
“It's Like having & baly, or af Jeast &
kudsey stone remeved.” sad the o
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TREerd, i effect, draw a
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Local activist calls
redlining law ‘victory’ |

Continued from page sne

generally Jare  older deteriorating com-
munities or those facing racial change,
they point out. ’

“IT'S A SLEAZY practice.” Mrs. Cin-
cotta saisl, “When lending institutions
cut off ‘conventional morigage motey o
a neighborhood, they are setting it on 2
road to inevitable decay and abandoa-
ment.

~One neighborhood after another i
urban ateas like Chicago has fallen vie-
tim to tha red pencis of finar.cial institu
tions. If it is allowed to continue, caties
will cease to exist.” -

Although the new federal law won't
stop redlining. it will give the public and
Congress “a clear picture of what areas
are subjected to the practice and what
hi2& happened t othem as a result,”” Mes.
Cincotta said.

"*Then we can get on with the job ol
inftiating legistation and programs de-
sigeed to breathe new life into these
areas,” she said.

FIGHTING REDLINING has occupled
Mrs. Cincotta for the last six years. A
Chicago native who has lived in Austin
for more than 20 years, she is chairman
of the antiredlning ccalition of the Met-
ropolitan Area Housing Alliance
#4224} and national chairman of the
Nmional Peoples Acthn on Housing
INPAHL.

MAHA is an organization of about 30
community groups from 15 Chicag

neighborhoods and suburbs including .

Oat Park, Harvey and Cudcago
Helghts. NPAH is a national network of
community organizations like MAHA, It
bas chapters in 39 states and 104 urban

- arees,

Both groups have been concerned
chtefly wih redlining and with fighting

the Federsl Housing Admicistration
[FHA] over the disasters in its subsi-
dized housing programs. Both operate
from offices a: 121 W, Superior St.

IN THE EARLY 60's. rediining had
rot vet become an wsue. Most people.
including Mrs. Cincotta, didn’t even re-
alize it existed.

However, i soon became apparcnt to
her and others in Austin that school
problems wese clascly tied in with other
neighborhood issues. Gamely panic-ped-
dling. housing deterioration, and block
by -block racial changeover.

Mrs. Cincotta and other activists set
cut in 1965 to unite PTAs, churches, and
existing civic groups in Austin into 2
grassroota ocganization that could deal
with the problems-—=the Organization for
£ Petier Austin {OBAl She served as
jts presidant in 1968 and 19,

AS THR PaNIC-PEDDLING tactics of
veal estMe brokers intensified on the
West Side, the OBA in 1970 linkes up
with the nearby Northwest Commusity
Organization and the Our Lzdy of the
Angels Rea' Tstates Practices Commit-
tee to form the West Side Coalition to
conibat the practice.

When the coalition brgau dealing with
panic-peddling in earnas;, the =aistencs
ol redlining became readily apparent,
3rs. Cincolta recalied.

*In an effort 10 stablize our communi-
ty, we encotiraged white families to seek
housing here,” she said. *'But whenever
we got a familv interested in moving in,
we couldn't find a lending irstitution
that weuld give them a loan.

“It was apparent that panic-peddling
and redlining went hand-in-hand,” a%e
added. “'In order to stop panic-piadlifg,
we realized we first had to stop redlin-
inest

44
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Mr. Asnney. Dr. Naparstek. if yon will proceed.

STATEMENWT OF DR. ARTHUR J. NAPARSTEK. DIRECTOR. WASH-
INGTON PUBLIC AFFAIRS CENTER. UNIVERSITY OF SOUTHERN
CALIFORNIA

Dr. Navanstex. Mr. Chairman. members of the committee. T am
very pleased to have the opportunity to provide testimony in support
of the Nattonal Commission on Neighborhoods, .

As we all know. our eities and the neighborhoods which make them
np are in deep trouble. Currvently. there is no national policy which
can take nto acconnt the diversity of neighborhood needs to create
a stron: nd comprehensive set of programs and actions to save these
Building olocks of the cities. Analternative to the pattern of patehing
up or quicting down urban neighborhoods ix needed. There is sone-
thing very wrong when there are not policies which prevent neigh-
harhood decline. when there is no intervention until the process of
decline is complete and the neighborhoods nadir is reached.

This is not to say that there are not programs and policies designed
to prevent and reverse such dectine. To the contrary. theve are dozens
of such efforts. including a multiplicity of Federal subsidy programs
which impaet direetly or indirectly on neighborhoods. The lack of
any comprehensive policy. however. means that the effectiveness of
such programs is =everely Hmited. Often they work at direct cross-
purposes or serve to underent eaclht other. The 1974 President’s Report
on National Growth and Development depliets a range o = ways in
which Federal acivities influence neighborhood life. The .mpact of
the Federal (Government is not lmited to grants and loans to indi-
viduals and units of Government. but is also evident in the constoue-
tion of public works, taxation policies. regulatory activities. manage-
ment of eredit. procurement of goods and services. the location of
Federal instaltations and pnblic employment.,

There is a void in policy and rhetorie. Few. if any national leaders
are discussing ways support ean be provided for people to stay and
reinvest in their communities. We do not have a national poliey which
provides guidance and deats with the wavs citizens. local officlals and
representatives of the private sector can work together. Too often
we find. a1 pattern persists where citizens Inck the contidence in their
officials” ability to do their jobs. and their related belief that city
servives are neither adequate nor tailored to their needs. Further, the
trend toward decentralization foeusing on neighborhoods in Federal
program implementation and legislation is fragmented and unco-
ordinated.

The social and economie impheations of Federal programs are not
vet well understood. The problems which these programs address are
very evident. but the solutions are few.

Currently. a poliey framework does not exist which can provide
guidance to loeal officials on the best programmatic means to solve
their problems. One result of this is that we do not reaily know what
werks and what does not. There is a need to develop a policy concept
which is sufficiently comprehensive and has the eonceptual power to
define syvstemic problems which deal with the varied needs of different
neighborhoods.
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Before such a policy can be formmlated. however. we must first
review, assess, and evaluate the multiplicity of programs and policies
that already exist or have been atiempted. A rigorous and compre-
hensive study of the urbun and neighborhood systems must he under-
taken in such a way as to determine what we Lave learned from past
efforts. Wa must build on the knowledge and learnings that have been
gained before creating a new universal solution to the problems that
face us.

The influence of the Federal Government on neighborhoods is espe-
cially pervasive. Yet there has not been a comprehensive analvsis of
the mmpact these policies have on the neighborheod. Often Federal
programs like federally assisted code enforcement. nrban lrome-
steading. sections § and 312 and various mortgage imsurance programs
work in isolation of cach other. amd ean either danmage neighborhoods
or serve as mechanisms for revitalization. The mmpact is not clear, and
befors: future poliey options= are offered, comprehensive assessient of
current policies is needed.

Yet it is not enough to understand the complex array of Federal
programs and policies and their neighborhood tmpact. The policies
and actions of many other actors mnst he considercd. State. county,
and local units of governnent. plus the intricately interwoven private
finaneial and lending community must all be serntinized for their
mplications for neighborhoods. No single sector ean take the entire
blaine for the curvent =orry state of our neighborheoods, Neither can
there be any true solutions without the coordinated activity of cach
and every actor. While many of these have been studied in detail with-
regard to their impact on neighborhood viability. they have never
been comprehensively viewed from the perspective of their multiple
relationships.

I would like to give some broad examples of some policies. programs
and actions at varions levels of government which directly »fiect
neighborhoods and which must be taken into account before any
realistic national urban policy can be formulated. Then T wonld like
to discuss in sc ae further detail the implications of one or two selected
examples.

At the Federal level, we ean look at the community development
revenue-=haring program administered by EUD. Each applicant is
required to certity that its proposed program has been developed “so
as to give maximum feasible priovity to activities which will benefit
low- or moderate-income families or 2id in the prevention or elimina-
tion of slums or blight.” Instead of concentvating their activities in
the most needy parts of town, participating conununities have tendec
to spread their funds thronghout their jurisdietions. The effectiveness
of the program in deteriorating areas has thus heen minimized. For
example. t° funding for St. Lonis. Mo., under the D progrim
roughly equals the sum of mon ve it received under the various cate-
goreal programs. .\ study by the New York Times found. however,
that funds for the imodel cities areas in St. Lonis have been reslneed.
and the new money is being poired into aflhient neighborhoods in the
form of loans and grants for vehabilitating homes and mstalling
sewers, streets, and lighting, Similarly, in Little Rock. Ark.. and
Chattanooga. Tenn.. substantial chunks of the eitios® CD funds were
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allocated for the construction of reants complexes in well-to-do
suburban areas, ' '

The experimentsi housing allevance program way be subject to
stnilar eritielsme I ix diffiendt 9 draw any firm conclu=tons avout the
programm at this point. However one observarion is elearly warranted,
and that is that the progrum hus caused and will cause a substantial
degree of relocation. There are indications that tie relocation of
faniilies receiving housing allowances may encoarage the trend of
inner ity abacdonment ard reinforee real estate and morigage steer-
ing of ninority participants. The program is designed to improve
the quality of housing of participating fammilies. Whether it will ace-
compli=h that goal renmins to be zeen. .\ most troublesome question
at this point is whether it will jeopardize the quality of neighborhood
life imongr the nonparticipants.

Another arvea of inquiry would be in identifving obstacles which
inhibit the suceess of reinvestment etfortz, Preconditions for success
or fatlure of most federally inspired reinvestnient progriuns ave often
deterntined by the complex =et of legal. administrative and fiseal
policies. These policies can independently or collectively serve as dis-
meentives or ineentives for change, Currently a data base does not
exist which links iustitutionalized obstacles to reinvestnient efforts
on a netghborhood level. Such policies may inelude local and State
tax laws city ordinances, regulations and exceutive orders. and judi-
cial decizions which nmpact onthe neighborhood.

Municipal ofliciais and officers of the courts pass local ordinances
and make judicial decisions on the basiz of diserete problems. These
decizions are implemented i isolation of what is going on in the ety
as o wholeo or in particular neighborhoods=. Thus local laws and judi-
cial decision= are double edged. =erving as either an inecentive for
improvement or change, or as a disincentive that exacerbates decline,
Further. public actions can inhibit the processes of govermance by
makine it extremely diticult to beeorme fnvolved in resolving a par-
ticular problemn.

For example. stractived disineentives conld include: laws which

“protect abzentec ownerships property tax assessment on improved

properties. lack of ditferentiation between a fax on land and a tax on
unprovements. code enforeentent and zoning.

Further analysiz would relate to the varied administrative and
potitical approachies to decentralization which are curvently underway
i eities and States aronnd the conntry, The decisions facinge local
covernment on neighborhood-related tssues are complex and politi-
caliv hazardous. Local offivials are confronted with a dwindling tax
base. aging housing stock. inereased numbers of aged and dependent
people. underemployed. a breakdown in public service delivery sys-
tems and finally the very real potential of default, Tu facing these
issiies. they must decide whether to foenus attention on the very I)Ti;_rllted
netehborhioods. or the marginally blighted. or those <till viable. With
resonrees = searee as they are. public oflicials are often in the position
of having to choose between services to white middle class families
who are threatening to leave the ety or services to the poor and
minorities.
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Other problems relate tc the issues of decentralization : What degree
of automony to erant neighborhoods. how to deal with overlappiag
jurisdictions of ¢ity services. how to create conditions which ‘are
conducive for citizen participation. These are only :one of the prob-
lems and decisions facing city officials. Clearly the Federal Govern-
ment must provide technical assistance and guidance in dealing with
these issues as wel! as many others. It is a probiem of nationai
importance.

The Commission could put forth guidelines which wez 'd serve as a
model for a comprehersive approach toward restructuri.-« the proce-~
dures of goernance through a mix of ecnt,ulization and decentraliza-
tion of services: the restructuring of fimancial systems with emphasis
on subsidy and incentive programs;: the melding of Federal funds
and programs with local conditions: provision of oversight over
relevant regulatory bodies in the context of neighborhood problems ;
and rearranging human and educational service delivery systems in
ways which will increase ntilizaticn and decrease racial tension and
polarization,

Greater knowledge and understanding of the processes of urban and
neighborhood life would be of undeubted value to both public ufficials
and private citizens seeking change at all levels of governuv  The
determination of the appropriate roles and concerns for varic  units
of government wonld considerably influence a vaviety of puklic de-
cisions and policies. Yet, it is the Federai level that we must come
back to. for there are limits on what it i= appropriate for the Congress
to determine for the States and local governments. Thus. T would like
to take one case in further detail to make an additional point : namely,
that in many cases it is not just new policies and programs which are
required for the health of neighborhoods, but, instead to merely make
proper use of the programs and policies alveady in existence. Of
course, I speak of the Departmment of Housing and Urban Develop-
ment, the Federal agency charged with the responsibility of maintain-
ing and supporting our cities.. HHIUD is invelved in” a variety of
oversight, regulatory research. and program activities which directly
impact on neighb hood life. Yet, in zome ways HUD has become one
of the biggest enewaies of that life. Why? HUD is responsible for the
issuing of guidelines for the utilization of eommunity development
revenue shaving funds. The failure to maintain tight regulations has
resulted in the perversion of program intent mentioned earlier. The
citizen participation components of the Housing and Community De-
velopment. :\ct have been made meaningless by HUD's failure to exer-
cise responsible oversight and this has done much to limit the
credibility of this program. HUD has failed to use the powers avail-
able to it to prevent the heavy geographic concentration of FITA
financing, a practice whieh has become equated with the unavailability
of conventional financing and conventional credit availability 1s
crucial to neighborhood stability. TIUD has not been able to set up
procedures which act against the practice of fast foreclosure hefore
mstead of after it orenrs. HUD has done little to bring together, pre-
pare to analyze and generally facilitate the data forthcoming nnder
the provisions of the Home Mortaage Disclosure Act. IIUD has done
little to influence the various Federal banking regulatory agencies to
inhibit discriminatory mortgage practices, including redlining of
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various types. HUD has even financed the very research models used
by the lending industry to butrress its eentention that traditional real
estate appraisal methods which destroy neighborhoods aure no more
than “souna business practice™.

Yet. HUD is not the only culprit. The entire panoply of Federal,
Stute, and local actors have similar roles. But we can attack such
failures only ir piecemeni fe.:hion until we have s clearer understand-
ing of how all their actions fit together. And oniy a study on the scale
envisioned by the Natioral Comiuissian on Neighburioods can do that.

Thank yon.

Mr. Asurzy. Thank> very mueh for a good statement.

Mr. William Whiteside, staff divector of the urban reinvestment
task force.

Mr. Whiteside?

Mr. Wartesoe. May I yield my place to Mrs. Cincotta?

Mr. Asyrey. Indeed so. Thank you.

STATEMENT OF GALE CINCOTTA, CHAIRPERSON, NATIONAL
PEOPLE'S ACTION

Mrs. Cixcorra. Thank yon. My name is Gale Cincotta. I am chair-
person of National People’s \ction. I min here to testify for the need
for national reinvestinent poliey. This past June, 2,000 grassroots
people from 63 citiex. people from Seattle to Providence, from San
Antenio. from cities like Chicago to towns like Wooster, Ohio, canie
together for NPA's fifth annual conference in Washington. D.C.

Stronger than ever before, we reaffirmed onr goal of neighborhoods
first. I am happy to be here today to speak for NP.\ leaders and to
find that Congressman Ashley®s committee and the Congress have
endorsed our neighborhood's first agenda by holding liearings on the
need for a Presidential Commission to develop a national strategy for
neighborhoods.

Since the Naticnal People's Action was formed in 1972, our efforts
have been instrumental in the passage of the Home Mortgage Dis-
closure Act of 1975, 518(b) and 518(d) reimbursement legislation,
and in the recent declaration of ¢ national moratorium on FH.\ fore-
closures and a rational mortgage assignmert program. These are sig-
nificant steps toward onr common goal of neighborhood presevvation,
Lut the urgency of the crisis that still confronts us demands  ositive
and prompt action in the form of a national neighborhood reinvest-
ment poiicy.

We have grown tired with the sidious throwaway mentality that
pervades our society and classifies older people, older homes, and

older neighborhoods as expendable-like pop  bortle  nd  nsed
I{leenex. People live 1 neighborhoods and neighborh ke up
cities. We no longer have the resonrces to replace these irhoods

at a cost which onr people can atford. And even if we diu, our neigh-
borhoods are more than glass aud steel, bricks and mortar. The fine
quaiity of family life and sense of community which exists in a healthy
neighborhood must aiso be nreserved.

WWeneed a national commmitmert that neighborhood reinvestment is
a top priority of the Federal Government. In 1947, when Europe was
in a crisis after World War 11, a decision was made by our Govern-
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ment that saving European cities was top priority. A policy planning
< ff was astablished within the State Department to develop short-
term and long-range strategies for what later was to be called the
Mazxhall plan. The dollars were allocated to make it work. The older
people of Europe were not considered disposable.

The Congress of the late forties was witling to pledge support to
Euronean neighborhoods. If this U.S, Congress of Bicentennial 1976
15 wiliing to pledge its support to this country’s nerghborhoods and to
the peeple who built them an . believe and live in then:. it wil} go
down in history as a true act of representative governmeni.

We will not sit back and wateh our neighboriinods he destroved by
neglect and the pursuit of profit. National People’s Action demands
that the task of a national commiszion on neighborhoods be the
immediate development and implementation of policies which will
restore and preserve our neirhborhoods. Our neighborhoods need
“Marshali plan™ and the doliars to make it work.

The fact is that the financial institutions of the United States of
America last year alone squandered 23.6 billion of the people’s hard-
earned savings on speculative and foreign ventures. To shaw that this
comes at the expense of neighborhoods, let me quote vo 1 the savings
and home loan fizures for the two larwest banks in Chicago First
National and Continental. ax document by the 1976 Chicugo ity
ordinance disclosure data,

Continental and First National banks taok in ¢ver £1.34 billion in
savings deposits from city neighborhoods in ¢ cago in 17T Yet
they loaned only $7.8 million in conventional mortgages to the eity
neighborhoods, The suburbs. on the other hand. with only $319 millien
on deposit with First National took in ever £25 million in home loans.
for a whopping rec:irn of S cents on the dosnar. Continental loaned
$36 million to the suburbs.

At the same time, these two institutions, while writing off our
neighborhoods. have lost $163 million of our hard-carned savings on
bad loans in speculative investments such az real estate ‘nvestment
trezts, This $163 million 1s four times #he amount the ¢ity of Chicago
receives from the Federal Government in community development
funds. nationally a wost three tinwes the alloeation to the eities in
community develnpreont dollarz has been lost on speculation by pri-
vate sector.

And T think as our communities and we fight for programs= and how
to spenct the very few community development dollars that come into
the city. when vou have the private seetor on the other hand throwing
this much noney away without anvbady taking a close look at how
it is spent and where prudent lending and decisions come in, I think

we are losing neighborhood people’s hard-earned saving=. And [ think

there has to be a balance of private sector putting money back into
the city. s

The HTUD loss figures have been publicized so many timé§they Irave
loxt their shock value. 74.000 abandoned FH.A single-famiiy homes.
But it does seem Incongraous that HUD continnes to lose almost as
much money annually as Congress aticeated fo the entire Nation for
the implementation of the Community Develapment Aet.

What now alarms us is that we see the same mistakes whieh have led
to the HUD disaster replicate in the implementation of the Cam-

191



O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

187

munity Developuicrt Aet. In Chicago, 23 milhion of first community
development fund= were o*locared to finuncin} pssistance to property
owners. but ¥1 million was later transferred te cover the Model Cities
bureancraey. To dare. only eight home loans have been made under
the program. Another 21 million of first vesr comnunity development
funds was allocated for rehabilitation of repossessed FILA properties.
No homes have been rehabilitated to date under thiz proagran.

Recent testimony reveaied that city after city misdi.ected commu-
nity development funds toward parking garages. athletic fields. and
the like, while the demand for reasonably priced housing nears the
bursting poiut. I the 312 loan program in Chieago, commmunity devel-
opment loans have gone to upper-middie imeoms persons in 67 percent
of the cases. in Chicago that mean= the Lincoin Park area, frequently
for luxury or extravagant reconstruction.

As T mentioned earlier. healthy neighborhoads are more than brick
and mortar, glis= and steel. When the private seetorr :lisinvests our
neiriborhoods and deficient public sector programs fail to #ill the
void, all the moople in the community suffer other fors of disinvest-
ment. The fir -ualities which existed in the once healthy neighbor-
hood must also »e restored.

The streets of onr eities are no longer safe. Sentor citizens who have
helped to build our neighborhoods are afraid to go out to the store.
are foreed to live in inadequate housing, pay higher rents and receive
poor health care. Federal. State, and loeal programs arve payving “lip-
service’ to our parents” and grandparents’ needs.

Onr parvents are not the only vietims of crime. Our children sre ex-
posed to hard drugs. women on our streets are raped, an.i our aomes
are burglarized while peliticians eontinue to garner votes on law-and-
order platformns.

While we wateh our neighborhoods continue to go down, we see our
utility bills soar. TUtility monopolies draw a blank check from govern-
mental regnlators and continue *o squeeze neighborhood people for
their last dolar.

Thus a whole range of neichborhood problems must be addressed by
a Mational Comn:i==ion an Neighborhoods, Pro-ident Ford's response
to the challenge his been to name a high level task force chaired by
HU'D Seeretary Carla il That panel is not the proper vehicle for
such an effort. That weov. s riddled with the type of closed door,
chitis. attitudes which o, «inally fostered neighborhood decline. There
are no conununity peopie on that Committee.

The Commission proposed by this Coiaaittee. by way of confrast.
has a tvemendons potential to establizh a neighborhood poliey based
on comnnmity input and wlvice. © call on the 1976 Congress and
the proposed national Conmiission to haplement the following
recommendations:

First, donble dallars—matching dollars for cities which use their
commmunity development funds to vehahilitate existing housing stock
in older neighborhoods, with administrative costs not to exceed 10
pereent,

Second. Urban Reinvestment Task Foree expansions to a level of
%100 millon, $75 million NITS. £25 million NPP. T think this is one of
the only programs that we know that has put together private sector
community people and eity offivials. And T know Mr. Whiteside is
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leery about expanding it too fast but it is a program that encom-
}msses what you do need in a city. And I do know that you did give
1im $715 million but I think you should give him more.

~Third, a comprehensive program to rehabilitate the thousands of
abandoned HUD properties. Existing housing stock must be preserved.

Fourth, a national anti-redlining law wlich would proﬁ)libit geo-
graphic as well as racial discrimination in lending.

Fifth, investigation into secondary mortgage market, FMN 4,
Freddie Mae, GNMA.

Sixth, incentives in the form of tax breaks, lower interest rates, and
so_forth, to encourage purchase and/or rchabilitation of homes in
older neighborhoods.” An end of disincentives which encourage new
development.

Seventh, complete overhaul of HUD and restructuring of FHA.

Eighth, Federal regulation and licensing of the mortgage banking
industry and individual brokers.

Ninth, the 518(b) and 518(d) reimbursement prograni must be
overhauled and given separate office status in HUD.

Tenth, comprehensive legislation establishing uniform mortgage
forbearance policy nationally. :

Eleventh, home repair grants and loans, rent subsidies, and prop-
erty tax reductions for the elderly.

Twelfth. immediate enactment of national generic drug substitution
legislation to ease the cost of rising prescription drug prices.

Thirteenth, Law Enforcement Assistance Administration—Federal
allocations to be used to finance community-initiated crime preven-
tion- programs and less police-controlled programs.

Fourteenth, that the full power of the Federal Government be di-
rected toward wiping out hard drugs in our neighborhoods.

Fifteenth. that Congress immediately enact national lifeline legis-
lation to restructure current inequitable utility rates.

Our neighborhoods believe that our system of Government was con-
structured to meet the changing needs of the people. Congressmen.
these needs are not being met. The neighborhoods are organized and
determined to see that our system of Government is one that serves the
people. We are organized and determined that our neighborhoods shall
survive.

We pledge our full support for the implementation of a national
neighborhood reinvestment policy.

My, AsHLEY. Mrs, Cincotta. thank you very much.

Now. Mr. Whiteside.

Mr. Winrtesipe. Thank you. Mr. Chairman. I will submit my pre-
pared remarks for the record and just very briefly highlight them in
my oral presentation, if I may. - »

Mr. Asnrey. Thank you. Mr. Whiteside. The full statement will be
submitted for the record.

STATEMENT OF WILLIAM A. WHITESIDE, STAFF DIRECTOR, URBAN
REINVESTMENT TASK FORCE; DIRECTOR, OFFICE OF NEIGHBOR-
HOOD REINVESTMENT OF THE FEDERAL HOME LOAN BANKS

M. Wiiresioe. 1t has really been a pleasure to be here this morning
to hear the presentations and to hear the questions and the comments by
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the members of the subconimittee. T am impressed at the Jevel of
knowledge and interest that the subcorumittee displays. I think tlis
angurs well for the fiture of neighborhwod preservation.

Your interest in neighborhood preservation is. something that we
share. But before getting into that, let me comment that 1 think there
is real significance in the fact that the Urban Reinvestment Task Foree,
with the sponsership of the Federa! Home Loan Bank Board. HUD.
the Federal Reserve. the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation, and
the Comptroller of the Currency. at the sauie time works very coop-
eratively with Mrs, Cincotta’s group and with Monsignor Baroni’s
group. It is a unique position we have Liven privileged to have. and one
that we really treasure. I think there isa significance to my sitting with
this panel that should not be lost on the committee.

There is an additional area of intense interest in neighborhood
preservation that has been referred to, bhut which I would like to
underscore. and this is in the cities. As they have been empowered
through commumity development block grant funding to take a lead
in neighborhood preservation. they have been actively seeking ways
to do this. They have heen actively seeking instruments. and many
have selected our neighborhood housing scrvices as one of their
instruments.

I might note. 3Ir. Chuirman. that the most recent addition to our
list of cities with neighborhood housing service programs in develep-
ment is Toledo. and we are beginning work there very shortly.

The discoveries that we have made as we have worked in the neighi-
borhoud preservation edort include the observation that neighborhoods
are extremely complex. that there is an interdepender:ce in the hmnan
factors. the economic fariors. and the physical factors that has been
little recognized. In snpporting this bill. I think a further study of
this interdependence and a further documentation of it is extremely
important before the Federal Government launches out in any major
programs directed specifically at neighborhoods. Because. as has been
amply testified to here today. Federal programs have alreads done a
Zood deal of damage to neighborhoods by not taking into consideration
these subtle factors. R

I was delighted with the action of the conference committee on the-
HUD appropriations bill. in its endorsement of our work, which pro-
dneed a recommendation to HUD that they increase our funding to
3414 million. This increase is currently being implemented. The task
force members have approved the expansion. We are in the process

M. Asncey. Mr. Whiteside, just a minute.

What is it. Mr. LaFalce? )

Mr. LaFarce. Mr. Whiteside. if I may interject at this moment,
you said the conference committee increased the appropriations for the
task foree to $4.5 million? What had it been prior to that?

M. Winrrrsie. $2.5 millior: was projected for the coming fiscal year,

Mr. LaFavLce Projected by whom ?

Mre. Winresipe. By HUD.

Mr. LaFaLce Thank you.

Mr. Winreksine. And by the task force. In other words. we had a
S-year funding agreement with TTUD. and it was to go at a $31%
million dollar per year level through 1976, 1977 and 1978.

77-154 O~ 76 - 13
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Mr. LaFaccr. I understand that well, Mr. Whiteside. I am not sure
that HUD di-:. A

Mr. Asurey. Now. I think we are going tv proceed as was outlined
by the Chair so the witnesses will all be heard and we will have time
for questions.

Mr. Warteswe. In onr expansion plan, which is currently being
implemented to utilize the additiona’ funding. we are approximately
going to double our operation by the end of 1976. at the level of opera-
tion that we have had thus far. we will have assisted the development
of 31 neighborhood housing services programs around the country.
We anticipate that at the increased level of operation that we will be
able to add 24 prograws during ealendar 1977 so that by the end of
1977 thiere should be 55 neighborhood housing services programs
functioning.

I funding at this level can be secured in fiscal 1978 and 1979, we
expect to see over 100 neighborhoed housing services programs func-
tioning around the country by the end of the seventies as a result of
our cfforts.

Let me speak briefly about what neighborhood housing services
is, because I think it has been a unique experiment and it has cast sonie
light on what is needed in neighborhoods. and a review might be help-
ful to the subcommittee in its deliberations.

Basically. as I think is well-known, the model was created in Pitts-
burgh by a locz! coalition of neighborhood residents. local lenders, and
the city government. They had no help from anyone. They were not
even trying to create a national model. they were trying to solve some
problems 1n the central-northside in Pittsburgh. We discovered this
model in 1971, got well acquainted with it, and by 1972 were starting
to replicate it on an experimental basis in other cit jes.

Critical elements of neighborhood housing services are this
partnership of vesidents. lenders and local government. It is a group
of residents who are willing to become deeply involved in neighbor-
hood honsing services, will give it their leadership. will serve on the
board of directors as a majority of the board of directors, and will
give of their energy and leadership in selling to the neighborhood the
concept that the neighborhood can come back.

It is a group of lenders who will agree to intensify their lending in
the ncighborhood. who will agree to make all the bankable loans gen-
crated by the program—Iloans to people who can meet their underwrit-
ing criteria as individuals—waiving any doubt they might have had
about the neighborhood in the past. joining in the self-fulfillng
prophecy that the neighborhood is coming back. The lenders also con-
tribute the operating costs in most of the neighborhood housing
services on an annual basis.

The city government involves itself by targeting special attention
to the neighborhood. by bringing the service lovels up to the level that
obtains across the city, by taking care of needed public amenities in
the neighborhood. We find that when people have lost confidence in
aneighborhood that public investment suffers as well as private invest-
ment. The city needs to get involved in a major way to deal with this.

The city also needs to conduct a sensitive housing inspection program
to make sure that over a period of years, every single residence in the
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neighborhood can be brought up to minimum code standards and -
above.

To make this work, you need a source of financing for every home-
owner. The loans to the bankable homeowners by the financial insti-
tutions are an important part of this, but a high-risk revolving loan
fund is another important part, to make loans to residents who do
not meet anyone’s underwriting criteria. Loans to the elderly, loans
to residents with a bad credit history, loans to residents wlio are
subject to marginal employment.

The high-risk revolving loan fund which each neighborhood hous-
ing services has administers usually amounts to a target of $300,000
or more. They range well above that in some of the older programs.
Neighborhood Honsing Services of Pittsburgh, for instance, has about
$850,000 in its high-risk revolving loan fund. This money is lent at
flexible rates and flexible terms to homeowners who need to improve
their homes and who simply cannot qualify anyplace else.

The resnlt of having these two sources of lendable funds is that
every single homeowner in the neighborhood can qualify for some
financial help to improve their homes.

Finally, the NHS has a small but highly qualified technical staff
that connsels the homeowners on their financial problemns, that coun-
sels the homeowners on their construetion needs, that monitors con-
struction and makes snre the homeowners get the product that they
have contracted for. that monitors the city’s performance and per-
forms liaison with the city in bringing the whole neighborhood back.

To bring this program about. the task force has devised a nnique
developmental process. In another context, Senator Proxmire made
a comment about my being *a rare bureaucrat.” I particularly appre-
ciated that becaunse in our developmental process we have tried not
to be bureaucratic at all. We have tried to approach each neighbor-
hood on its own merits to deal with the partienlar political realities
of each city, to deal with the cultural realities of each neighborhood,
and to tailor the program to what exists in that city. I think we have
been highly successful at it thus far. i

It is a painstaking process, and it is-a process that once you have
started you can’t really give up on. You have got everyone’s equity
out there. You have;the city out there. You have the financial institu-
tions out there, neighborhood leadership out there, committed to the
program. so we have to follow through. We have to produce a pro-
gran, once we have committed ourselves. ~

Typically. this takes us 8 to 10 months. In some difficult situations
it has taken us well over a year. Bnt we have hung in and produced
a neighborhood honsing services program to fulfill the expectations
of the local partners in the program.

We think we may be at the beginning of a national breakthrough
in understanding what it takes to bring neighborhoods back. I think
there has been a good deal of attention to what makes neighborhoods
decline. We are particularly interested in what it takes to bring them

. back.

The results in neighborhood housing services, I think. need to be

- measured in neighborhoods . tnrned around and in homes improved.

The number of loans made is important, but we are discovering that
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there is a spinoff factor, an element that is hard to measure until you
look back for a year or two. .

Let me take Cincinnati as a case in point. Out of a given 20 honics
that have been inspected and been found to need work in Cincinnati,
they discovered that 15 of the homes were brought up to at least
minimum city standards by the homeowners, out of their own re-

_sources. You don’t quite know where they received the money. Out

of their savings? Out of loans that they received independently ? The
work was finished. The building permits were taken out and the
work was done.

Out of the other five homeowners whose homes needed work, four
were referred to cooperating financial institutions which are working
with neighborhood housing services and only one required the re-
sources of the high-risk revolving loan fund. We think that is very
inmpressive leverage, and we think that is the kind of leverage this
program can produce. -

Now, I think it is obvious that the level of neighborhood is im-
portant in the ability to produce this kind of leverage. The neighbor-
hood housing services program is not a program to solve all of the
kinds of problems that have been talked about in great detail here
today. It applies to a particular slice of neighborhoods where you still
have basically a working population, where you still have basically
sound structures, where you do not have a very high degree of ab-
sentec ownership and a very high degree of deterioration or abandon-
ment. But that slice of neighborhoods is significant in every city that
I have visited, and it seems to me, being able to hold the line on those
neighborhoods is extremely important to us asa Nation.

Neighborhood housing services is serving an important function in
the community development block grant program in that it has been
a living laboratory in how to work with neighborhoods. We discover
a constant stream of visitors to every NIISH program. Visitors who
want to know how it works, visitors from city governments, visitors
from other neighborhoods. visitors from other cities and other States

. who are excited about these programs where something is being pro-

duced. And we think that is an important output of the whole process.

In conclusion, the task force has another program, which was men-
tioned by Mrs. Cincotta, our neighborhood preservation projects,
where, in an ontreach to find other things that are working, we are
giving modest grants to programs showing promise for example, of
being able to deal with commercial district decline. being able to deal
with multifamily problems, being able to deal with the problem of
abandoned structures. We- do not have good, solid answers in these
areas yet, as we have in the primarily single-family neighborhoods that
NHS serves; but we are looking hard for things that work. As we
discover them. we will begin our replication process. adding them to
complement the NHS program and offering them to other cities and
neighborhoods throughout the country.

" The Urban Reinvestment Task Force has demonstrated a consider-
able commitinent to the neighborhoods. and I think that is the critical
element. As a catalyst, we are bringing the resonrces of the Federal
Government and frequently of State government, always of local
government and always of financial:institutions, to the neighborhoods

B}
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to serve the neighborhood. I think we have got the priorities right,
and I think that first priority of serving the neighborhood is important
to consider in structuring the study Commission that you are develop-
ing through this legislation and in future Federal programs. But I
think we should not kid our-elves that there is any “fast six™ for
neighborhoods.

1 was delighted to hear again Mrs. Cincotta’s recommendation that
we receive $100 million. and I wish I knew low to use that amount
of money effectively. We are interested in expanding this effort, and
we will expand the effort. But we have to mamtain the quality of the
effort; otherwise, we are dealing with just words and dollars, and
they aren’t going to do the joh.

So I would like to again thank you and tell you that we are learn-
ing a great deal about neighborhood preservation, and we are looking
forward to sharing this with the study Commission. which. I trust, is
oing to be created as o result of your deliberations,

[The prepared statement of Mr, Whiteside. with attached appendis,
fol]ows:li
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Good morning, Mr. Chairman. I am Wm. A, whiteside, the Staff
pirector of the Urban Reinvestment Task Force and the Director of
the Office of Neighborhood Reinvestment of the Federal Home Loan -
Banks. I want to thank you for this opportunity to discuss the
Urban Reinvestment Task Force and its neighborhood preservation
programs in testifying on H.R. 14756 and ta present some General
observations on urban neighborhood policy.

I3 the testimony that follows, I will discuss first the
initial development of the Urban Reinvestment Task Force and the
origins of our major program, Heighborhood Housing Services.

With regard to NHS, the testimony describes the essential elements
of the program, along with detailing .its key features. This is
followed by discussion of our other program, Neighborhood
Preservation Projects, and the creation of a national loan
purchase pool in :Neightorhood Housing Services of America, The
balance of my statement deals with Task Force accomplishments,
capacity and objectives, along with urban neighborhood policy
considerations.

Let me begin by commanding your interest in the important
area of neighborhood preservation. We share this interest and are
convinced that, at a fraction of the cost of new development, the
Nation's cities can take advantage of our urban infrastructure
and preserve and reﬁew our urban amenities 2nd urban communities.

Preserving neighborhoods, however, represents a complex ‘and
delicate undertaking because a neighborhovod is wade up of interde~’b
pendent human, economic and physical elements. As a complex social,

physical and economic entity, it is a basic building block of
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society and great care must be taken So that programs designed
to assist do not produce unintended negative side effects.

The Urban Reinvestment Task Force has developed a uaique and
painstaking process for dealing with these complex factors and is-
bringing into existence genuine partnerships of community resi-
dents, local government and the privape sector. I believe this
procesz, and the local programs which we can introduce as models
rnationally, offer the potential of a national breakthrough in
neighborhood revitaiization. The main prcgrem of the Task Force,
Neighborhood Housing Services, can be replicated in enough
lozatiens to provide the models and experience necessary for .
further local refinements, and to gengrate a broad spin-off of other
types of neighborhood preservation activities.

We -were delighted with the action of the Conferenca Committee
on the HUD appropriation bill (H.R. 14233) in allocating an increase
in the demonstration grant support of the Task Force's activities
provided out of the HUD research budget. The Urban Reinvestment Task
Force members have recently approved an expansion of the activitieé of
the Task Force, and the Office of Policy Development and Research of
the Department of Housing and Urban Development is presently working
on an inter-agency agreement amendment expanding Task Force funding
to $4.5 million in FY 1977. We expect by the close of calendar year
1976 that there will be 31 operational NHS programs and that this
-ncreased funding level will enable us to bring an additional 24 on
stream during calendar year 1977, for a total of 55 cities with
operating NHS programs. Given continued funding ot this level in

FYs 1978 ond 1979, we should conclude the 19706's with in excess

-2-
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of 100 nHS prograas as neighborhood preservation models, spreaé
over every section of thz United States.

The competence of the Urban Reinvestment Task Eorcy'to operate
in this sphere goes back to the early 1970's, when the Federal Home
Loan Bank Board became acutely aware of the deterioration of urban
aveas and the role the financial industry could play in relation to
soxze of the problems facity our cities. While artively seeking out
progroms that were aimed at revitalizing declining city areas, the
Bank Board discovered one such program in Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania,
called Neighborhood Housing Services, which was demonstrating suc~
c2ss. NHS of Pittsburgh had created a2 partnership between the local
government, comaunity residents and fimancial institutions and, as part~
ners, these three giroups were cooOperatively working toward haltinyg
decline in Pittsburgh's Central Northside neighbcrhood. After a
thorough study of the program, the Bank Eoard began experimentally
replicating this program model in other cities. The nodel was refined
in successive experiences, and it has been succes3fully adapfed to
varied cities. ) . .

By. 1974 the Federal Home Loan Bank Board had brought four NHS pro-
grams to an operational stage and had nine others in various stages of

development.

Formation of Urpan Reinvestment Task Force

On April 22, 1974, the Department of Housing and Urban Develop~
ment and the Federal Home Loan Bank Board announced the establishment

of the Urban Reinvestment Task Force to expand on the initial efforts.

-3~

202




O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

198

This Tesk Force, with the Secretary of Hud and the Chairman of
the Bank Board serving as co-directors, rec<eived initial staffing and
adninistrative assistance from the Bark Board and $3 million in HUD
demonstration funds 2s the result of an inter-agency agreement between
the two agencies. The funds were for Fys 1974 and 1975 to enable the
Task Force to repliczte Neighborhood Housing Services programs, to
€reate a national loar purchase pool for the NHS Righ Risk Revolving
Loan Funds, and to support and monitor other promising forms of
neighborhood preservation. Approximately two-thirds of these funds
are channéled by the Task Forgg:into grants for NHS Righ Risk
Revolving Loan Funds and Neighborhood Preservation Pirojects.

In July of 1975, HUD and the Bank Board amended the inter-
agency agreement, providing for a iunding level of $2.5 million
annually through FY 1978, apd $1.5 milli&n in 1979, making this
program HUD's major national neigbborhood preservation
demonstration. The membership of the Task Force was expanded
September 1575 to include a member of the Board of Governors
of the Federal Reserve Systém, the Comptroller of the Currency,

and the Chairman of the Federal Deposit Insurapce Corporation.

Neighborhood Housing Services Expansion

A5 a result of the earlier efforts of the Federal Home Loan Bank
Board, and the more recent activities of the Urban Reinvestment Task
Force, NHS programs are now operating in 25 cities, in addition

to the original .rogram in Pittsburgh. For a listing of these
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RHS Features

We have found that a successful NES prograk must operate in a
neighborhooé in which the housing stock is beginning to show
signs of deterioration but yet remazins basically sound, and where-
there is a high degree of homeownership. The program has 5 basic
elements: 1) residents who want to preserve their neighborhood,
improve their hones, and who are willing to provide the leadership
and make the effort to establish and participate in a NHS program;
2) local government which seeks-to improve the neighborhood by
making the necessary improvements in public amenities and by con-
ducting an appropriate housing code inspection and compliance
program coordinated with NHS activities; 3) a group of financial
institutions which agree to reinvest in the neigbhborhood by making
market rate loans for qualified borrowers and tax deductible
contributions to the NHS to support its operating cost; (4) a
high risk revolving loan fund to make loans at flexible rates
and terms to residents not meeting commercial credit standards:
the funds being provided by private foundations, industry or -
government; and (5) a NHS organization, which is a state~chartered,
private, ncon-profit corporation having 2 board of directors of
which a numerical majority are community residents, aloﬁé with
significant representation from financial institutions, and a
three-nember staff.

Neighborhood Housing Services programs represent a blend of

private-public~community involvement in a working partnership,
with each group strongly represented and respectful of the others' -
positions. This partnership must be constructed with the

greatest care. Key features of the NHS model are:
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It is a local program. The role of the Urban Reinvestment Task

Force is to act as a catalyst and facilitator, The Task Force
brings to each local situation detailed knowledge of the program

and the way in which it may be adapted to the local situation.

‘Local program policy, administration ané implementation ai—e_~

responsibilities of those on the local level.

The program is nongovernmental. Even though some public Funds

are included, coutrol is vested in a board of direc;ors of the
private corporation which consists of community aﬁd financial
insiﬁution representatives. There are few governmental regula-
tions to follow, and thereforé, the board has freeéoh and flexi;
bility in its operation of the program. The egsentially

nongovernmental nature of the program is essential for involving

‘the key parties.

The .program is nonbureaucratic. Each program develops its own

priorities and policies. Although the Task Force may provide
technical assistance in helping to establish operating pro-
cedures, important declisions which affect the loan or the
relationship of NHS to the community are made by the NHS board.

The program is very flexible,

The program is a seif—help effort. The involvement of local

citizens is regarded as extremely important by the fimancial
institutions, funding Sources and city government. Strong
citizen interest indicates neighborhood pride and is a major -

factor in convincing potential lenders that the residents care

-6~
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about the heighborhood and want to remain and maintain it. NHS
operating costs are funded entirely thfougb local sources, and
local contributors supply much of the high risk loan fund. Em-
phasis on local funding is part of the self-help element of the

NHS model.

The NHS program is not a give-away. The high risk loan fund is a

revolving loan fund; even for high-risk applicants t" et
a prospect for repayment. The fact that the p-

give-away is an important feature.in the eyes ane
iﬁstitutions and funding sources, and it effoci. e cates
the proéram's philosophy that property upkeep is the responsi-

bility of homeowners and other property owners..

Théfprogfam is concentrated on specific neighborhoods. The NHS

program addresses itself to neighborhoods which are basically
sound, but which are deteriorating. Concentration of the pro-
gram's effort into a small enough area to be manageable is

important.
e e,

The Developmental Process

Bringing a viable NHS program into operation requires an effort
lasting eight months or more. The first months are spent developing
working relationships with the local government, community and finan-

cial representatives, and selecting a local Task Force staff person

. with the skills and local knowledge necessary to work out cooperative

relationships among the various participants. -
When the necessary relationships have been developed, a ten-week
process is commenced and the NHS concept is introduced to a group of

approximately 40 people, representing financial institutions, the com-
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munity at large, and local government and regulatory bodies. These
individuals adapt the NHS model to local conditions and form conmittees
to work on the details of selection of the NHS ne ighborhood, funding,
neighborhood prl&r;tles, governnental services, and lncorporatlon.of the
NHS itself. Residents of the neighborhood chosen for the program are

then immediately brought into the process., fully informed about the

-NHS concept, and involved in creating the resulting non-profit organi-

- zation. Once the NHS has been established, the Task Force sids in

securing funding, selecting and-tralnlng permanent staff, and estab-
lishing operating procedures, .

When the program has become fully operational, a seminar is ar~-
ranged for lending officers and appraisers of all participating
financial instititions, fee appraisers, representatives of private
mortgage insurance companies, and regulatory agency examiners. The

purpose of this seminar is to expose those “"on the firing line™ in

.the fipancial community to the program so that Ehey can revise their

expectations about the neighborhood, and see personally:the renewed

. confidence :in the neighborood's future. At this boint, direct out-

side support is phased out, except for_liaison and lnfqrmational
assistance, and the NHS becomes an independent, autonomous program,
Financial support of $30,000 to $50,000 from a local source is
required to support the local expenses of a NHS Qevelopmental pro-
éray. After becoming operational, NHS operating expenses approximate
$60,000 per year per neighborhood, on an on-going basis. A high
risk révplving loaﬁ fund must also be funded to 2 level of at least
$300,000 per neighborhood over a two or three year period. Local

government, foundations, and Federal Home Loan Banks have been the

-8-
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primary sources of developmental funds. Financial instiﬁutions
normaliy have contributed the operating budget, and high risk re-

volving loan funds have been contributed by foundationsl‘industry,

and by local governmental bodies which have committed Community

Development Revenue Sharing Funds; and many will receive Task Forée

grants of $65,000 to $100,000.

NHS Results
The original Neighborhood Housing Services, Inc., formed in Pitts-
burgh in 1968, has, over an eight-year period successfully increased

the flow of capital into a formerly decling neighborhood and demon-

strates the long term potential of this apr . During the first
five years, about two-thirds of the mr- Lhai loans were con-
centrated in the Central Northside, Thi. ‘~ve: . generated more

than 400 mortgages and home improvement loans irom savings and loans
and banks. Home improvement lending increased by 97%, building permits
went up 245%, code violations were ?emoved from more than 1,200 hpmes,
and numerous additional homes already meetiﬁg the code standards were
improved. As a result of this NHS activity and its effect on confi-
dence in the neighborhood, real estate values have increased by more
than 60%.

In the past eight years, the Pittsburgh NHS has continued to be
the model for other NHS programs around the country. It has not only
mélhtained its vitality, but has grown both in geographic scope and in
the range of services provided to residents. Through a coordinated
program of low-interest loans, sensitive housing code enforcement, and
the encouragement of prlvateQSector lending, Plttshprgh NHS has helped

to "turn around™ the Central Northside. From 1969 through June of

-9-
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1976, 398 loans totalling $1,019,344 were administered through the :
uns High Risk Revolving Loan rund. In the first six months of 1976
alone, approximately 430 clients were serviced by the NHS staff
-through loan referrals, loan servicing, budget counseling supply tools,
and supervising and controlling construction work.

As an example of one of the newer programs, the Neighborhood Housing.
Services program of Balfimore, Maryland was organized during the spring
and summer 0f 1974. In August of 1974 the NHS was incorporated, in-

" volving a partnérship of strong community groups, twelve savings and
loan associations and city government. Since incorporation, commer~
cial banks have provided a special loan pool to purchase participations
in loans made by the high risk revolving loan fund.‘-fﬂe Baltimore
program has made a stong visuval impact =~ the East Baltimore community's
housing stock. The proar | over 379 new clients.during
its 2 years of operati: du et oured over 166 construction
jobs. It has made 54 high risk loans totalling $237,394 and generated
93 private loans totalling $594,900. As well as its role in the neigh~

: borhood revitalization in Baltimore, the Baltimore NHS has assisted
the Task Force's dissemination of information-on the NHS concept by
hosting tours of its neighborhood.

In June of 1975, the Urban Reinvestment Task Force initiated a
management information system for the purpose of monitoniqg the
‘activities of the NHS programs. This reporting system provides
information on the activities of the counseling staff, the revolving
loan fund and the referral system to financial institutions, as well
as figures on the number of building permits, code inspections and_

abatements and mortgages ‘recorded in the NHS tarwget area.

—~10-
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Twenty programs have @ continuity of reporting which provides
évidence of the national impact of the NHS program. For data on

these programs, see Appendix.

In 1975, the Department of Housing and Urban Development commis—
sioned an independent consultant to assess the work of the Task Forée;

The reshlting report presented the following conclusions:

"The Urban ﬁeinvestment Task Force is essential

to the the development of NHS's. All of those in- .
. terviewed agreed that without the Task Force the

program would not have been created. The Task

Force successfully uses a workshop process as its

vehicle to create the local comm{tments necessary .

to start a NHS.

"The lenders, neighborhood residents, and city

officials involved in the program are enthusiastic...

"Most of the NHS neighborhoods selected have been

good choices...

"Leadership is the #ey - . uuccunz of the develup-
mental program. The: sk Fxmoe has made goud choices

in its selection of ze--cnn=l...

"The NHS program is mcr2 fivan 3 high risk ioan

fund and therefore iz nmms+-=e judged accordingly...
Although hard gquant ifizs. . . is scarce, there

is evidence to suppo~— ‘higrss lavels of investment

in most of the neighbrttiromis...

-11
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"phe direct effects of the program in terms of the

humber of high risk loans made have not been large...

"Available evidence is inconclusive with.respect to
changes in the availability of conventional finan-
cing in the NHS neighborhoods. All of the NHS's
have beern able to secure financing for bankable
applicants from particip;ting institutions; how-
ever, not every participating institution has been

willing to make bankable loans...

"Some fund raising problems have been encountered.
NHSs have had difficulty raising funds, but each
NHS benefits from raising operating and high risk
fun&é”fbcally, in spite of these difficulties. Full
federal funding of the organizations would be detri-

mental to the local programs.

"The objectives of the Task Force are appropriate
to neighborhood stabilization and are being carried

out by the NHS's.

"The NHS program has developed in a mmmer consistent

with the general model...
"Phe basic structure of the NHS model is transferable

among local municipalities...

-12-
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"the performance of an NHS program cannot be deduced
from the level of a given input into the program...
An inadeguate commitment on the part of one of the
parties may be more than compensated for by the
commitments of the other two. In additicn, there is
a trade off between the level of deteriorati&gii;;‘"
neiéhborhood and the magnitude of the commitmentsf‘
required to make the program successful..."

The NHS program is a demonstration model of a coordinated
reinvestment s{EQEégi. The Task Force is demonstrating the suc-
cess of the model and of the process for replicating it. »

It must be emphasized, however, that this program is not a
panacea. It does not appear suited to neighborhoods which are
characterized by poverty income levels, heavy absentee ownership,
severe vandaliswm, abandonment, and demolition. Rather, it is
suited to neighborhoods which.have ﬁot yet become severely
blighted, but which appear to be in the beginning stages aof a cycle
that —ould lead to a blighted condition if not reversed.

Tine success it has had in '"turning around” neighborhomds is
demomstrating that a joint effort by these essential partmers,
intervening at the appropriate time, is an invaluable urban con~
servation tool. The effort is difficult however, and requires a
strong commitment to the neighborhood and to the quality of urban
life. The Task Force has itself demonstratesd a commitment:zto the
success of eachrprog;am, staying with each proaram until i+t is

ready to function independently, and then offering any support or

assistance that will further the program.

~13-
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Neighburhood Preservation Projects

The Urban Reinvestment Task Force is also participating in the
developmental funding of a limited number of selected demonstration
projects, called Neighborhood Preservation Projects (NPP). The’
Task Force is identifying, moniﬁoring, and evaluating locally de-

veloped neighborhood preservation programs which show promise of

'_potential replicability in other cities. Those programs selected

receive modest demonstration grants toward data collection, documen-
tation, and support of the project itself. For further information
and a description of the NPP's approved for funding in FY 1975 and

F¥ 1976, see Appendix.

tar i gl Loon borehase ‘Pool

Neighborhood ¥ousing Services of America, a non-profit organi-
zation, has been established to provide a national _loan purchase
pool for the purpose of maiEntzining the liquidity of NHS revolving
loan funds, and providing zeckmical assistance to lLorml NHS pro-
grams. With the suppart ¥ a $250,000 Task Force <ramt (under HUD's
demonstration grant to the: Task Force), NHSA has d=signed loan
purchase procedures and i= now implementing them.

over $4 million is ir~ the revolving leoan funds of the 26
exi;ting NHS programs, with commitments over the n=xt two years
totalling about $10 millien. This amount, however. is very limited

in view of the task facing -the NHSs. Funding delz=ws could make |t

difficult for individiral programs to maintain the montinuity and

momentum of their work without the "safety valve” prov:ded by the.

NHSA loan purchase pocl.
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The NHSA Board of Directors is currently involved in a fund
raising effort to expand the loan purchase pool, ané has established

a goal of raising $2-3 million per year. The Task Force is

assisting in this effort by encouraging both private and public.

- contributions to NHSA, and plans a-further $500,000 grant to NHSA

in FY 1977.

Task Force Accomplishments

The Task Force has developed and demonstra! ~ "he success £
a sophisticated process for replicating NHS programs. It has demon—
.::ted that it is possible to implement programs which require the
participation of neighborhood residents, the private financial sector,
and saveral levels of government. It has successfully leveraged a

minimum of Federal dollars with funds from cities, privaze lenders,

fovndations and individual homeowners to revitalize and-preserve

valmable urban neighborhoods. And, it has accomplished these objec-
t-ves with minimal red tape and maximum impact.

However, there are limitations to the NHS concept and to the
U=xan Reinvestment Task Force's efforts which should be recognized.
Fzw=t, the process of replicating the NHS program is a delicate
&=t time-consuming undertaking. Steps which appear insignificant
i~ fact are not. Much of our staff time is spent in acting as
?::anslgtor" to the didergent groups to increase mutual trust levels
z—3 demonstrate to them that everyone gains from the reinvestment
program.

Further, the Urban Reinvestment Task Force is involved in am

effort to develop models which others can follow. It is not seeking

. to lmplement a massive Federal program on a national basis; it

is instead attempting to produce a multiplier effect by creating -

-15-
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a number of visible, successful models which others can copy or

adapt in the future. )
Once the NHS process is begun in ¢ “hood of a metro-

pdlitan area, channels of communice “ 23 Letween local

residents, government officials, and tinc sl ¢f the urban

area. We believe this cooperation and communicatior wjill not stop

with a single neighborhood once a success model exists, and other

v

neighborhoods will be encouradﬁ?,to carry out programs of their own.

Task Force Capacity and Objec 1Qes

The Federal Home Loan Bank System recently created the Office
of Neighborhood Reinvestment of the Federal Home Loan Banks to pro-
vide administrative support to the Urban Reinvestment Task Force
and t6 undertake other neighborhood reinvestment activities as
directed.

- The original inter~agency agreement defining the scope of
the démonstration funded by HUD set forth the following tasks:

1. Assisting the establishment of Neighborhoed Housing

Services of America (NHSA);

© 2. Developing, assisting and providing grants to 40 NHS
programs, and developing and assisting an additional 20
NHS programs which will not receive grants from the HUD
provided funds; and

3. Assisting and monitoring 30 Neighborhood Preservation

Project (NPP) programs.

The addition of $2 million in new funding for the comipg fis-
cal year, will bring our budget to $4.5 milliom and will nearly
double our present operation in 1977. This planned éxpansion,

however, will be carefully managed. It will be an incremental

~16-
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expansion that will permit the guality and soundness associated
with each existing NHS program to be incorporated'into the 24 pro-

grams our funding will enable us to produce inki9§7.

Urban Neighborhood Policy Considerations
It has been our observation that Community Development Block
Grants have been of great importance in stimulating local activity in

neighborhood preservation. A recent survey of 25 NHS cities showed
21 targeting almest $12 million in Community Development funds into
NHS neighborhoodx. Nine cities invested $3,762,000 in High Risk
Revolving Loan Funds in CD Year I, and 6 cities invested $3,600,000
in High Risk Revolving Loan Funds in CD Year II. Ten cities invested
$3,170,000 in capital improvements in CD Year I, and 4 cities
invested $1,325,000 in capital improvements in CD Year II.

Many other “important pilot neighborhood preservation programs
are also going farward in the country under the stimulus of Community
Development Block Grants. Promising approaches include targeting
significant public works improvements into neighborhoods, comprehen-
sive programs tO’impréve neighborhood_publi; services, rehabilitatioﬁ
loan programs, programs to purchase! rehabilitate and sell vacant:- s
buildings (with the public body absorbing any loss resulting from
the market sales price being lower than the total price of acquisition
plus rehabilitation), and many others. We are impressed with the
potential of many of those programs which focus on specific neighbor-
hoods, but are concerned about the potential effectivenesslof many
of those which spread their benefits city~wide, with none of the.
reinforcing effects that a concentrated program has.

- We are concerned that many of the programs looking for big

financial "leveragm” by tying up CD funds in accounts to guarantee

-~17-
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private loans will have disappointing results. It has been our ob-
servation that encouraging increased private lending is more a
function of lenders' confidence in the future «f the neighborhood
thanvin the availability of special guarantees.

Finally, NHS programs have already provided an invaluable
service in their local settings as "living laboratories", sharing
their experience freely with 21l tho are interested in designing
neighborhood reinvestment strategies. The 31 NHS programs which
will be functioning.by the end of 1976 offer a2 fertile ground for
fiel¢ testing pilot neighborhood preservation efforts. The Urban
Reinvestment Task Force - as it monitors and assists the diversity
ot experience of NHS programs focussed on different types of
neighborhoods, with different mixes of resources and different com-
binatiqns of problems - is accumulating a wealth of experience
nationally in how neighborhood refuvination»;orks, We stand ready
to’ghiig this experience with a National Commission én Neighborhoods.

In mmary, this testimony has described the Programs we have
been utilizing in our neighborhood pr;servation efforts, discussed
our Sccomplishments and objectives thu; far, and commented on
other neighborhood preservation strategies.

In conclusion I want to thank you for providing this oppor~
tunity for all of us to share our mutual concern 2nd interest for
neighborhood preservation. I want to thank you, 2lso, for your
interest in the work of the Urban Reinvestment Task Force and for
giving ué this opportunity to report on our progress. We look
forward to a continuing dialogue with representatives of govern-
hent at all levels 2s we continue to seek and share information ~

about what is working in neighborhood preservation.

~18-
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APPENDIX

There are 25 operaticnal NHS programs in addition to the

original program in Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania:

Albuquerque, New Mexico Kansas City, Missouri
Atlanta, Georgia Minneapolis/St. Paul, Minnesota
Baltimore, Maryland Nashville, Tennessee
Birmingham, Alabama Oakland, California
Boston, Massachusetts Philadelphia, Pennsylvania
Bridgeport, Connecticut Phoenix, Arizona

Buffalo, New York Plainfield, New Jersey
Chicago, Illinois Racine, Wisconsin
Cincinnati, Ohio St. Louis, Missouri
Cleveland, Ohio San Antonio, Texas

Dallas, Texas Tampa, Florida

Hartford, Connecticut Washington, D.C.

Jamaica, New York

Developmental efforts are going forward in 13 additional cities:

Columbus, Ohio

Des Moines, lowa

Fort Worth, Texas
IndianapgXis, Indiana
Ithaca, otk

La Habra, California -
Little Rock, Arkansas
Newark, “ew Jersey

New Orleans, Louisiana
Peoria, Illinois

Salt Lake City, Utah
Toledo, Ohio
Wilmington, North Carolina

-19-
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" Management Information System Data:

Twenty programs have a continuity of reporting which provides
evidence of the national impact of the NHS program. These twenty

programs have provided counseling and/or technical assistance to

approximately 5,000 persons since their inception. Approximately 700
loans totalling $2 million were made to neighborhood residents from
their revolving loan funds, and 16 of these programs report that they
referred almost 400 residents to local financial institutions which
made private lcans of approximately $2 1/2 million.

Building permit data in Cincinnati reveal Chac.$300,000 in building
permits were issued in the NHS neighborhood in the three years prior
co'NHS‘ formacion, and $3,000,000 in permits have been issued in the
three years since its formation.-

Meighborhood Preservation Projects:

Qur NHS experience has shown us that, in addition to housing deceriuracion;
people are influenced by a broad range of'prohlem; in their neigﬁ-
borhood..Homeowners decide to stay in their neighborhood or move, to

invest money in fixing up their homes or to let their property go, on

the basis of "feedback' from a variety of factors. These factors include
the structural quality of their home, perceptions of shopping oppor-
CJnities. overall neighborhood appearance, the quality bf education for
their children, their personal security in home and neigﬁborhood, the
prospvects of an increase or a decline in éheir property values, and

their sense of their future financial caﬁacities. Financial institutions

decide to make loans on their perceptions of similar factors, plus

others important to them: their present investments in the neighborhood,

investment opportunities elsewhere, and feedback from the real estate
industry about the neighborhood. Many of these decisions are based on
attitudes and perceptions rather than objective realities. Monetheless,
they exert a discernible influence on investment decisions.

~20~
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Each of these problem areas is articulated with a different
emphasis and priority in different cities and in gifferent neighbor-
boods. It may be the deterioration of apartment buildings in one
neighborhood, commercial decline in another, abandoned buildings in
another, personal safety in another. Thus, there is a need er a
greater variety of program ideas which are focused on different
problems that can be used singly or in various combinations to deal
with the larger area of neighborhood preservation.

The Task Force is supporting a limited number of demonstration
projects which deal with these specific aspects of neighborhood pre-
servation. These projects may complement the Neighborhood Bousing
Services programs or they may offer other innovative approaches
to stabilizing and improving the neighborhood environment. Those
preservation programs that are successful will be-offered to other
cities as models which they can use to treat specific problems in
their neighborhoods.

Neighborhood Preservation Projects involve a number of diverse
abproaches to neighborhood preservation, and usually are administered
by local government, local non-profit corporations, or other .local
entities.

NPPs are similar to NHSs in that they, too, include a partner-
ship. The range of neighborhoods and mix of substantivé program
elements, however, differ greatly from NHS. NPPs can and do involve
less deteriorated or more deteriorated areas. NPPs can include multi-
family rehabilitation, financing, neighborhood business district -
revitalization, homeownership development, programs to stabilize
neighborhoods undergoing transition, real estate marketing practices,

the purchase, rehabilitation, and marketing of foreclosed and vacant "

-21~
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properties (FHA-convent.onal), and intervention straztegies to prevent
default and foreclosure. 1In addition to these program areas, thé
Task Force is considering programs which in combination with one or
more of the above areas, include elements designed to increase the
level of neighborhood confidence, such as those affecting perceptions
of personal and progerty safety.

Rather than replicating NPPs as we do NHSs, the Task Force is
monitoring the progress of the NPPs and will evaluate their potential
repl}cability at the conclusion of Task Force support. The purpose of
supporting NPPs is to identify successful, locally developed neighbor-
hood preservation activities. Based on the results of its monitoring
and evaluation activities, the Task Force will select the most ‘promising
NPPs and create a process by which they can be replicated in NHS
neighborhoods where appropriate; and made avéilable to others who are
seeking innovative neighborhood preservation approaches.

The following NPPs were approved for funding by the Task Force in

1975 and 1976:

City of Berkeley, California Pilot Rehabilitation Program:
Conservation efforts are. focused on three neighborhoods and
are supported by municipal services, public improvements,
municipal high risk loans and private home improvement loans,
_Through this program, the City of Berkéley is obtaining infor-
mation and experience necessary for expanding such conser-

vation efforts to a city-wide program.

Hoboken Multi-family Rehabilitation Project: The purpose of

.this program is to provide below market-rate rehabilitation
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funds to owners of 6-10 unit buildings located in Central
Hoboken through a combination of private lending institutions
and interest-reduction grants financed by public monies.
An innovative Municipal Mortgage Insurance program to insure

multi-family rehabilitation loans is also being tested.

Central Northside Pittsburgh: The Pittsburgh NPP will com~

plement its NHS program by acquiring, rehabilitating, and

marketing abandoned and tax delinguent properties.

Urban Edge, Jamaica Plain: The Urban Edge Real Estate of

Greater Boston in cooperation with the City of Boston
will acquire, rehab and market vacant properties in the

Jamaica Plain area of Boston.

The Greater Hartford Process Commercial Revitalization

Project: The Northwest Hartfor@ Commerci;l Revitalization
Project is designed to improve the appea}ance and consumer
appeal of a four block central shopping area along Albany
Avenue adjacent to a $3.2 million dollar shopping center

site and existing rehabilitation project.

Village of 0ak Park: The Qak Park neighborhood preservation

strategy is designed to maintain neighborhood stability ang
prevent neighborhood decline. The program includes an
Equity Assurance proposal which is designed to eliminate
the feer of economic loss for homeowners residing in a
racially changing community; public safety and crime pre-
vention programs. and the revitalization of the Chicago

Avenue commercial strip.

~23~
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San Francisco Development Func Housing Conservation Insstitute:

HCI in cooperation with tha. C.:y of San Francisco, finemcial
imstitutions, and resider= cI.Westwood Park, will undertake
tie caommercital revitaliizenrazrnm n Ocean Avenue :and is caxmducting
a preventative maintemance= an-—modernization o< homes im

the vestwood@ Park Meichibecrzoo:z

Vicrezster Cooperation Corr-z:ii .: WCCI, in ©C: ~7cd “mm &eo-4m
ther "-amisitional Emplioymer— .3t - -ises, InC., 200 FGDéms wea—
pernzental Hazard Elimine—:iz- "*r¢ -am, is treating innozz:. i
me=hods of lead pain. ren- .- i, :he Crown Hill neighbozz=o-

of Horcester. In corrinc...zn - 3 this effort, and with =
guant from the Natiomal Er - .mr-: for the Arts and the City
of Horcester, WCCI and the Trurrc.ster Heritage Society will

restore structures of arck. - . .ral interest in Crown Hill.

The City of Yonkers, New Yor:: the Multi-family Rehabiit:zation

Program involves a partnershi. of property owners, tem=nts,

the City Building Department, .nd mortgagees to upgrad= large
apartment buildings in order tc stabilize the surrounding
neighborhbod. In addition to a commitment of Community Develop-
ment Funds, the city has agreed to a tax abatement program to
enable building owners to allccate additional revenue for

property rehabilitation.

An additional 6-8 NPP programs will be supported in 1976. &

:al of 30 NPPs will be funded for the entire demonstration.
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Palts

- Mr. t2sprey. Thank yeravery - e o S Whiteside.

I haclsn opportunity tergvies w ;. rerivitimony last =iwht, and I have
a-number of short wuestions wimy swuld like to direct to yom.

I suppose the first one workl jio s wan favor the legislatiom that
is before us?

Blr. WaITEsIDE. Ves. [ thin it + . =vve a useful purpose.

%lr, Asgrey. On pages " an’ [on ~aenr brepared stacement you in-
dicate that you foumd the NH .S e 0 —accessful when operating

in a neighborhood :in wh. = s ~ock Is beginning te show
sigrms of deterioratzan but vet. +:o asteally sound ard where

there s a high degree of  jyaeany. =
- Have you found .any wa. w0z o aantify these elements?
When you talk about a ign deyve » __.uweownership, for example,-
wlat are you talking about ¢
Alr. WmiTesiDE. We are looking =iy
the homeownership exceeds 3 .. ~ ! the structures. We are
learning mnore about this day «_ ) refining these weneraliza-
tions. We are looking for nesiz -~<. «. where the structures are
basically sound, and to us rigf .ow neans thar typically you
will spend maybe $6,000 to brimg v . inta first-class condition.
Mr. Asuacey. That would be cin.
Mr. Wurtesipe. Right.

~_ orhoods, generally, where

We are discovering, though. 2 we wide variations in the
neighborhoods that NHS"s are -z = »—~ving, and we think that

is desirable, because we are akue < meir results and discover

more effectively what the vight=z: ..

And in St. Louis. for instan. = +.<m: = vone into a neighborhood
with lower incomes and a lower iewe: n ummeownership than we have
ever tackled before, but with v: <+~ owiding double the normal
amount of support for the high = - arving loan fund.

Mr. Asmrey. In that instan . . .- would be the incidence of
homeownership?

Mr. WHrtesipE. As I recall. ;.. . -4 percent of the units in the
neighborhood.

Mr. AsHLEY. And what wouu. be: =i income relative to median
income in St. Louis?.

Mr. WaitesipE. About 70 percent ;¥ “he citywide median, with a
high percentage of elderly homeoxmm=as und a higher than average cost
of repairs which required the exrr: mrge high risk loan fund.

Mr. AsHLEY. You talked about-tix program working best where the
neighborhoods are small enough iir s1 area to be manageable.

Is there any way to quantify thu-

Mr. Wurresibe. We recommeud 1010 5w 2,000 units, but let me
explain something about our proces=. :

These are very general broad-bnust »»nmimendations that we make
to a site review committee made up..amsrhird of locad wesidents. one-
third of financial institution represevmmives, and omesthird of city
representatives,

Mis. Cincotta was the chairperson of -z~ ~ite selection committee in
the Chicago NHS, and they took :these rmcommendations into con-
slilderation, and then proceeded to maks some local decisions based upon
them.
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So, in_ Chic.zo, for in-tame. we are dealing wiin much larger
neighborhoods .m terms o population. We are deaiing with a far
larger number - four- to six-unit structures—many of them ewner
occupied—than we haveever deait with before. .

But this was . local diecision based upon a thorough understandin
of the program that we provided them wich, but this was a loca
stafi—a step that they wmnted to take in Chicagmo. .

Mr. Asniey. In:otherwords, when you collided with Mrs. Cincotta,
then there was litcle gives, I take it?

Mr. Warresme. It diéinot even take a collision.

Mr. Asurey. On page 8, yon talk about the financing that is re-
quired, $30.000 te $50,000 from 2 local source for the support of the
local expenses in ‘the developmental stages, then after becoming op-
erational, $60,00¢: a year on an ongoing basis, this again, I take 1t,
from local sources.

Then aiso, when your are on stream, at least $300,000 a year per
neighborhood over a 2-tio 3-year period.

I am wonderimg, with this kind of laudable local support, how
many neighborhoods in the city might be expected to be served by
this program without drying up these local sources of support?

Mr. Wrresme. I think that varies city by city, obviously depend-
in% upon its resources.

Mr. AsurEy. Is there a problem there? :

Mr. Warresioe. Yes: I think the community development block
grant funds are an important new element that we have to work with
now. In several cities where we helped to get a single neighborhood
NHS started, the city is providing funding to expand on that base.

But in the long rm. I think a source of grants to expand on the
NHS program might be very we!l indicated.

Mr. Asurey. On page 9. you refer to the “Pittsburgh experience
on the Central Northside.” and allude to a coordinated program of
low-interest loans.

Are these the high-risk loans that you referred to throughont your
testimony ?

Mr. Wrrresioe. Yes.

Mr. Asirey. Those would go to families or owners, I take it, of
dwellings whose income is too low to support the gaing market rate
for loans through lending institutions?

My, Winrresine, Yes: or who for other reasons might not qualify.
For instance. you might not have a conforming loan from the point
of view of a loan-to-value ratio. You might have a situation of credit
history that prevents the person from qualifying,

Mr. Asmrey. On page 11, you pointed out that most of the NHS
neighborhoods selected as being good choices—what if they are not
ood choices? What has happened in those instances?

My, Winresipe. In onr eurly experience when we did ot really
know what the program could and conld not do. two or three of the
first cities we worked in have had a good deal of difficulty. and we
are still working to strengthen the programs to bring in additional
resources where the neishborhood is in need of resources that are not.
within the typical NHS moded..
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I might say tuat ourrnie a- 1 catalyst frequentls ey ns imvas g
ourselves im the fundrreimg. wich foundations. wiz. - 1rch LS,
with the broad bwsimes.: vvs nmunity, to try-and buwild Ghw--requirest Sup-
port for the neightborhend Liousing services program.

And this is wiunt I = eanc when T said we do net g, v, Wtz w,
and assist as lomasys T« pecessary,

But two or three o= t] . enzly cioices really resulted i whbormine: s
being selected that - secs greater rhan this program e rmall szend
with.

Mr. AstmEy. So that wout of that experience. vou i wecome e e
confident in your abilir te define the neighborhioods i.at showld
eligible for thiskind 7. -ipporr s that vight #

Mr. WarTESTPE. Yes. | r. Chavimman.

Mr. AsHLEY: Of wour «. whar we are going to naye 1 e gettimr o
nour quastioning s waaz harmens to the neighborhoc-l<that are gt
amite worthy of this kin:: of seppmrt through no fault of their own. snd
we will be getting to the.

I think Thad another ymestionon page 12,

You indicated that not every participating lemding Znsitution has
been willing to make baznikable joxns.

I'=m curlous as to the <itugtimu in that eventuality.

D neighborhdods respond:at all when that is the situswtion ?

M WanTesme. I mizht peint out that the quotation- vou are re-
ferrmg to on page 12 were taken from an svalunation which was funded
by HUD last year, rathe~ than ibeing our comments.

I am sure that is an zceurate statement, and basically the program
1s a voluntary one for the lenders. To be involved, a lender is at least
contributing to the operating budget, but different lenders are more
enthusiastically involved in the program than others.

We find 'that their personal association makes 1 djfference. Those
who are serving on the board of directons and who have a personal,
direct link with the meighborhood. are mueh more involved mnd
enthusiastic.

I should add that the loans that are semerated by the inspeetion
process-do get made, bysme institurion or another.

In other words, there are varying degrecs of -involvement on the
part of ingfividual institngions, bur-the bankable Ieans are being msdle.

Mr. GowizaLez. Mr. Chairman. would it be pessible to vield for a
unanimous-consent request ? '

Mr. Asmey. Of course.

Mr. GomzaLez. I wouldl like to ask unanimous: ~onsent to place into
the recordi at this poing the remarks I made when I presented an
amendment that was accepted unanimously by the Banking and Cur-
rency Committee on May 22, 1974. on the occasion of the passase wf
H.R. 14490, the housing bill of that year of the commmunity developmer
section, specifically addressing it=elf to the meed of stabilizing
nerrhborhoods. ' '

Mr. AsHrEY. Mr. Gonzalez, would:it serve your purpose to have thar
included:at the conclusion af the questioning of thix witpess?

Mr. Goxzzavrez. That is perfeenty acceptable.

Mr. Asniey. Without objiection..so-ordered.

Mr. Brown?
226

77-154 O~ 76 - 15



O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

Mr. Beowey. Zhank -
Since I inm

<AMr.«"hairman,

appoi :1neats back in the office I .z nixi .roing to be
fter this vore, sc 1 apologize.

g ¢k as sw@on a5 T can.

We ali ta: abouurban retmvestment. I hav: - ¢r+ ~inal draft-
mg stage ar D2 prese v zin. - i il to enconrage. tizmiee: tax eredite,
mrestment< ‘or Impr -veme:its 1 properties in oldsr. ¢e< v aing neigh-
morhoods.

T would - ghad te aave =

imput that you migh: e to give us.
[asieally it orovides for:invesstnment tax evedits wmce + usual tax
code, not fo- just orczutr~ nwumtenance. but improvemsen:s, and that
iz has to Ix in areas whick “wve been designated riii" D as older
:nd declinire and dezerzorntingg. amd so forth.
There max be a reramrewenr that you could not:marer -l of a city
esignated as such, even tnowdy. HUD comld desigmse substantial
cortion. Then for ther mscowyer Jo met the investenzzx credit you
»would have 1o have ammmer = ifrowm thie mayor, and the b=uiling officials
~f.the city woukd certrrrmrimprovements have been~wde. Not that
zhey were worrn whart s t themn. because that:i:s«ssually a tax-
"rtyer’s requireznent to e tme expenditure.

But in any case, it ssams 2 0.me that concept wenldas=set the prob-
tems that were createc: i mi@st communities, at lesw mm Michigan,
where you have an ad valowern taxation. where whenes-~vou improve
Four property. you get =eckes: with a property tax.

So there is # disincen:itwe formimprovement.

If you have any idews to mdi te it..I would be glac: to get them.

Now. that is two bells.

‘Thamk you very mueh..

Mr. Asucey. Has ther een draficed, Mr. Brown?

Mr. Brown. It:is in the fin=l drafting stage.

Mr. Asarey. Would it ‘be mossitile for staff to make copies available
to the witnesses and invite tireir comments thereon ?

Mr. Browx. Sure.

Mr. Asuiey. We are ot finissed with this panel.

I think Mr. McKinner indiested a great fmrerest in recurning right
after the wwwe. which 1 will de. and then we will procees: at that june-
ture.

[Cpen unanimea—comsent wervemens. the previousiv referred to
remarks of Congmssnan Gonzulez folfw :j

it

REMARKS MADE BY € '0Wi:c88MAN TAENREY B. FoNZALEZ ON OCTASION OF PASSAGE
H.R. 14490, Ma—r 22, 1974

Mr. Chairman. as u.omember of ithe Howzang Subcormmitiee I supported this
housing bill when it = voted out of the smbeommitte=xmmui included my name
as one of the sponsevrs=fowever, as 1 statei~on the on.sRiozday o Bearings on
this bild, it was uudsermnod that :umendmenss could bu- sawiteli in full committee
mark-up. . .

It is my strowr bebie?, snd Tikinve felt thissway ewerssine: Iimwe been in Con.
gress amd invassewl: with yzislarion dealimgwwith bemsong, thnt @ we are golng
to ever have 2 wEwdle. jusosimr ' Hill we: mmst aliso cwnsiclersswbilizing wrban res--
idential neimibmmonoss Coserr the Clmmmumtity Teveioposent sectiom in HLR.
14490, T fee!! lhatz st - cibmrertion: shwnldi e giwen to: alloweable -programs
and activities, amd £ . 1ibs e T would. like o +f=r am amemsdment to this
section dealizgs w»th preshiivorameat revitalizantion.

=
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I'm sur¢ that many of :ite members : ore have exrieri=meed ir heir dinsiriets
riiat I hesa seen happen.in my «ity of <an Antonin. Usmn ret .l Pronzrlns,
“whieh ages -he thrast of wur urbun polier. spend billion. WRITO; o stabine resi-
uertial cuwimunities, dispeTuing neople 2 businesses ir. the mum-- of mrogress,
wnky to fi-r: around and nd billivis u.ore to build nev dwellire  and:neurish
sesidentin. ommupities.

A too. . “ten those peuple who have icen forced to leave the.r .nomes in the
nuime of gresS have had no means o protest this cescrner=r amd forced
dispersemens, and must find other homes in other areas of the cit- 1 ..r 2 wuy from
Lueir frienc s, family. churches. stores, and other familiar sites -tiit t.any, their
cizildren, uusd their children's children have come to know g~ mare f their
cranmunitz.

Aany of these peighihorhoods that are destroyed are lrendth;
neighborhoed= where a1 lazze nroportion of homes are owner-oeeusied . most of
threm bough:: after yeurs wif toi: and sacsifice. They are ne mer a unposite
oz brick and mortar previding -nelter. but are a symbol of  he oy lif cnzmny of
tize residen: s ancestors had dreamed about when they lefr -he ~ b eozzeres™ at
tize turn of the century.

From my experience with urhan renewal mans of the tisntly st fromoc
works tiat contribute to meighborhood stability and foster “arn. emonsmuncry
aze destroyed. and the umendment 1 yn proposing will . pefrully reverse this
process and save these <table urban neighborhoods whicu are so cieul o pre-
serving our urban cities.

The amendment reads as fuilows:

“Furthering ihe revinulization of the community. and.:zsrees o e Testora-
tion and rebabilitation of stai:w neighborhoods t.) the ma=ininm exremie possible.’

The sumcommitree will =mnd in recess.

[Recess.] .

Mr. Asurey. The sobeeymmittee will resanie.

Mrs. Ulncotta, yon very understandably raised the quesstiom as to the
scope of-the program, particmlarly with respect to i = curremr funding
levels, sumpesting a very swbstantial increase. , '

By yomr testimony. I take it you and your particypationzm Cthaﬁ ?'
and elsewhere on the task force effarts. that yvou are-supperzive of the
program: that you feel that it has demnonstrated to-date smiitcient sub-
stance to expand rather substantially the funding levels -5 the pro-
gram so-thathis could become another too! and neaningdrii one in the
arsenal of tools to be used in a coordinated attack on the mroblems of
our neighborhoods. . g .

Lam curious as to what. I suspect. might be a difference of npinion
between you and Mr. Whiteside and perhaps the-asher pam+lists with

regard to that capability. and T say that Levayse “he testimony of the -

Secretary and the other witmesses hns lween ratthe uniforn. That is
to say, that what we need nosr a= Mr- Farke yau . is to pull together
what we know and to asse=- onr :Xperiemce o ti «+ v can, Formulate
an irban policy. . )

*ow. that is the question shat interests me. aze ! am not going to
mase a speech on this. It inmerests me hecause tn shatiom we are
disenssing has as a predicat: that that should hw amipromeh: that
is to say. we have got to anaivze very carefully v ‘o xperiemce of the
tasix force and the neighborheud homsing < crviess and other siforts.
be zhey public or private. in srder that ¥v. -um Jowmuitate & matiomal
and positive programn,

Do T state the situation corrertly o

HIrs. Crxcorra. T thinktharrmwa things-  x hapyp-n. T-think the need
for a Presidential Commissicrrthat has poswer 7o make recommenda-
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tions all along its life span, that it goes into existence very fast.:and
voit do not necessarily wait for the end of 2 years. But I do nat think
cverything should stop in that time. 1 think seme of the reconmnenda-
tions that we made ave things that could be done while the Presiden—
tial Commission is operating. I do not think one thing comnterzcts
the other.

I think licensing and regulating the morsgage bankers is som8thing
that has been needed. It is not done anywhere in the United States.
Nobody is doing it. HUD is supposed to be doing iz, but it has got to
be taken out of there because HUD counts on the mortgage bankers
to pash their papers and push their program. And ez: 7he other hand.
they are supposed to be regulating them, and it ean not work thas

way.

éo I thinlk there are a lot of recommendations thax could be put into
legislation. while the Presidential Commission was studying all the
fine paints. Now, maybe ‘when you get into FNMA. FHLMC, GNMA,
you are going to vave a lot of studying, and then a1 -the.end of 2 years
you are going to come out with a recommencation. But I think both
can go at the same time.

And T also like the expansion of the task force tihar is based on at
least a year’s experience in Chicago and go into afiner cicies, of ways
you coulid see that the program could be strengrimemed by Mr. White-
side having additional resources, such as in Chiieamp. we thave ¢hree:
sites and are going into a fourth. We could have:passibly had 10. And’
usually $100,000 is given to a city for the revaolvimg oan fund while
the city that gets one NHS gets the same amomnz as-our city that is
getting three or four.

So there are ways. T would like to sit down =nd $ell him how he
could spend this money without ¢hanging the hewist wif vhe program.
Every NHS site could deal with-an NPP grant.a metwluborhood pres-
ervation program within that NHS site. or bordarime it. and right
there yon could use part of the money. Plus, I thimk 1lve NPP gramts
which, T think. originally were about 50.000 are very small. Tiey
could be enlazged again without changing the rhrest «wf the mrognum.
So that I thimk the legislation is impertant, but we- waw to do oher
things also while it is going on.

Mr. Asmey. T think we had better ask for a respemse from wou,
Mr. Whiteside.

Mr. Wurresipe. The only objection T have to-growing: ~apiitlly i=onr
ability to manage the growth amd maintain tlie qualizow. Theere #s:no
question but what our ability to make grants ¢onld be incrensed con-
siderably and that we could hamdie that simply b amking hovmer
grants to the NTIS programs that we are-snpportimg. oy stimulszng
the secondary market—for the Kigh-zisk reveiving inmmns—whict. we
are already snpporting, but by doingiir in u larger wax.zomil by exparmd-
ing the neighborhood preservation :projects. There aro:a number of
things ‘which conld productively ibe <lane which wouid net necessarily
affect the skill of our operation.

Mr. Asmey. Or the structure of the<operation.

M. WinTesmoe. Correct. :

Mr. Asmpey. Monsignor Baroni?
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Monsignor Baroxt. Yes. Mr. Chairman. I would like to add to that
something to nnderscore wwhat Mr. Whiteside said—and to say we also
endorse, support, and hopefully we have helped to increase this allo-
cation or appropriation. and it should be increased further. But as he
said, his program is buik: on some experience like Pittsbnrgh, and then
going into cities and fin<ting. picking and choosing kinds of communi-
ties where yon think it can work. And I think he has to, rightly so,
develop a track record :and so on so he Iearns fromn that.

But that also underscores a point that I would like to make about
going into sonie of the rities, you know, like Baltimore. I mean, groups
like church groups anci ronprofit groups in the Baltiniore area may
have had as mnch as £50,005, $73.000, $100,000 worth of community
effort toward organizing tn order to be ready for something like what
Mr. Whiteside discusses. In Toledo I know that we ourselves have
helped to raise $75.000 for those communities which have a readiness
to deal with the kind of program he has, so that there are other kinds
of private sector, community sector, voluntary sector activities going
on. As 2 person who has been involved in the nonprofit housing busi-
ness, we were the weakest link. The banks always got their 100 per-
cent, Thé nnions put. some money in. But they were always 100 per-
cent. I ended np paying the points when the construction was not done
in 6 months. and we. the nonprofits. the church groups, came in as do-
gooders, and we got inlo the do-gooding business, and we as nonprofits

- paid the bill. T mnear.. we got stuck, We were the weakest link. We did

not have the high-pmwered lawyers. We did not have the high-powered

‘technicians that ths banks had and everybody else had who wanted

their 100 percent.

What I am sayvime, is the weakest link all the time—and Mrs. Cin-
cotta Is saying—are the neighborhood groups themselves who need
assistance in order 1o mise programs work like the fine kind of pro-
aram that Mr. Whiteside has.

Do vou see my point?

Mr. Asupey. Well, T =¢ve your point, but when I commented a mo-
ment ago that Mr. Whit=side. T am sure, would be reluctant to adinit
to a change of srencture. Part of that structure is the requirement, not
the insistence. that therewne very meaningful citizen initiation, partici-
pation. willingnes= to insist upon a common effort and to put forth
that common efforr. Ané T am simply snggesting. I snppose, by my
question, ov my conment. that Mr, Whiteside might be reluctant to
see that effort diminish i> virtue of an increase in Federal funding.
if that wonld he possible. beeanse that wonld erode part of the struc-

- ture which, I take it, he deems to be essential. After all, it is a tri-

partite partnership.

Would von agree with that. too?

Monsignor Baroxt. T agree,

1 also agree. just as a Congressman has to have staff to keep ulp
with everything. that at a community level we are not in the town hall
husiness anymore except in a very few places, maybe in Vermont or
New Hampshire where they still can do it, and that is real democracy,
real participation. Fine, T wish we conld do it all over. But in local
neighborhoods. people have to work. And the mayor has staff. The
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banks have staff. The community :lso has to have resources in order
to become a legitimate partner with HUD, with the city or with the
mayor. And so I think one of the things that this neighborhood Com-
mission and funding programs are going to have to recognize is to
help the community be2ome that partner.

Dr. Nararstek. Mr. Chairman, just picking up on that point, in our
work in trying to bring together the partuership in non-NHS neigh-
borhoods—and we have been doing this for about 5 or 6 years—what
we often find is that the city officials come in with a dats base gener-
ated by their varions planning departments. The private sector,
whether it be small businessimen or big businessmen, come in with a
data base generated by the chamber of commerce or a marketing sur-
vey or whatever. And the community people come in with feelings.
And those meetings just blow right up and evervbody ends up blam-
ing one another. And in fact. they are not the enemy; the enemy is
someone else. '

And one of the points is. how do vou begin to create § data base
which defines the problems so there is a convergence of need.

I think a second issne—and we have seen this, also—is that it is so
difficult for the individual homeowner to reinvest in his own prop-
erty. They almost-have to earry a lawyer around on their back be-
canse of the legal obstacles. code enforcement. building codes. and so
forth. It becomes very, very difficult. So the staff issnes are very
important in terms of building the capability. And T would agree
with Monsignor Baroni on that.

Mr. Asuiry. And that. of conrse. wonld. T take it. apply to non-
NHS as well as NHS neighborhoods,

What do vou feel about that. Mr. Whiteside: the need for local
citizens to have a modest degree of support in order to be able to be-
have as equals in the assumption of their responsibility.

Mr. Wruresme. T think it is very important.

We found in the cities where we have been able to work with an
established neighborhood gronp with some degree of organization,
that the whole process moves along mueh more prodnctively-.

Baltimore is a good example, where the South Fast Community
Organization there had been organizing the neighborhood where the
NHS is now functioning for 3 vears prior to NHS coming to Balti-
more. And they just feaped into o fullv functioning statnz, They cut
a year off of the developmental time of many other programs.

Mr. Asnery. But that iimding for that kind of staff eapability was
local: is that correet?

Mr. Winrtesioe, T think Monsignor Baroni's organization was one
of the funding sources of the South East Community Organization,
and the Ford Foundation also supported them.

Mr. Asneey. Well, is it implicit in the program with which vou are
so associated that those funds for the staft capability be non-Federal
funds?

Mr. Winresine, T personally feel that Federal funds have to be
himdled in a way that we have rarely handled Federal funds in the
pust if they are going to have a productive impact on a neighborhood.
And we have been very careful to nse our gramts in wavs that did not
wrap up the programs in redtape. And I would think our past history
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of using Federal funds might make neighborhoods a little leery of
accepting them if they carry with them too much control over the
neighborhood’s activities,

But I should yield to the neighborhood representation on that point.

Mr. Asgrey. Well, do not want you to yield to your colleagues on
that point, because I really want to know if those support funds,
rather narrowly defined as they have been, are to come, in part, from
the Federal Government. whether that would, in your mind, dilute
the overall effort of the NHS program.

Mr. Wraresme. No; I do not think it would dilute the NHS pro-
gram. I think it is a separate question of how you fund neighborhood
groups to organize themselves.

I think if we come on the scene and find a well-organized, fully
functioning group ready to represent that neighborhood, it is a plus
for NHS.

But I would be loath to get too deeply into the details of how that
neighborhood group should get funded.

Mr. Asarey. Well, I do not mean to pursue this, but with respect to
the 25 communities into which you have gone, I would suppose it is
accurate to say that your program has been pretty well defined, which
is to say that it has been made clear what the requirements are locally
in order to get the very kind of technical assistance from the task
force and in order to get 2 modest amount of seed money, I take it,
basically for the high-risk fund. .

T am just wondering to the extent you would be reluctant, inasmuch
as it seems to have worked pretty well—and I am now pointing spe-
cifically to your requirement that these funds be derived locally and
nonfederally—to the extent to which you would be reluctant to have
that intruded upon. :

Mr. Warresioe. Well. T think a case in point where Federal funds
have been used successfully would be the community development
black grants. These have been channeled into the NHS program by
cities, and it has certainly not impeded the NHS programs. If it is-
done well and if it is done in a totally constructive manner, we cer-
tainly would have no objection to it.

Mr. Asnarey. Have those block grant funds been channeled into NHS
neighborhoods for the purpose of providing staff support, such as we
have been discussing?

Mr. Warresme. I am not aware that they have.

Mr. AsnLEY. You see, then, the answer is a little diffuse.

Monsignor Baroxt. Mr. Chairman, I think—I am not sure—HUD
is not here. I'was trying to check on that. In Providence I knew of an
occasion of a neighborhood where Mayor Cianci was very interested in
neighborhoods and where a neighborhood group put together a pro-
posal under community development money, went to him and said,
“Would vou give us money directly, according to the guidelines, to
this neighborhood group?” And he said yes. They filled the technical
qualifications, they had the meeting with the city. So it is one of the
few places I know of in the country where community development
money went directly to & neighborhood group.

Now. T believe that neighborhood group probably, maybe in 6 or 8
months they will be ready for Mr. Whiteside. But they did get com-
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munity development money directly for neighborhoods development
. and neighborhood organization.

Mr. Asnvey. This 1s for all of you, and it just requires a nod of the
head or a shake of the head. That it is understood, I take it, that we
are talking about one rather narrow tool, that we are not addressing:
ourselves 1n the hearings this morning nor in your testimony to those
neighborhoods that, by Mr. Whiteside's definition—and, I take it, the
definition of all of you—should not be included in the NHS program.
Is that right? ' '

Mrs.; Cincorra. My opinion on the NHS is that it is a program
which is narrow in scope. It is made to fit certain neighborhoods. And .
that is the definition we use, that when you go into multiple buildin
or projects, this program is not made for them. It is another whole
situation.

Mr. Asuiey. In neighborhoods whose viability is questioned—and
there are plenty of neighborhoods in Toledo and in other cities of that
character—this program would not work, and those neighborhoods
need a different approach. We are agreed upon that.

Dr. NaprarsteR. That would be one of the purposes of the Commis-
sion, also, that there are so few alternatives available.

Mr. Asurey. Well put, Dr. Naparstek. That is the purpose of the
Commission. It is not simply to reiterate the testimony this morning
with respect to one narrow spectrum of a neighborhood, but rather
to review the broader spectrum of neighborhoods and their respective
_conditions within our aging cities.

Mr. McKinney ?

Mr. McKixxey. Thank yvou, Mr. Chairman.

We are going to have very little time on this bill, as you probably
know. We have got to move, and moving the Congress is a difficult
task. . '

I would like your opinions on one of the things that bother me. I sit
on the District of Columbia Committee and have become very involved
in the District. We see that a great many city ordinances, or lack of
city ordinances, are creating tremendous problems with deteriorating
what are good neighborhoods, or wer¢. For instance, we cannot take
away a piece of property from an absentee owner, but we can cer-
- tainly say we are going to tax you to death if you do not keep it clean,

planted, and fenced in. ' : -

And we can certainly turn around and say we are going to have a
special tax rate for buildings that are boarded over with plywood and
sit there and bring the rest of the neighborhood down, as they become
shooting galleries and everything else for the bad clements. _

We can do all sorts of things along this line, but there are not the -
~ ordinances to do it. And then there are some questions about the fact
that there may be ordinances which, in themselves, are harmful, such
as certain elements of the building code, which will tell you, oh, you
* cannot use plastic, so therefore you cannot afford to do the plumbing

job, and onward and over. :

I would really like to get your opinion of having this Commission
come forth, as part of its job, with some very serious—and, obviously, -
they could only be recommendations—with very serious recommenda-
tions as to what cities within their own governmental structure should
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do or should not do to deal with the détcriorating neighborhood situ-
ation. I wonder how yon all feel about that. L :
Dr. Nararstex. That is one of the prime rationales of the Com-

- mission, to provide a knowledge base as to what local public ‘actions,

laws, ordinances, administrative procedutes, serve as either an incen-
tive for reinvestment and revitalization or a disincentive.

For example, rent control can be a positive and a negative in the
same city, depending upon the neighborhood. Federally assisted code
enforcement can be a positive and a negative in the same city. Proce-
dures around assessment, and so forth. can either be positive or
negative,

Mr. McKix~NEey. Could I interrupt just for a second?

You just brought up a point that really disturbs me in Washington.
Several of you made mention of Capitol Hill, which I happen to live -
on, which has come a long way. And vet, on Capitol Hill, in the midst
of $100,000 houses that 16 years ago sold for $8,000, there are a great
many original owners who would like to stay. After 20 years of blight,
crime, and everything else, they finally are living in a neighborhood
that is safe.

But what happens is the city comes in and assesses the neighbor-
hood. They do not assess the house. They come along, and they say,
well, this house next door has just been turned into a $90,000 house.
because it has been totally rebuilt. =~

Dr. Nararstex. Those people may be on fixed incomes, too.

Mr. McKiN~NEy. So what is really happening is, in essence, the city
is pushing out people who, for the first time in their life, are going to
have a chance to live in a neighborhood that is becoming safe, that is
getting city services, where they have stopped filling up every vard
with garbage and junk and so on.

T am interested to hear you say that, because this is one of my main
charges to the District of Columbia City Council, that I think they
should assess as they do in some other areas. In my suburban com-
munity, we do not assess on neighborhood ; we assess on tile bathrooms
and furnace ages and condition and deterioration and so on. We do
not say, just because you live next to a $100,000 house, you are going
to have to be assessed $75,000.

Mirs. CiNorra. I think one of the problems is there are so few neigh-
borhoods being brought back that, unless yon start to broaden the
amount. of neighborhoods within cities that are being made viable, you

- have that kind of a Capitol Hill. New Town in Chicago, those situa-

tions where money is all of a sudden dumped into an area.

The homes might be older, and then the taxes are raised. And you
have maybe one kind of nice neighborhood. But because that is the
only thing going on, you do not have enough neighborhoods that you
would not get that kind of increase in prices and taxes. If enough
neighborhoods within the cities are viable so that everybody. as soon
as you rehabilitate one street of homes, wants to run and move into
it; that, I think, is one of the problems.

We have got to get enough neighborhoods to have viability so that
people kind of stay in the neighborhood. They would not like to say,
This is the in thing. We are going to go there, because it is the onlv
thing happening in the city. Aud T think that is Capitol Hill, and
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that is Georgetown, and that is our New Town and everything else.
The same homes that are in my neighborhood selling for $25,000 are
selling for $100,000 there, i

Mr. McKix~zey. Well, this would probably interest you, because it
is so typical. I talked to a store owner on Capitol Hill, in one of the
still somewhat blighted sections, but coming up, who has hung on
thongh being mugged forr times. He has been there for 25 years.
The plate glass has long since been replaced by painted plywood. And
now he is just envisioning that maybe he is going to let some sunshine
in his store, becanse he is just beginning to sell something, and he is
just beginning to come back out after 20-add years of snffering.

And now the city has-raised the taxes on the building by something
like 53 percent becaunse of what is happening next door to him. So his
objective now is just to abandon ship. .

Mrs. Cincorra. But, again, when vou take over 3,000 abandoned
HUD properties in Chieago where the taxes are not being paid; if
they are rehabilitated, that adds to your tax base. s

When you take all the large units—I think we have 25,000 units in
multifamily that are vacant, that would add to the tax roll. I think
when you get businesses back into the business strip, you add to the
tax base of the city, so you do not have to just tax the few people
that are left.

Every time we lose another house on my block, I figure our taxes
are going to @o up to make up for that loss of tax there. That is why
I think it is 2 much broader problem of how do you deal with many
neighborhoods. bring up the tax base in the city so you do not have
so many of those inequities.

Mr. Asurey. Will the gentleman yield?

Mr.: McKinNEY., Yes.

Mr. Asuiey. Of course. we arve talking abont more than brick and
mortar and rehabilitating structures. We have been all through that,
I would suppose. at one time or another, where we took that kind of an

approach. At least to some extent we have.
~ Without that element. of partnership provided by the city, in the
- providing of a decent level of services, without really good educa-
tional opportunity, I do not see that there is a lot of hope for those
abandoned HUD structures being rehabilitated and made nse of.
Why would not the same thing happen right over again, absent.the
kind of social cement that we know so little about?

Mrs. Crxeorra. You will find a lot of those HUD abandoned homes
are in viable neighborhoods, that the biggest blight in the neighbor-
hood are the HUD abandoned homes.

I think. maybe, hopefully, HUD has learned by some of the mis-

takes that caused that abandonment, that you would not again get

that many. We know it has slowed down in the city of Chicago.

Mr. Asnrey, What you are saying is. in those neizhborhoods. there
is viability. there is social censent, and that they should be addressing
those particular units?

Mys. Cixcorra. Right,

Monsignor Baroxt. T have two points.

One, Mr. Chairman, one point yon made. where this kind of com-
mission has to deal with problems: for instance. in the local city, they
wanted to nse some community development money for small busi-
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nessmen, commercial rehabilitation, because we think that is essential,
too, in the older neighborhoods. And they said, no, it was not allowed,
because of the locals. And they checked with HUD; yes, no, yes, no.
Well, some other city said, yes, they could do it.

So we do not know. We do not have a policy where you get Federal,
State, local officials agreeing on what can be done. That is what Dr.,
Naparstek is talking about. This Conunission has to look at those
obstacles. Community development money says yes, you can do it, and
the local says no; or the local says no, and HUD says no, and some-
body else says yes. So we have this kind of conflict, that policy has
to be looked at.

Mr. McKixNEY. So you would agree, in other words. that this Com-
mission should strongly mention on a local level the disincentive plus
the incentive program. -

Now, Mr. Chairman, I am just trying to get this into the record.

How would you feel, for instance, about also having this Commis-
sion suggest—and I use the term widely—the emphasis that should

- be put on certain city services and employment ? In other words. pri-
plo; )

ority of hudget. ‘

For instance. in the District of Columbia, we have a $60.000 budget
for a city of this size for demolition. We have no real sanitary in-
spectors; the building inspection department is the first one that is
cut; the whole bit.

In other words, wonld you also feel that, perhaps, this commission
should suggest a governmental infrastructure of priority to follow
that through?

For instance, I am trying to get the city council to pass this aban-
doned lots bill, where, if the lot is not cleaned up and so on and so
forth, they just treble the taxes and then just finally take it over.
But, as the city has pointed out to me, we have got to go find the
lots. There is not a structure or the personnel to do it. '

Dr. Nararsteg. Congressman, in my remarks in my testimony, when
I talked about decentralization and centralization, that is specifically
what I was getting at. What we have found is that city services also
vary from neighborhood to neighborhood. -

For example, in readlined neighborhoods you will find more resi-
dents complaining about broken-up garbage cans, garbage cans broken
up by sanitation workets, lack of policemen on the street or on the
beat. than in neighborhoods that are not heing red-lined.

Mr. McKiN~ey. I know exactly what you are talking about.

Dr. Nararsrei. There is an attitude. and that attitude is being rein-
forced. It is subjective. And eity services do vary from neighborhood
to neighborhood. . .
~ For example. it does not make any sense for neighborhood X to
have garbage picked up two times a week. neighborhood Y, which
may have a greater need, to have garbage picked u p two times a week,
also. Or maybe it should be four and one or three and one. It should
vary. depending upon need. )

_‘There is uo structure in the city government right now that allows
city officials to make decisions on the basis of needs of different neigh-
borhoods; and different neighborhoods have different necds.

An I think onc other point. Being a. mayor now—and I have been
talking to mayors for God knows how long—that is probably one of
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the worst jobs in the world, particularly since the demise of the cate-
gorical programs, because here they get this large sumn of money, and
you have all these competing neighborhoods. And you do not have a
mechanism to resolve the differences around the competition, and all
the needs may be legit. And the mayor has to make decisions, but there
are no guidelines to help him and to protect him, in a political sense,
as well as an administrative sense, make those decisions.

Mr. Asnrgy. Do you memn to tell me that you would suggest that
we go back to Federal guidelines that would insulate the mayor from
those political pressures? .

Mr. McKinxey. Well, I think I would, Mr. Chairman, almost, at -
this point, although it is a little strange from this side of the aisle.

I just wanted to tell you how inuch I appreciated your testimony
and the reading inaterial that your group puts out.

And T would also hope, Mr. Chairman, that this Commission could
look into the cconomic loss. This is a Nation where, I am constantly
told on the Banking and Currency Cominittee, we are capital shy,
and yet we are throwing away billions of dollars’ worth of invested
capital in streets, roads, lights, sewers, and everything else. And then
we are told that new communities. 16 of them, I believe, went bank- .
rupt because they cannot afford the up-front costs that we already
have existing in our cities.

Aund the other thing T wish all of yon would do in yonr expertise
is to prove a point that I would like to inake, because I have not found
any way to proveit yet,

I serve Fairfield County. and T am from a strange part of the
county. T am basically city. I say to my friends in Fairfield Connty,
whether they are in Darien or Bridgeport, that if New York City 1s
dead, we have terminal cancer; we just have not felt the first pang.
And as I look at the throughway exit at Stamford, as bad as East
Side Drive used to be when I commuted to New York 20 years ago,
I see the same thing coming right out our way, and I wonder when
we are going to stop running. ’

And I cannot prove it, but if any of you can prove it so that I can
keep talking abont it until T cxpire. T would love to have the proof.

Thank you all very, very much for being here.’ " '

Dr. Nararstex. In line ‘with your last comment, when we were
workimg in Toledo. Mr. Chairman, a policeman and a banker said to
me, in one of omr meetings, “Detroit is going to end up_in Toledo,
and you're not going to be able to tell the difference, nnless Detroit
is dealt with.” And it is the same point that Mr. MeKinney was
naking, '

Mr. Asurey. Well. on that unhappy note. T think we will excnse
the panel. '

We thank you very much. indeed. The other members of the snb-
conmiittee that were here this morning said to me that this is one of
the best panels that we have ever been privileged to hear from. and
Tagree with that. Thank von very much. indeed.’

Beeause of House action on’ the floor at this time, a nunber of
members who otherwise would be here are not but will return as they
can. We will. nevertheless. proceed to hear from our next panel. whose
contribution. T know. will be as helpful as that of the last.
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The panel is comprised of Waymszz=D. Palmer, director of com-
munity development for the city of “Toledo, Ohio; Dr. Conrad -
Weiler, chairman of the legislative committee for Alliance for Neigh-
borhood Government, Philadelphia, Pa.; and Dr. I'_‘rank A. Cizon,
senior vice president of the '}'u]man Federal Savings and Toan,
Chicago, 11l ) .

Gentlemen, we are very pleased to have you with us today. Again,
T hope you do not consider as too unfortunate the fact that we are
proceeding with a somewhat diminished congressional subcommittee
this afternoon. I can assure you that the record of the transcript will
be reviewed very carefully by all of the members of the subcommittee
and full commiftee, and it will find its way into the commnttee report,
which, of course, will provide the basis for our going t» the floor with
the legislation we are considering this afternoon. )

It 1s a particular pleasure to welcome Mr. Palmer, director of the
Department of Community Development for the city of Toledo, Ohio,

- which, by some strange coincidence, I represent. Mr. Palmer 1s one
of the finest city officials it has been my pleasure to do business with.

I must say that I am fully aware of the enormous, competing de-
mands on his time and on the resources of the city with regard to
block grant funds and other resources. But he does a splendid job and
is a fine representative of the city officials throughout the country who
have such a difficult challenge and responsibility for this activity.

Mr. Palmer, you may proceed as you wish.

STATEMENT OF WAYMAN D. PALMER, DIRECTOR, DEPARTMENT
O0F COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT, TOLEDO, 0HIO

Mr. Parmer. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I would like to proceed with my statement and add to it one or two
other comments.

First of all, I would like to indicate, after a careful reading of the
proposed bill that I would stand strongly in support of that. I see its
mission, I see its purposes being clearly directed toward a process
that -would allow a cross-examination and formulation of strategies
and solutions to urban problems.

My firist comments will be directed toward that bill itself, and 1
would like to follow that with a few short comments on neighborhood

_ preservation as an urban strategy.

_As I had said, the findings and purposes of the act are consistent
with the realities of the urban environment. Just as this Nation has
embraced from its very beginning a throwaway mentality—with land,
people, water quality, air quality. mineral and other natural resources
being sacrificed to the expedience of national growth—so, that same
mind set has pervaded the growth and development of our urban
centers—in this instance it has been neighborhoods which are/were
being thrown away.

It is imperative that any national neighborhood policy recognize
that and call for an immediate halt toit. ' .

The establishment of the proposed National Commission on Neigh-
borhoods will serve to elevate the task of resolving the crisis in the
urban environment to a proper high-priority status. I applaud the
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design of that Commission which proposes to have 50 percent of its
membership drawn from the practitioners of neighborhood preserva-
tion and revitalization.

‘With that level of participation by practitioners in the work of
the Cominission, I would feel, and I suggest that a majority of ang

* counterparts ‘would feel, that any recommendations issuing fort
from the Commissionwill be propositions which have some basis of
experience and testing in the urban crucibles. )

To the listing of factors for comprehensive study and investigation
by the Commission, I would suggest that an identification of environ-
mental ‘health obstacles to the well-being of neighborhoods be added
as a specific. I think it is important that the curing of environmental
health not be relegated to a secondary situation. I think it should be
spelled out as one of the needs. , v

The 2-year time frame being afforded the Conmission for prepara-
tion and presentation of a comprehensive report is too long for a
response. Legislation and prograni implementation relative to neigh-
borhood preservation and revitalization is proceeding so rapidly that

“a-pattern may well be set long before that report is due.

I would recommend the shortening of that time frame to 1 "year.
The second year of life for the Commission would be better spent in
monitoring the development of legislation responding to its various
proposals, monitoring the development of a coordinated adminis-
trative response on the part of Federal departments and agencies,
and in the refining of implementation strategies for curing the ills
of -city neighborhoods. :

Explicitly, the proposed act requires the full participation and
cooperation of each department, agency, or instrumentality of the
United States in furthering the comprehensive_-stndy-and investi-
gation mandated for the Commission. There does not-appear to be a
role for State government to play.

With the vitality of neighbarhoods contributing so greatly to the

vitality of the cities and the vitzlity of its cities being prognosticative
of the vitality of a State, T womld recommend that. if not an actual
addition to the language .of ‘the bill be made, an interpretation be
given which implies participation by the States in the Commission’s
deliberatiions.

The city of Toledo has heen able to retain an economically bhal-
anced population within *hs city which is far different from the poor...
city/rich suburbs pattern «# most eastern and midwestern cities our -
age.

gTo]edo’s median income. for example. is only slightly lower than
the suburbs. In Cleveland, Davton. or Cincinnati, the city income is
only a half to two-thirds the suburban level. .

Any sustained policy of disinvestment and abandonment of
neighborhoods can only catalyze the flight to the suburbs by comn-
mercial, industrial. and housing developments. all of which would
have a deleterious impact on the economic viability of that city. An
effective program of neighborhood preservation is the mortar and
brick from which much of a city’s salvation can be built.

I would like to note for the record. Mr. Chairman, that Toledo
Is a city which enjoys T4 pereenf homeownership. That is one of our
great resources, and that resource, of course, is our neighborhoods,
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~The development of an effective neighborhood preservation

strategy must be carefully planned. We cannot allew it to become a
casual collection of programs and activities. The Federal Govern-
ment should require comprehensive neiglhborhood preservation plan-
ning by all citics. Guidance and financial assistance should be made
available to assist with such planning.

That suggested comprehensive plan wonld include consideration
of the quality and quantity of a neighborhood’s existing housing
stock; the impact of crime and the needs for erime prevention activ-
ities; pedestrian and vehicnlar traffic needs; environmental health
zoncerns; comnmercial and vegional shopping needs ; the neighborhood
as an emnployment base; open space and recreation needs; energy
needs; the delivery of health care; and the impact of poverty and
disinvestinent upon the neighborhoods of that city.

As consideration is currently being-given to altering the community

‘development block grant funding formnula, cities conld be required,

as a_prerequisite to receiving any higher or maintaining present
funding levels, to begin master neighborhood preservation planning.

Thus, an incentive to eities to think seriously about the quality of
its neighborhoods, :

A series of other incentives must be developed to insure that all
of the factors necessary to the viability of neighborhoods become
participants. Prime among these are incentives to the financial institu-
tions f?)l‘ reinvestment in older neighborhoods. addressing needs of
both low- and moderate-income famifies, awd punitive measnres
against those same institutions for disinvestizent practices. '

Incentives to thie consarnetion indnstry and Izbor for reducing costs
particnlarly on wihabiliration projects. conld-ne developecd through
the expansion of rihe sention 312 loan progran:.and the creation of a
similar thrust direseted wt commercial. industr:al or central business
district revitalization.

An incentive program to enconrage States to-participate in neigh-
borhood preservamon activities either throngh direct investment in
its cities or takingiegislative and administrative action necessary to
allow a communit= to use the broad range of options open to. it.is
vital, : -

As T recommend that cities can be reqnired to nndertake master
neighborhood preservation planning. T just as strongly recommend
that the full range of Federal programs and activities available. with
which a _city ean begin curing its neighborhood ills. be carefully
examined for restructuring.

Snch suggested restrncturing shonld be directed toward building
more local option design and control over that full range of pro-
grams, the style of the commmnity development block grant program,
Federal : general revemie sharing. the Law Enforcement Assistance
Administration, and some portions of the Manpower Administration
programs. :

I would like to snggest also. as a very strong feature of neighbor-
hood preservation planning, that citizen participation be built into
that. :

I think the discussion by the earlier panel hit very heavily at the
notion of the three-headed association of people. institutions and
Government in moving toward revitalization. We have nndertaken

[
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an extensive citizen par=icipation structure through our block grant
program in the city of Toledo with the prime purpose being to move
citizens along with government into neighborhood preservation
planning.
* And once those plans have been made to put them in partnership
* - with our elected ofticials, our decisionmakers in the city, to share with
them priority and strategy determinations.

In conclusion I am suggesting that cities be required to plan and
implement - comprehensive neighborhood preservation programs. I
~suggest that the necessary tools, incentives and guidance can con-
comitantly be afforded the cities so that they can become viable urban
communities. .

I think there is a passage in the fifth chapter of the Book of St.
John that I would like to take an opportunity to quote, if I may.
It-describes, during the time of the man, Jesus, that there was in

- Jerusalem, by the sheep market, a pool called Bethesda, having five
<xporches. In these porches lay a great multitude of impotent folk, of
lind and withered, waiting for the moving of the water. :

So an amgel would ceme down at a certain season into the pool
and trouble the wzter. Whosoever then, first afte= stepped in, was
made whole of whatever-disease he had.

And a certain nean was there who had had an tnfirmity 30 and 8
years. When the man..Jesus saw him lying, knew that he had been -
now a long time in thet case. He sayeth unto him.

Wilt thou be made whese?
The impotent man znsvwered him,

Sir, I have no man.~wir=:tlea- water is troubled. to put me into the pool. But
while I am coming. anatizar steppeth down before me.

The man Jesus told: him to do three things.
To rise, take-up thy-bed and-walk.

And immediately the man was made whole. He took up his bed
and walked. ) '
I am suggesting that the mission and purposes of the Commission
as proposed. would carry much that same message to cities and com-
munities. That if thou be made whole, then take up thy bed and

walk,
Thank you.
Mr. Asrrey, Mr. Palmer, thank you very much, indeed.

Dr. Weiler, I believe vou are next, sir.

- STATEMENT OF DR. CONRAD WEILER, CHAIRMAN, LEGISLATIVE
COMMITTEE, ALLIANCE FOR NEIGHBORHOOD GOVERNMENT

Dr. WeinLer. Thank vou.

Chairman Ashley. I would like to say just two things, before I
begin my remarks.

First is, I believe yvou said the Alliance for Neighborhood Govern-
ment was in Philadelphia. Actually we are headquartered in
Washington. )

I gave dual identification.T am also the president of a neighborhood
association in Philadelphia. and that may have been the source of
the confusion.
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Mr. Asuiey. Well, I beg vour pardon for the oversight.

Dr. WerLer. The second point is that I received your letter just
before I went abroad and thus I.prepared my testimony before re-
ceiving your letter, which called for emphasis on neighbarhood
preservafion. Thus, I would like to just make some brief oral remarks
which would be different from my written testimony.

And T would like to say that T am delighted to appear here today.
T do not think I have ever enjoyed hearing or participating in a
panel as much as today on this subject. because Y think it is:the first
time where I heard people talking about things as they really-are, at
least in my own academic as well as practical exmperience.

The alliance is very concerned about neighbormood preservation and
we do support this bill in particular.

As I pointed out in my written testimony, first of all we feel that
the neighborhood idea is catching on right now: and if something is
not done immediately to try and make sense out of this, more damage
will.be done than good. So we support the bill first because we think
some -comprehensive study has to be done immediately in order to
%ay dtine groundwork for avoiding further disasters in the neighbor-
100ds. ‘

Second, as we are interested in"néighborhood government, which
tends to put some people off, but what"we mean by that is simply
that. the neighborhood must be viewed as a whole. That is. it must
be viewed as an entity and the participation of the people in the
neighborhood is for us, the forced expresion of the neighborhood
being viewed as a whole, That is, when they are involved in every-
thing that happens, not that they necessarily have to have a veto, but
that they in somie sense participate in their owr governments.

And we find in this bill also a great step toward this goal, this
viewing of the neighborhood as a whole. In fact.it is ouly by viewing
the neighborhood as a whole, as in some sense ‘responsible for itself,
that we think the ncighborhood problem will be solved. So we are
very happy with this bill. ]

The third point I would like to get into is this question of neighbor-
hood preservation. And here I have done some work myself. I wrote
a book about Philadelphia. which was published 2 years ago and I
developed a theory which I call metropolitan geopolitics.

It was the idea that the cities are beginning a cycle of resurgence
of redevelopment. But that in the process of redevelopment theyv are
not really solving any of the social problems,

And then as T listened to Repwesentative McKinney and Represen-

tative Burke. I saw that other people are very concerned about the®«-

same thing. That is, that in Philadelphia, for example, we have
Society Hill, which is one of those neighborhoods that people have
taken ‘to as a showpiece. But-the problem is, that as Society Hill has
developed. all that has happened has been the people that used to
live there have been displaced to another neighborhood. -

My neighborhood happens-to be the one next to Society Hill; that
is trying to prevent-itself from becoming a Society Hill. And we find
that we run into all of the problems that were testified to earlier; the
problems of the lack of congruence of city service districts, the dis-
incentives of tax assessment practices, the disincentives of licensing,
the lack of a neighborhood information basc. But most of all we find
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that the whole concept of neighborhwod preservation, im:mmay ways,
is loaded to backfire.

And in testimony on the housing and community development. billl
which we made last fall, we poinied out that the Federa] agencies
are very deeply involved in developing concepts of neighborhmad
preservation, which in turn was then being adopted by lasil
governments, .

And specifically, I would like to call attention to this document put
out by HUD about a year ago, “Neighborhood Preservation,” a cata-
log of local programs. And then also the forum I and forum IT pro-
posals developed by the Federal National Mortgage Association for
the mobilization of private initiative for inner-city residentisl
development.
~ And we have some very disturbing things here. In the HUD pre-
gram, the neighborhood preservation concegt, we have a stage 1, that
15 a stable neighborhood, defined as a neighborhood that is essentially
middle and upper income. So immediately we have lost the goal of
diversity in the view of HUD at least in terms of what they consider
astage 1, a viable neighborhood. '

In fact, the Community Development Act is very full of contradic-
tions on this point. It calls, on the one hand, for efforts to majintaimn - :
and preserve neighborhood diversity, but then does nothing to require
the identification of already existing diverse nej hborhoods. And in-
stead, encourages any efforfs that will bring people back into the city.

And it is fine to have people brought back into the city and to pro-
mote historic restoration and so on, and I think that has already
started—that is what I referred to in Society Hill. We see it in Phila-
delphia, perhaps more than in most other cities.

What we are concerned abont is, how do you keep that from becom-
ing a runaway process and working its way out neighborhood by
neighborhood ‘until eventually the whole city has becomen recycled
into an upper-income area and the poor people are living out in the
suburbs and no change has been made in the basie secial prolbem of
the isolation of groups, racial or income aroujps,

So this relates also to the neighborhwod housing services program
which I had a small part in helping to set upiin Philadelphia.

What happens when this rogram is successful? How do we pre--
vent this redeveloped neighborhood from continuing wpward until
it becomes completely middle and upper income?

These are the things which I hope the bill which your huasre intro-
duced, will help to deal with. That 18, how do we deal with timeffects
of rehabilitation as well as the effects of neighborhood decline?

To sum this all up I would say that we probably tend to think of the
neighborhood problem of one of. gee, how do we stop this decline?
The cities are dying and the neighborhoods are dying and we have to
stop this decline.

And that is true. But the groundwork is already being Iaid for the
recycling, the rehabilitation of the neighborhoods. And 1 thinkn the
long rum the biggest problem is how do e prevent rehabilitation from
turning the problem inside ont so that it is no longer a problem of the
blacks driving whites out, for example, or of upper-income people
moving away from lower income areas. But of whites dviving Dlacks
out and of the rich driving the poor out.
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And so I think this is the long-range problem. And I think espe-
cially in points one and three of the goals of the bill that you have
addressed yourself to this. »

This is the heart of the matter.

Finally, I think our association is concerned—the Alliance for
Neighborhood Government is concerned with other political and ad- -
ministrative matters which I chose not to go into, such as the consoli-
dation of service districts, tax assessnients and so on, and; of course
the participation of the neighborhood in whatever iappens to it.

And we have—and I have listed this in my written testimony. We
have adopted a neighborhood bill of rights and responsibilities which
outlines the basic rights.that we think all neighborhoods should have
in dealing with all phases of redevelopment or simply all phases of
the resistance within thelarger governmental framework.

So I would just complete my testimony on that note. .

Mr. Asurey. I think, then, Dr. Weiler, we will have inserted in the
record a copy of your prepared statement.

Is that according to your wishes?

Dr. WEILER. Yes, certainly.

Thank you very much.

[The prepared statement of Dr. Weiler, presented on behalf of the
Alliance for Neighborhood Government, follows:]
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Tire Alliance for Neighborhood Covernment (ANG) was formed in May, 1675

awd now has a wembership of over 300 neiéhbuthaod associations in over

50 cities. At our third semiannual conference in Phi{ladelphia in April

of this year we adopted a Bill of Neighborhood Rights and Responsibilitie s,

which include in summary:
The right of neighborhoods to determine their own goals,
tpHEi8tent with the broad civic ideals of justice and human
dgual ity

The right of neighborhoods to define thelr own governing
structures, operating procedures, names and boundaries;

The right of democravically organized relghborhoods to control
private and public resources necessary for the implementation
and support of neighborhood decislons;

The right of democratically organized neighborhoods to review
in advance and decisively influence all stages of planning and
implementation of all actions of government and private
institutions affectiag the neighborhood; and

The right of n2ighborhoods to informatlon necessary to carrying
out these rights.

In the 17 months of its existence the ANG has worked to amend the

liousing and Community Act of 1974 so as to include a stronger role In cD
Zcr nelghbotioods; to pass the Mortgage Disclosure Act of 1975 so that
neight srhoods can fight disi{nvestment; to make the collection of census data
rore useful to neighborhoods; to organize & confefence on state legislation

. on neighborhoods, (to be held this comiﬁg Lecember in.Neu Jersey); to
inQostiﬂatg zhe possible impact of proposals of the Federal National Mortgape
Asrociction to form a National Clties Corpcration on neighborhoods; and nn

many other educational and public policy projects.
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We £ind that the neighborhood idea is gaining strength, usefulness,
énd recognition almost daily. Why is this?! It is not because the neighborhood
itself has suddenly heen transformed. Rather, the neighborhood idea is
r+ining importance because of changes occurring throughout American society
which by many different rou:és are one after the cther fastening upon the
neighborhood as the solid territorial, social, economic and political bedrock
upon which to flourish.

1 offer you a few examples:

ERIME: There are limits to what police and courts can do to
rrevent and fight crime, and increasingly the organized, alert neighborhood
is making a diffevrenc2 in preventing crime, finding criminals, supporting
and coanseliag victims, sensitizing courts and police to the commurity inpacg
cf their actions, and creating better physical design for "defeps'i.le space.”

HOUSING: Such programs as the enormously successful Neighborhood

Housing Services, the various anti-redlining campaigns, hundreds of citizen
directed renewal programs (project area cormittees) under the old Neighborhood
LCevelopment Program (1968~1974), various neighborhood anti-abandonment and
preservation programs across the country show far more effect in stabilizing
nelshborhoods for low and moderate income persons at far less cost than down-
town oriented and centrally directed federal programs of the 1950's and
1960°'s.
All of chese programs are based upon and require the participation of people

in the neighborhood as the indispensible ingredient of success.

ﬁyjlgégﬁL SERVICES: Studies by Elinor Ostrom and others increasingly
suggest that a grcat many municipal services can ba providéd as efficiently

ot morz efficiantly on a small scale neighborhood basis as on a city-wide basis.

Nty
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DEMOCRATY AND CITLZEQ FAFUICIPAT: ON:  The neighborneawd can be an

organ of true democratic decision-making as well as of effective citizen
jarticipation in government.

EIQ§9§£é§: Serlous students of econcmics such as F.I'. Schuhmacter,
.nd Barbara ﬁard 1s well as the "New Alchemists" and Hess and Morris suggest
not only that much greater emphasis on.small scale economics based on
neignborhoads is not only possible and attractive, but possibly imperative
if we 'r te avoid economic collapse. In addition, neighborhoods are already
showing themselve: :nrefficient basic for food coops, crgdi[ unions, trash .
1v—cveling, community gardens, and many other practical economic projects.

Qur organiza:ion has a name which many who otherwise g:vor the neighborhood
find too assertive, perhaps too radical. Vhat we stand for and what to my
knowledge, no other group interested in the neighborhood idea supports as
firmly and as clearly as we is the commitment to recognition of the neighborhood
as a whole, expreised through its public, partially self-governing character.

It is this vary C@mmicmenc which makes us particularly eager to see the National
Neighborhcod Poiis Act passed, a good commission appointed, and a thoughtful
and avthoritative report issved and implemented. For now, we can truthfully

sa- that the neighborhood idea has achieved a certain legicimacy and public
favor.

But, having scruggled_againsc various odds to come to the fore, the
reighborhood idea, by appearing on the threshold of widespread pub;ic recognition,
rnow paradoxically faces even greater dangers -~ the dangers of success.

For the exPetienCu of recent years has shown that once an idea gains legitimacy
ir. the federal government, the media, the large private ins:i:uci;ns and
interest groups, the idea is applied or used rapidly in many different

contexts and from many different standpoints. If this were to-happen
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with the neijhborhood idea, it might prove fatal or seriously dama-glng ta
what ~ ems now to be a very promising development in American life.

I1f each federal agency for example, suddenly proclaims a neighborhood
policy and b.gins defining neighborhood boundaries, criteria for neighborhood

organization and citizen participation, special program requirements, and

..80 on, and private agencies do the same - why very soon the neighborhood

will be so fragmented and pulled apart by its friends that the days of the
federal bulldozer i:?::\fan renewal may look goocd by comparison.

This 1is why it is critically important that this Commission be established
nev while there is still time for an holistic approach in federal policy to
the neighborhood, so we cnn study the neighborhood before our well meaning
efforts might destroy it. It is vital, in sum, that whatever is done now
and in future federal actions affecting the neighborhood respect the
neighborhood in all its aspects, whether the specifi.c issue be housing, or
education, or heaith. or transportation. . The neighborhood, in other words,
i3 more than the suym of its parts, and we believe that this B1ll would

do much to achieve federal and general recognition of this basic and essential

face.
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Mr. Asurey. Finally, we will be pleased to hear from Dr. Francis
A. Cizon, senior vice president of the Talman Federal Savings & Loan
Association of Chicago, IIL

We welcome vou, sir.

STATEMENT OF DR. FRANCIS A. CIZON, SENIOR VICE PRESIDENT,
TALMAN FEDERAL SAVIRNGS & LOAN ASSOCIATION, CHICAGO, ILL.

Dr. Cizox. It's very good to be here, Mr. Chairman.

I am pleased to be able to comment on a number of matters relevan
to the issue of a National Commission on Neighborhoods.

Much that is in my formal statement is a mpetntnon or a supplement
to what has been said during previous testimony. I would, therefore,
like to have my formal statement put into the record, and mal\L a few
additional comments on the proposed Commission.

First of all, T think many of us are concerned with the throwaway
mentality of our society and feel it is time to take conservation ip-
terests and put them to work in the defense of our cities.

Our interest, however. is not so much a defense of cities as much as
it is a defense of people who have to, or-want to. live in specific local-
ities of their choice in the cities.

One of the thoughts that ocenrred to me as I listened to earlier testi-
mony is that many of the matters discussed at this hearing are r2ally
relevant to some of our older suburbs. many of which have taken on
all of the characteristics of older nelghborhoods in our cities.

We keep talking about saving the cities, and I think what we're
really talking about is sav ing a quaht\ of life for people who live in
specxhc Jocalities. That could be one of the primary matters for the
Commission itself to consider.

From my formal statement. it is obvious that I strongly support
vour bill proposing a National Commission on Neighborhoods. I be-
lieve that in a society such as ours, where people live in relatively im-
personal surroundings and technical complexities, they need identity.
They do not easily rret identity of a personal nature from a city or a
State ora natlon but through the personal interactions they have with
other peopie. That occurs usuall\ in neighborhoods. It does not occur
in abstraction. The relationship ‘between personal identity and neigh-
borhoods needs to be given special consideration.

Second, I would like to stress a serious need on ‘the part of this
Nation to develop a national urban policy and a national housing
policy. Many of us have been concerned that our national desire to
provide adequate housing for all our people has diminished in recent
years. We do not seem to give housing the same national priority that
was evident in the 19307, 1940’ S, and 1950's. There is need to create
an incentive for the maintenance, the preservation of the housing that
exists. and for the development of new housing that is needed.

I beiieve a National Commisston an Neighborhoods would encourage
the developnent of such policies.

Third, I would like to stress the significance.of the complexity of
the pr ‘oblem we ave facing. It is too easy—as we have in the past,and we
continue to do even today—to say “tlus is the problem and this is the
solutlon.
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It is easy to say that houses are getting older, and let it go at that.

It is casy to say that blacks are moving in, and let it go at that.

It iseasy tosay FH.\ did it.and let it zo at that.

It is casy to say the building codes. or labor unions, or disinvest-
ment, or redlining is the cause. It’s easy to say whatever we want to
say, and then just kind of let it pass.

Such simplicity does not solve a thing. No one factor is causing
deterioration in our cities. One of things that we have to look into is
the casual relationships between these factors. Which of these are the
cause, which are the effect. It may not necessarily be true that any one
of them is the cause or the effect in all instances.

It may be that in some neighborhoods one of these factors may be
creating the problem. In another neighborhood it may be some other
factor.

It is just too simplistic to think that any one factor will solve the
problem. I strongly support the present bill. becanse in focusing on
neighborhoods, we can exainine the complexities of the system.

Fourth, Federal and State agency competition and bureaucracy tend
to hinder resolution of problems. .

I have had an opportunity, through the lust 20 years, to work with
many, many Federal and State agencies on problems in various cities.

I was the principal investigator, for example, of the income main-
tenance experiment in Gary, one of the five that HEW has sponsored
across the country. I also worked very closely with law enforcement
administration on a series of police-community relations programs for
many cities. .

The interesting part of this involvement, together with many other
relationships I've had with HUD, is the tendency for each of these
agencies to sce themselves as the solution to the world’s problems.
Somehorr, none of these agencies seems to have “the answer.

Each may have part of the answer. Unfortunatelv, as has often
happened. each can also become part of the problem, because of their
tendency to focus on onz partic:lar clement of the problem and on
their own burcaucratic needs. .

There is no way we are going to save the neighborhoods of our cities
by separating HUD from law enforcement. or law enforcement from
education. or education from welfare, or any of these from each other.

One of the biggest problems in our country today is our unwilling-
ness to look comprehensively at anvthing and onr desire to find quick,
short-term answers to long standing problemns,

Some may argue that a Commission that is 2 vears long will en-
courage inaction on the part of Congress. T don't believe that will ocemr,
A national Commission will not prevent Congress from acting on evi-
dent needs. On the other hand, if somcone does not take a relatively
long-term look at the problem of neighborhoods—we will continue
to legislate piecenieal, ineffective solutions to issues that demand com-
prehensive programs. We will continue aceusing cach other: we will
continue protesting: we will continne promoting special self-interest

legistation. and not solving a thirg.

The problemns we are facing are too important. too significant to the
future of our cities and the future of our country to continue in such
f manner, '
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Another thing I'd really like to stress is the need for a continuing
partneiship between residents, institutions and government. in the
effort to aid neighborhoods. Residents of a newhborhood are not going
to sclve amtlunw alone, because they have neither the resources nor
the expertise to do it alone.

There is often as much conflict between the community organiza-

_ tions of specific neighborhoods as there is between agencies of Govern-

ment and often as much competition between them as there is between
businesses.

Talman Federal Savings & Loan Association is located near what
is probably at this tlme one of the more controversial and tense
neighborl:oods in the city of Chicago. This is the Marquette Park
area that is getting national attention because of the racial tensions of
this past summer. Who has the answer? Community groups in this
area cannot agree with each other on how to resolve the issues.

It is also the area in which there is an aging population. and many
gomea become available for sale as the older folks retire elsewhere or

ie.

What are the incentives for young people to come into this neigh-
borhood? Again, which commnmt\ group or institution has the
answer?

We all search for answers. and I might add that search is recent.
Many think that we wiil find no solutions because there are none. I
think. we have not found solutions. becanse we have not been lookin
hard enough or long enongh. 1t has been too easy for us to sit aroun
condemn each other rather than sitting down together and saying,
“Look, these are things I can do: there are tlun"fs I cannot do. Wi 1
you accept my limits. i I accept vours. Let’s work this thing out.”

One of the great pluses of the neighborhood housing service pro-
gram has been the model. in a sense. that it has established for us
n creating this kind of partnership. I can go to the city administra-
tion as a 1Lp1e<011t'1t1\0 of financial institutions with Gale Cincotta
representing community groups and talk together with city agencies
about liow we need to do something to resolve n problen. and not
how we can make each other look ('Ill]t\

Tt is too easy to claim that the financial institutions have disin-
vested in a neighborhood. industry has run away to the suburbs, labor
unions are fowm«r unrealistic building codes, and politicians won’t
listen. It is not qmte as easy to sit down and say. “Look, I know what
my problems are. I think I ‘have some idea of what your problems are.
Am I right 2™

The Commmission could encotnuge that kind of relationship and
cooperation.

One other point. We cannot simply say save the cities and totally
forget. the metropohtan areas. There is no way that suburbia will
survive without the city. and no way that that city will survive with-
out. the suburbs,

There will be bigness in onr society whether we like it or not. We
will be a (omplo\.. computerized urban society. The question is not
how to stop change. but how to keep change human: how to keep it
manageable; how “to keep it within the prmcnple% and quality of life
we want to plCQel‘\'L and promote.
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One other point which has not been stressed in previous testimony.
The Commission might well serve an ancillary purpose in that an
organized look at neighborhoods might provide a helpful method of
looking at other social problems. -

Many national Commissions are related to specific issues, for exam-
ple, civil disorders. They are often established in a sea of emotion.
Public furor almost prescribes the results of the Commission prior to
its establishment.

The Commission on Civil Disorders. for example. recommended
many activities and programs which were totally ignored as the emo-
tion of the moment subsided. Some recommendations followed but in
a piecemeal manner. We are not in that kind of emotional furor about
this issue, and I think we can get a more objective, a more compre-
hensive view of our cities as a result. -

So I would like very strongly to lend the support of the financial
institutions I represent and of myself to the establishment of this
Commission so that we might take a very needed and meaningful look
at our neighborhoods and cities and the variables that impact them.
“Let’s not throw away our cities and neighborhoods by throwing away
an opportanity like this.”

I'm very thankful to be here and for the opportunity to express
my comments on this matter.

Thank you.

[Dr. Cizon’s prepared statement with attachments submitted on
Chieago. TlL. neighborhood development plans. follow:]
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STATEMENT - NATIONAL COMMISSION ON NEIGHBORHQODS |
SUB-COMMITTEE ON HOUSING AND COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT

The human experience in America has been unique in the history of the world, ~-
in that human beings have never encountered such an abundarce of resources as
did the settlers who came to this country. And all these resources were available
fo: the taking, and the using. Americans took from their abundance with the
snticipation that further on, there was always more that couli be used. This

symiz C&lrking and practice has prevailed in the building and use of our cities.

Traditionally, our cities have been built at points of natural advantage, like lakes
&id rivers. As they grew, cities spread out with people moving out as neighborhoods
became worn and used up. There was always Imore room in whilh to build new

sivighborhoods, and there was no need to be concerned about the old.

&or 300 years, this country has subscribed to the “throw away” philosophy of
using up our natural resources and our cities apd then moving on to ve' frontiers--

there to start this process all over again.

Now the frontiet is closed, We realize, perhaps a little late that there are ends

to our abundance and there is a limit to where neighborhoods may move.

It is interesting to note that as we commemorate the bicentennial year of our country,

there are cities like Paris that are -2, 000 years old ‘~that Rome, Athens and many

254
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. near Eastern and Asian cities go back to the beginnings of recorded history. Yet--

our cities, most of which are no more than g hundred years old are considered to

be dying. -

Perhaps my prejudices will show but despite its urban problems, Chicago where

I work. is really one of the most beautiful cities in the world. One is hard pressed
to find any American city which offers a lake front coz: sarable to ours--or any
metropolitan area that offers the architectural heritages of a Wright, a Sullivan

or Vanderow. It is rich in cultural and recreational facilities but more important

" than this. it is rich in people.

Wave after wave of immigrants and migrants came to Chicago in search of a better
life. And most of them found it there. In return, they brought with them their
many cultures and heritages enriching that city. Ang this experience has been
repeated many times throughout the cities of America. In any majer city of this
country, one can find representatives from almost every nation earth, as well as
evidences of all religions in the spires of churches, temples and places of worship
that make up their skylines. In no other place in the world has such a social
experiment been tried as in the United States, and nur cities have reflected both

the strength and the success of this blending of cultures and nationalities.

It was in the cities that these people lived together to protect and promote their
own life styles and to give them & sense.of belonging in a complex and sometimes
frightening society. It was neighborhoods that formed the mosaic of most of our

major cities.
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But neighborhoods, like people, grew old and tired. ProfTess gnd chanke

brought people a mobility, a different set of values and technglogical advances

made it attractive to move out from within the city into the byrgeoning suburbs.

‘Demographic changes in age structures, improvements il transportation systeras,

individual economic growth, social class attitudes valuisg suburbia over city
and racial feelings have for decades encouraged an outward expansjon, particu~
larly of whites into the suburbs. And with little thought and concern about the

neighborhoods that have been left behind.

This exodus out of the city is a constant threat to neighborhood stability. The
vacuum created by the move to the suburbs is usually filleq by persosns or groups
of a lower social and economic class, usually less capable oy interested in

maintaining existing standards of housing.

Disinvestment by individual homeowners, local businesses, lpcal govesament,
insurers and financial institutions become part of the neighbarhood deterioration
picture. Municipal services decrease, crime and welfaTe increase. Education
facilities diminish and a surging citizen fear, and alienation yccompany the

process.

Complete abandonment and demolition follow, The pattern occurs so often--

many naturally fear for the viability of our major cities,
Although well intended, government policies and Programs have often cOntributed

-3-
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to the detsrioration of cites and their neighborhoods--mainly because there has
been no clear national urban or housing policy around which to develop a consistent

series of positive neighborhood savings programs.

Federal efforts at improving transportation have in effect subsidized movement of
industry, commerce and the relatively well off citizens, mostly white, from the
inner city to the suburbs. Federal urban housing programs. specifically FHA,
was for years primarily oriented to the purchase of new homes most of which,
because little land was left in the central cities, were built in the newer suburbs.
In effect, for years, the FHA and VA programs subsidized the wovements of
white middle class persons out of the central cities and older suburbs while at

the same time penalizing investment in the rehabilitation of rundown neighborhoods
of these older cities. FHA programs have recentiy produced massive housing
abandonments within the cides. In addition, the housing industry has, too often,
been used as a primer for the economy rather than as a means of fulfilling

housing needs.

Urban renewal, while usually expressing the goal of providing decent homes for
urban residents, began a practice of urban renewal for low income residents in the
hope of attracting a middle class return to the central cities. Local taxation and
co&e requirements have encouraged d=molition of multiple dwellings rather than
rehabiliration. Lack of programs to deal with commercial strip shopping has
contributed to the demise of neighborhood businesses which in turn affect housing

deterioration within the proximity of shopping strip areas.

-4-
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Program fragmentstion at the naticpal leval has committed most efforts to failure.
OEO. LEAA, FHA, HEW, EEO, lncome Maintenance programs were all couceived
and operated independently--many of them in conflict with existing institutional
programs. Inater-governmentzl conflicts and the nability to be sensitive to the
specific problems of cities have contributed to the ineffectiveness of many of these

programs.

Also, on the local and state level, with politicians responding to the needs of rural and
suburben communities from which the majority of them come, and with inadequate
city tax bases and insufficient home rule capabilities, metropolitan problems remain
undefined--let alope resolved. As a result, the very role of government and the

credibility of government's ability to serve the needs of its people is being challenged.

And the challenge is valid because in spite of the problems and challenges of the city,
many people are now saying that they do not want to movs to the s1 _urbs. They

want to live in the neigﬁbothoods that they and their ancestors have built. Congestion,
school overcrowding, high taxes, city service inadequacies bave all contributed to
disenchantment with the suburbs, The inflated cost of housing particularly has made
it more feasible to live in the city. Many people are telling us that they have reached

the limit of our expansion.

The temper of the times is changing. There is nv longer a Jesire to discard the old.
In Chicago, the Manandock Building, Carson Pirie Scott, the Robie House and all of
the Pullman neighborhood have been declared national landmarks and are being

restored, In cities like New York, Washington, and Chicago, neighborhoods like

..5~
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Greenwich Village, Georgetown and Old Town are the places in which to live and
property which had been left unattended for 50 years has now become the center
of an energetic revitglizaticz and are increasing in value. The circle spreads

again- -bur this time moves towards rehabilitation and restoration.

Our cities are begiuming to come alive again and with belp can be more viable than

ever.

Citizen groups, private indus:ry, financial institutions and governments are
experimenting across the nation with ways of saving neighborhoods, and consequently,
the cities of our pation. n Chicago some of the efforts which are vnderway hold '
promise of answering some of the n*eds of our city. These programs, however,
individually conceived and execu;ed require close and inteasive analysis as to how

they fit into the whole concept of urban rehabilitation.

I would like to demonstrate the scope and diversity of these endeavors by briefly

listing a few...

1. The starr of the Neighborhood Housing Service program in three
neigtborhood areas of Chicago.

2. The develcpment of a special HUD component dealing with abandonment,
and the establishment of a NHS program in a fourth neighborhood.

3. The establishmertt of the "Chicago Home Purchase and Rehabilitadon
Plap" utilizing city, government, financial institutions and a private
mortgage insurer to provide home ownership opportunity in selected

city neighborhoods.
-6-
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4. The development of RESCORP, a metropclitan savings and loan based
service corporaton engaged in multi-unit residential rehabilitation in
specific neighborhoods.

5. The establishment of the Greater Southwest Development Corporation
to promote programs of neighborhood enhancement. In many respects
this is an innovative approach utilizing the many resources of the
private, financial and business sector of a city neighborhood.

6. A financial assistance program directed by the City of Chicago which
provides grants and subsidies to homeowners in specific neighborhoods

for improvement and code compliance.

These efforts are probably being duplicated in many other cities throughout this
nation. But they only scratch the surface--they are only a beginning --and because

they are not part of an organized plan for neighborhood preservation in the city

" they may prove ineffective in the long run. We are all concerned about their long

term effectiveness and could use more resources and public support.

Many residents and business institutions in our cities are ready and willing to act,
but there is need to know more about neighborhoods and the many variables that
influence their growth and decline. Without this knowledge, we cannot be sure of

our direction and the worth of our efforts.

There is an obvious need for a' comprehensive analysis and assessment of available
resources to serve neighborhoods or of resource opportunities that could be
developed. There is need for more centralized planning with flexible and responsible

-7-
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What Is not needed are accusations, meaningless protests and simplistic answers
which will happen as confidence in the government's inability to meet the needs of
its cites wanes. Above all, there is need to minimize the input of self interest

groups and to encourage cooperative efforts between residents, business, labor,
financial inxcitutions, profeseions and government at all levels. -

HR14756 offers an opportunity for this nation to take a inuch needed and meaningful

_‘ look at our neighborhoods and the variables that impact them. It provides us the

" opportunity and mechanism to develop and propose comprehensive iegislation and

programs to help us save one of our most important assets--the neighborhoods of

our cities. ’ N

Let's not "throw away" our city neighborhoods by throwing away this opportunity.
As one who has worked all his professional life ﬁith the problems and challenges
of our cities, I strongly urge that you suppoxrt the establishment of the National

Commission on Neighborhoods.

Frantis A. Cizon, Ph.D,

Senior Vice President

Talman Federal Savings (Chicago)
September 9, 1976
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BHS - HUD - .
emonstration Project

INTRODUCTION

Neighborhoad Housing Services of Chicago is actively working to stem deterioriation
and "turn around” three neighvorhoods in Chicago. The Bank, Savings and Loan and
commuaily leadership involved in this effort belicve there are other reignborhoods
that can also be "turned around.” These neighborhoods are in substantially sound
coadition and predominantly owner occupied, but they are deteriorating rapidly due
to the inordinate number of abandoned structures. This proposal outlines a program
to preserve this kind of neighborhood and the sound housing that exists there.

NHS-HUD SPECIAL PILOT PROGRAM
FOR FORECLOSED AND ABANDONED PROPERTIES

L. PROBLEM:

Abandoned housing not only rcpresents an cyesore in the community, but it
has a serious, demoralizing efiect on the residents in such communities.
Abandoned properties present attractive targets for gangs, vaudals, and
arsonists. All too often a structurally sound and restorable property,
when abandoned, is quickly stripped. The result is a property that is
unecononlical to restore to a habitable condition. The inevitable for

such a preogsexty is demolition. With increasing frequency, residents in
the surrounding neighbcrhood, despairing of these conditions, abandon
their own properties. Thus, a chain of events is set in motion that accel-
erates the deterioration of many, once good and viable, neighborhoods in
the city of Chicago. This just described situation is now beginnirg to take
place in the community of West Englewood, Chicago.

Any attempt to resolve the problem will require the combined efforts,
resources, and coopera:.tn ..{ many patticipants. As an important first
step ir Loginning to treat this problem, NI4S has formulated this proposal.

II. SPONSORING AGENCY: NEIGHBORHOOD HOUSING SERVICES OF CHICAGO,
INC.

Neighborhood Housing Services of Chicago (NHS) is a neighborhood presexrvation
program privately initiated and funded by Banks, Savings and Loans, and
community residents. It is a not-for-profit corporation aimed at reversing

the investment attitude in declining neighborhoods so that neighborhood residents,
financial institutions, and city government will strengthen their investmeat in
home and neighborhood improvements.

Forty of Chicago's Banks and Savings and Loans contributed to the NHS Program's
operation and have pledged to lend for mortgages and home improvements in the
target arcas. The two largest Banks and two largest Savings and Loans in the
city represernting more than $35 billion in assets have active representatives on
the Board of Directors. The President of the NHS of Chicago.i§"a Senior Vice
President rcpresenting the city's largest Bank.
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The effort to organize the corporation was carried out by the Federal Home Loan
Bank of Chicago and by the Urbin Reinvestment Task Force hegiuning in the
summer of 1974. Strong financial institution, city government and neighborhood
resident support is reflected in the Roard of Dircctors and in the operation of the
program in close cooperation with various City of Chicago departments.

Neighbortiood representatives from the three target neighborhoods - Rear North-
west, Central Austin, and Heart of Chicago - serve on the Board of Directors.

In each neighborhood a Board of Control made up primarily of neighborhood
residents, wirh rezresentatives of the local lending institutions serving, directs
a staff of three people. “This full time professional staff (Director/Rehabilitation
Specislist, ‘Finauce Specialist, Secretary/Bookkeepper/Loan Processor; is
responsible for the daily operation of the program.

The NHS staff assists the homeowner from the time the homeowner expresses a
desire to have work done through the code inspection and until the contracted
work has been actually performed. The staff has the responsibility to make
certain that the homeQWners' best interests are served.

In addition to referring residents to lending institutions for conVPnnonaI financing,
NHS has a Revolving Fund avallable to lend at flexible rates and terms to residents
who due to age, income or credit standing do not qualify for convennonal fmancxug.

PROPOSED SCOPE OF NHS-HUD PILOT PROGRAM

NHS is proposing a complementary progrém to the above.-mentloned NHS approach

_ that will enable us to work in an area experiencing a high degree of abandonment

of FHA/HUD insured properties. This proposal calls for a planned, systematic
program requiring the cooperation of HUD, the City of Chicago, individual
mortgagees (lenders), individual mortgagors {owner/borrowers), and the residents
of the community that will diminish the number and effect of the abandoned prop-
exties and lead to a "turning around” of the designated area.

To decrease the number of abandoned properties NHS will undertake a compre-
Peasive counseling and technical assistance program. In those nases where
abandonment is a foregone inevitability, this program proposes a method of
liquidation that would have minimal blighting influence in the community. Further-
more, for those properties that are abandoned, NHS wili provide a program for
the management, securing and rental of those properties.

Success under this program dictates that a beginning targst area of approximately
2-4 blocks be selected for a concentrated effort of rehabilitation along with
counseling and city services improvement. As these blocks are completed,
immediately contiguous blocks v'ould next receive the same treatment. Simul-
taneously with this concentrated rehabilitation effort, the default counseling,
technical assistance, and management components would be carried out in the
entire program area. The visible and positive rehabilitation program in the
concentration area will previde a morale boust for the entire area while the

services being performed throughout the area will be addressiag the objective
of decreasing the rate of abandoned properties.
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The ultimate objective is the restoration, maintenance, and cnhancement of the
selected target area which would provide the catalyst to surrounding neighbor-
hoods to undertake similar types of efforts. This Special Pilot Program and the
NHS program would operaie in a cooperative effort in order to achieve maximum
impact and result.

IV. TARGET AREA: WEST ENGLEWOOD

NHS has selected a target area in the West Englewood cominunity for this pilot
program to deal with the problems described. The physical land boundaries of

this sdected target area are: North, the Penn Central railroad tracks between

West 58th Streets; South, the north side of West 69th Street; West, the Penn

Central railroad tracks; East, South Wood Street. This area contains
approximately 2,000 structures with 3,000 dwelling units. 1, 236 of these structures
were sold and insured under various FHA insurance programs during the years
from 1968 to 1973. :

The West Englewood target area is a neighborhood of approximately 10, 000 people.
PR

In this area, more than 70% of the structures are single family homes. Approxi-

mately 85% of the structures are owner occupied. The vast majority of the -

residents are black with a median annual income of betwezen $7, 000 and $8, 000.

A measure of the problem which is developing in West Englwood can be seen in
an examination of HUD's own records. Based on this examination it has been
determined that HUD was the title holder of record to more than 150 properties
in this area. Many other properties were in various stages of foreclosure. A
street by street, block by block inspection in the West Englewood cemmunity
revealed that there were 165 properties which were either abandoned, boarded
up, vandalized, or buined out as of November 1, 1974. In December, 1974
approximately 130 properties were in various stages of default. These figures
demonstrate the magnitude of the problem in this neighborhood. -
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Thi: program outlines the action we are taking to help insure the successful
stabilization of not only the Marquette Park arca, but the entire Southwest

cammunities arcas served by the various business interests in the GREATER

SOUTHWEST DEVELOPMENT CORPORATION.

Our program is neither inflammatory nor filled with confrontation. It is a
perspective on how privatc business working tcogethrr with Civic organizations,

can maintain, perserve, and in fact, resurrcct urban necighborhoods.

our effort is designed to conserve these communities for the benefit of the
good people who presently live there, to give them assuronces of our concern

and to encourage them to remain and not relocate to other areas.

Too often the solutions to urban change have been sought in subsidies from
the state and federal government. The results have too oftenh created more

probléms than they have solved.

In a unique effort in which private enterprisc has taken the initiative
without helo frowm government and with a recognition of the need for resident
involvement, some of the financial and commercisl institutions of the south-
west side have developed a housing conservation program based on the following

nine key components:

1. CON’\’I-ZN:I‘I(\P!A!. FINANCING

There will be no redlining in these covmunity areas. A total

cumnitment for conventional home wortrgages in these areas has bheen

given by all of the financial instirations involved.
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ONGOING HOME IMPROVEMENT PROGRAMS

This program of private reinvestment dictates that we not only con-
tinue, hut acceleracte the home improvement loan programe intended
to make the residents of the community more aware of the fipancial

resources that are available to them.

The lending institutions within this community area are fully
committed and fipancially involved in the cammunity's future.
For example, ou the attachecd sheet showing home mortgage data, you- .

will f£ind that Table I indicates the total outstanding mortgages of

~all’the savings and loans involved in the GREATER SOUTHWEST

DEVELOPMENT CORPORATION and the total mortgage loans by pumber and
volume within the community arca. The second table demonstrates the
commitment that thrse savings and loans have made to the comrmunity

arca in the past six months in conventional financing.

AN_END TO_FHA_ABANDOIIMENT

The thivd key part of our program is the elimination éf FiIA akan—
donmrent. A program to rehobilitate the e¢xisting FHA, HUD owned
abandoned huildings which are located in & small castern pocket of
the arca-is underway. Five homes are being acquired ind will be
rehabilitated and sold with cownncionu.l nortgagesn. More will be
acquined as the presunt ones ace vompleted. FHA and the City of

Chicaqo have qiven their endors aont and cooperation in this ventare.
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4. APARTMENT BUILDING RESTORNTION ~ ECONOMICALLY SUCCESSFUL

A program to rchabilitate large multi-family build;ngs in the area
has been started. Onc such projecef, a 48-unit apartment building,
is two-thirds completed, and will soon be proving that older
buildings, when rcjuvenated, do become incohé producing and profit-

" able for private investors.

5. COMMERCIAL BUILDING REHABILITATION

Commercial building rehabilitation ~- a program for the rehabili~
tation of commercial buildings aiong tiic business strip has already

been started.

6. COMAUNITY-WIDE MARKETING PROGRAM

The development of a marketing program designed ta portray the
strengths within our comnunity bas been undertaken. The puzpose

of the marketing program will surely show the positive viability of
this area, not only to present rcéidents and merchants, but it will
also dzﬁw new businesses to comblemont the commercial and industrial
stability of this community. In keeping with the Qevelopment of,

an ‘ongoing narketing pfogram, we have obtained the cooperation of
the ropresentatives of the Southwest Real Estate Poard in promoting
éhe availlability of both housing, heme financinq~andicommorcia1

opportunitics within all accas off this conaranity .
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PROVING ECONO'MIC ‘JIABILITY

Although this is a not-for-proiit ccrporation, our programs narc
spccificallﬁ'dcsigned to show that thesc neighborhoods cffer
bpbortunitics for bﬁsincsses and ‘investments within “nermal business
procadures”.  We know as ﬁusincssmcn that these communitics have
sufficient economic incentives for all types cf investors, from

tﬁe local single family homeowners to the iarge corporate ;niity.
Pcople make an excellent living in our arca.i_without the estalblish~
ment of a "profilk~oriented" principle, no community can maintain

itself.

In the short period of our existence, we have already seen many

new businesseés move into our community, and existing ores cxpand

- and remodel.

NEIGHBORIRG CONONITY DEVEYOPMINT

Knowing that no conmunitics exist in isolation, these same finan
cial institutions arc =upporting, with many oth;rx'in the Chicago
area, the cstahlishiment of a “Heighborhood llcusing Services Program®
within the ncighboring comiuanity of Wit Englewood. Significant
dollir cormitionis hove already becn made by these invtitutions to
duvglop such a project in ccoperarion with HUD and the City of

Chic: go.
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TOTAL COOPEPATIVE LEFORT

There is no reason why a cooperative effort similar to tha; of a
Reighborhood Houning Service could not he Worked out petween the
residents of the sensitive area bounded by 83rg Strcet On the North,
72nd Strect on the South, Western Avenue oR the West, and Bell
Avenue op the East, the fipaneial institutions pzimgrily serving
that arca and the ity of Chicago. Such an indepond;uc Pregserva-
tion Program could protect and cnhabce the economic and social

investiont the people of that arca have in thejr homes and their

neighborhood.

This mokes much more sense than a proposal to domoiish 1200 howes,
relocate 50060 perunns, and suhstitute high rige structures in place
of single family hames. Thic is esPecizll¥ true when 10cal area
ricaltors tell us that they have more avpilable conventional homa

buayoers than buildings available to them.

cwloedge, this is the first major effort made orimarily by

. . 3 A - 3 : ~
o anterprise in cooprration With corupity organizagions, 1o

nd centores a neighborhood.
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Community Scernvices ans “esearch Corporation

7 Sauin Coerbarn Sirvet chnage e 60513

THI CHICASS HOek FURCHASE AMC REINSTLITATION LA

Introd:
The Chicago Home Purchase ani Rehabilitation Plan seeks to

-egmbine a numrer of activities :in a coordinated efisct concan-

trating on owner occupisd housing. It is Qaesizned to acczomplishk

the f£ollowing: i

Stimulate the rehabilitation and improvement of exis=zing
housing

. Provide rasponsive mortgace financing
Attract and assist qualified buyers and owners

Develod .a new moldel of public-private cooperation in the
area of community wevitalization .

. Encourage acdditional investment from Both the public and
private sectors. .

- Test the techniques and develop data and information on the
performance, ' .

The plan is directed tocward peorle who wish to purchase a home
and make needed repairs, but who may not be able to afford the
normal down bayment. It also applies to people who wish to rehabili~

ago.

_tate their home through a refinancing of their present nertgage
Key elements of the plan are:uvg

to provide mortgage money at prevailing market interest:
rates

below rormal down payment requirements
« 8% on single family units
higher equity on 2 to 4 unit‘structureé
the houﬁing must be located in one of seven
communities: Austin, East Rogers Park, Grand

Boulevard, Lawndale, South Shore, Uptown and
wWoodlawn

the housing must contain 1 to 4 living unixs
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. In Austin., E3s= Rogers Parh, and Soutx Shore the bduildin:
fast be brouzic ul tD :2Ze or 163 cf the morigaje amoun:
muss e zlaced in rehazilitation, wiichever is greater,

The consuher must meet standard credit reguirements.

The consuher mush gartizizacze in home ownership counselinzg
sessions.

Participants
The key institutional participants in this public-private affort
and a brief descrintion of their role are:

The City of Chicazo will provide a guarantee fund hela

i1 10ng term trussc to protect against a designated pe‘“ -
age of loss. In addition zhe Citv will provide ceunselcrns
to assist borrowers on the requireZents and tie responsili-

lities of home ownershin.

The Pool (lenders) will provide the mortgage moaey for th
- Yoans under this program. Thare are presently 22 lendxnc
institutions which have pledged slightly over $7 milliorn
dollars in mortgage mozay. The lenders will assume a de-
signated percentage of loss.

Three merbers of the peol - Talman, First Federal, and Upzown
rederal - will act as acents for the pool by o:ozidxng
processing and serviciag. All 22 xns-ztucxoﬁs will parztici~
pate in each loan.

. Community Services and Resaarch Cor ora:ion (CSRC) will de
resoowsxble for provicing coordinacion and administrative
services for the program. CSRC will wa*ket the program, worl
with community groups interested in the program, act as a
1iaison with all City of Chicago agencies, and collect ca'a
to evaluate the pPerformance.

o

. The private insurer, MGIC, will provide insurance to cover &
designated pezcentage of loss.
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Mr. Asmey. Well, et me say T am very glad that you were able to
be with us toduy to present this testimony, whieh 1 found enormously
interesting and quite exciting.

T might say that T could not help but reflect as I was listening to
your testimony that you are a very interesting product of the industry
that you represent.

Dr. Cizox. You know, in that regard, Chairman Ashley, one of
the things that must be remembered is that many of the people in
imdustry, inclnding many of the people 1 have come to know during
the last 5 years in the financial mdustry, are only recently examining
and taking stands on what are basically issues of social concern. For
too long in our comntry indirstrial leaders have said, “Let government
do it.” And the people have said, “Let government do it.” Government,
however, can do nothing in a democracy without the support of the
people who wish it to be done or allow it to be done, and the institu-
tions who can make it possible. :

The government does not have all of the resources; neither does
industry or the financial institutions in this case. But, we caunot leave
private.investinent out of the rehabilitation of our cities.

AMr. Assiney, Well, it is manifestly impossible because, as you point
out, there are not the Federal resources available Those that are
available are nuder enormons pressure, as great a ;wessure, I might
say, as the commnnity development block grants are t--.der pressure in
Toledo or Chieago or New York or Philadelphia or any other place
in the counfry. They are under .enormous pressure. .

So the Federal resources. it would be manifestly imprudent, it
seems to me, 1o try to rely on Federal resources when we have private
reseurces that are available and are there to be used. And I ean only
say that I so weleome the kind of perspective that you case this discus-
sion in, because T think it i1s enonuounsly constrvetive.

I was interested. in leafing throngh vour preparec, i - stimony—and
I might say that that part of vour prepared statement will certainly
appear in the reeord—and this is in point with what we have just been
(iscussing. It's on page 6. Yeu point ont that—quoting: “In Chicago
some of the efforts which are under way hold promise of answering
some of the rieeds of our city.”

Later you say: “I would fike to demonstrate the scepe and diversity
of these endeavors hy briely listing a few,” and you touch on the
neighl orhood housing services program. of which there are three in
Chicago. You list the HUD effort to deal with abandonment. You
then list the establishruent of the Chicago home purchase and re-
habilitation plan. utilizing city government, financial institutions, and
a private mortgage insurer to provide homecwnership opportunity in
selected eity neighborhoods.

I am not familiar with this etfort. Perhaps Tshould be. But T would
be interested to hear just briefly what that is all abont.

Dr. Cizox. Oue of the inserts that I pur in the formal presentation,
Mr. Chairman, is a 2-page review of the program of the Community
Services and Reseaveh Corp.. which is entitled the “Chicago Home
Purchase and Rehabilitation Plan,” '

This is a program which was developed by (SRC. which is a
subsidiary of Rescorp. a multiple savings and loan service corporation
in Chicago, One of my staft members was released. as a matter of faet,
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for 4 months to work with them on the development of this program.
The program itself is an attempt to share the risk of investment in
high-risk loans.

Mr. Asiery. Wait 2 minote. What's the ditference between three
and four?

Dr. Crzox. The rehabilitation plan is one of the programs that
Rescorp is promoting, through the Community Services and Research
Corp., n addition to its regular rchabilitation etfort on nuitiple unit
dwellings. The object of the program is to stimulate rehabilitation
and to provide mortgage financing for high-risk Joans. A risk pool of
capital was provided from model city funds originally and now partly
from community development money to cover the top portion of the
mortgage visk. This 20-percent risk’is the portion that most privste
investment fears most. Private insurers (MGIC) have guaranteed the
next 15 percent of the loan. The private lenders take the remaining
risk.

It is a coinsurance program with city, private insuver, end private
investor sharing the risks. It took some time to work it out, but I
believe this is the direction in whieh we will have to move.

Mr. Asnrey. With the city using mode! cities funds?

Dr. Cizox. They were nsing model cities funds at that time, yes.

Most of the inserts included in my testimony are illustrations of
programs which stressed connseling of residents within selected areas
about mortgages. lending practices, and homecwnership.

Mr. Asurey. Right, T think what we will do is to have those in-
cluded in the record, as well.

Who took the initiative in bringing about the Metropolitan Savings
and Loan based service corporation. the Rescorp, which is engaged
inter alia  with multiunic residentia rclmbi%itation in specifie
neighborhoods '

Dr. Crzox. The primary incentive came from the Federal home loan
bank in Chicago itself encouraging the associaiions. There were many
discussions about Low savings and loans conld involve themselves in
urban rehabiiitation in Chicago. Rescorp resulted from those
discussionis.

Mr. Asiiey. What about the establishment of the Greater South-
west Development Corp., to promote programs of neighkorhood

" “eiifhancement ?

Dr. Crzox. That, again, canie ont of a series of discnssions that the
savings and loan ‘people were holding with some of the banks and
“businessmen in the area. primarily. related to or:e of the strip shopping

- areas—on 63d Street. The large shopping centers were drawing eus-

tomers away from the strip shopping area on 63d Street, and there
was concern that that deterioration on the commercial avea could lead
to deterioration in the zommunity.

I have always folt that the commercial stores of the strip shopping
area are first to feel the effects of community or neigl:borhood with-
drawal. Apartment houses (rental units) develop higher transiency
rates and finally there is neglect and deterioration in the snmrrounding
residential areas,

Now. our hope was to take some of the key buildings on 63d Street
and vzhab them, get them rented, show that they were still economi-
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cally viable, and by selling tl* i veturn them to the economic
marketplace,

My, Asneey, Is that going to work. in your judgment?

The reason I ask that is because Toledo wnd Chieago. like any other
major citics in the country, have scen this flight to the subnrban
shopping center, and it has very adversely impacted. in imy experience,
on the downtown commercial distriet of Toledo and very adversely
impacted neighborhood stores. the mom and pop stores. and the some-
what larger ones which we see along given blocks. Now, instead of
there being viable. ongoing small businesses. they are boarded up, in
larce measure,

Do the mathematies really add up here. which is to gay, Can we
expect with the kind of rehabilitation von are talking about a viability
with respeet to businesses that were onee located but which for eco-

~nomice reazons have moved?

Dr. Crzox. I think the comprehensiveness of the effort needs to be
given consizeraiion. It is not possible to save al] the buildings or all
the businesses. It is « question of saving those that scem to be ossential
to the area and finding other uses for others. Remember ihat we are
not dealing with a deteriorated arca. but one in which only early signs
of deterioration were noted. This is prevention not renewal. Here is
where we need to expend more resources.

Not all businesses on such streets. perhaps. should be saved. Some
could be replaced by apartments or restdences which for environmental
reasons could be put in L or U shapes—so that the apartments would
not face .the main street. They conld be built in courtyard fashion
so that most of the apartments wonll T facing the courtyard, not the
street. It may not be casy te do this. because of the need to obtain
zoning exceptions. but it must be part of a comprehensive program
for saving strip shopping streets.

Another consideration to be made is that the shopping strips will
nevee serve all the shopping needs of the loeal residents, We need to
become more knowledgeable about which kinds of businesses can be
supported locally and which will not.

Furniture stores. for example, a=¢ having problems in strip shop-
ping areas. specialty shops are not. Shops that. in a sense. serve the
mmediate needs of the peeple in the area. shops that supplement the
major shopping centers are the ones that need to be promoted on the
strips. We need to do more study of how many stores ace needed in
specified areas in arder to preserve the shopping area viability.

But. I cannot sce the city surviving without some strip shepping
arcas. There are immediate 2ieeds that neiehborhood people have that
they will not go to buy once a 1anth when they go to the shopping
center. There are a lot of people who do not hiave ears and others who
don’t want to drive far. We need to do more analysis of which stores
pay and which do not.’ ‘

Saving the commereial shopping strips. however. is an essential
clement of saving our neighborhoods, Our neighborhoods were often
built around the corner grocery store or the bakery or the butcher
shop. And. these stores were solidifving elements within the neighbor-
hood. T think the strip shopping centers serve the same purpose today.

The Greater Southwest Development Corp.. chose three huildings.
one that was right at the corner of what was considered a erucial
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transition area. the other two a few blocks away. We feared that if the
first building at 63d and Western Avenue were to contine deteriorat-
ing. 10 or 15 other businesses near it would be atfecied. We put that
building back together. and it looks very good. We put in $85.000—
excuse me—S$125.000 into rehabbing that building. And within 2 years
it is going to be paying for itself. including the debt service on it.

In addition te that. the building across the street on its own put in
$50,000 to repair the exterior of a restanrant and we are getting kind
of a progression of support from other businesses nearby. We are
going to put some trees on the sidewalks to promote a plrasant view
for shoppers. Our hope was to assure residents that the area was not
becoming a slum. To keep the people in the area from becoming
frightened about losing their personal home investment.

One of the reasons why I think the Connnission is impertant is
because I think the kind of programs we are discussing here are hap-
pening all over the country m many cities, It is my hope. by the way,
that the Southwest Development Corp.. will have not only the support
of the financial institutions. but of most of the businesses and the
industrial firms that are on the periphery of the community. We need
their interest and expertise for helping the people understand and
preserve their own community.

We have also developed a promotional program. one vochure is
included in the material to market the neighborhood posi:.vely. The

~brochure is entitled. “YWhat is Your Neighborhood Worth to You.”

Many of the problems in neighborhoods are created by the fear that
people have of community property deterioration. Neighborhoods do
not usually deteriorate unless people move quickly out of them. The
housing vacuum created often draws people without home experience
and without community ties. Avoidince of panic-in transition arcas
is the key to the preservation of many neighborhoods.

If you have gradual transition in communities, whether it be with
one ethnic group to another, whether it be racial to ethnic. whether it
be economic. people learn to cope with cach other and they learn to
deal with the problems that face them. But if you completely and
quickly turn the neighborhood over. there is just no hope to revamp
and recoup forces of stability. To pull the community together again
quickly isiiterally an impossible task. and in a short time the commu-
nity is falhing apart at the < ams.

Mr. Asurey. Your sivth reference was to a financial assistance pro-
gram directed by the city of Chicago which provides grants and
subsidies to homeowners in specific neighborhoods for improvement.
and code compliance.

Is this dore with conmunity developinent funds. do vou know ?

Dr. Crzox. Yes. This is a eommunity develepment program both
with multiple units and one to four nuits in which they are subsidizing.
interest rates. to encourage bringing buildings up to code.

Mr. Asuvey. Dr. Weiler. do you have any specific suggestions with
respect to the legislation ?

Huve you had an oppoertunity during your vacation in Europe or
otherwise, to look at it? ’

Dr. WemEer. Yes. I have looked at it, and I have personal
observations. ‘
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Our organization meets every 6 months and informally ratifies
things so we have not gone into it as an organization. Personally, I am
hoping that it wonld be passed. That is the first thing.

And I was listening to the argnments for and against 1 year and
2 year and I just don’t know. I am afraid that things are rolling very
fast.

Is that what you meait ? :

Mr, Asurer. Well, yes. Mr. Palmer, of course, discussed that, too.
And if I thought that nothing would be recommended or any action
taken for 2-year period. I would redraft the legislation.

I think that the report language can make clear that there will be
expected to be a number of interim reports, recommendations, pending
the final submission at the end of 2 years. That really is the intent at
least of the-author, or this author of the legislation.

I say if it can be construed otherwise, and I am delighted at the
comments of both of you gentlemen, because—and the intent of the
Congress can be made clearin that regard.

Did you have a further comment, Dr. Weiler?

Dr. WEILER. One of the things that we have pnshed for in the alliance
is getting the Census Bureau to issue information about neighborhoods
in a way, first of all, which the neighborhoods can use, and second,
to define census tracts in a way so that neighborhoods become part of
that definition process.

In other words do not define census tracts so that they crosscut
neighborhoods. And that is absolutely vital to the whoie ¢ollection of
information in how neighborhoods are conceived or are not. viewed by
agencies that are trying to stndy them and do things. And possibly
that. might be something to add to the goals of the Commission, that
is to thing about information as it atfects neighborhoods.

M. Asurey. Well. T am glad you bronght that up. T think that
should be an area of interest to the Commssion. And I am snre that
the Commission will review these hearings carefully just for such
suggestions. :

That most certainly is expected. and T am sure it will take place.

Mr. Palmer. in addition to the 2-year problem which you toucled
on quite appropriately, yon, in the final paragraph on page 2, dis-
enss the role for State governmwats to play.

And I am wondering in this regard whetheyr you have reference
here to membership on the Commission, or whether yvou are talking
about the role of State governments with respect to the problems of
neighborhoods and the resolntion.of those problems.

My, Paraer. My reference is more to States having a role to play
in the resolution of the problems, not necessarily having a spot or a
role on the Commission itself,

Mr. Asirrey. Well, T am glad to hear you say that becanse T did not
think it was necessary for the State level of government necessarily
to be represented in the analysis of problems and possible solutions
with regard to neighborhoods. :

If. as is contemplated in the legislation. there is the membership
that draws heavily from people sneh as vonrself, that are on the firing
lire in onr cities across the conntry, it would seem to me that tlie Com-
mission would become privy to the supportive role or roles that State
governments can and should play, and must play.
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Mr. Pavyer. That is really what I was alluding to. For example,
as youn know, in the State of Ohio there are certain constitutional pro-
hibitions that prohibit cities such as Toledv from exercising a number
of options under the block grant program that are being used in other
cities. :

Moving those kind of impediments cut of the way of preservation
reviialization efforts. I think is a necessary involvement for State
governhienc. I think those kinds of things need to be brought to the
attention of the State and a push given toward making changes,
whether they be legislative or simply administra:ive changes. to fa-
cilitate the procesres.

Mr. Asmiey. Well. I quite agree with you and particularly since
we both represent the same constituency. I am of the view that the
work of the Commission will be of very substantial interest not only to
those of us in the Federal apparatus and those in the private sector,
but those at other levels of government as well, and particnlarly those
in State government. '

We do have another vote and I think that the best thing for me to do
is to bring the hearing to a conclusion.

I do want to tell you. a< T did the other panel, that your testimony
has been more valnable than I can veally articnlate.

And it has been valuable not only from the standpoint. of consider-
ing whether or not to adopt a bill which is going to be adopted. I think
we will report it very shortly to the full committee and to the floor.
But it has been valuable because it will serve as a resource for the
members of the Commissicn and the staff of the Commission which will
come into heing by virtue of the legislation.

So it really serves a double purpose: it has been enormously helpful
and irformative to members 6f the subcommittee to serve as a proper
predicate for the bill. which we will take to the floor. Beyond that it
will serve as a source of the kinds of areas of interest that we expect:
the Commission to he directing itself to.

From those standpoints. I want to expressly congratulate you and
offer the thanks of the subcommittee or your testimeny this morning
and this afternoon. .

Thanks very much indeed.

The subcommittee ¥ stand in recess, subject to the call of the
Chair.

[Whereupon. at 2:20 pan.. the subcommittee was recessed, subject
to the call of the Chair.]

[The following material was received by the subcommittee for in-
~hision in the record :]

THE GREATER HArTFORD PROCESS. INC.
. Hartford, Conn.. September 1, 1976.

Hon. TroMAS L. ASHLEY,

U.S. House of Representatives. Subcommittec on Housing and Community De-
velopment of the Committee on Banking. Currency aud Houxing, Washing-
ton, D.C. '

DEAR CYAIRMAN ASHLEY: Thank yon for your invitation to testify before
the Subcommittee on Housging and Community Development with respect to
H.R. 14756. I regret that I will be unable to appear before the Committee on
the dates suggested.

However, I would like to be recorded with the Committee as favoring adoption
of this legislation. '
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The foture of our cities to a large measure is dependent upon the future of
our neighborhoods. Up to this point, federal, state nd local governments have
frequently operated in a manner which is not conducive to the revitalization
of central city neighborhoods. A thorough review and examination of the public
policy issues by the Commission as suggested in this legislation would make a
significant contribution to the well being of cur cities and ¢f our country.

- Sincérely yours,
PETER LiBassy, President.

HAPTFORD NEICHBORHOODS COALTITION,
Hartford, Conn., August 30, 1976.
Chairman THoMAS L, ASHIEY,
Suboommittee on Housing gnd Commaunity Development, U.8. House of Repre-
sentafives, Washington, D.C.

DEAR REPRESENTATIVE ASHLEY : AS Coordinator of the Hartford Neighborhoods
Coalition, I strongly support your bill, H.R. 14i56. to establish a national Com-
mission on Neighborhoods. The future of the City of Hartford depends on the
stabilization and preservation of its neighborboods. ’f the increasing exodus of
Hartford residents to suburban towns is allowed to continue, the very backbone
of the core city will no longer exist, for these neighborhood residents are the
pillars of strength upon which the city must heavily relv for its survival.

Federal Policy must be set to encourage conscivation of existing neighbor-
hoods on & national basis. An extensive study of existing policies and srograms
affecting neighborhoods should be conducted to assess their productivity and
recommend needed chinges to assure revitalization of our nation’s neighborhoods.

Due to prior commitments, I will be unable to attend your hearing on Sep- .
temb€¥ 9th, but wish to be included in future meetings on the creation of the
National Neighborhoods Commission.

Sincerely, .
MaRYE CERRA, Coordinator.

STATEMENT OF A. E. HLINMAN, JB, SREA, MAIL, CHAIRMAN, PUBLIC AFFAIRS
COMMITTEE, THE SOCIETY oF REAL ESTATE APPRAISERS

Mr, Secretary, ladies and gentlemen, my name is Al Reinman. I am a past
International President cf the Society of Real Estate Appraisers and I am
currently serving as Chairmax of the Sociery’s Public Affairs Committee,

On behalf of all members of the Society, I would like tu express our appre-
ciation for yeur invitation to appear before you today. Your invitation offers
us another opportunity to assist Four oflice in its efforts to administer Title VIII
of the Civil Rights 5. * of 1968.

The Socletyr was v.ganized in 1935 and today has 6,436 profestiongily desy,-
nated appraisers and analysts and 11,961 associate members whe are working
towards becorsing designateq by gaining experience credits and taking ccurses
and examinations which are offerer] by the Soviety. The membership of the
Society consists of independent fee appraigers as well as institutiosal and gov-
ernment appraisers. The Society offers continuiug education to its designated
members through a bimonthly jonurnal, a series of gnides and moncgraphs, and a
humber of specialized courses, seminars and clinies.

Our basic introductory course is entitled “An.Introduction to Appraising Real
Property” and is open to all members of the public. The more advanced courses
are open only to those who meet the prerequisites.

I would like to take a moment to veview the contr’utions which the Society
has made in cooperation with your office and other offices within the Depart-
ment to assist HUD in fulfilling its mission. .

In 1975, the Society's Board of Goveruors passeil a resolution which was
drafted with the assistance of Your office as a testimonial of our organization’s
com::itinent to the goal of equal housing opportnnity. This resolution reaffirmed
thne Hociety's abherrence of practices which have always been prohibited by our
e of Ethics and Standards of Professional Practice. After it was pasged, we
were pleased to receive u letter from Mr. Lloyd Davis, Chief, Office of Voluntary

"Compliance, complimenting the Society hoth for its adoption of the resolution

and for the actions we were taking in assisting in the furtherance of equal oppor-

N
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tunity in housing for all Americans regardless of their race. creed. sex. color or
national origin. The letter coneluded Ly saying that the cooperation mad volun-
tary actions by the Society provide an exawmple for other appraisal organizations
to follow.

In addition. we are proud of the fact that even though Title VIII provides a
mechanism by which HUD can investigate complaints. and even thongh the
members of the Society have made more than eight million appraisals since the
passage of the Act. HUD has not received a single private complaint against
any member of our organization to our knowledge.

2. Since the inception of the HUD/Federal Home Loan Bank Board Urban
Reinvestment Task Force in 1974 the Society has worked closely with Mr. White-
side’s office. The Society has from time to time made varions of its members, at
no cost to the Task Force. availuble to consult on particularly difficult valua-
tion problems. Early this vear. our Board of Governors passed a resolntion which
praised all of the Regnlatory Ageneies involved with the work of the Task Foree.
The resolution endorsed the goals of the Task Foree and pledged the Society ¢
the continuation of our close working relationship with the Task Force.

3. In 1975, the Society published its Izner City Valuation Study. The study
was done with the cooperition of HUD and had as its purpose an examinacion
of the considerations and techniques which had been applied to the estimat® =
of value of inner city properties for subsidized housing programe. We bel:
that this ccoperative has wade a major contribution by delineating some of :.:.
factors which continue to affect the difficult problem of valuation in certaln
urban areas.

4. Over the past several years. the Society has contimually discussed with
HUD varions alternatives available for edncating HUD personnel in the most
advanced appraisal techniques available. We have given, at no cost. onr educa-
ticn materials to a minority appraisal organization whose needs becanme known to
tis at a weeting in your office. The Society was instrmmental in promwoting mem-
bership for that organization in the North American Appraisal Conference. We
have offered complimentary registration to members of your staff at our annual
meetings, 3{r. Sumpter of your staff will be attending our meeting in Denver
later this menth.

In short, Mr. Secretary, we are proud of the record that the Society has mads
in working with rour office dunring the past several rears and we publicly
renew our pledge to you liere to continue that cooperiation. We offer to you and
your staff, our assistance and gnidance as you work tc assure scund appraisal
practices as one aspect of providing equal opportunity honting to all Americans.

I would now like to address my remarks to the nziure and scope of the
appraisal process as it applies to a. residential propertr.

An appraisal is sought becanse the cliont has a decision to make. The appraiser
cannot perform properly unless he understands fnlly what that decision is.
This indicates the purpose and proper approach to take.

The appraiser should not advise or participate in the decision. He is not an
advocate. The appraiser simply reports his value conciusion, with necessary
supporting data and analysis,

An appraisal is an “hjective, dispassionate report of market facts.

His conclusions ure- based upon professional judgment only. The appraisal
report should be a complete, self-containea decmn#nt which ean stand alone on
its own merits.

REVIEW

A proper appraisal is a supported estimate of market "alue.

The appraisai process is an orderly program of acquisition, classifiention, apal-
¥sis, and interpretation of all data, through which the three indications of value
are developed. and which are then reconciled into a final conclusion of value
based upon which a report is written.

Three Approaches to Value. ‘A’ is Market Data Approach which considers
silles and market data of comparable property. Also known as Dircet Sales Com-
parison Approach. "B’ is the Cost Approach which considers reproduction cost
less 1lepreciation. "C’ is the Income Approach which 1neasures value hased oun the
productivity or earning capacity of the property. Also known as Gross Rent
Multiplier Analysis.

Cost is the summary ot expenditures necessary to creale n thing.
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Price is the amount of goods and services. or commedities {in or economy-
money ) patd or asked for a thing

Valne is the relations=hip between a thing desired and a potential purchaser,

“The principle of substitution is that no person is justified in paying more for
it piece of property than that mnount with which he can produce 2 property of
equal advantages and disadvantagzes without nndue delay.

Market Vulue is the highest price in terms of moutey which a property will
bring in a competitive and open market under all conditions requisite to a fair
sale. the buyer and the seller. each aeting prudently, knowledgeably and assum-
ing the price is not affected hy nmdue stimulus,

Implicit in this definition is the consnmmation of a sale as of a specified date
and the passing of title from seller to buyer nnder conditious whereby : (1) Buyer
awl seller are typically motivated: (2) both parties are well informed and well
advised. and each aeting in what e considers his own best interest; (3) & reasons
able time is allowed for exposinre in thie open warket : (4) payment is made in
caslt or its equivalent : () financing, i€ any, is on terms getterally availiable in
the commuuatity at the specitied date and typical for the preveriy (vpe in its
locale: and (6) the price represents a norutal consideration for the property
<old unaffected by special filuancing ameamts and/or terms, services rees, costs,
or credits incurred in the transaction.

In valuation analysis, “location™ is an economic concept, even though the loca-
tion can bhe described in physical and legal terms, The econowmic characteristics
of urban real estate that make up its location are:

Immobility ~—This wmeans that the services of the real estate must be prosiucea
and enjoyed at a particnlar spot, or not at all. tegether with the fact that iis
imnobility miakes urban real estate especially sensitive to the market forces of
its immediiate snrronndings.

Constunt change~—With eities and neighborhowds wnder constant pressure to
change. because of the dynamtics of urban growth and developuent. the charace.
teristics of g location are i a continning state of flux. This emphasizes pirticn-
larly thte importance of background and area apalysis in evalnating a location
for appraisal purposes. It also underscores the eritical necessity to forecast
market conditions in making ans appriisal,

The choice of community and neighborltood is often more likely to be a con-
scions decision, For the family secking hiousing, schools, churches, shopping fa-
cilities, reputation of the area and similir factors enter into the deeision at this
level. Our neighborhood will appear more desireable because of tlie schooj dis-
trict, or heeanse it is a given church parish. Conupunity Services and taxes also
influence tue decision,

The detinition of market value itself requires carefn! examination and analy-
8is of the market in which the property being appriisc ¢ is found, The property
is supposed to e exposed on the open nurket, sl the transaction is assnmed to
take plitce a8 ats open market, arm's length transfer. Both buyer and seller are
presutned to have information about the market., The property is assmmed to
sell within the ti:rinid turnover period for properties of its type on the market
in question, as of the date of the appraisai, The economie, social and politieal-
legal inflitences operating in the market as of tha; date will influence the atterna-
tive uses to which the property can be put, amd Itence its Highest and Rest Use,
Vilue is estinated in termus of ighest and Best Use as of the date of the ap-
prai=al. Al of these ingredients in the definirion of muacket vilue require an
swiareness of market conditions, and tteir influence on the value of residential
real estate in general as well a< on the value of the sabae: property in particular.
Thte appraiser, therefore, must approach the esti;

tonn of value of the sub-
joot property in o systematie, analytical *vay to e sipe that the requirements of
the concebt of market value are oot This involves gan identification of tlie major
¢lements to be analyzed. X

The Appropriate MarKket Segment (sub-nuarket )-—What is in fact the market
tor sub-market) within which the subjeet property is located? What kinds of
nroperties are cotpetitive with and comparable with rhe suiject? Where are
these properties Jocated? What i= the effective geogan. aie range of properties
which can effectively compete with the subjeet” Ip ' 9 hids of typieally in-
formed buyers. whar are the important characteristic ¢ property which will
make it a reasonable alternative to the suliject” In otiic+ words, how far afield
(oes one go in establishing substitntability 7 It is in these *-vms that the character
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and the geographic area of the murket in which the subject is located can be
identified.

In addition, the subjec:. property is lecated within the political honndarie:
of a commupity. Finally, there is the neighborhood, which eXerts direct ib-
fluence on the valne of the subject property. These must be carefuliy identified
because it is within this framework that substitite properties mnst be found.

The market. the forces of the market, ard market value are all considered
through the eyes of the typically informed purchaser in that warket as of the
date of the appraisal. It is therefore necessary to identifs who and what the
typical purchaser most probably will be.

What are his desires and tastes? What is his income level. his employment
status. and his family statas? In otber words, to what kind of individual will
this preperty most probably appeal* What are his economic, social and demo-
graphic charuacteristios? These factors must be ascertained before the appraiser
can begin to estimat- “7e market valne of the snbject property.

Past sales are vaiue indicators and only important as bases for judgement,
or as tests to weigh substitutions for the snbject property. The transacted proper-
ties are no longer available in the market, The buyers and sellers, as a rule are
no longer in the current market. Their real estate needs have already been satis-
fied. It is very nnlikely that the purchaser in a transaction will immediately
sell the property at the sime price as was paid uniess there is change in the
buyer's needs. desires, or other circumstances. Therefore, greater signifieance
attaches to the prices tikely to be paid than to prices already paid.

The data transactions of past sales. incorrectly designated as comparable
sales, used in the comparivon do not necessarily control the value of the sub-
ject property. The individuua! characteristics of data properties involved with
their mltitude of circumstances are not possible to condition physical or eco-
nomic relationship to the subject property. No two properties are ever alike in
physical condition er sold under similar market conditions. Consequently, the
mechanics of comparison become faulty, Variables snch as time, loeation. zoning
physical characteristics, access, ntilities, etc. are toa diverse to idealize in mar
ageable form 2 direct comparison. The heavy reliance on “comparable sales’
in the appraisal practice produced a strong implication that if the subject
property was offered for sale nnder conditions or ciremmstances like the so-
called comparable properties, it wounld =ell for this mathematically computed
figure. : '

The logic of comparison lies in the inquiry of value as to what price the sub-
ject property would command in the present market in the light of the past
sales.

Contrary to cornnon belier, the principle forces which contribute to the value
of a property are not only the past sale transactions or the price paid for simi-
Inr properties, but the potential sales, competition, scareity of supply. significant
economic changes. environing circumstances and influences. i.e.. junk yards, loca-
tions anad trends surrounding a property of the subject size and type.

The rationale of the buyer and seller is to get the market facts about the sub-
ject property, weigh the past market behavior. decide on market tendencies,
develop the decision, then take action to effect the sale or decline the purchase.

Until one renlizes that value ix a funcrion of one’s mind—he cannot reallw
understand the appraisal process. This i= one of the biggess stumbling blocks
for many would-be appraisers who have been trained ax engineers, architects,
or the like who believe that cost alone makes valne, It is difficult for these
people to understand that things really are worth only what someone will pay
for them: not what it might cest to reproduce them—or what one actually did
pay for them.

Likewise, until the appraiser is mworally convinced that hisx job is to mirror
the market with the utmost objectivity and candor, he will never be a profes-
sional appraiser no matter how profound *s his training. To sappritise” is to
“form atn opinion of value.” If the appraiser does not express his real obpinion,
but modifies it to please someone, or if e expresses a prejudice, he ix not “ap-
praising’ he is “advocaiing.”

Bnut valte itself ix an opiniop, and “market values™ are composite judgment
of all buyers and sellers. The measure of marizeft value is not a simpie scanning
of 2 ticker tape. Every piece of real property whether a cattle ranch in Florids
or a sandwich lease in Seattle is unique.
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An appraisal being an opinion, although well supported and documented, is
still the opinion of a particular individual. Opiniovs are fragile, delicately bal-
anced, and are modified by each individuai appraiser's bersénal experience,
which must be supported by empirical data swhich nwst appear in the report.

The Society of Real Extate Abpraisers stands ready to assist HUD in address-
ing our common problemy. Iy our Judgement, the appraisal process may be used
as the seapegoat when imuer city bousing problens are discussed. We repeat our
previous statement that an opinion of value iz made as of a dQate, as reported
by the appraiser. .

The concerns of the a ppraiser are as follows :

Codc compliance.—The public we serve must have unquestioned confidence in
the appraisal process and in the valnation reports produced by appraisers serving
the public. Vital to the weenracy of the whole appraisal process, and important
to the subsequent loan underwriting process. is an underlying premise that any
broperty under appraisement is in reasonable compliance with all current local
zoning and building laws,

Professional appraisers acknowledge :

(1) Zoning aud bLuilding codes are laws enacted to protect the health, safety
and welfare of all citizens, ay well as to protect the equities of preperty owners
and lenders.

(2) The burdens of interpretation and enforcement on zoning and building
laws are and appropriately should rewuin the respousibility of the municipality
Or county wherein a property is located ; .

(3) Due to the age, care and condition of certain praperties, glong with the
changing of codes from time to time that relate to these properties, it is reasoned
that many properties anfortunately are not in compliance with prevailing codes ;
and

(4) Al parties of interest in a real property valuation report-owner-seller,
Luyer. lender. local municipality or county—have a right to expect and rely
on a2 vahlmtion report that retiects current code compliance.

Alsa professional appraisers recognize :

(1) That strict code compliance enforcement may exact untintely delays and
costly. often economically prohibitive, rehabilitation for some party of interest
at some point in time: and i

(2) That short. of strict code comwpliance, graduated levels of code com-
pliance, or some compromise blan determined by local government, may offer
economic relief within the purview of redetined code compliance laws.

Therefore, whenever code tompliance is a matter of concern and until such
time as appraisers serving the public can be assured of changed or tempered
eode compliance positions affirmed by the Jocal governments involved, appraisers
have no choice hut to requie that they be furnished with strict current code
compliance inspection reports prior to and incidential with their valuation

eStinuttes,

It follows that the casts of cade compliance rehabilitation will be reflected in
all appraisal reports and loan underwriting quotations, whenever Possible.
When code compliance cannot be achieved in a given property, or when it is
economically unfeasible, the valuattion report should xo indicate.

Crime rate.—Another area of coninton concern in effecting fair housing practices
ix the high erime rate in certain areas. This factor plays an important part in the
individual who is going to invest his savings and future earnings-in a neighbor-
hood. An appraiser cannot overlook this fact in his report.

Property destruction.—¥Evidence of abandonment, vandalism and “burn-outs.”
-\ prudent buyer will be reluctant to invest this savings and future income in a
Llock where there is evidonee of these cunditions, The appraiser has a responsi-
bility to reflect any cireun. atnees which may affeet value.

Market value—~The matjority of those who buy broperty do not have the cash
fo purchase without some assistance, In the case where the government has
blaced eeilings on the FHA/VA interest rates. there are price-value discrepat-
cies. As 2 result. mortgage discounts hgve developed which inerease the price
that the buiver hax to pay for the Property. 'Thiz ix a conunon practice in the
modern ecoaomy in every field. Often we hear the question, “How much off for
cash¥™ The appraiser must know and he able to weigh the volume of sales in a
given area in relation to the downpayment to the DProperty. If the price has been
too high and the cquity too low, wiint stops an individual from living out the
equity. then abandoning the property.
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Iike you. we in the Society of Keal Estate Apptaisers have been concerned
witih the problems of fair hcusing and equal 2pportunity. We stand ready to
Joln with you in the development of viable solutions tu these problems.

Like you, we beiieve that an independent professional appraisal process is
erucial to achieving these solutions.

In short, we see our obligation to insure thut the standards of appraisers will
enable them to carry out rheir professionai responsibilities in & minner con-
sistant botn with truthful reporting nnd with the natioxal pclicy of equal
opportunity ip housing. it is in this spirit that the profession offers its
eonn ation. ~

NATIONAL CoNGBESs FoR COMMUNITY EcuN0MiC DETELOYPMENT,
Washington, D.C., Sextember 13, 1976.
Hon. THOMAS ASHLEY, -
Chairman, Subcommittee on Housing and Community De«zlopment, Rayburn
House Office Building, Washington, D.C.

DeAr MR. CHAIRMAN ; In connection with your hearings on the National Com-
mission on Neighborhoods legislation, H.R. 14756, I felt that you should have the
latest information on Community Development Corporations. While I realize that
we were not, witnesses during those hearings, the concept of Community Economic
Development, and Commnunity Development Corporations is very important to a
discussion of revitalization and development of the economies of our nation’s
neighborhoods.

in brief, Community Development Corporations (CDC's) are corporations
formed as holding company conglomerates by members of a low-income neighbor-
hood, with the profits and benefits of ownership and control returning to the
people of the community. CDC's are funded in part by the Office of Economic
Development, Community Services Administration, and enjoy the training and
assistance mechanisms of the many members of the Community Economic
Development movement.

CDC's have been fantastically successful in terms of delivering results for
each of the scarce development dollars given to our low-income neighborhoods.
Most of this success comes from two of the integral parts of a CDC; the use of
Free Enterprise as the basis for a development and assistance program. and a
lack of large amounts of governmental intervention in the nmormal workings of
the CDC, despite intensive governmental evaluation and oversight.

CDC's have a place of growing imp¢rtance in the neighborhnods of America. As
the only section of the avti-poverty movement which is growing creatively and
effectively, CDC’s promise to improve the lives of many of the inhabitants of our
low-iacome neighborhoods, while providing products, services, and benefits in the
best senses of the American economic system. :

As the president of the trade associction formed by members of the Community
Econoiite Development movement, the National Congress 7o Commaunity Eco-
nomic Development, I would appreciate your consideration of the concept of the

. CDC as a revitalization mechanism for our neigbhorhoods.

I will be happy to answer any questions you may have on this matter.
Sincerely.
Prrir A. LoPBESTI, President.
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'. URBAN HOME OWNERSHIP CORPORATION

A Tax-Exemnps Foundation 161 Egst 42nd Streer, New York, N.Y. 10017

September 15, 1976

HOonorable Thomas L. asiley, Chairman
Subcommittee on Lousiung and Community Developrent
United States House of Representatives
Washington, v. =, 20515

Dear Mr. Ashley:

Enclosed is a detailed presentation of the policies
and methods that w-.qld be required to mount an effective
rehabilitation and neighborhood pPreservation program on
the npational level. It would be a mjor Program --
designed to reach a volume of 200,000 rehabjlitated apart-
nmént units a year.

I would like to stress that I have developed this
presentation On my own as a private citizen, and not in
my Capacity as president of the Urban Home Ownership
Corporation. However, the presentation is based i large
measure On the learning experience I gained as president
0f UHO and in association with my colleagues there. This
is particularly true of such important new cencepts as
“home ownership® for apartment dwellers and "isi-occupancy”
rehabilitation, both of which are discussed at length in
the attached documens., : .

I have sent a copy 0f the document to Chairman Reuss
of the House Banking, Currency, and Housing Committee.
I wanted you to have a copy and would value any reactions
You wight have. I, of course,.would be delighted to answer
any questions or explain elements of the presentation more
fully if you desire.

Sincerely,

,/f:4£bv4‘ /6;704:¢~1t/”’_

Robert T. Bonham
President

Enclosure
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A PROPCSAL FOR
A NATIONAL FEHARILITATION HOUSING
PROGRAM
——
A NATIONAL NEIGHBORHOOD RE.ABILITATIM:
AND

PRESERVATION pPLAN

I

What Is the Need?

We now have on the order of 25 million apartments in
the United States which have a current value of more than
$300 billion. Common sense says that this nagnitude of in~
vestment should be protected and not wasted. It is equally
plain that much of it is now being wasted.

There is not now, nor has there ever been, a workable
prnagram under which apartment buildings could be rehabilitated
when age and obsolence regquire jit. The most ambitious effort
to date was introduced in 1970 by Geo;ge Romney, then the
Secretary of the Department of Housing and Urban Development.
It was called "Project Rehab.” Some 20,000 apari.ment units
were rehabilitated under this effort, and a creat deal has
been learned from that experience. When compared to need,
however, "Project Rehab" was only a small start that was ended
abruptly with President Nixon's freeze on government housing

programs imposed in January of 1973.

2886
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Apartment buildings require, on the average, a major
rehabkilitation roughly every 30 to 35 years. This would mean
an average annual cutput of approrimately 750,000 rehabkilitated
units less an estimated 150,00CG which, for all manner of reasons,
should or could not be salvaged. Thus, the national target
for all apartment rehabilitation should be §0C,000 units per
year. Compare this to the current national output of lese
than 25,300 units -- this pace will rehabilitate existing apart-
ment stock once every B8)0 years.

Perhaps even more devastating than the monetary loss, is
what the progressive decay of buildings means to the families -
occupying them. In the absence. of a sound housing program that
permits and encouvages the rehabilitation of apartment buildings,
whole neighborhoods -- like people -- will grow old and die.
These structurally sound buildings lose their apreal. Th
are underwired for today's living patterns; the plumbing increas-
ingly develops leaks that damage the tenant's personal property
as well as causing ceilings, walls and tiled areas to visibly
deteriorate; elevators break down too often; windows leak; there is,
heat fariure; kitchen equipment is outdated and worn; there
are no trash chutes for waste disposal; and ever the exteriors
become bleak with grime, crumbling entryways and destroved land-
saaping. The families able tc leave soon du; the rest suffer.
Replacement families tend tc Le thcse with no alternatives.
Ultimaﬁely, the proéess of decay results in abandoned buildings,

street crime, a high incidence of fires, juvenii2 gangs, drugs,
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and public assistance to pay to move families to the next
neighborhood which usually is already on this same downward
path.

As the process of neighborhood decline approaches its
final stage, the tax base erodes. At the same time, public
expenditures increase to deal with higher crime rates, drujgs,
.abuse, more fires, school vandalism, broken and destitute
families, and 211 the other aspects of poverty, chaos and hope-
lessness.

‘This lz-any is nri -n attempt to say anything new; it is
all t:oo well known aund -ocumented. It is simply the preamble *
to a conclusion.

It dces not have to happen this way, but it will mcst
assuredly continue to be true in neighborhood after neighbor-
hood, <ity after citv, and soon, suaburb after suburb, unless
and until there exists an adequate program for the rehabilitation
of. sound apartment buildings which is commensurate with the
inventory of these structures.

Past efforts at rehabilitation wexe »redominantly concen-
trated on housing the pocrest urba:n dwellers. This resulted -
in econollic Jghettos that concentrated the most nandic.pgped fam-
ilies in relatively small vrojects which all too often did not
result in a viable or attractive ... .jJhborhood. These were
"production oriented" rehabilitic.on projects sinc.: the subsidy
was paid to produce units with below market rents. Basically,

they suppliemented the capacity of public h ‘ing projects.
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Other.housing programs attempted to avoid creating these
ecor.omic ghettos by providing poor families with one form
or :inother of a housing allowance on the premise that such
fam:ilies could then afford to live in still wiable areas.
How(2ver, thess @xtra "housing” dollars have had little or no
effexct on stemming the decline of any neighborhood because
ther:e is no program under which financing is availéble to
rehabdilitate the structures within it. These latter were
persional support érograms. .

The policies recommended below are designed to employ
elements of both the production-oriented subsidy and personal -
support assistance in such a way

. that large, aging neighborhoods are rejuvenated

before chaos and mass flight; and

- that adjacent, badly deteriorated areas are salvaged

and rebuilt into stable, viable neighborhoods.

At some point a second, unsubsidizég program to encourage
and finance rehabilitation on a large scale in even better
neighborhood areas will be required. It is probably best to
defer this until the rehabilitation industry has grown enough-
to meet the goals of the more urgent subsidy program ¢utlined

here.

11
Goals
This program is intended to make possible the rehabilita-

tion of approximately 200,000 apartments per year in already
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aged, run-down areas which are occupied predominately by low
and moderate income families.

It calls for federal legislation creating a new federal
program to achieve this goal, based on the provision of mort-
gade insurance and a mortgage interest subsidy (in the manner
of Section 221d3), authorization for a series of ancillary
grants to assist various elements of the process, é strong
prbductivity orientatign on the part of the U.S. agency manag-
ing the program, and se;eral new, but tested, policy concepts.
All of these points are elaborated in later secticns of this

document. -

III

Key pPolicy Changes

Listed below are seven policy changes, or new approaches,
which are required to achieve a major neighborhood preservation
and rehabilitation program.

r 1. Make major use of 'in occupancy' rehabilitation.

2. Provide for 'home ownership' in one third or more
of the rehabilitated units.

3. Provide incentives to retain existing leadership
in éach neighborhood.

4. Undertake large area programs, ﬁot vest pocket projects.

5. Encourage large scale, fully professional, noﬁ—profit
sponsors to enter tine field by providing them with a six per
cent fee within the mortgage to cover their costs.

6. Provide separate grant funding for relocation,

77-154 O - 76 - 19
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vacany retention, traininag, and research; provide revolving
funds for options in 'in occupancy' ;rojeCts.

7. Provide for rapid, qualitv processiny by the government.

Eack of the above seven policy changes is further elabora-
ted upon, including a detailed statemant of the sub-policies
or procedural requirements to implement each, in Section VII.

But first it is important to define some of the terms used
above, and to demonstrate the crucial nature of some of the
newer policY concepts and thgir interrelationships. That is

the task of Part IV.

v

The Importance ui Home Ownership and
"In-Occupancy” Rehabilitation

Rehabiiitation (or rehab) is undertaken in two situations:
"gut-rehab," and "in-occupancy rehab." Gut rehab involves a
vacant building. The contractor "guts" or removes every thing
in the interior that is to be replaced before he starts rebuild-
ing. In-occupancy rehab involves a building that remains from
50 per cent to 80 per cent occupied during the rehabilitation
process. éy concentrating all the remaining tenants in one
portion of the building, the contractor optains completely
vacant, vertical lines of apartments from the basement to the
top floor. 1In these empty lines of apartments the c;ntractor
removes what is to be replaced, and then ;ehabilitates cthe
vertical line of apartments. Typically one-fourth of the
vertical lines are rebuilt at a time in a ten-week cycle.

Tenants from the second quarter of the building are then moved
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into the finished abartmants, and their vacated apartments
aré rebuilt; -and so on until the job is finished.

In~occupancy rehab may sound complicated, but in one
major test it proved to be nearly as fast as a gut rehab,
and it avoided massive relocation problems {and costs). In-
occupancy rehab was developed for use in buildings erected in
the 1920's or later which need considerably less recorstruction
than older, abandoned buildings, and in buildings which 2o not
require a new floor plan. However, its total success is assured
only when the tenants could purchase their finished apartment
as part of a co-operative, i.e. home ownership.

Tne purposes and values of in-occupancy rehab are as
follows: -

1. Rehabilitation can be undertéken in an area at a
much earlier date than is the case when abandonment begins.
Thus, more of a neighborhood remains; many of the more aconom-
ically mobile families still remain; more and better commercial
operations are still there; fewer very low income families
that can barely cope are concentrated; schools are not yet a
disaster; gangs are limited in number or absent; strest crime
and drug abuse are at a tolerabl® level, and public services
function.,ﬁ

2. Sponsors can buy more "as is" value for fewer dollars.
That is, rehab costs can be reduced by more than the addition~
al cost of the better buildings,

3. The large upsurge of fires and attendant hazards 'which

292
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abandonment brings is prevented.

4. The disruption to the community which complete
relocation brings is at least 75 per cent reduced.

5. There are from 50 per cent to 75 per cent of the units
occupied tie day the project is completed which means "rent up”
problems almost never exist.

6. Training of occupant families both for living in the
completed unit and for operating the co-op corporation can
begin well before the project is completed.

7. Current tenants get deeply involved in the process
which develops a real sense of ownership.

8. Tenants can and are consulted about many items of
finish which make the apariments more attractive to them.

This includes lobby treatment, color schemes, laundry rooms,
security devices, a meeting room, and even brands of kitchen
appliances.

9. Finally, and most important, the problem of neighbor-
hood preservation is dealt with before families are forced to
chonse between chaos and squalor on the one hand and fleeing
on the other.

The more traditional "gut" rehab process is limited in the
rate at which it can be undertaken by the number of units avail-
able in already vacant and abandoned buildings. This is not a
huge number even in a city like New York. The reason the stock
of abandoned units does not rise is that so many are destroyed
largely as’a result of fires and demolition by city officials

to eliminate the hazard they present.
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Gut rehab can of course be employed in badly deteriorated
buildings that are still occupied provided the sponsor can
find relocation resources elsewhere or develop his own by
first rehabilitating an already vacant building.

Interviews with knowledgeable persons indicate that there
are not enough vacant buildings and relocation sources to per-
mit the development of a program of 200,000 units per year
using only gut rehab.

The rate at which in-occupancy rehab can be developed is
primarily limited only by the number of large scale developers
available. For any given sponsor, the vacancies that develop
in a building after an option to purchase is arranged and be-
fore construction is started will, within a Yyear, permit the
number of his projects to multiply so rapidly that relocation
ceases to be a limiting factor.

“Homeownership; in apartment building? means either a
cooperative or a condominium. Either mode provides the family
with a "piece of the turf."” The importance of this becoming
a realistic alternative to renting cah not be overstated.
Nationally, nome ownership now approaches 65 per cent. In
older apartment buildings thé percentage is less than 1 per cent.
The exa of the absentee landlord has declined everywhere but
persists in the poorer areas of our cities.

It is important to stress the crucial relationship between
home ownership and in-occupancy rehab. A few rental projects
tried the in-occupancy process, but found that they could not

count on overcoming thz long c¢rowing animosity of tenants
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toward the landlord. Since the sponsor, who is also the
landlord, is expected to make a Profit, enough tenants found
him fair game by refusing to move temporarily to another
apartment, feeling that they should receive monetary rewards
for all the inconveniences they experienced ;hich construction
in occupied buildings inevitably causes.

+hen, however, the temporary moveout was to permit “their"

apartment to be completely redone, they not only moved and

. accepted all the other inconveniences of dust, dirt, machinery

in the halls, but many of them helped organize and schedule
the movement and even volunteered to actually pack and move
the iniirm or incapacitated.

In nearly 1200 apartment units in eight different projects
there was never a holdout, not one lawsuit, nor a single case
of an extra payment to anyone.

It is important to stress that the combination of home
ownership and in-occupancy rehabilitation will require that the
private sector sponsor groups (which will actually execute and
manage the completion of the projects) include a substantial
number of non-profit organizations as well as profit-oriented
sponsors. The reason is that non-profit organizations are more
suited to the home ownership, in-occupancy method because of
the necessity of working closely with tenant groups over a sub-
stantial period of time.
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This in turn requires that measures be introduced which
will make it possible for strong, professional non~profit
groups to participate in the program, and to encourage the
development of more such groups. The main requirement here is
the inclusion of a six per cent fee as part of the mortgage to
cover the overhead costs of the non-profit.

v

The Process in Wine Steps

Theré are nine key requirements, or steps, leading up to
the point at which actual construction can begin:
1. Pre-select qualified sponsors who can meet empirical
standards, at least two of which are of fundamental importance:
a) An "on-going®" sponsor as opposed to one only
interested in a single project, a small area,
or a particular neighborhood.
b) A sponsor capable of reaching an output of
1,000 or more rehabilitated apartment units per
year, year in and year out, within three years
of selection.
2. Pre-select areas which encompass at least a definable
neighborhood. Any ghetto-type area should include the near-
ghetto surroundings and all stable, but aging, areas adjacent.

The azpropriate local jurisdiction should be required to provide
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for rent Gecontrol of any structure té be rehabilitated ang
should provide that real estate taxes not exgeed tes per cent
of occupant payments; larger local taxes would be a windfall
to the cities while smaller taxes would be asking the cities
to subsidize the projects at a time most cities are in no
position to do so.

3. Either waive environmental impact Statements (those
produced to date appear useless) or reguire t;em <o be pre-
pared by the government as a part of the pre—selectfon process.

4. Provide each sponsor with a ‘set-aside' of apartment
units equal to the anticipated ability of that sponsor to place
units uncer construction, A set-aside means that the sponsor
is assured by the government, before he incurs all of the costs
of preparing a series of rehabilitation projects, that he can
cevelop an agreed-upon production volume provided only that
the sponsor prepares and submits applications that meet all
criteria for rehabilitation. withéutnﬁhéfSet~aside, the
sponsor would be asked to take an unacceptable risk -~ that
an otherwise acceptable project will not be approved for iack
of admin.strative or legal authorization when he has invested
all of tne costs needed to prepare a project application.

5. Assign all (or the ¢ppropriate portion) of a pre-
selected area (s) to only one sponsor in keeping with the
'set-uside' that the sponsor has merited. The number of likely
projects in an area should cxcccd the.sponsor's set aside,

6. Pre-approve flexible acquisition cost ranges in each

area assigned to a single sponsor. Numbers 5 and 6, taken
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together are the major means needed to keep acquisition
prices of existing structures at a reasonable market level
and avoid windfalls to their curreat owners.

7. Reyuire the sponsor to obtain the necessary archi-
tectural, legal. and other professional help to submit complate
applications to the government for each project located within
his assigned area and within his set-aside.

8, Insure prompt, Quality government processing of each
applicaticn for individual projects within 90 days. Current
processiag by hUD has become a guagmire.

9., Initiate the rehabilitation-of each sub-project

approved.

\'28

Industrvy Reguirements

To produce 2 program of 200,000 rehabilitated apartment
units per year., there will be needed:

1. 80 sponsors each of which can produce 2500 units per
year, or

2. 200 sponsors who can produce 1000 units per year, or

3. A mix of sponsor size between (1) and (2) above,
which would require about 150 sponsors.

Interviews with knowledgeable persons in industry and govern-~
ment indicated that (3) above, 150 sponsors, is achievable
within a three-~year program buildup period. This would mean

that 50 sponsors each year would reach a production rate of

at least 1000 units while those who did so early in the program
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would continue their growth toward the 2500 unit figure
which was generally felt to be about the maximum for a
single, successful sponsor.

The need has already been stressed for in~occupancy
rehab which in turn is tied to nome ownership aud the need
for large-scale non-profits. With one single exception,
such sponsors have been effectively barred from previous
rehabilitation programs because HUD would not allow them to
recover their costs of operation except when they produced
rental projects and could sell a tax shelter just as the
profit-motivated sponsors do. By establishing the recommended
six per cent fee for fully professional non~profits, a large
group of Sponsors with success records in cities all over the
country will be strongly attracted to this program.

75 achieve the recommended program mix of 60 per cent
rental and 40 per cent homeownership, there will be a need for
90 profit-motivated sponsors and 60 non-profits. Responses
from interviews indicate that a substantial number of seasoned
organizations exists in both categories. Housing rehapbilitation
nas been a depressed industry, for reason of inadequate govern-
ment programs. Nevertheless, there afe organizations committed
to it which have survived in the face of all of the disincen-
tives of recent years. Also,.thete are both profits and non-
profits with experience almost sblgly in new construction
which would be extremely iéterested in participating if a

viable rehabilitation program came into existence.
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Enough such organizations exist to get the program off
to a good start and up-to-speed at the levels recommended for
the first year. Moreover, past experience indicates that new
organizat;ons will form once it is known that a genuine market
and a need for their services exist. Certainly, there is no
shertage of talented individuals in the requisite fields of
management, architecture, engineering, iaw, construction, and
others. It will be an important policy for the government
agency zdministering the program to encourage the development
of such organizations in pace with the growth of the program.

A second industry need is that of capable, large-scale
genaral contractors. &an interview with probably the largest
and most successful firm in this field indicated that such firms
probably cannot achieve an annual output of more than about
3000 units each. Unlike new construction of high-rise buildings,
rehabilitation does not lend itself to the detailed, computer
programmed construction cycle which permits large general
contractors to virtually 'buy' out an entire project before it
is begun. Most large "new construction" firms have not developed
a rehabilitation arm or division in their companies because
there has been no steady or sizable market that would make the
costly build up investment worthwhilef A few lzi've 'new con-v
struction' firms undertook one or two réhab projectisi by trying
to use their present staffs who were not trained in rehab.
Several felt they got 'burned,' i.e. lost money. On the other

hand, responses from those interviewed pointed out that a fair
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number of large-scale rehab contractors did develop rather
quickly under "Project Rehab" when they thought a long-~term
program was underway. Most also felt that more than the needed
capacity of.§enerai contractors would be developed Sy the

large builders now in the field as soon as they could see a
large program that would make their investment worthwhile.

Thus it is concluded that qualified general contractors will

be compeéing for contracts provided that program goals of
something like 200,000 units per year are authorized by thé
Congress.

Despite the statements in this section about industry
capacity, it is likely that in~occupancy rehab will not achieve
the stated goal of 40 per cent of the units undertaken until
the third year. There will need to be a "go slow"” period so
that large-scale non-profit sponsors caﬁ learn the intricacies
of the people involvement (which "gut" rehab does not have)
and similarl&, general contractors will have to go slow until
they become experienced in the differences which substantial
occupancy causes them. In the one case where eight projects
(1200 units) of in-occupancy rehab were undertaken, all eight
projects were finished on time and within the original mortgage
amount. The conclusion is that the projects were different,
but not really more difficult.

A third industry need will be an adequate suppiy of
skilled craftsmen available under wage rates and working con-

ditions which make large-scale rehabilitation bossible.

e
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There are éncouraging signs in this direction such as the

) recent agreement of the New York City construction trade
unions to a wage rate for rehab that is 25 per cent below
that for new construction. There is every reason to believe
that this will be accepted nationally. This should be pursued
vigorously, with a careful review made of the Davis-Bacon

prevailing wage rates.

VII

Detailed Policy Procedural .Requirement

A. Encourage Large Scale. In-Occupancy Rehabilitation.

To achieve large scale in-occupancy rehab, three new tools

are needed:

a) Separate, non-project, revolving funds which can
be advanced to the sponsor of in—occupanﬁy projects
to acquire options'on structures for up to.the._number
of units in the sponsor's total set-aside. These
funds are repaid at mortgage closing, but would be
declared grant funds it the project could not be
initiated.

b) Non-repayable grant funds should be advanced to
in-occupancy sponsors to permit paymenémto each
optioned property owner of the funds needed to
accumulate up to 20 per cent vacancies in the
property by simple atirition. Grant funds for this
purpose should be limited to the amount that would
have been required to meet the provisions of the

Uniform Relocation Act.

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:




298

This is a key point_for rapid and large-scale
operations. By utilizing normal attrition during
the lead time that it takes to proceés projects,
most and sometimes all of the relocation needed
to proceed is accomplished without forcing anyone
to move. The experience of the one sponsor that
tried this idea was that he achieved the needed
20 per cent vacancy rate even in fairly stable areas.
In contrast to relocation out of the building this
process does not arouse community opposition; it is
far less costly; it reduces lead time to the start
of construction; and, it makes apartments gvailable
to which families can be relocated within the groject.d
The sponsor that tried this idea could not always
be sure why he obtained vacancies, but these are
some of the reasons: families with illegal income
(prostitution, drugs and thefts) would not stay in
a federally~assisted project which required them to
file forms on the amount and source of their income:
families contemplating retiremenf (such as return to
Puerto Rico) did so rather than buy into a co-op;
some families said they did not want to buy; some
left when they secured jobs or were transferred to
distant jobs; and finally, some did not wish to pay
R -the somewhat higner monthly payment for the rehabil-
l itated unit especially those who were over incéme

and thus faced with a surcharge.
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The sponsor that used this technique also
found that when one project was underway and another
nearby was under option, he could use the accumulated
vacancies in the optioned property as temporary re-
locaéion apartments for the ten weeks needed by
families from the project under construction. There-
by the sponsor increased the number of vertical lines
that were being rebuilt in the proiect under construc-
tion, insuring more rapid completion.

Provide grant funds to in-occupancy sponsors for the

temporary relocation of tenants du -he ten weeks
it takes to rebuild each line e This
relocation is to other vacant . rtme ‘ithin or

adjacent to the project, often on tn. same floor, and
back again when the apartment unit is completely re-
built. It is recommended that this be a fixed sum

of $300. The sponsor pays it to the family if they
move themselves or to contract movers if the family
so wishes. Many tenants used this method as "sweat
equity” to earn a major portion of their down payment
to buy theiriapartment. This should be encouraged.
The hazards of in-occupancy rehab are few, but should
be noted:

1. 1In order for an architect to prepare final plans
and specifications for a project, he needs to visuall}
inspect all or nearlf all apartments. To gain such

access and t0 prevent wild rumors, the sponsor must
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outline what is being done and why to the tenants.
More importantly, the tenants want to know when it
will all happen and how it will affect them. The
sponsor must be extremély careful to give.conserva-
tive time tables. When however, the one element the
sponsor cannot control ~- HUD processing time -~ fails
miserably to meet its time schedule, credibility
problems can become severe. The breakdown in HUD
processing and its repeated inability to act within
the-frameworkuit.éaid it wnould created the single

‘largest problem one sponsor had to overcome. When

? ‘neither the sponsor nor the . ' tenant leaders could
satisfactori’ n+ delays, the ground-
work was laid i.. u.jative' leaders, i.e., those

opposed to rehab, to emerge. Families literally 'threw
result w?s much greater difficulty in getting. families
to make the legal commitment to buy and to payffheir
down payments. It can take a long time to overcome
these very negative effects.

2.- Conditions within the walls are not always what
the architect and contractor expected. The time needed
to correct a majof surprise may force the tempo%ary
move of a tenant family to last longer than 10 weeks.
Despite all the discladimers t%at carn be mades before
the family movas —ut, animosiﬁ; develops especially

if a major hol-Z=r happens to be involved.
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B. Encourage Home Ownership in at Least One Third of the
Apartment- Buildings Rehabilitated Under This Program.

a) Provide a fixed interest rate mortgage similar to the
former Section 221d3 program (without the surcharge)}

rather than a sliding scale interest rate based upoﬁ each
family's income. Occupants felt strongly that everyone
shou}d pay the same price for identical apartments as they
would for a tv set or automobile. Less than one per cent
of low and moderate income families living in apartmeﬁts
have ever owned their own home. All of their knowledge
comes from now the process works for the middle and upper
classes. The imposition of payments geared to income,

not the price of the home, is not comprehensible; the
relatively higher income families, strondalv leel tha€ they
are being forced to subsidize the lowes. income families.
By absolutely limiting the: number of over-income families
to a modest percentage of the units, the government can be.
assured that only aging, deteriorated buildings will be
rehabilitated. As diécussed in the next section. (C), this
avoids imposing an economic pex=alty on the véry group most
needed to provide the leade - .p fur 2 stable and azuractive
neighborhood.

b) vown payments have been s: at ‘twx per cent for low and
moderate income families in previgus .-vograms and this
feature should be retained. ‘#smewrr, chis still means

down payments of from $600 :xoc -UI.( swany, if not most,

low .znd moderate income fam:i =S ¢ nat have access to such

- 71-154 O - 76 - 20
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sums in cash. Therefore,‘ghey should be allowed to

pay this sum in small monthly instéilments and all such
funds should be placed in a special reserve to help
protect the project should ynusual Oor unexpected costs

be encountered. To do this, the present reguirement that
working capital funds (known as AMPO) be repaid by co-ops
should be abolished so that such funds can remain in the
project as its working capital,

¢) The grant funds for temporary relocation withIn}an
in-occupancy project have a very effective, Secondary use.
Many families provided all the labor to move themselves
within the project'and back to 'their' rebuilt apartment.
The moving allowance was then converted into "sweat equity"
towards their down-payment. This practice should be
encoufaged.

d) Provide separate grant funding for up to three years of
training for members of co-op and condominium corporations
and especially for their Boards of Directors and Committee

chairpersons. This training is essential to help insure-
long lasting successful projects since virtuallr none of
tﬁe initial owners will ever nave owned their own home or
even lived in a home owned by their families. ‘They must
learn how to operate 'their’ corporation. Because this

training affects :their home and the Monthly operating costs,

experience indicates their willingness.to participate.

-

Moreover, the tf%ining soon had other affirmative "Spill~ over"
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effects. . As members learned how to function effectively

in their housing organization, they were able to achieve
other goals. Better police protection, and bLetter street
cleaning and removal of abandoned automobilé hulks occurred
because 200 families acting through 'their' spokesman

were not as easily ignored as their individual complaints
had been. A radical change in the climate with the local
school was noted when dialogue was opened with school admin=-
istrators and teachers. These, of course,. are all part of
what a stable neighborhood needs.

e) Separate funding to provide assistance to individuél
families who cannot afford a two per cent mortgage payment,
using either the existing Section 8 program or a rent
supplement payment will be important. It should bgfauto—
nmatically .2allocated fcr the number of families“elﬁéible

in an in-occupancy project and for up to 35 per cent of
the number of apartments in every project, so that elde;ly,
and other very low: income= families are not forced out: of
tneir neighborhood. Wotking breeds community opposition
cuzticker than a program tikat can be iabeled as community
clearance. Both the best and the least able to pay "should
be encouraged to stay.

f) Home ownership projects should be limited to no-more
than 300 apartment units unless all tix= apartments axze in
one building. Low and moderate income fam:lies canmut be

brought to believe that cheir input, as owners, is significant
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in large projects. The tendency is to treat the managing
agent as the landlord, even though this is a self-defeat~
ing attitude. Even: the larger middle-income projects

“ have gotten out of hand from this syndrome. Co-op..City
in New York is a striking case. This limit is probably
useful in rental projects as well since it helps to protect
the government from massive defaults when peculiar circum-
stances might dictate that only a small area is distressed.

C. Provide Incentives to Retain Existing Leadership in Each

Neighborhood.

a) Permit up to 25 per cent of the tenants in an in-occupancy

project to be "over-income" familiés without penalty. It is
<. leadeyship. from t:his group of families that can make a
=zighborhood work. Forcing them out is self defeating. The
purpose of a neighborhood preservation program is-to: develop
a viable neighborhood. This can only be done withwadeguate
leadership. It is ‘throuch leaders tﬁat efférts:ang made to
organize to fight crime, improve schools, obtaimr:a-fair
scare of sanitation servzces, rebuild _paiks, etc. The mest
likely group from which:-=his leadership can emerge is those
who have developed their-skills in otherAEields. Current
policies have the effect.of driving these familiss out.
Under Section 236, for example, some of the current families
in a declining area are required to pay "market-Tent."

This market figure will almost always be more t&man the going

rent in other parts.of the city for neighborhoods ttat are

3¢9
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still stable, have good schools and reasonably safe streets.
when faced with the prospect of Paying more to remain in

a less desirable neighborhood, most of these families depart.
The need is.to stop and reverse this flight, not create dis-
incentives for 1eadership‘fami1ies.

b) A second policy is closely relatea“and almost as impof—
tant. Permit any in-occupancy family which falls below the
maximum income limit for a period of five: consecutivn year:.
to be perpetually counted as within those income limits

.1le tley remain in the project. Again, the purpose is to -
develop a viable neighborhood. When a family improves its
lat it is important. that they not be penalized for accomplish~
img what is the goal of the program. Like the early leaders;
t~nse who emerge in subsequent years need to be retained,
rot penalized for their success.

Current policies almost insure that buildings and then
-zeighborhoods will become economic ghettos. Projects that
z—e reduced to 100 per cent welfare families seldom survive
f=r long, certainly not for the forty year life of a mortgage.

Rental projects should be able to attract up to 15 per
cent "over income" families for all of the reasons given
_above. It is not just the project that needs leadership,
but the entire neighborhood.

In addition, there is another small group which should
be given every incentive to live in the neighborhood.

These are the operators of any commercial space in any
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rehabilitatea building. Any operator of commercial space
should be excluded from any income limit$, and not sven
bé counted in the exceptions to those limits, This small
group knows how to run a business. b Sl away
the best group available for heing a: BT SR |
balance sheets and operating statements, and :.ow t. .lan
and finance community projects. Finally there is great
need to maintain commercial operations if the goal is to
preserve and improve a formerly declinin§ neighborhood.
Every incentive should be given to get commercial operators
to live where they work.

B. Undertake Large Area Programs, Not Vest Pocket Projects.

a) Provide sponsors with set-asides equal to the number of
apartment units each can reasonably be expected to put
under construction. one year set-asides should be given
to sponsors whose experience indicates a production rate Sf
less than 200 units per year. Two year set-asides should
‘be used for sponsors in the 200 to 400 unit production range
and three year set-asides for those sponsors who can produce
more than 400 units per year. Review set-asides gunarterly
and increase them whenever sponsor production warrants.

The purpose of set-asides is the provision of a major
incentive for seasoned organizations to make the investment
in'growth which the program needs. Many séonsors lost money

when they prepared projects which the Nixon freeze cut off.

2 jg':%
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in o;her cases, fewer projects were prepared . than sponsor
capacity would have permitted because HUD gave first prior-
ity to ;sing its Section 236 authority to new construction,
escecially to State and local Housing Finance Agencies,
making it very difficult and uncertain at what level HUD
would allocate Section 236 authority for rehabilitation.
Set-asides are particularly important in in-occupancy
programs since early options permit suff;cient accumulation
of vacancies by =zttrition.
b) Focus on the:needs of the large pre-selected areas
rather than insizting, as in theApast, that each mortgagable
project be a microcosm of the whole area. This should permit
all commercial :space to be-at least minimally reconditiéned
in any structurecthat is at least 50 per cent residential.
It should pe;mit:conversion of any residential portions of
a building to commercial if the space is no longer sensible
for residential .use. Commercial space should be viewed.in.
the light of the .needs of the whole neighborhood, and not
sub~project by sub~project so that facili:ies‘can be pro-
vided fof chain type supermarkets, drugstores, and similar
facilities which are often one of the moré important needs
of low and moderate income families. Pre-selected areas
shpuld encompass all adjacent blocks which contain predom-
inantly low and moderate income families and aging apart-~
ment buildings {(over 25 years old) so that preservation

can be undertaken before chaos and tenant flight.
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Large areas coupled with large scale sponsors will
vastly increase the flexibility for sponsors to be abl
to meet all or most of the relocation needs of the program.
Failure to secure timely rent decontrol and a fixed and
fair real estate tax structure can result in bureaucratic
and politically inspired impotence that can slow down any
housing program as well as céeate community dissention.

Encourage Large Scale, Fully Professional, Rehab Developers,
Both Non-Profits and Profits.

a) Pre-select sponsors on the basis of criteria such as:
1. ‘*ermanence -~ do not use sponsors who are "one-shot”
or only interested in a small area.
2. ExXperience of the key executives in large-scale
i
housing programs.
3. Presence of an accredited lender willing té finance
the sponsor's construction needs.
4. Experience in the four vital areas:
. project development and government processing
. rehabilitation construction (or ability to retain
and supervise general contractérs who finish on
time and within the original moftgage amount)
- management of completed low and moderate incomek
housing -
-+ sales experience if home ownership is involved
3. An adequate accounting system

6. Working capital

b) Permit non-profit sponsors of co-op or condominium projects
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a six per cent fee to cover their overhead costs since
there can be no tax shelter sale of such projects., The
fact that, with one exception, HUD has not allowed non-

profits a fee has effectively barred them from this field,

_and therefore effectively barred home ownership and the

more widespread use of in~occupancy rehab. This policy

of HUD is counter-productive. There are many large,
seasoned, non-profits in the low and moderate income housing
field, but not in large scale rehabilitation. This is

the key group for deveiOping home ownership and expanding
in-occupancy rehab. 1In the one case where the fee was
allowed by the Project Rehab program, the sponsor success-
fully developed over 1200 units.

c) To insure that non-profits are soundly—baseé and
genuinely public~spirited, require each one to certify that:
1. No member of its Board of Directors or kéy official

owns any interest in any pre-selected developer, or
general contractor or sub~contractor that has, or is
sponsori. ; or contracting for, construction work under
the rehabilitation program.
2. No member of the Board of Directors receives any
fee or payment for his service other than actual ex-
penses gxcept that one such member can be an employee
of the non-profit.

d) The set-asides discussed earlier are a critical incen-

tive for bringing in large-scale builders and developers
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who, in the wvast, have avoided the rehabilitation
specialty as not worth the investment it would require.
F. Provide Separate Grant Funding for Relocation, Vacancy Retention,

Training and Research: Provide Revolving Funds for Options
to Purchase In-Occupancy Projects.

a) The need for relocation grants falls into three parts:
l. Grants for relocation equal to the cost of comply~
ing with the requirements of the Uniform Relocation Act
for all families that will be permanently relocated.
2. Grants for the temporasy relocation of tenants in
an in-occupancy project. This can best be set at a
fixed figure per family of $300.
3. Grants for the relocation of commercial tenants if
they must leave the project or grant funds to cover all
Oor a portion of their costs if their business has to
shut down during the rehabilitation.
The above grant fun?s are modest when compared to the write-
down costs needed to redevelop an area by demolition. Moreover,
it is accepted practice for public agencies to pay for relocation
when urban renewal is required. Similarly, when an area is to
be targeted for rehabilitation and preservation the costs should
be borne by the public. Failure to provide for commercial
tenants as been particularly hard on them and is counter~produc-
tive in that many of these businesses fail just at the time they
should be fostered as an integral part of a strong, stable
neighborhood. Finally, if this cost is included in the mort-

gage, it distorts real housing costs and may even cause vital
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areas in the community not to be rehabilitated because
relocation costs would force minimum rents to be too
high for the low and moderate families the prqgram secks
to house. 4
b) Grant funding should be provided for research in
dircct support of any major rehabilitation and preserva-
tion effort. Research should begin as the program is
launched and include topics such as:

1. New ;echnology to reduce costs especially with

respect to the use of energy. )

2. Cost effectiveness of methods and techniques

used by different sponsors.

3. True costs of various levels of rehabilitation

{complete, partial and cosmetic) versus the true

cost of new construction when neighborhood facilities

include streets, street liéhting, schools, police

and fire stations, utility extentiocns, etc, most

of which are already available in rehabilitation areas.
¢) Separate grant funding for vacancy retention has
already been discussed, as have grants for trainiqg
tenants and their Boards of Directors and committee chair-
persons.

Provide for Rapid, Quality Processing by the Government.

a) Every mortgagable sub-project should be processcd and
either declined or a Letter of Feasibility issued within

90 days. The subsequent Letter of Commitment should be

w
yomnd
p]
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issued in even less tine. The utter failure of the
government to process rapidly and effectively is

prob;bly the single most imporﬁantAreason that rehab-
ilitation has yet to achieve a major role in our hous-
ing programs. For a very short period after Project
Rehab was launched, HUD did meet the 90-day standard

that had been promised. Thereafter, it steadily grew
worse until periods. of two years passed before a feasi-
bility decision was reached. No large and effective
program can be mounted unless this handicap is eliminated.
b) All process&ng should be by units organized solely

for this purpose. HUD has so long concentrated on new
construction, that staff assigned to do both rehab and
néw construction just never move the rehab projects.

c) The government should emphasize the use of lending
institutions and private professional help wherever
possible in the processing chain. Pre-approved acquisi-
tion price ranges for the large pre-selected areas would
be one such instance.

d) Special, central office teams should be established
to insure timely local processing and appropriate staffing
changes in local offices when processing deadlines arc
not met. A

e) The emphasis in the program on productivity will
require the creation of an information system which avoids

the "numbers game" and provides honest reports on program
, P
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progress which are intelligent and consistent.

f) There should be a statufory requirgment for the
program to have a national advisory panel of distinguished
citizens to provide for public participation, for regular
evaluation of program proyress, and an "ombudsman"
function. For these purposes, the panel should have

its own small budget and staff.

CONCLUSION

The proposal advanced in this document does not purport
to “"solve" the housing problem of the United States. Rather,
it is addressed to one major component of a solution —- the
renabilitation of multi-family dwellings -- a component which,
in retrospect, has been neglected to an almost unbelie&able
degree.

In effect, this program will create a major new market.
This means that it will create many new jobs at the same time
that it is improving our housing stock and saving urban neigh-
borhoods. These three achievements indicate that the cost/
benefit ratio for this use of taxpayers' dollars will be
extremely high. The major cost categories are familiar ones --

. mértgage loan guarantees, interest subsidy, and rent supploments;

New cost categories are minor in size, such as for scveral
categories of ancillary grants and expenses for a national
advisory panel. Preliminary indications are that the totoal

cost of the program will be very much in line with previou:
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major housing efforts, bmt zhzz the program will have @&
mach greater payoff.
What is hew about thiz-zro—ram is substamtive in nature --

the very goal of the progra———self, and the mew technziques

nment of that cpal. Thm:se

techmigues inclede in-oco—mmz - rehabilitation . home-owners

P
for mpartment dwellers, - pagui- iesigned to r: -3Ls lsaderziadp
eloneme=s within the: orojz—=z: =~ --zer use of rui~prafzs cuoussors
unzt>>- conditions whizh m——= - :zc.35ible for-them to p=rv.. .zzzate,
pra-szlection of tarser . [uas, ,.,e—select:.on of sponsr—= oo
sem-z=sides for them, .mmc zrex

Those of these tachn. ..uws<bich might seem radically new -- ‘
sush as in-occupancy reha - w7 irban home ownership for low-
income families -~ have i-. :su=< been tested ard have biean found
to be successful. All of the cechniques enumerated acmwe are
based on a learning experier: =-- the experience of wrxrking on
the.front-lines in the housi- - field and learming whext work$
and what does not, what is needed and what is not needed. After
all of the false starts and inadequacies of the govarnment
housing programs of the present and recent past, it is time to
put what has been learned to work in an effective framework.

One final word of cautien: in creating the legislative
mandate’ for this pfogram, it will be critical to give careful
consideration to influencipg the manner in which the program
is to be administered. The best-designed housing program in

the world will have no chance of being effective if it is
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administeredi in the heavily hmmeauccrr=:s "o risk at all .cost”
style which has been prevalenyt up ftar . Tne administrac-ion
of the program must be stroe=gly . ler: s =imamsd productivitry
with evary possible inc.intive: @@ i --wesomuilt in to ties

pregram to make sure titzt thi:z jf ° he ~czmp,
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HOUSE REPORT 94~1600 AND THE REPORTED BILL H.R.
14756 REGARDING THE “NATIONAL NEIGHBORHOOD
POLICY ACT” FOLLOW: '
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g4 Concmess | "HOUSKI™F RERRESENTATIVES { o B
2d Sessiom | B, 34-1600

_reported bill.

NATIONAL NEIGEBORHOOD POLICY AL

3xprEMEER 17, 1976, —Comm: wed co stz ‘LCommittee of She Fihole Erm on the
Szate af tu- Jnion umdiordered to be rprinted

Mr. Revss, from the Cormmrittes om Banking, Currency and Housing,
sunmitted tire following

REPORT
together with
DISSEXNTING VIEWS
[Ta: accomnmany H.R. 14756]

[Including cost estimate of the Congressivnal Budget Office]

The Committee on Banking, Currency and Housing, to whom was
referred the bill (H.R. 14756) to establish a National Commission on

.Neighborhoods, having consicdered the sunue, report favorably there-

on with an amendment ane recommend that tihe bill asamended do pass.
The amendnient strikes-ont all aften the enseting clause and inserts
in lieu thercof a substitume text whiwh apwesus in italic type in the

BaszerouNp o THE Bk

Since tues end of World War I1. “he Federal Government’s hous-
ing and urinan developmenz policies huve been directed.towards demoli-
tion and mibmilding of blizhted aress of the large urhan communities
of the Naiion through the Federal mrban renewal program and the
many othur categorical urban development grant prowrams. The Fed-
eral Govermment’s emphasis on its housing assistance programs have
been gearcdt overwhelmingly in favor of new comstruction, rather than
the saving-and rehabilitation of existing structures and dwelling units
within large urban commmities. In itsefforts to assist urban commni.-
ties, these:Federal programs have incremsingly disrupted:the ecology of’
the urban neighborhoods. The Federz! nrban renewal and highway
programshave been often criticized asulestroyers of meighborhoods. In
many communities Federal Flousing Auministrationanderwriting and
administrative practices have contributed to the :xbandonment of
otherwise viable neighiborhemds. Ln shart, the concept «f neighborhood
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mmemervation, that s (e attemy : to lieep “he residentim] living ez
g cities as viab: . +ving cormmunities. inas played amly & Db fivie
Irrou: ~Federal Govemmiment’s nr=nan polic-r.

In 1969, the Corruztee on * ‘inkans. « 'wrrency and Housizummenn.
aushe: :an Ad-Hoc +ibeommit. + on anv+-City Financing, chzresd 1.
Congesswoman Lewsnor K. 8 i Tris Ad-Hoc Smbeommuits < =
Dortew on the lares cale dis. vestmene by financial lending hser
11ons :zthe City or “Vashingte. . Thhe i 2shington, D.C., lendimgrom..
Tutiors were founc <o nave z.ade few  mortgage loams withfn s
zxeas <t the City.

Las=: vear, the Coineress passed th:e 1home Mortgage Disclosure . -
Pubi Law 94-20 after exremsiv: Sumrings and consideratior.i i,
Lig: >:ocommittee o Financm' Instrtuvions Supervision, Regniie:
and rnsurance. As yonr compm e sougt t0 devise a remedy T tho
poshrem of “red-liming™, that = tiv umiustified denfial of morras-
ardzr o older urbaem neighboresris:. o Mwegnze increasingly awaws-
tiremssence of policies, programs.m: - urws that sought; to promete=: ;.
preeserrration of existing-housiyron - smilkashed city neighborhweds.. -
the ca:se of mortgage credit, womr v imee found a reluctance ont: 2.
puzt otssome mortgag lendersi o wwwiut o older lousing in modesms:-
Inceer: neighborhoeds. Conversalr, tarms on new suburban houstsr-
were ofzen very attractive. Conmontied wwith this dual credit-~mazes.
many wesidents whe might have stayed-were pushed out—ox puiiws:
out—aur the older neichberhood-

Your commiittee helieves thaw onher -structursl aliocatioms of t -
Sourcss exist in the form of subauiie-.. ;programes and habits; rake: .
togetiver . these have the effect «f favoring new expansion at the e -
pense of preservazion. From rzmur commitmeeis review of housite:
programs an«i policies, preservazion ¢f eszablished neighborhoods h
been a stepchild of Federal poiier. There hus never been an explicis
recognition of established neigtiborhoeds andl existing housing as thy:
Nation’s principal housimg resouzee. As a mumber of witnesses hawe
stated to your committee. existing homsins=3s not ‘only our main hous-

Ing resource, it is the largest singfe component of the country’s
netionul wealth.

HL.R. 14756 was introduced h:the Chzirman of the Smbcommittes
on Housing and Community Tievelopment. Mr. Ashlex from Ohie..
on July 20, 197€. ::~mpanion bilis wer introduced by a number ¢
members. including the ranking minori:i member of the Subcomnzi
tee on Housing and Communit:* Devesspment. Congressman Garry
Brown of Michigan, H. R 535~ and by Congreseman .fohn LaFzice
of New York. H.R. 1436L. T¥wasings ware lield by the Subcommittes
on Housing and Community *elopment on Sepmember 9, 1976, lusar-
ing favorably from Secrenm— Carla A. Hills 0% the Departtpenz of
Housing and Urban Develswment: Mr. Williar : A. Whiteside. Staff
Director of the Urban Reimssstment TFask Fore:: Membews«? .Con-
Zress; representatives frorumdghborhood organseations frersmmnnd
the country; and represermaies from financial, iendimg fmiziarions.,
The full Committee on Banking, Currency mmmi Homving: néerad
H_}? 14756 reported hy u “rdke vmte, ws amendesl. on Sepramihe: 2.
ID76.
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ER. 15736 would estgblish & Natiora] Commission on Nerziibor-
Haoods whira shall have two years.to muke an assessment of exERIng
palicies, loz:5 and programs that impact neighborhoods. und to zecam-
me:nd moiinnications. Y our committee expects the commission’s zom-
mendations would include, but not be linrited to: )

2. New: mechanisios to promote reinvestment in esistinz Jit-
nenghborhoouds, .

2. More erfiective menns of community participation in local govern--
an:e,

3. Policies to encourage the survivai of economically and ssezall:
diverse neigiborhoods.

<. Policies to prevent hlockbsusting, red-lining, resegregs:ion.. cp=cu-
liiion in reviving neiglthorhocs, and to promote urban ;womewswmer-

ip.

5. Poliicies to encourage better maimtenance and mamwgelrsmt «f
existing rental housing.

8. Policies to muke matintemetice and rehabilitation of existing strae-
tures at least as attractive fom a tax viewpoint as demolition and
developmeny of new strectures.

7. Modifications in Joeal zoming and tax policies to facilitate pmes-
ervation and revitalization of wxisting neighborhoods.

3. Reorimtation of existiczrhousing and community development
programs..and other tax an-:subsidy policies that affect neighbor-
hoeds, to better support preservarion obsectives.

H.R. E756 provides that e Commassion on Neighborhoods stwll
have 20 members: including 16 public members appointed b~ the Presii-
dent and -t members of Congress. Of tthe public members. nt leasz: 5
mast be offirers of active neighmorthood ormanizations engugred injres-
ervation activities, and 5 must e local public officials imvalvzii’ in
preservatiom programs. The commission mast reflect a hromd erimiic,
racial,.gzeographic and political-diwersiiy. :

The commission’s chairman and execative director ~womid TemIITe
Senate confirmazion. Your committee added an amendrent to theliill
requiring the President to ¥jipoint all members of the commission et
later than Mareh 1, 1977. This amendment was adopsed because 7f
your committee’s dismay at the length of sime that the Lyutministrazion
took in appointing members to the Commission on Elextronic Funds
Transfer, It was almost one vear after tie date of enssrtment -of it
bill ereating the Commission on Efectroni Funiis Tranmibr before the
chairman of that commission’s name was sutsmminted e 5 Semate fo-
confirmation. Your committee believes-tha: tiis Nations: ' Cormmission
on Nzighborhoods is a most imywrtamic effort and shou + » angoims
and active by at least March 1, 1577. Tt is vour committes-<aAx~ectat iom
that ~he cammission members and’ its staff shall work #i and b
assisted by representatives of neighborhood group OTLUL/ 4¥, WS, L10v=
ernment agencies already engagedi in Federal housing ar: ~wammanity
development activity, and the Federal financial regutaork - geencies,
asweil aslocal government officials.

The commission would be fundetl by~ thes Secrets arr of FYTOD ot off
fundls to be specifically approprizesd for-researis, md dmnwnstostion:
grauts. Funding of the commissiorrunder=H s s resenreh - rogram is

v
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permissible nnder esisting law and thus no additional authority is
heeded. Howeser, the unused athorization for HUD research grants
for fiscal year 1977 is $10,000,000. The bill limits the amount which
could be appropriated for grants to the commissian to not more than
$2,000,000. In addition, the bill prohibits commitment or obligation
of funds after January 31, 1979, although funds could be used to meet
existing commitments after that date. The commiths: expects the com~
mission to make interim reports and a final report: not Iater that twa
_v}ears\ after the date on which funds first becane availalile to carvy out
the Act.
N EED FOR THE LEGISLATION

The Nationz! Neighborhood Policy Act wauld provide an official
recognition of the impartance of preserving neighborhoods, s well as
a commission tiy assess the impact on neighborhoods of existinsr policies
and programs and to recormimend necessary changes. This commission
would identify the administrative, legal. and fiscal obstacins io the
continued well-being of neighborhoods and analyze the puternms and
trends of public and private mvestment in urban areas and tiheimpact
of such patterns and trends on the decline or revitalizatimn of the
neighborhoods. The commission will assess the existing mecdaanism of
neighborhood governance and the influence exercised by neigmbarhoods
on local government. An evaluation of existing citizen-imitinred neigh-
borhood revitalization efforts and a determination of iww public
policx can best support such efforts would also be a rumiier wren «of
review by the commission. The National Commission ‘on atahbur-
hoods will be expected to recommend modifications iniFed=ml. State,
and local laws, policies, and programs necessary to assiscimahierevitali-
zation of urban neighborhoods.

The commission will be in a position both to evaluate: the negative
aspects of existing programs that affect neighborhoods. - wd to wientify

. model approaches that could be augmented by appropiriuee molifica-

tions in Federal policies and programs. ¥ our commituee expeis the
commission to recommend both administrative and legisintivie mensures
that will convert: Federal housing programs into better aliites of hous-
ing preservation..

The commissian will also be in a position to aswss the irnpact @f
the Community Development Block Grant Irogram on netirhibotiood’
preservation. Crrtieisin has been voiced by warious zroups: &nat eoitk-
munities are not:providing enough of thei~ commumity dervetoment
funds for purpeses cousistent with neighbzothood preserwatirm. The:
commission may find that this is an entirei~ apipropriate dir-tssiom forr
local officials to make, or it may find thus there sliould be _erenrer
incentives in the block grant program for re of the funds for diraet
preservation activities.

Beyond direct subsidy and arant-in-nid programs. Fedarn! u &
affect neighborhoo(’s in more subtle wavs. The presesve 0w W
reinvestment incentive for lending institutims affects thesavi 3
of loans. So do the policies of secondary market institntions. Lwending
institntions invest more than a hundred dellars in residemtwicmort-
gages for every dollar of direct Federal howsing aid. The onzpission
will assess the impact of lending policies -on preservation. It may
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Tecommend enactment of .additional incentives or vehicles,- to en-
courage depository institutions to invest in preservation, or it could
recommend creation of a new form of community development banlk,
or some other approach. » L

A final area affecting ‘preservation whose significance is often
ignored is tax policy. Tk discussion of the impact of the Federal
Income tax on housing is 1mually couched in terms of its stimulus 0
investment in new constrriction. Yet the form of tax deductions avail-
able to investors in existing rental housing has a asrea.t: influence on
patterns of ownership, cunlity of management, adequacy of niain-
tenance and efforts for rehabilitation. Local tax policies have similar
effects. Discussions of tax reform have focused largely on tax equity
rather than housing policy. The commission will be in a unique posi-
tion to analyze Fegerul, State, and local taxes from the viewpoint of
its impact on neighborhood preservation objectives. : .

It is virtually impossible to contemplate the problems of Ameri-
can cities without recognizimg that the essential building block of the
city is the residential neighborhood. While ycur committee recognizes
the essential character of neighborhoods, the truth is, little is known
about the dynamics of their growth or decline and the factors that
contribute to their long-termn stability. Absent such knowledge, most
of the efforts to deal with such urban problems are disjointed, some-
tinzes short-sighted, and sometimes contradictory.

In favorably reporting H.R. 14756, your committee has no illusion
that it will be able to provide the answers to the very hard questions
about neighborhood vviality. Rather it is but one step, and a very
unplﬁrtant one, in incrvasing our understanding of this very difficuit
Problem. .

As was so well sumnrarized during the hearings held on September 9,
Msgr. Geno C. Baron:, President of the National Center for Urban
Ethnic Affairs, statedin his ™port :

I want to make two peints. One point is that the evolution
of this bill came from pesple in communities who are desper-
ate, who found out they nad a local issue, and they have made
it a national issue. Andmmow they want to make it a part of
policy. There 3s no urbam policy, and if we want to start an
urban poliey, wou have t: +start with neighborhoods in revital-
1zing our cities. Otherwzse, the cancer of the inner city and
tl_ltq cancer of our societ;” will give us broke and abandoned
cities.

So I wanted 7o sny tha= even the President’s Cominission— -
and I must say this for tihe record—the President’s Commis-
Ston was set up because ‘50 neighborhood people met at the
White House on May 5. and the President said to them,
“What do you wamt ns to do?” And they said, “We want you .
to talk about revizalization of our neighborhoods.” and so he
set up the commission on June 30.

I also want to point out: that you have the public sector and
you have the private sector, but there is a third sector that
needs strength, that needs help, and that is the neighborhood
and the community sector.

5
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Sratemexts Reqoemep IN Accoroance Wrras House Rures

In compliance with clanse 2(1) (3) and 2(1) (4) of rule XTI of the
ggldw of the Houss of Bepresentatives, the following statements are

e:

With regard to subdivision (A) of clause 3, relating to oversight
findings, the committee finds, in keeping with clause 2(b) (1) of rule
X, that this legislation is in full compliance with the provision of
this rule of the House, which states:

In addition, each such Committee shall review and study
any conditions or circumstances, which may indicate the ne-
cessity or desirability of enacting new or additional legisla-
tion within the jurisdiction of the Committee.

The objectives of this legislation are (1) to establish a National
Commission on Neighborhoods to undertake a comprehensive study
and investigation of the factors contributing to_the decline of city
nelfhbo_rhoods and of the factors necessary to neighborhood survival
and revitalization; and (2) that this commission shall make recom-
mendations for modifications in Federal, State, and local laws, poli-
cies, and programs necessary to facilitate neighborhood preservation
and revitalization.

With respect to subdivision (C) of clause 3, the committee has re-
ceived a report prepared by the Congressional Budget Office under
section 403 of the Congressional Budget Act. The report is as follows:

Congress oF THE UNTTED STATES,
CoNaressioNaL Bunser OFFICE,
, Washington, D.C., September 16, 1976.
“Hon. Hexry S. Reuss, : : )
Chairman, Committece on Banking, Currency and Housing, US.
House of Representatives Rayburn House Office Bldg., Washing-
ton,D.C. .

Dear Mr. CramrMax : Pursuant to Section 403 of the Congressional
Budget Act of 1974, the Congressional Budget Office has prepared the
attached cost estimate for H.R. 14756, National Neighborhood Policy
Act. -

Should the Committee so desire, we would be pleased to provide fur-
ther details on the attached cost estimate.

Sincerely,
Roeerr A. Leving, Deputy Director.

CoxcressioNaL Bopcer Orrice Cost EsTiMaTte

SEepTEMBER 16, 1976.

1. Billnumber: H.R. 14756. .

9. Billtitle: National Neighborhood Policy Act.

3. Purpose of bill: .

The bill creates the National Commission on Neighborhoods to eval-
uate policies, laws and programs that impact local neighborhoods.
The Commission will be composed of a professional staff and an ad-
visory board of 20 members, 1.e., 4 members of Congress and 16 other
individuals who are involved with community development and re-
vitalization programs. Within two years after implementation, the
Commission will report its findings, conclusions and recommendations
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to both Congress end the President. Thirty days sfter the submission
of this report, the Commission will b dissolved. The bill directs that
$2.0 million of the existing HUD research authorization be allocated
to the commission,

4. Cost Estimate: (millions of dollars).

. Coata

1977 .4
10

.6

1981

5. Basis of estimate: .

This bill specifies that $2 million of a previously authorized funding
(Housing and Urban Development Research) be allocated for transfer
to the Commission. Because the intent of the initia] authorization did
not specify funds for the Commission, however, it is assumed that the
implementation of this proposed legislation would cost $2 million.

The estimate of ding from the reallocated authorization level
was based on the following assumptions. It was assumed that the
Commission would rective initial funding in January 1977, In FY
1977 it was estimated that onl’y 20 percent of the total would be out-
layed due to the.Commission’s late start in the fiscal year and the
start up time required for staffing. In FY 1978, the first full year of
operation, it was estimated that 50 percent would be outlayed. The
remaining 30 percent is assumed to be spent in FY 1979. These outlay
estimates were based on previous experiences of similar types of tem-
porary commissions and on estimates provided by the General Service
Administration. ’

6. Estimaie comparison : None.

7. Previous CBO estimate : None.

8. Estimate prepared by : James V. Manaro.

9. Estimate approved by :

C. G. NucgroLs,

(For James L. Blum, Assistant Director for Budget Analysis).

In compliance with clause 2(1) (4) of rule XX of the House of Rep-
resentatives, the committee makes the following statement: Since no
additional authorizations are provided for in H.R. 14756, there should
be no inflationary impact upon the national ecouomy. Authority sl-
ready exists with funds already available to the Secretary of Housing
-and Urban Davelopment to fund the activities for the National Com-
mission on Neighborhoods. The findings and recommendations of this
commission wil better assist your committee and the Secretary of
HUD in making better use of existing Federal housing and community
development programs for the benefit of urban residential neighbor-
hoods in our large urban centers. More effective use of community
development block grant funds directed towards neighborhood re-
vitalization is expected from the recommendations of the commission.
. In compliance with clause 7(a) of rule XIII of the House of Rep-
resentatives, the following statement is made: In addition to the in-
formation provided pursuant to subdivision (C) of clause 3 of rule
X1 of the House of Representatives, the committee provides the fol-
lowing information with respect to the cost to the United States in
carrying out H.R. 14756 in fiscal year 1977; and no additional author-
izations are necessary to implement the National Commission on

7
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Neighborhoods. The committee has not received an estimate of costs

from a Government agency. . . :

Tn compliance with clause 2(1) (2) of rule XI of the House of Rep-

resentatives the following statement is made relative to the record

vote on the motion to reﬁ)ort H.R. 14756 : An affirmative voice vote was
ill

made in reporting the bill.

SEGHON-BY-SE&HON ANanysic oF HLR. 14756 Narionan NEIGHBOR-
o mgoop Poricy Acr

Section 1—This section provides that the act may be cited as the
“National Neighborhood Policy Act”.

Section 2—This section finds that the tendency of public policy
incentives to ignore the need to preserve the built environment can
no longer be defended and that public policy should promote the con-
servation and revitalization of a national resource, existing city neigh-
borhoods. In order to promote this policy a comprehensive evaluation
of the impact of existing laws, policies and ﬁprogra.rns affecting neigh- -
borhoods should occur and necessary modifications recommended.

Section 3—Subsection (a) establishes a National Commission on
Neighborhoods. ‘

Subsection (b) requires the Commission to be composed of twenty
members chosen from three categories: two Senators appointed by the
President of the Senate, two Representatives appointed by the Speaker
of the House and sixteen public members appointed by the President
of the United States. No more than 50 percent of the members from
each of the three categories may be members of the same political
party. The public members are to be chosen from people qualified
from training and experience in neighborhood revitalization or pre-
servation programs: at least five members should be elected officers
of recognized neighborhood organizations involved in such programs;
at least five shou%d be clected or appointed local government officials
involved in such programs; and the remaining members should be
from such fields as finance, business, philanthropy, civic service and
education and have experience in neighborhood revitalization activi-
ties. In addition the public members should represent a broad cross
section of racial and ethnic groups and geographical locations.

Subsections (c) and (d) authorize the President to appoint and the
Senate to confirm the Chairman of the Commission from among the
public members of the Commission and the executive director from
among individuals recommended by the Commission.

Section j—Subsection -(a) directs the Commission to undertake a
comprehensive analysis of the factors that contribute to the decline
of city neighborhoods and are necessary to their survival and revital-
- ization. The analysis should include, but not be limited to, a considera-
tion of the impact on neighborhood survival and revitalization of:
existing Federal, state and local policies, programs and laws; admin-
istrative, legal and fiscal obstacles; patterns of investment in urban
areas; existing mechanisms of neighborhood governance und the influ-
ence exercised by neighborhoods on local government; poverty and
rgcia.l conflict; and ecitizen-initiated neighborhood revitalization
efforts. '

8
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Subsecton (b) directs the Commission to recommend changes in
laws, policies and programs which would facilitate neighborhood pres-
ervation and revitalization. Such recommendations are to include
but not be limited to: new mechanisms to promnote reinvestment in.
existing city neighborhoods; more effective means of community par-
ticipation in local governance; amendments to existing housing and.
community development programs and to other tax and subsidy po-
policies that affect neighborhoods; policy changes to:

(1) Encourage the survival of economically and socially diverse
neighborhoods, .
. (2) Prevent destructive practices such as blockbusting, redlin--
ing, resegregation, speculation in reviving neighborhoods,

23) Promote urban homeownership,

4) Encourage better maintenance and management of existing
rental housing, and

(5) Change local zoning and taxation to facilitate preserva-
tion and revitalization and make them at least as attractive from
a tax viewpoint as demolition and development of new buildings. - .

Subsection (c) requires that within two years after the date on.” :
which funds authorized for this Act become available the Com-
mission is to present to the Congress and the President a compre-
hensive report on its findings, conclusions and recommendations for
legislative and administrative action.

Section 5—Subsections (a) and (b) provide reimbursements for:
all Commission members for travel, subsistence and other necessary
expenses incurred in performing duties for the Commission.

ubsection (b) provides, in addition, that all members of the Coin-
mission other than those who are Members of Congress or full-time
officers or employess of the United States be compensated at the rate
of $100 per day for each day they are engaged in: performing Com-
mission duties. o

Section 6.~—Subsection (a) provides that the Commission may ap-
gomt and fix the salary of necessary staff without regard to Civik

ervice laws but at rates not in excess of the maximum rate for a
(z5-18 position as defined pursuant to those laws.

Subsection (b) allows the Commission to employ experts or con-
sultants on a temporary basis and to pay them no more than $100
per day, including travel time. In addition, such persons may be:
allowed travel expenses including per diem in lieu of subsistence.

Subsection (¢) authorizes and directs each department, agency and
instrumentality of the United States to furnish to the Commissior,
on a reimbursable basis or otherwise, any data or information neces-
sary for the Commission to fulfill its functions. The Chairman of the
Commission is also authorized to request similar information on the-
same basis from State departments and agencies.

Subsection (d) authorizes the Commission to award to legally
chartered neighborhood ovganizations, public interest organizations,
wniversities and not for profit educational organizations contracts and
grant$ for the purposes of evaluating existing neighborhood revitali-
zation programs and the impact of existing laws on neighborhcods.

Subsection (e) authorizes the Commission or authorized Commis-

9
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sion members or subcommittees to hold hearings in neighborhoods
and to take sworn testimony from witnesses including citizens and
public officials involved in neighborhood revitalization programs.

Section 7.—This section amends section 501 of the Housing and
Urban Development Act of 1970 to provide that not more than $2,-
000,000 from funds authorized for research and demonstrations in
fiscal year 1977 may be specifically appropriated for grants by the
Secretary of JIUD to the Commission to carry out the purposes of
this Act. The Commission may not commit or obligate expenditure
of funds after January 31, 1979, : .

Section 8—This section provides that the Commission expires
thirty days after the submission to the Congress and the President
-of the comprehensive report authorized in Section 4(c).

Cuaxnges 1N ExistiNg Law MapE By ToE BiLL, As REPORTED

In compliance with clause 3 of rule XTIT of the Rules of the House
-of Representatives, changes in existing law made by the bill, as re-
ported, are shown as follows (new matter is printed in italic, existing
law in which no change is proposed is shown in roman) :

Sectron 501 or TRE Housing anp Ursax DrverormesT Act oF 1970
TITLE V—RESEARCH AND TECHNOLOGY

RESEARCH AND DEMONSTRATIONS

Skc. 501, The Secretary of Housing and Urban Development is au-
thorized and directed to undertake such programs of research, studies,
testing, and demonstration relating to the mission and programs of
the Department as he determines to be necessary and appropriate.
There are authorized to be appropriated for activities under this title
not to exceed $t5,000,000 for the fiscal year 1977 not to exceed $2,000,-
000 of such amount may be specifically appropriated for grants by the
Secretary to the National Commission on Neighborhoods to carry out
the purposes of the National Neighborhood Policy Act; the National
Commission on Neighborhoods may not commit, or otherwise obligate
expenditure of, such funds after January 81,1979, All funds so appro-
_Eriate(cil. ‘shall remain available until expended unless specifically

mite :

a—
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DISSENTING VIEWS OF HONORABLE JOHN H.
ROUSSELOT AND HONORABLE RON PAUL

Most- objective observers: of the Federal government have become
<onvinced that the last thing it needs is another national commission.
Candidates of both parties and all philosophies have been calling for
streamlining the Federal government. Even those who have consist-
-ently supported expansion of Federal programs are talking a good
gme this year because they realize that the public is demanding that

e relentless growth of government be checked. ‘

There are at least five significant efforts already established which
provide an opportunity for evaluation of the impact upon neighbor-
‘hoods of existing programs and %olicies of governments at all levels:

1. The “Committee on Urban Development and Neiﬁ}}gorhood Re-
vitalization,” chaired by HUD Secretary Carla Hills, has been estab-
lished by the President. It is composed of 16 members, including the
Secretaries of eight cabinet departments affecting neighborhoods, as
well as the administrators of various Federal agencies and the chair-
men of the Federal Reserve Board and of the Federal Home Loan
Bank Board.

2. The Department of HUD and the Federal Home Loan Bank
Board have established an Urban Reinvestment Task Force, funded
by $3 million of HUD demonstration funds. The Task Force in turn
has established Neighborhood Housing Services programs which
replicate a neighborhood preservation program which the Bank Board
has discovered was operating successfully in Pittsburgh, Pennsyl-
vania. NHS programs are organized to apply the cooperative efforts
of neighborhood residents, local government officials, and financial in-
stitutions to the task of revitalizing neighborhoods, and their track
record has been most impressive.

3. The Urban Affairs Subcommittee of the Joint Economic Com-
mittee has begun a series of hearings on growth problems of various
regions of the country to determine what kinds of economic policies
might improve prospects for future development. At least one hearing
will be devoted specifically to the housing aspects of regional-growth.

4. Chairman Reuss has announced that the Committee on Banking,
Currency, and Housing will hold two weeks of hearings, beginning
September 20, on “policies needed to bring about a renaissance of the
cities.” According to the Committee’s press release, “Witnesses will
include leading urban and financial experts involved in urban recovery,
‘new town’ projects, neighborhood restoration, and from universities
and think tanks.” _

5. The Chairman of the Subcommittee on Housing and Urban
Development has announced that the Subcommittee staff will visit
approximately 100 cities this fall to study the operation of community
development %rograms, and to prepare for the necessary reauthoriza-
tion and possible revision nearly next year of the Community Develop-
ment Block Grant Program,

11
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The last two projects are good examples of the kind of oversight
svhich ought to be done by our Coinmittee, and Chairmen Reuss and
Ashley should be commended for them. It is our view that this Comn-
mittee, with the assistance of its own staff, should conduct its own on-
going oversight of the effects of governmental programs and policies.
on neighborhoods.

Since Congress established the programs and enacted the laws whose
effects on neighborhoods concern us now, it makes sense that Congress:
itself should perform the studies. The last thing we need is fora Con-
mission t6 conduct ivory-tower studies and then tell us what we should

‘think about these issues.

But as undesirable as it would be to have “oversight once removed”™
from the Congressional Committees directly concerned, it wonld be:
much worse to pfovide for “oversight twice. removed,” as this bill
would do, by lPermittsing the Commission to contract with outside:
groups, some of which may have an interest in the outcome, to perform
the evaluations. In addition to the fact that the oversight functiom
would be moved to remote institutions, most of which are not account-
able to voters and taxpayers, this provision would invite contractors.
and grantees to engage in abuses which have become all too familiar-
when evaluations have been “contracted out” by Congress or by gov-
ernment agencies. These abuses include “recycling” of material which
has already been paid for in a previous government contract and the
development of “make work” projects for the employment or amuse-
ment of consultants who are between jobs or who need a base from
which to conduct political operations.

An amendment offered during the Committee markup by Mr. Rous-
selot would have struck the authority of the Commission to delegate
to outside contractors the oversight tasks which the Committee,
through this legislation, proposes to delegate to the Commission. Al-
thoung adoption of this amendment would undoubtedly make the bill
more palatable to many Members, it is the present intention of the
Committee that this bill be brought up under & suspension of the rules,
which will preclude consideration of the amendment.

The best course, therefore, is to defeat this legislation and keep the
oversight function over programs and policies affecting neighborhoods.
within the Committees of Congress, where it belongs.

' Joun H. Rousseror.
Rox Paur.

12
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ADDITIONAL DISSENTING VIEWS(UF THE HONORABLE
RON PAUL

H.R. 14756 seeks to set up a National Commission on Neighborhoods
to study factors contributing to the decline of city neighborhoods and
to recommend policies for their revitalization. . .

. On the surface, there should be little that anyone could fault with
this bill. It authorizes no new funds, and the Commission will cease
to exist thirty daysafter the submission of its final report. Presumably,

* this will prevent it from entrenching itself in the bureaucracy and

becoming a permanent fixture in Washington. If this were all there
is to it, fwou]d probably have no objection, but I think there is more
to this commission than meets theeye. - ‘

My fear is that the commission will simply ¢onclude that the Fed-
eral Government niust throw more money at the cities, probably by
recommending more urban renewal, public housing, mass transit, ete.
If the commission instead concentrated on recommendations for the
elimination of existin, grrovemment programs at all levels which have
largely been responsibile for the deterioration of our major cities,
Lowever, it might do some good. I suggest an examination of the fol-
lowing government policies : ,

1. Rent Control—The ill effects of rent control are almost too
obvious to need mentioning, yet it is undoubtedly the primary cause
of the deterioration of housing these cities which have it. As the
Swedish economist Assar Lindbeck once put it: “In many cases rent
control appears to be the most efficient technique presently known
to destroy a city—except for bombing.”

2. Zoning.—Not many people realize that the city of Houston has
no zoning whatsoever, yet this has caused no serious problems while
allowing 1t to escape many of the restraints on growth and develop-
ment which heavily zoned cities like New York have. This phenomenon
has been thoroughly examined by Bernard Siegan in Land Use With-
out Zoning. In his conclusion he wrote ;

In attempting to solve certain problems ¢f land use and
~ development, zoning has created many greater problems for
our society. When zoning restricts the operation of the real
estate market, it also restricts the supply of housing. The
federal government is spending gigantic sums in efforts, often
futile, to overcome these consequences. When zoning curtails
develtzlpment, it likewise curtails business activity and badly
needed revenues of local governments. Gigantic sums are
also being spent to overcome these consequences. When zoning
- reduces competition, it inhibits the creation of a better en-
vironment with better living conditions.

3. Highways and Mass Transit.—It may seem odd that two of the
most highly touted methods for revitalizing cities, more highways

13
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and mass transit, actually produce the opposite results. By making it
easier for suburbanites to move about the metropolitan area, it en-
courages those in middle and upper income groups to abandon the
city while retaining its advantages. This, in turn, eventually makes
the c1§;v an enclave of the poor.

4. Public Housing and Urban Renewal—In “The Federal Bull-
dozer,” Professor Martin Anderson demonstrated clearly that by
and large, Federal housing and urban renewal projects benefit those
in upper income brackets at-the expense of the poor. These programs
have, in fact, actually made conditions worse for the poor by tearing
down low income housing and replacing it with fewer net units o
more expensive housing. And in those cdses where the poor have moved
inte public housing projects, they have promptly destroyed them be-
cause they have no vested interest in their upkeep. A recent example
is the Baber Village project outside Washington.

5. Welfare—Welfare has been largely responsible for the vast influx
of poor Blacks from the South and Puerto Ricans into our Northern -
citles. Once again, this set off a chain reaction of higher taxes to pay
for it, increased “white flight,” a reduction of the tax base, ad infinitum.
It has also had the unfortunate effect of seriously hurting those receiv-
ing the welfare by making it economically advantageous for hus-
bands to abandon their families and for welfare mothers to have as
many children as possible in order to increase their child support
paynients. It also destroys the recipient’s pride in himself and creates
a wel fare philosophy resulting in generations of families on welfare.

6. Minimum Wage Laws—Once again, the bad effects of such laws
ought to be self-evident. By artificially raising the price of labor,
you inevitably cause a loss of jobs among those whose marginal pro-
ductivity is below the minimum wage. It also drives business out of
precisely those areas where there is the most need for jobs. It also
harms poor black teenagers disproportionately and contributes to
racial antagonism. . . .

7 Crime~It is a major tenet of modern liberalism that poverty
breeds crime. In fact, it 1s more likely to be the other way around. It
is 2 well known fact that most crime is:committed by repeaters. Thus
the problem is not in catching crimimals, but keeping them in jail
once they are caught. It is also a fact that considerable ]L)olice time:
is spent fighring so-called victimless crimes, such as gambling, which
really hurts no one. A comnbinatinm of:reduced concern for such crimes
and & more-stringent effort to keep :habitual criminals behind bars.
would certainly produce a dramaitic decrease in the crime rate. This,
in turn, would be a major step toward revitalizing the inner city,.
where most serious crime takes plsce. .

8. Education.—1It is generally ugreed that pupil achievement in big:
city schools is declining rapidly. This is thought to be the result of’
the declining tax base in the cities. Actually, no one has ever proved
a correlation between the amount of money spent for education and
pupil achievement. What has happened is simply a decline in the:
quality of the student body itself as a result of other government
policies which have driven the middle and upper classes from the
cities. Further contributing to the problem are government policies:
causing a breakdown of discipline in the schools and busing, which.

further contributes to flight from the cities by those who don't like it..

14

335



B

333

9. Tazation and Fiscal Mismanagement—3%t should be clear by
now that New York City’s problems were largely of its own making.
Company after company is leaving the city to esca}l))e confiscatory
taxation. One need only look at the mass exodus of business to the
South and the Southwest. Texas, for example, has no corporate in-
come tax, individual income tax, and has a right-to-work law. This
is why the recession never affected cities like Houston.

One could go on listing the areas in which government policy
exacerbates problems almost infinitely. In short, if the government
simply refrained from adopting new programs and halted existing
cnes, it would do a lot more to revitalize the cities than throwing
more Federal money at them. I do not expect such & recommendation
from the National Commission on Neighborhoods because it is con-
trary to the vested interests of those benefiting from existing public
housing, urban renewal, and mass transit programs. I would just like
to go on record as opposing the creation of any new government
agencies or programs for the cities, because they are the cause of the
problems and could hardly be part of the solution.

» Rox Pavur.
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Union Calendar No. 803
"2 1 R. 14756

[Report No. 94-1600]

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

JoLy 20,1976 )
Mr. Asmrey introduced the following bill; which was referred to the Com-
mittee on Banking, Currency and Housing
SkpPrEsBER 17,1976
Reported with an amendment, committed to the Committee of the Whole Fouse
on the Heale of the Uniou, .and ordered to be prinzed

[Strike out all after the enncting clanse and insert the part printed in itnsic]

A _BILL

To establish a National Corumission on Neighborhood: .

1 Be it enacted by iue Senate and House of Representa-
2 tives of the United Statez of America in Goﬁgress assembled,
3 SHOET TIFED

4 Seewrex-1. This et may be eited as the “National
5 Neighborhood Poliey et

6 A PEYDINGS AND PORPOSE

7 Sse: 9 4o} The Consress fnds and deelares that exist-
S'iﬂgéwmm&mm%beeeﬂ-

9 served and revitalized wherever possible, end thet public
11 {b)} The Congress further finds that the tondeney: of
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-publie poliey incentives to ignere the neced to presewve the

built envirenment enn no longer be defended; -either -ceo-
nomienlly or socinlly; end must be zeplaced with esplieit
view of existing lewy; policies; and progroms--which effeet
neizhborkosds; to assess their impeet on neighbarhoods; and
towecommend meodifieations wliere neeessary:

SEe: 8- {a) Thero is hereby established a-commisvion
to be known as the National Commsision oa Neighberheods
{hereinnfter referred to a5 the “Commissien”):

b} The Commission shall be eomposed.-of isventy mem-
bers; to be appeinted as follows:

1) twe Members of the Senate appointed by the.

President of the Senste; :

{2} twe Members of the House of Representatives
eppointed by the Spesker of the House of Represente- |
dent of the United States from ameng persons speeialiy..
qualified by experienee and training to perform the duties
of the Commission; ab least five of whom shall be eleeted
offieers of reeognized neighberheod orgenizations en-

338
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8t least five of whom shall be-elected or appoinied
offeiaks of loeal governments involved in preservation
progrems: The remaining members shall be drawa from
tine individuats wich d coerionco in
neighborhood rovitelisation activiics, fom el Slds
as fisenee; business; philanthropie; eivie; and cduestionnl
The individuals appointed by the President of the Unitéd
States shall be seleeted so as to provide representntion to s
broad eross Section of racial; ethnie; and geographio groups:
The twe members appointed pursuant to elause {1-may no
be members of the same pelitieal party; nor mey the twe
members appointed pursuent to clause {2) be members of
the samme politieal party- Not more then eight of the mem-
bers eppointed pursaant to eleuse {3) max be members of
{e) Bhe Choirman shall be appointed by the President,
by oad with the advice and eonsent of the Senate, fmm
' 44y The cxeeutive dircetor chall-be appointed by -the
Presidént; by and with the advice and eonsent of the Seante,
886 4 Yo} The Commission shell underioke & compre
hensive study and investigation of the faciors contributing

17-154 O « 38 = 23

L1339
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i1 10 the decline of éity neighborbioods and of the factors neces-
2 mmaexghberheedsm&a&&adrewé&hm&m&eh%&dy
3 and investigation shall inelude; but nos be limited to—

4 -(-})-&n&n&lysise#&eimpme#e&isﬁaglzeéemk
5 - Btate; and loeal policies; progeams; and lows on neigh-
6 borhood survival sad mvitelisation;

7 Mwideﬁttﬁe&swaeféhems&m@kgd;
8 aud fiseal obstacles to the well-being of neighborhoods;
9 {%—&mbaise#&e'p&%teméﬂd&eﬂésefpubﬁe

1 of such patterns and trends on the deeline or revitaliza-

12 tton of neighberhoods:

13 {4) en acsesment of the existing mechanism of
14 aefghbefheeégemmmdeﬂhemﬂmeee*emsed
15 - by neighberhoeds en loeal government:

16 -(-B}aaﬂal-ysiseft»hefmp&e&e#p%eftyaﬂdf&ei&l
1T conflih on neighborhoods;

18 16)- on -nssessment of loeal and regiomal develop-
19 nient plans and their impaet on neishborhoods; aad
20 @mmwemmgﬂmammga-

21 borhood revitalization efforts and o determinstion of how
22 . publie peliey ean best suppors such effosts,

23 b} The Commission shall muke recommendations for
2t modifientions in Federal; State; and Jocal lws; policies; and
25 mm@ﬂeeessaﬂ:toﬁ&e%a%eﬂeighbeﬂmedpfesemﬁen

2-340
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1 mdmwmkzam&&memeﬁmlmsha&mel&deb&t

2 net be limited to—

3

4
b}
6

-(-}-).aewmeeh&mmstepfemetefemes&memm
ﬂ}meﬁeeﬁwme&asefeenmm&y'pa—rﬁeipa—
tien in leenl gevernanee; .

M,peﬁeiesteeaeemgeﬂ%es&ﬁva}efeee—"

nemically and secinlly diverse neighborhoeds; .

89 blockbusting; fe&m-tﬂg-fesegreg&&en- speetlation
mrevwmgﬁeighberheeda-aﬁdtepwmotehemeewaef-
ship in urban communities;

{5)- pelicies to encourago beiter meintensnee and
manpgement of existing rentel housing;

{8} policies to make maintensnce aud rehabilita-

tion of existing struotures ab least as atiraetive from o

tex viewpoint as demolition end development of mew
{7 modifiention in loeal zoning and tax polieies
ﬁeﬁeﬂ%ﬁew&m&&e&é&d%@adeﬂsﬁg;
{8} reerientation of existing housing and eommu-
sity development progroms and other tax and subsidy
pehe;esth&baﬁee%ﬂeigbb%heed-s- ;. to better support

5ot
’
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Srot beeome aveilable to earry out this Aet; the Commission
Msubﬂﬂ%e%he@eagress&nd%helkesi&en&aeempm-
hensive report on its study and investigation under this sub-
goetion which sholl inelude its findings; eonclusions; end
secommendations and sueh propesals for legivlation and
administrative setion as mey be neeessary {0 earry oub is
recommendations:

COMPENSATION OF MBMBERS
See: B: {a) Members of the Commission who ere Mem-
bers of Congress or full-time officers or employees of the
United States shall serve without additional compensation;
but shall be reimbursed for travel; subsistenee; and other
neeesseey expenses inenrred in the performanee of the duties
mdmtheGeamm-

. {b) Members of the Commission; other than those re-
ferred to in cubseetion e} shell reecivo eempensation &b
the rate of 8100 per dey for ench day they ore engeged in
the aetual performance of the duties vested in the Commis-
sion and shall be entitled to reimburoement for travel; sub~
sistenee; and other neeessary expenses imewrred in the per-
formanee of sueh duties:

APMPHSTRATIVE PROVISIONS
Sg6: 8: o} The Commission shall have the power to

eppoint end fix the compensation of such pervonmel o8 i
P 342
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* deems’ advisable; witheut regard to the provisiens of title 5;
~#ive serviee; and the provisions of chepter 51 and ‘subehapter
- JIL ‘of chopter 53 of sueh title; relating to elassification and

General Sehedule poy rates; but et rates not in excess of &
maxinam rate for G318 of the General Sehedule under

‘the provisions of seetien 3109 of tile 5; ified States Code,

&b & Fate to be fixed by the Commission but not in exeess of
or her Howib or tegular placo’of business in the performance

‘of serviees for the Commission; ény such persen mey be

slitelied; 8o authorized by sebtion 5703-{b)- of title 5, United
M%Mpmmmm@mmmemmaempbyed

{e}E&ebdepﬁbmeﬁs-&geﬂejueﬂdm&ufBeﬂ%éﬂbyef

-the Uiitted Stakes 1 authosized and direeted 16 Ruraish b6 the

Gommiswﬂ-upenfeq&estmaéeby%he%&mer%e

tistteat dete; reports; and other informetion a5 the Commis-

343
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Aet: The Choirman is further authorized to eall upen the
depuriments; egeneies; and other offices of the several States
te furnish; on o reimburseble basis or etherwise; sueh stetis-
tieal date; reperts; and other information as the Commis
sion deemns peeessary to earry oub o funmetions under this
titles

- for the purpeses of evaluating existing neighberhood revitali-

hoods: Awerds under this seetion may be mede to—
1) representatives of legally chartered neighber-
2} publie interest organiketions whiek have a
demeonstrated eapebility in the aren of eoneern:
{3} universities und other notfor profit eduentionnl
H{e} The Commission or; on the suthorization of the
for the purpose of earrying out the provisions of this Aets
hold hearings; teke testimony; and administer onths or
or sny subeommittee or member thereof. Heirings by the
Gomemission will be held in neighborhoods with testimony

344
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8ge: ¥ There are suthorized to be appropriated neb to
EXPHATION-OF £HT COMMISSION

S5e: 8- The Commission shall ecase to exist thirty dags

after the submission of its repart under seetion 4
SHORT TITLE

Secrion 1. This Act may be cited as the “National

Neighborhood Policy Act”. o
FINDINGS AND PURPOSE

SEec. 2. (a) The Congress finds and declares that exist-
ing city w.ighborhoods are a. national resource to be con-
served and revitalized wherever possible, and that public
policy should promote that objective,

(bj The Congress further finds that the tendency of
public policy incentives to ignore the need to preserve the
built environment can no longer be defended, either eco-
nomically or socially, and must be replaced with explicit
policy incentives encouraging conservation of ezisting neigh-
b(.)rlzoods. That objective will require a comprehensive re-

view of evisting laws, policies, and programs which affect
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1 néighborhoods, to assess their impact on neighborhoods, and

[

to recommend modifications where necessary..
ESTARLISHMENT OF COMMISSION
SEc. 3. (a) There is hereby established a commission
to be known as the National Commission on Neighborhoods

B oW

[—r I ]

(hereinafter referred to as the “Commission”).
}

-

{b) The Commission shall be composed of twenty mem-
§ bers, to be appointed as follows:

9 (1) two Members of the Senate appointed by the
10 President of the Senate;

11 _ (2) two Members of the House of Representatives
12 appointed by the Speaker of the House of Representa-
13 tives; and '

14 (3) sizteen public members .appeinted by the Presi-
15 dent of the United States from among persons specially
16 qualified by experierice and training to perform the duties

17 of the Commission, at least five of whom shall be elected
18 officers of recognized neighborhood arganizations engaged

19 " in development and.revitalization programs, and at least
20 five of whom skall be elected or appointed “officials of
21 “local governments involved in preservation programs.
29 The remaining members shall be drawn” from outstand-
23 ing individuals with demonstrated experience in neigh-
24 borhood revitalization activities, from such fields as fi-

346
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nance, business, philanthropic, civic, and educational

organizatians.

The individuals appointed by the President of the Unijted
States shall be selected so as to provide -representation to a
broad cross section of racial, ethnic, and geographic groups.
The tiwo members appointed pursuant to clause (1) mey not
be members of the same political party, nor may the fwo
members appcinted pursuant to clause (2) be members of
the same political party. Not more than eight of the mem-~
bers appointed pursuant to clause {3) may be members of
the same political party.

(c) Fhe Chairman shall be appointed by the Presidext,
by and with the advice and consent of the Senate, fram
among the public members, ' : : i

(d) The executive director shall be appointed by the
President, by and with the advice and consent of -the Senate,
from among individuals recommended by the Commission.

(¢) All members of the Commission shdll be appointed by
no later than March 1,1977.

DUTIES

SEc. 4. (a) The Commission shall undertake a compre-
hensive study and investigation of the factors 'contributiny 10
the decline of city neighborhoods and of the factors necessary

347
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1 to neighborhood survival and revitalization. Such study and
2 investigation shall include, but not be limited to—
3 (1) an analysis of the impact of ezisting Federal,
4 State, and local policies, programs, and laws on neigh-
5 " borhood survival and revitalization;
6 (2) an identification of the adminisirative, legal,
7  and fiscal obstacles to the well-being of neighborhoods;
8 (3) an analysis of the patterns and trends of public
9

and private investment in urban areas and the impact

10 of such patterns and trends on the decline or revitaliza-
n tion of neighborhoods;

12 {4) an assessment of the existing mechanism of
13 neiéhborhoad governance and of the influence exercised

14 by neighborhoods on local government;

15 (5) an analysis of the impact of poverly and racial
16 conflict on neighborhoods; |

17 {6) an assessment of local and regional develop-
18 merit plans and their impact on neighborhoods; and
19 (7) an evaluation of existing citizen-initiated neigh-
20 | borhood revitalization efforts and a determination of how

a1 public policy can best support such cfforis.
22 (b) The Commission shall make recommendations for
23 modifications in Federal, State, and lozal laws, policies, and

24 programs necessary to facilitate neighborhood preservation

N
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1 and revitalization. Such recommendations shall include, but

2 not be limited to—

3 (1) new mechanisms to promote reinvestment tn

4 . existing cily neighborhoods;

5. - (2) .more effective means of community participa-

6 tion in local governance;

7 (3) policies to encourage the survival of economi-

8 “cally and socially diverse neighborhoods;

9 (4) policies to prevent such destructive practices as
10 blockbusting, redlining, resegregation, speculation in re-
11 viving neighborhoods, and to promote homeownership in
12 - urban communities;

13 (5) policies to encourage better maintenance and
14 .. management of existing rental housing;

15 (6). policies to make maintenance and rehabilita-
16 tion of ezisting structures at least as altractive from a
17 tax viewpoint as demolition and development of new
18 structures;

19 (7) modification. in local zoning and tax policies
20 to facilitate preservation and revitalization of existing
21 neighborllzooa‘x,- and

29 (8) rcorientation of existing housing und commu-

23 . nily development programs and other tqx and subsidy

349
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14 .
policies that affect neighborhoods, to better support neigh-
borhood preservation efforts.
(c) Within two years after the date on which funds

rst become available to carvy out this Act, the Conmission
Yy ]

shall submit to the Congress and the President a cénzpre-
hensive report on its study and investigation under this 3&1)-
sextion which shall include its findings, conclusions, and
reeinmendations and such proposals fé)r legislation and
administrative action as may be necessary to carry out ifs
recommendations,
COMTPENSATION OF MEMBERS

Sec. 5. (a) Members of the Commission who are Mem-
bers of Congress or full-time officers or employees of the
United States shall serve without additional compensation,
but shall be reimbursed for travel, subsistence, and other
necessary expenses tncurred in the perfobrmance of the duties
vested in the Commission.

(b) Members of the Commission, other than those ry--
ferred to in sibsection (a), shall receive compensation at
the rate of $100 per day for each dey they are engaged in
the actual performance of the duties vested in the Commis-
sion and shall be entitled to retmbursement for travel, sul-
sistence, and other necessary expenses incurred in the per-

formance of such duties.

3590
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ADMINISTRATIVE PROVISIONS

SEec. 6. (a) The Commission shall have the power to
appoint and fix the compensation of such personnel as it
deems advicable, without regard to the provisions of tille 5,
‘United-States Code,” governing appm'niments in the competi-
tive service, and the provisions of chapter 51 and subchapter
111 of chapter 53 of such title, relating to classification and
General Schedule pay rates, but at rates not in excess of a
mazimum rate for GS~18. of the General Schedule under
séction 5332 of such title.

'(b) The Commission may procure, in accordance with
the provisions of section 3109 of title 5, United States Code,
the temporary or inlermittent services of experts or con~.

sultants. Persons so employed shall receive compensation

* at @ rate-to be fized by the Commission but not in excess of

$100 per day, including traveltime. While away from his
or her home or regular place of business in the perfonnance'.
of services for the Commission, any such person may be
allowed travel expenses, including per diem in liew of sub-
sistence, as authorized by section 5703(b) of title 5, United
States Code, for persons in the Government service employed
intermitientiy.

(c) Each department, agency, and instrumentality of

the United States is authorized and directed-to furnish to the

851
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Commission, upon request made by the Chairman or Vice
Chairman, on a reimbursable basis or otherwise, such sta-
tistical data, reports, and other information as the Commis-
sion deems necessary lo carry oul ils funclions under this
Act. The Chairman is further authorized to call upon the
depariments, agencies, and other offices of the several States
to furnish, on a reimbursable basis or otherwise, such statis-
tical data, reports, and other information as the Commis-
sion deems necessary lo carry oul ifs functions under this
title.

(d) The Commission may award conlracls and grants
for the purposes of evaluating existing neighborhood revitali-
zation programs and the impact of existing laws on neighbor-
hoods. Awards under ?his section may be made to—

(1) representatives of legally chartered neighbor-
hood organizations;

(2) public interest organizations which have a dem-
onstrated capability in the area of concern;

{3) universities and other not-for-profit educational
organizations.

(e) The Commission or, on the authorization of the

Commission, any subcommittee or member thereof, may,

for the purpose of carrying out the provisions of this Act;

hold hearings, take testimony, and administer oaths or

affirmations to witnesses appearing before the Commission or
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any subcommittee or member thereof. Hearings by the Com-~
mission will be held in neighborhosds with testimony re-
ceived jrom citizen leaders and public officials who are
engaged in neighborhood revitalization programs.
. FONDING

SEC. 7. The sccond sentence of section 501 of the Hous-
ing and Urban Development Act of 1970 is amended by
inserting the following immediately before the period: *‘; not
to exceed $2,000,000 of such amount may be specifically ap-
propriated for grants by the Secretary to the National Com-~
mission on Neighborhoods to carry out the purposes of the
National Neighborhood Policy Act; the National Commis-
sion on Neighborhoods may not commit, or otherwise obli-
gate expenditure of, such funds after January 31, 1979".

EXPIRATION OF THE COMMISSION
SEC. 8. The Commission shall cease to exist thirty days

after the submission of its report under section 4.

o
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